UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT
Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d)
of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): June 21, 2024

Ribbon Communications Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

001-38267

82-1669692

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	(Commission File Number)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
6500 Chase Oaks Boulevard, Suite 100, Pla (Address of principal executive offic		75023 (Zip Code)
Registrant's	telephone number, including area code: (9	78) 614-8100
(Former n	Not Applicable name or former address, if changed since la	ast report)
Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K fil following provisions:	ing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the	he filing obligation of the registrant under any of the
 Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Pre-commencement to Rule 425 under the Pr	ne Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12) ule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CF	
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Ac	xt:	
Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share	RBBN	The Nasdaq Global Select Market
ndicate by check mark whether the registrant is an erchapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act o		e 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this
		Emerging growth company \Box
f an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark evised financial accounting standards provided pursuan		ctended transition period for complying with any new or

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On June 21, 2024 (the "Closing Date"), Ribbon Communications Inc. (the "Company") entered into a Senior Secured Credit Facilities Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement"), by and among the Company, as a guarantor (in such capacity, the "Guarantor"), Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc., as the borrower (the "Borrower"), HPS Investment Partners, LLC ("HPS"), as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"), HPS and Whitehorse Capital Management, LLC ("Whitehorse"), as lenders, joint lead arrangers and joint bookrunners, and the other lenders party thereto (each, in such capacity as a lender, together with HPS and Whitehorse, referred to individually as a "Lender," and collectively, the "Lenders") and borrowed the full amount of the Term Loan Facility (as defined below). The proceeds of the Credit Agreement (a) were used, in part, to pay off in full all amounts outstanding under the Senior Secured Credit Facilities Credit Agreement, entered into on March 3, 2020, by and among the Company, the Borrower, Citizens Bank, N.A. as administrative agent, issuing lender, swingline lender, joint lead arranger and bookrunner, Santander Bank, National Association, as a lender, joint lead arranger and bookrunner, and the lenders party thereto, as amended from time to time (the "Prior Credit Agreement") and to terminate all remaining obligations under the Prior Credit Agreement and (b) will be used, in part, to redeem in full the Company's outstanding Series A Preferred Stock (the "Series A Preferred Stock").

The Credit Agreement provides for \$385 million of commitments from the Lenders to the Borrower, comprised of a \$350 million term loan facility that was advanced in full on June 21, 2024 (the "Term Loan Facility") and a \$35 million facility available for revolving loans (the "Revolving Loan Facility") and together with the Term Loan Facility, the "Senior Secured Credit Facilities"). The Credit Agreement permits the Borrower to coordinate the issuance of up to \$20 million in letters of credit from third party financing sources. As of the Closing Date, none of HPS or Whitehorse will be obligated to act as an issuing bank or otherwise issue letters of credit. The Term Loan Facility and the Revolving Loan Facility established by the Credit Agreement are scheduled to mature in June 2029. The Credit Agreement includes procedures for additional financial institutions to become lenders thereunder, or for any existing lender to fund one or more new tranches of term loans, or increase its commitment under the Term Loan Facility or the Revolving Loan Facility (any such new tranche of term loans or increase in commitments under the Term Loan Facility or the Revolving Loan Facility, an "Additional Facility"), subject, in each case, to an aggregate dollar limit equal to the greater of \$50 million and 50% of the Company's Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA (as defined in the Credit Agreement) as of the most recently ended fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered to the lenders, plus additional amounts, subject to certain thresholds and conditions, so long as, (a) in the case of any Additional Facility that is secured by Collateral (as defined in the Credit Agreement) on a pari passu basis with the Senior Secured Credit Facilities, the Borrower's Consolidated First Lien Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement) does not exceed 2.90:1.00, (b) in the case of any Additional Facility constituting a new tranche of term loans that is secured by Collateral (as defined in the Credit Agreement) on a junior lien basis with the Senior Secured Credit Facilities, the Borrower's Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement) does not exceed 3.40:1.00 and (c) in the case of any Additional Facility constituting a new tranche of term loans that is unsecured, the Borrower's Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement) does not exceed 3.90:1.00.

The indebtedness and other obligations under the Senior Secured Credit Facilities are unconditionally guaranteed on a senior secured basis by the Company. The Senior Secured Credit Facilities are secured by first-priority liens on substantially all of the assets of the Borrower and the Guarantor. On a post-closing basis, the Senior Secured Credit Facilities will receive guarantee and collateral support from subsidiaries of the Company organized in Ireland, Israel and the Netherlands.

The Credit Agreement requires periodic interest payments until maturity. The Borrower may prepay all loans under the Credit Agreement, except that voluntary prepayments of the Term Loan Facility, certain mandatory prepayments of the Term Loan Facility and acceleration of the Term Loan Facility, in each case, (i) made prior to June 21, 2025 will be subject to a 5.00% prepayment penalty, (ii) made on or after June 21, 2025 but prior to June 21, 2026 will be subject to a 4.00% prepayment penalty, or (iii) made on or after June 21, 2026 but prior to June 21, 2027 will be subject to a 3.00% prepayment penalty, and all such prepayment penalties will be calculated, in each case, based on the then-outstanding principal amount of the Term Loan Facility prepaid; provided that all of the foregoing will be subject to reduction in certain circumstances, including in connection with a prepayment made upon a Change of Control (as defined in the Credit Agreement), and certain other exceptions set forth in the loan documents. Prepayments will also be subject to customary SOFR breakage costs and will be subject to certain notice requirements.

Loans incurred under the Senior Secured Credit Facilities bear interest at the Borrower's option at either (a) the Term SOFR rate plus a margin ranging from 5.75% to 6.25% per year, or (b) the ABR rate (the highest of the Federal Funds Effective Rate (as defined in the Credit Agreement) plus 0.50% per year, or the prime rate announced from time to time in The Wall Street Journal, or the Daily SOFR Rate (as defined in the Credit Agreement) plus 1.00% per year) plus a margin ranging from 4.75% to 5.25% per year (such margins being referred to as the "Applicable Margin"). The Applicable Margin for loans varies depending on the Company's Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement). The Term SOFR rate is subject to a 1.00% per year floor. The ABR rate is subject to a 2.00% per year floor.

The Borrower will be charged a commitment fee of 0.50% per year on the daily amount of the unused portions of the revolving commitments under the Revolving Loan Facility.

The Credit Agreement requires compliance with a Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio (as defined in the Credit Agreement) financial maintenance covenant, tested on a quarterly basis, as of the last day of the applicable fiscal quarter. The Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio must not exceed 4.75:1.00 commencing September 30, 2024 and for each fiscal quarter ending thereafter up until March 31, 2026, at which time (and for each fiscal quarter ending thereafter until maturity) the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio must not exceed 4.00:1.00.

In addition, the Credit Agreement contains various covenants that, among other restrictions, limit the Company's and its subsidiaries' ability to incur or assume indebtedness; grant or assume liens; make acquisitions or engage in mergers; sell, transfer, assign or convey assets; repurchase equity and make dividend and certain other restricted payments; make investments; engage in transactions with affiliates; enter into sale and leaseback transactions; enter into burdensome agreements; change the nature of their business; modify their organizational documents; or amend or make prepayments on certain junior debt and certain unsecured debt.

The Credit Agreement contains events of default that are customary for a secured credit facility. If an event of default relating to bankruptcy or other insolvency events with respect to the Company or any of its subsidiaries occurs, all obligations under the Credit Agreement will immediately become due and payable and, to the extent constituting overdue obligations to pay principal or interest under the Senior Secured Credit Facilities, shall be subject to a default rate of interest equal to 2.00% per year above the rate that would otherwise be applicable. If any other event of default exists under the Credit Agreement, the lenders may accelerate the maturity of the obligations outstanding under the Credit Agreement and exercise other rights and remedies, including, with respect to overdue obligations to pay principal or interest outstanding under the Senior Secured Credit Facilities, charging a default rate of interest equal to 2.00% per year above the rate that would otherwise be applicable. In addition, if any event of default exists under the Credit Agreement, the lenders may commence foreclosure or other actions against the Collateral (as defined in the Credit Agreement).

The foregoing description of the Credit Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Credit Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 10.1 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 1.02 Termination of a Material Definitive Agreement.

The information included in Item 1.01 above regarding the Prior Credit Agreement is incorporated by reference under this Item 1.02.

Item 2.03. Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The information included in Item 1.01 above regarding the Credit Agreement is incorporated by reference under this Item 2.03.

Item 8.01 Other Events.

On June 20, 2024, the Company issued a Notice of Redemption (the "Redemption") for all of its outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock on June 25, 2024 (the "Redemption Date") at a redemption price per share of Series A Preferred Stock of 103.000% of the Liquidation Preference (as defined in the Certificate of Designation, Preferences and Rights designating the Series A Preferred Stock). The Redemption was contingent upon the Company receiving the proceeds from the Credit Agreement, which has occurred. After giving effect to the Redemption on the Redemption Date, no shares of the Series A Preferred Stock will remain outstanding.

Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit No.	Document
10.1	Senior Secured Credit Facilities Credit Agreement, dated June 21, 2024 by and among the Company, as a guarantor, Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc., as the borrower, HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as administrative agent, HPS Investment Partners, LLC and Whitehorse Capital Management, LLC, as lenders, joint lead arrangers and joint bookrunners, and the other lenders party thereto.
<u>99.1</u>	Press Release, dated June 21, 2024, regarding Credit Agreement and Notice of Redemption of Series A Preferred Stock
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document).

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Date: June 24, 2024

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.

By: /s/ Patrick Macken

Name: Patrick Macken

Title: Executive Vice President, Chief Legal Officer and Secretary

Execution Version

SENIOR SECURED CREDIT FACILITIES

CREDIT AGREEMENT

dated as of June 21, 2024,

among

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.,

as a Guarantor,

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.,

as the Borrower,

THE SEVERAL LENDERS FROM TIME TO TIME PARTY HERETO,

HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC

as Administrative Agent,

and

HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC

and

WHITEHORSE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC,

as Joint Lead Arrangers and Bookrunners

		Page
SECTION 1 I	DEFINITIONS	1
1.1	Defined Terms	1
1.2	Other Definitional Provisions	49
1.3	Rounding	50
1.4	Currency	50
1.5	Limited Condition Acquisitions	51
1.6	Rates	51
1.7	Agreed Security Principles	51
1.8	Irish Terms	52
1.9	Dutch Terms	52
SECTION 2 A	AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS	53
2.1	Term Commitments	53
2.2	Procedure for Term Loan Borrowing	53
2.3	Repayment of Term Loans	53
2.4	Revolving Commitments	54
2.5	Procedure for Revolving Borrowing	54
2.6	[Reserved]	55
2.7	[Reserved]	55
2.8	Overadvances	55
2.9	Fees; Prepayment Premium	55
2.10	Termination or Reduction of Commitments	56
2.11	Optional Loan Prepayments	57
2.12	Mandatory Prepayments	57
2.13	Conversion and Continuation Options	59
2.14	Limitations on SOFR Tranches	59
2.15	Interest Rates and Payment Dates	60
2.16	Computation of Interest and Fees	60
2.17	Inability to Determine Interest Rate	60
2.18	Pro Rata Treatment and Payments	62
2.19	Illegality; Requirements of Law	65
2.20	Taxes	67
2.21	Indemnity	71

		Page
2.22	Change of Lending Office	71
2.23	Substitution of Lenders	72
2.24	Defaulting Lenders	73
2.25	Joint and Several Liability	75
2.26	Notes	75
2.27	Incremental Facility	75
2.28	Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness	79
2.29	Discounted Prepayments	80
SECTION 3 I	LETTERS OF CREDIT	82
3.1	L/C Commitment	82
3.2	Procedure for Issuance of Letters of Credit	83
3.3	Fees and Other Charges	83
3.4	L/C Participations; Existing Letters of Credit	84
3.5	Reimbursement	85
3.6	Obligations Absolute	85
3.7	Letter of Credit Payments	86
3.8	Applications	86
3.9	Interim Interest	86
3.10	Cash Collateral	86
3.11	Additional Issuing Lenders	87
3.12	Resignation of the Issuing Lender	87
3.13	Applicability of UCP and ISP	88
SECTION 4 I	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	88
4.1	Financial Condition	88
4.2	No Change	88
4.3	Existence; Compliance with Law	89
4.4	Power, Authorization; Enforceable Obligations	89
4.5	No Legal Bar	89
4.6	Litigation	90
4.7	No Default	90
4.8	Ownership of Property; Liens; Investments	90
4.9	Intellectual Property	90

		Page
4.10	Taxes	90
4.11	Federal Regulations	90
4.12	Labor Matters	91
4.13	ERISA	91
4.14	Investment Company Act; Other Regulations	92
4.15	Subsidiaries	92
4.16	Use of Proceeds	92
4.17	Environmental Matters	92
4.18	Accuracy of Information, etc.	93
4.19	Security Documents	94
4.20	Solvency; Voidable Transaction	94
4.21	Regulation H	94
4.22	[Reserved]	94
4.23	[Reserved]	94
4.24	Insurance	94
4.25	No Casualty	94
4.26	[Reserved]	94
4.27	[Reserved]	95
4.28	Sanctions	95
	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	95
5.1	Conditions to Initial Extension of Credit	95
5.2	Conditions to Each Extension of Credit	98
5.3	Post-Closing Conditions Subsequent	99
	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	99
6.1	Financial Statements	99
6.2	Certificates; Reports; Other Information	100
6.3	Redemption of Existing Preferred Stock	102
6.4	Payment of Obligations	102
6.5	Maintenance of Existence; Compliance	102
6.6	Maintenance of Property; Insurance	102
6.7	Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions	103
6.8	Notices	103

		Page
6.9	Environmental Laws	104
6.10	Quarterly Lender Calls	104
6.11	Material Foreign Subsidiaries	104
6.12	Additional Collateral, Etc.	105
6.13	[Reserved]	106
6.14	Use of Proceeds	106
6.15	Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws; Export Controls; Sanctions	106
6.16	Further Assurances	106
SECTION 7 N	NEGATIVE COVENANTS	107
7.1	Financial Condition Covenants	107
7.2	Indebtedness	108
7.3	Liens	110
7.4	Fundamental Changes	113
7.5	Disposition of Property	113
7.6	Restricted Payments	115
7.7	[Reserved]	117
7.8	Investments	117
7.9	ERISA	121
7.10	[Reserved]	121
7.11	Transactions with Affiliates	121
7.12	Sale Leaseback Transactions	121
7.13	Swap Agreements	121
7.14	Accounting Changes	121
7.15	Negative Pledge Clauses	121
7.16	Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions	122
7.17	Lines of Business	122
7.18	[Reserved]	122
7.19	[Reserved]	122
7.20	Amendments to Organizational Agreements and Material Contracts	123
7.21	Use of Proceeds	123
7.22	Subordinated Indebtedness	123

		Page
7.23	Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws; Sanctions; Export Controls	123
SECTION 8 E	EVENTS OF DEFAULT	124
8.1	Events of Default	124
8.2	Remedies Upon Event of Default	126
8.3	Application of Funds	127
SECTION 9 T	THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT	128
9.1	Appointment and Authority	128
9.2	Delegation of Duties	129
9.3	Exculpatory Provisions	129
9.4	Reliance by Administrative Agent	130
9.5	Notice of Default	130
9.6	Non-Reliance on Administrative Agent and Other Lenders	131
9.7	Indemnification	131
9.8	Agent in Its Individual Capacity	132
9.9	Successor Administrative Agent	132
9.10	Collateral and Guaranty Matters	133
9.11	Administrative Agent May File Proofs of Claim	134
9.12	No Other Duties, etc.	135
9.13	Cash Management Bank and Qualified Counterparty Reports	135
9.14	Survival	135
9.15	Certain ERISA Matters	135
SECTION 10	MISCELLANEOUS	136
10.1	Amendments and Waivers	136
10.2	Notices	141
10.3	No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies	143
10.4	Survival of Representations and Warranties	143
10.5	Expenses; Indemnity; Damage Waiver	143
10.6	Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments	145
10.7	Adjustments; Set-off	149
10.8	Payments Set Aside	150
10.9	Interest Rate Limitation	150
10.10	Counterparts; Electronic Execution of Assignments	150

		Page
10.11	Severability	151
10.12	Integration	151
10.13	GOVERNING LAW	151
10.14	Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers	151
10.15	Acknowledgements	152
10.16	Releases of Guarantees and Liens	152
10.17	Treatment of Certain Information; Confidentiality	153
10.18	[Reserved]	154
10.19	Judgment Currency; Exchange Rates	154
10.20	Patriot Act	155
10.21	Acknowledgement and Consent to Bail-In of Affected Financial Institutions	155
10.22	Acknowledgment Regarding any Supported QFCs	156

(continued)

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1.1A: Commitments

Schedule 1.1B: Existing Letters of Credit
Schedule 1.1C Existing Cash Management

Schedule 1.1D Closing Date Subsidiary Guarantors
Schedule 1.1E Closing Date Foreign Material Subsidiaries

Schedule 4.5: Requirements of Law Schedule 4.9: Intellectual Property Schedule 4.15: Subsidiaries

Schedule 5.3: Post-Closing Conditions Subsequent

Schedule 7.2(d): Existing Indebtedness
Schedule 7.2(m): Factoring Arrangements

Schedule 7.3(f): Existing Liens Schedule 7.8: Investments

Schedule 7.11: Transactions with Affiliates Schedule 7.15(f): Existing Negative Pledge Clauses

Schedule 7.16(vii): Existing Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A: Agreed Security Principles
Exhibit B: Form of Compliance Certificate

Exhibit C: Form of Secretary's/Managing Member's Certificate

Exhibit D: Form of Solvency Certificate

Exhibit E: Form of Assignment and Assumption Exhibits F-1 – F-4: Forms of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate

Exhibit G: [Reserved]

Exhibit H-1: Form of Revolving Loan Note

Exhibit H-2: [Reserved]

Exhibit H-3: Form of Term Loan Note

Exhibit I: [Reserved]

Exhibit J: Form of Collateral Information Certificate

Exhibit K: Form of Notice of Borrowing

Exhibit L: Form of Notice of Conversion/Continuation

CREDIT AGREEMENT

THIS CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of June 21, 2024, is entered into by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings"), RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the lenders from time to time party to this Agreement (each a "Lender" and, collectively, the "Lenders"), HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC ("HPS"), as the Administrative Agent.

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, capitalized terms used in these recitals will have the respective meanings set forth for such terms in Section 1.1;

WHEREAS, the Lenders have agreed to extend certain credit facilities to the Borrower, upon the terms and conditions specified in this Agreement, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$385,000,000, consisting of a term loan facility in the aggregate principal amount of \$350,000,000, and a revolving loan facility to the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount of \$35,000,000, including a letter of credit sub-facility;

WHEREAS, the proceeds of the Term Loans funded on the Closing Date will be used on or about the Closing Date (or, with respect to the Preferred Stock Redemption, on or prior to the Preferred Stock Redemption Date) (A) to consummate the Closing Date Transactions, (B) to pay the Closing Date Transaction Costs, (C) to consummate the Preferred Stock Redemption, (D) for working capital and (E) for other general corporate purposes and other purposes not prohibited hereunder;

WHEREAS, each Guarantor has agreed to guarantee the Obligations of the Borrower; and

WHEREAS, each Loan Party has agreed to secure all of its Obligations by granting to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority lien (subject to Liens permitted by the Loan Documents) on its personal property and assets as and to the extent described in the Security Documents.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual conditions and agreements set forth in this Agreement, and for good and valuable consideration, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement (including the recitals hereof), the terms listed in this <u>Section 1.1</u> shall have the respective meanings set forth in this <u>Section 1.1</u>.

"ABR": for any day, a rate per annum equal to the highest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect for such day plus 0.50% per annum and (c) the Daily SOFR Rate on such day plus 1.00% per annum, provided that the ABR shall at no time be less than 2.00% per annum. If the Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive absent clearly manifest error) that it is unable to ascertain the Federal Funds Effective Rate or the Daily SOFR Rate for any reason, including the inability or failure of the Administrative Agent to obtain sufficient quotations in accordance with the terms of the definition of the term Federal Funds Effective Rate, the ABR shall be determined without regard to clause (b) or (c), as applicable, of the preceding sentence until the circumstances giving rise to such inability no longer exist. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or the Daily SOFR Rate, as applicable, respectively.

- "ABR Loans": Loans, the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the ABR.
- "Acceptable Discount Price": as defined in Section 2.29(b).
- "Accounting Change": is defined in the definition of "GAAP."
- "Accounts": all "accounts" (as defined in the UCC) of a Person, including, without limitation, accounts receivable, monies due or to become due and obligations in any form (whether arising in connection with contracts, contract rights, instruments, general intangibles, or chattel paper), in each case whether arising out of goods sold or services rendered or from any other transaction and whether or not earned by performance, now or hereafter in existence, and all documents of title or other documents representing any of the foregoing, and all collateral security and guaranties of any kind, now or hereafter in existence, given by any Person with respect to any of the foregoing. Unless otherwise stated, the term "Account," when used herein, shall mean an Account of the Group Members.
- "Administrative Agent": HPS, in its capacity as the administrative agent for the Lenders and the collateral agent for the Secured Parties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with any of its successors in such capacity.
 - "Affected Financial Institution": (a) any EEA Financial Institution or (b) any UK Financial Institution.
 - "Affected Lender": is defined in Section 2.23.
- "Affiliate": with respect to a specified Person, another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the Person specified, and solely for the purposes of Section 7.11, with respect to a specified Person, Affiliate shall also include another Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries owns 10% or more of the outstanding Capital Stock of such Person; provided that, neither the Administrative Agent nor the Lenders shall be deemed Affiliates of the Loan Parties solely as a result of the exercise of their rights and remedies under, and in accordance with, the Loan Documents.
 - "Agent Parties": is defined in Section 10.2(c)(ii).
- "Aggregate Exposure": with respect to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) without duplication of clause (b), the aggregate then unpaid principal amount of such Lender's Term Loans, (b) without duplication of clause (a), the aggregate amount of such Lender's Term Commitments then in effect and (c) the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment then in effect or, if the Revolving Commitments have been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Revolving Extensions of Credit then outstanding.
- "Aggregate Exposure Percentage": with respect to any Lender at any time, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of such Lender's Aggregate Exposure at such time to the Aggregate Exposure of all Lenders at such time.
 - "Agreed Security Principles": the Agreed Security Principles as set forth on Exhibit A hereto.

- "Anti-Corruption Laws": any and all laws, rules and regulations of any jurisdiction concerning or related to the prevention or prohibition of bribery or corruption, including but not limited to: (a) the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended; (b) the UK Bribery Act 2010, as amended and (c) Sections 290-291A of the Israeli Penal Law, 1977, as amended.
- "Anti-Money Laundering Laws": any and all laws, rules and regulations of any jurisdiction concerning or related to the prevention or prohibition of money laundering or terrorism financing, including but not limited to the U.S. Bank Secrecy Act, as amended by the Patriot Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - "Applicable Discount Price": is defined in Section 2.29(b).
 - "Applicable Margin": for the Term Loans and the Revolving Loans,
- (a) from and including the Closing Date through (and including) the Initial Reporting Date, (i) with respect to SOFR Loans, 6.25% per annum, and (ii) with respect to ABR Loans, 5.25% per annum; and
- (b) from and including the Business Day occurring immediately after the Initial Reporting Date, a rate per annum determined by reference to the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio in effect from time to time as set forth below:

Level	Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio	Applicable Margin for SOFR Loans	Applicable Margin for ABR Loans
Level			
I	> 2.40:1.00	6.25%	5.25%
II	< 2.40:1.00		
	and		
	≥1.90:1.00	6.00%	5.00%
III	< 1.90:1.00	5.75%	4.75%

No change in the Applicable Margin pursuant to clause (b) above shall be effective until the Business Day after the date on which Administrative Agent shall have received the applicable financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 and a Compliance Certificate pursuant to Section 6.2(b) calculating the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio; provided that, (A) if Holdings fails to deliver the financial statements required by Section 6.1 and the related Compliance Certificate required by Section 6.2(b) by the respective date required thereunder after the end of any related fiscal quarter or fiscal year of Holdings, the Applicable Margin shall be the rates corresponding to Level I in the foregoing table until such financial statements and Compliance Certificate are delivered, and (B) no reduction to the Applicable Margin shall become effective at any time (x) when an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or (y) when the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents have been declared to be due and payable in accordance with Section 8.2, at which time the rates corresponding to Level I in the foregoing table shall apply.

[&]quot;Agreement": is defined in the preamble hereto.

[&]quot;Agreement Currency": is defined in Section 10.19(a).

If, as a result of any restatement of or other adjustment to the financial statements of the Loan Parties or for any other reason, the Administrative Agent determines that (x) the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as calculated by Holdings as of any applicable date was inaccurate and (y) a proper calculation of the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio would have resulted in different pricing for any period, then (i) if the proper calculation of the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio would have resulted in higher pricing for such period, the Borrower shall automatically and retroactively be obligated to pay to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the applicable Lenders, promptly on demand by the Administrative Agent, an amount equal to the excess of the amount of interest that should have been paid for such period over the amount of interest actually paid for such period; and (ii) if the proper calculation of the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio would have resulted in lower pricing for such period, neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall have any obligation to repay any interest or fees to the Borrower.

With respect to Incremental Term Loans, Extended Term Loans, Extended Revolving Commitments and any Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness, the "Applicable Margin" shall be as set forth in the applicable Incremental Amendment, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment, as applicable.

- "All-In Yield": is defined in Section 2.27(b)(ix).
- "Application": an application, in such form as the Issuing Lender may specify from time to time, requesting the Issuing Lender to issue a Letter of Credit.
- "Approved Fund": any Fund that is administered or managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an Affiliate of a Lender, or (c) an entity or an Affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender.
- "Asset Sale": any Disposition of property or series of related Dispositions of property (excluding any such Disposition of property permitted by clauses (a) through (q) of Section 7.5).
- "Assignment and Assumption": an assignment and assumption entered into by a Lender and an Eligible Assignee (with the consent of any party whose consent is required by Section 10.6), and accepted by the Administrative Agent, in substantially the form of Exhibit E or any other form approved by the Administrative Agent.
- "Available Amount": as at any date of determination, a cumulative amount equal to, without duplication, (a) \$15,000,000 (the "Starter Basket"), plus (b) commencing after the end of the fiscal year ending December 31, 2025, the amount of Excess Cash Flow for each full fiscal year after the Closing Date not applied to make a prepayment pursuant to Section 2.12(d) (excluding the amount of any reduction in Excess Cash Flow pursuant to Section 2.12(d) resulting from a voluntary prepayment), plus (c) the aggregate amount of capital contributions by Holdings to the capital of the Borrower made after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination in cash or Cash Equivalents (other than with respect to Disqualified Stock or pursuant to a Specified Equity Contribution), <u>plus</u> (d) the Net Cash Proceeds received by Holdings after the Closing Date (and prior to such date of determination) from issuances or sales of its Capital Stock (that is not Disqualified Stock), other than with respect to Specified Equity Contributions, plus (e) cash returns, profits, cash distributions and similar amounts received in cash or Cash Equivalents by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination on Investments made using the Available Amount not in excess of such Investments made with the Available Amount, plus (f) any Declined Amounts after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination, plus (g) amounts received by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination in cash from the sale of the Capital Stock of any joint venture or any dividends or other distributions by any joint venture, in each case with respect to this clause (g), to the extent such equity interests or dividend are from an Investment made with the Available Amount not in excess of such Investments made pursuant to Section 7.8(u), in each case with respect to the preceding clauses (b) through (g) to the extent not otherwise applied to a purpose permitted under this Agreement or relied upon under any other section or definition of this Agreement, minus (h) the aggregate amount of any Restricted Payments actually made pursuant to Section 7.6(1) after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination, minus (i) the aggregate amount of any Investments actually made pursuant to Section 7.8(u) after the Closing Date and prior to such date of determination.

- "Available Incremental Amount": as of any date of determination, an amount equal to (a) the sum of (i) the Fixed Incremental Amount and (ii) the Ratio Incremental Amount minus (b) the aggregate principal amount of Incremental Facilities previously incurred pursuant to Section 2.27.
- "Available Revolving Commitment": at any time, an amount equal to (i) the Total Revolving Commitments in effect at such time, minus (ii) the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit at such time, minus (iii) the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time, minus (iv) the aggregate principal balance of any Revolving Loans outstanding at such time minus (v) the General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization at such time.
- "Available Tenor": as of any date of determination and with respect to the then-current Benchmark, as applicable, (x) if such Benchmark is a term rate, any tenor for such Benchmark (or component thereof) that is or may be used for determining the length of an Interest Period pursuant to this Agreement or (y) otherwise, any payment period for interest calculated with reference to such Benchmark (or component thereof), as applicable, that is or may be used for determining any frequency of making payments of interest calculated with reference to such Benchmark pursuant to this Agreement, in each case, as of such date and not including, for the avoidance of doubt, any tenor for such Benchmark that is then-removed from the definition of "Interest Period" pursuant to Section 2.17(c)(iv).
- "Bail-In Action": the exercise of any Write-Down and Conversion Powers by the applicable Resolution Authority in respect of any liability of an Affected Financial Institution.
- "Bail-in Legislation": (a) with respect to any EEA Member Country implementing Article 55 of Directive 2014/59/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of the European Union, the implementing law, regulation, rule or requirement for such EEA Member Country from time to time which is described in the EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule and (b) with respect to the United Kingdom, Part I of the United Kingdom Banking Act 2009 (as amended from time to time) and any other law, regulation or rule applicable in the United Kingdom relating to the resolution of unsound or failing banks, investment firms or other financial institutions or their affiliates (other than through liquidation, administration or other insolvency proceedings).
- "Bank Levy": means any Tax payable by any Recipient or any of their respective Affiliates on the basis of or in relation to some or all of its assets, its balance sheet or capital base or equity or any part of it or its liabilities or minimum regulatory capital or any combination thereof, including the Dutch bank levy (bankenbelasting) as set out in the Dutch Bank Levy Act (Wet bankenbelasting) and any tax in any jurisdiction levied on a similar basis or for a similar purpose or any financial activities taxes (or other taxes) of a kind contemplated in the European Commission consultation paper on financial sector taxation dated 22 February 2011, in each case as amended from time to time.
 - "Bankruptcy Code": Title 11 of the United States Code entitled "Bankruptcy."
- "Benchmark": initially, the Term SOFR Reference Rate; <u>provided</u> that if a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred with respect to the Term SOFR Reference Rate or the then-current Benchmark, then "Benchmark" means the applicable Benchmark Replacement to the extent that such Benchmark Replacement has replaced such prior benchmark rate pursuant to <u>Section 2.17(e)(i)</u>. Any reference to "Benchmark" shall include, as applicable, the published component used in the calculation thereof.

- "Benchmark Replacement": for any Available Tenor, the first alternative set forth in the order below that can be determined by the Administrative Agent for the applicable Benchmark Replacement Date:
 - (a) Daily Simple SOFR; or
- (b) the sum of: (i) the alternate benchmark rate that has been selected by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower giving due consideration to (A) any selection or recommendation of a replacement benchmark rate or the mechanism for determining such a rate by the Relevant Governmental Body or (B) any evolving or then-prevailing market convention for determining a benchmark rate and any adjustment applicable thereto, as a replacement to the then-current Benchmark for Dollar-denominated syndicated credit facilities at such time and (ii) the related Benchmark Replacement Adjustment;

provided, that any such Benchmark Replacement shall be administratively feasible as determined by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.

If the Benchmark Replacement as determined pursuant to clause (a) or (b) above would be less than the Floor, such Benchmark Replacement will be deemed to be the Floor for the purposes of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

"Benchmark Replacement Adjustment": with respect to any replacement of the then-current Benchmark with an Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement, the spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment (which may be a positive or negative value or zero) that has been selected by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower giving due consideration to (a) any selection or recommendation of a spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, for the replacement of such Benchmark with the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement by the Relevant Governmental Body or (b) any evolving or then-prevailing market convention for determining a spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, for the replacement of such Benchmark with the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement for Dollar-denominated syndicated credit facilities.

"Benchmark Replacement Date": a date and time determined by Administrative Agent, which date shall be no later than the earliest to occur of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

- (a) in the case of clause (a) or (b) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event", the later of (i) the date of the public statement or publication of information referenced therein and (ii) the date on which the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) permanently or indefinitely ceases to provide all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof); or
- (b) in the case of clause (c) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event", the first date on which such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) has been determined and announced by or on behalf of the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) to be non-representative; provided that such non-representativeness will be determined by reference to the most recent statement or publication referenced in such clause (c), even if any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) continues to be provided on such date.

For the avoidance of doubt, the "Benchmark Replacement Date" will be deemed to have occurred in the case of clause (a) or (b) with respect to any Benchmark upon the occurrence of the applicable event or events set forth therein with respect to all then-current Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof).

"Benchmark Transition Event": the occurrence of one or more of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

- (a) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) announcing that such administrator has ceased or will cease to provide all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof), permanently or indefinitely; <u>provided</u> that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof);
- (b) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof), the Federal Reserve Board, the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, an insolvency official with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component), a resolution authority with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component) or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component), which states that the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component) has ceased or will cease to provide all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) permanently or indefinitely; provided that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof); or
- (c) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) or the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) announcing that all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) are not, or as of a specified future date will not be, representative.

For the avoidance of doubt, a "Benchmark Transition Event" will be deemed to have occurred with respect to any Benchmark if a public statement or publication of information set forth above has occurred with respect to each then-current Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof).

"Benchmark Unavailability Period": the period (if any) (a) beginning at the time that a Benchmark Replacement Date has occurred if, at such time, no Benchmark Replacement has replaced the then-current Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in accordance with Section 2.17(c)(i) and (b) ending at the time that a Benchmark Replacement has replaced the then-current Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in accordance with Section 2.17(c)(i).

"Benefit Plan": any of (a) an "employee benefit plan" (as defined in ERISA) that is subject to Title I of ERISA, (b) a "plan" as defined in and subject to Section 4975 of the Code or (c) any Person whose assets include (for purposes of ERISA Section 3(42) or otherwise for purposes of Title I of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) the assets of any such "employee benefit plan" or "plan".

- "Benefitted Lender": is defined in Section 10.7(a).
- "Board": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States (or any successor).
- "Borrower": is defined in the preamble hereto.
- "Borrowing Date": any Business Day specified by the Borrower in a Notice of Borrowing as a date on which the Borrower requests the relevant Lenders to make Loans hereunder.
 - "Business": is defined in Section 4.17(b).
- "Business Day": any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or day on which banks in Boston, Massachusetts or New York are authorized or required by law to close.
- "Capital Lease Obligations": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP; provided, that for all purposes hereunder, the amount of obligations under any capital lease shall be the amount thereof calculated without giving effect to Accounting Standards Codification 842 (or any other modification to GAAP prior to, on, or after the date hereof) requiring operating leases to be recharacterized or treated as capital leases.
- "Capital Stock": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase any of the foregoing.
 - "Captive Insurance Subsidiary": any Subsidiary that is subject to regulation as an insurance company (or any Subsidiary thereof).
 - "Cash Collateral": is defined in the definition of "Cash Collateralize."
- "Cash Collateralize" or "Cash Collateralization": to pledge and deposit with or deliver to (a) with respect to Obligations in respect of Letters of Credit, the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Issuing Lender and one or more of the Lenders, as applicable, as collateral for L/C Exposure or obligations of the Lenders to fund participations in respect thereof, cash or deposit account balances or, if the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender shall agree in their sole discretion, other credit support, in each case pursuant to documentation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and such Issuing Lender; (b) with respect to Obligations arising under any Cash Management Agreement in connection with Cash Management Services, the applicable Cash Management Bank, for its own or any of its applicable Affiliate's benefit, as provider of such Cash Management Services, cash or deposit account balances or, if the Administrative Agent and the applicable Cash Management Bank shall agree in their sole discretion, other credit support, in each case pursuant to documentation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to such Cash Management Bank; or (c) with respect to Obligations in respect of any Specified Swap Agreements, the applicable Qualified Counterparty, as Collateral for such Obligations, cash or deposit account balances or, if such Qualified Counterparty shall agree in its sole discretion, other credit support, in each case in amount and pursuant to documentation in form and substance satisfactory to such Qualified Counterparty. "Cash Collateral" shall have a meaning correlative to the foregoing and shall include the proceeds of such cash collateral and other credit support.

"Cash Equivalents": (a) Dollars or money in foreign currencies received in the ordinary course of business that are readily convertible into Dollars; (b) marketable direct obligations issued by, or unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States Government or issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case maturing within one year from the date of acquisition; (c) certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits or overnight bank deposits having maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition issued by any Lender or by any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having combined capital and surplus of not less than \$250,000,000; (d) commercial paper of an issuer rated at least A-1 by S&P or P-1 by Moody's, or carrying an equivalent rating by a nationally recognized rating agency, if both of the two named rating agencies cease publishing ratings of commercial paper issuers generally, and maturing within six months from the date of acquisition; (e) repurchase obligations of any Lender or of any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (c) of this definition, having a term of not more than 30 days, with respect to securities issued or fully guaranteed or insured by the United States government; (f) securities with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition issued or fully guaranteed by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States, by any political subdivision or taxing authority of any such state, commonwealth or territory or by any foreign government, the securities of which state, commonwealth, territory, political subdivision, taxing authority or foreign government (as the case may be) are rated at least A by S&P or A by Moody's; (g) securities with maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition backed by standby letters of credit issued by any Lender or any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (c) of this definition; (h) money market mutual or similar funds that invest exclusively in assets satisfying the requirements of clauses (a) through (g) of this definition; or (i) money market funds that (i) comply with the criteria set forth in SEC Rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, (ii) are rated AAA by S&P and Aaa by Moody's and (iii) have portfolio assets of at least \$5,000,000,000, (j) in the case of any Group Member organized or having its principal place of business outside the United States, investments denominated in the currency of the jurisdiction in which such Group Member is organized or has its principal place of business which are similar and of comparable credit quality to the items specified in clauses (b) through (i) above; or (k) investments consistent with Holdings' investment policy approved by its board of directors as in effect on the Closing Date (or otherwise amended with the consent of the Administrative Agent), a true and correct copy of which has been delivered to the Administrative Agent prior to the Closing Date.

"Cash Management Agreement": is defined in the definition of "Cash Management Services."

"Cash Management Bank": any Person that is (i) a Lender or an Affiliate of a Lender, in its capacity as a party to a Cash Management Agreement, (ii) any other Person that is a provider of Cash Management Services, in its capacity as a counterparty to one or more Existing Cash Management Arrangements and (iii) any other commercial bank reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent and identified by any Loan Party in writing prior to or substantially concurrently with any Group Member entering into a Cash Management Agreement with such commercial bank. As of the Closing Date, the Borrower has identified HSBC Bank and MUFG Bank (and their respective Affiliates) as such commercial banks for purposes of clause (iii) and are reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent.

"Cash Management Services": cash management and other customary treasury financial services (other than to the extent constituting Specified Swap Agreements and, for the avoidance of doubt, not including debt for borrowed money) provided to one or more of the Group Members by a Cash Management Bank which may include treasury, depository, return items, overdraft, controlled disbursement, merchant store value cards, e-payables services, electronic funds transfer, interstate depository network, automatic clearing house transfer (including the Automated Clearing House processing of electronic funds transfers through the direct Federal Reserve Fedline system), merchant services, direct deposit of payroll, business credit card (including so-called "purchase cards", "procurement cards" or "p-cards"), credit card processing services, debit cards, stored value cards, and check cashing services identified in such Cash Management Bank's various cash management services or other similar agreements, including, without limitation, the services described in each Existing Cash Management Arrangement (each, a "Cash Management Agreement").

"Casualty Event": any damage to or any destruction of, or any condemnation or other taking by any Governmental Authority of any property of the Loan Parties.

"Certificate of Designation": that certain "Certificate of Designation, Preferences and Rights of Series A Preferred Stock of Ribbon Communications Inc." included as Exhibit 3.4 to the Registration Statement filed by Holdings with the SEC on April 4, 2023.

"Certificated Securities": is defined in Section 4.19(a).

"Change of Control": (a) at any time, any "person" or "group" (as such terms are used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act), excluding (x) any employee benefit plan of such person or its Subsidiaries, and any Person acting in its capacity as trustee, agent or other fiduciary or administrator of any such plan and (y) the Permitted Investors, shall become, or obtain rights (whether by means or warrants, options or otherwise) to become, the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rules 13(d)-3 and 13(d) 5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of 40% or more of the voting power for the appointment of directors of Holdings (determined on a fully diluted basis); (b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive months commencing on the Closing Date, a majority of the members of the board of directors of Holdings cease to be composed of individuals (disregarding individuals who cease to serve due to death or disability) (i) who were members of that board on the first day of such period, (ii) whose appointment to that board was approved by individuals referred to in clause (i) above constituting at the time of such appointment at least a majority of that board or (iii) whose appointment at least a majority of that board (in each case, such approval either by a specific vote or by approval of the Holdings' proxy or information statement in which such member was named as a nominee for election as a director); (c) at any time, Holdings shall cease to own and control, of record and beneficially, directly or indirectly, 100% of each class of outstanding Capital Stock of each Loan Party free and clear of all Liens (other than Liens created by the Security Documents and Liens permitted by Section 7.3); (d) the Borrower shall cease to be a wholly-owned direct Subsidiary of Holdings; or (e) other than in connection with a transaction (or series of related transactions) permitted by Section 7.4 or Section 7.5, 100% of the Capital Stock of any Loan Party other than Holdings shall cease to be owned directly by anoth

"Closing Date": the date on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.1 are satisfied or waived by the Administrative Agent and, as applicable, the Lenders or the Required Lenders. For the avoidance of doubt, the Closing Date occurred on June 21, 2024.

"Closing Date Transaction Costs": the fees, costs and expenses paid or payable by Holdings, the Borrower or the Subsidiaries in connection with the Closing Date Transactions.

"Closing Date Transactions": are the Initial Credit Extension, the consummation of the Refinancing, the payment of the Closing Date Transaction Costs, and the other transactions consummated (or to be consummated) on or about the Closing Date.

"Closing Payments Letter": that certain Closing Payments Letter, dated as of May 15, 2024, by and among the Borrower, HPS and WhiteHorse.

"Code": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

- "Collateral": all property of the Loan Parties, now owned or hereafter acquired, upon which a Lien is purported to be created by any Security Document. For the avoidance of doubt, no Excluded Asset (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) shall constitute "Collateral."
- "Collateral Information Certificate": collectively, the Collateral Information Certificate to be executed and delivered by the Loan Parties pursuant to Section 5.1 and any Supplemental Collateral Information Certificate, substantially in the form of Exhibit J.
- "Collateral-Related Expenses": all costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent paid or incurred in connection with any sale, collection or other realization on the Collateral, including reimbursement in accordance with Section 10.5 hereof or as set forth in the applicable Security Document for costs, expenses and liabilities and advances made or incurred by the Administrative Agent in connection therewith (including as described in Section 6.6 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), and all amounts for which the Administrative Agent is entitled to indemnification under the Security Documents and all advances made by the Administrative Agent in accordance with the Security Documents for the account of any Loan Party.
 - "Commitment": as to any Lender, the sum of its Term Commitment and its Revolving Commitment.
 - "Commitment Fee Rate": a rate per annum equal to 0.50%.
 - "Commitment Period": the period from and including the first Business Day occurring after the Closing Date to the Revolving Termination Date.
 - "Commodity Exchange Act": the Commodity Exchange Act (7 U.S.C. Section 1 et seq.), as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.
 - "Communications": is defined in Section 10.2(c)(ii).
 - "Compliance Certificate": a certificate duly executed by a Responsible Officer of Holdings substantially in the form of Exhibit B.
- "Conforming Changes": with respect to either the use or administration of any Benchmark Replacement, any technical, administrative or operational changes (including, for example and not by way of limitation or prescription, changes to the definition of "ABR," the definition of "Business Day," the definition of "Interest Period" or any similar or analogous definition, the definition of "U.S. Government Securities Business Day," timing and frequency of determining rates and making payments of interest, timing of borrowing requests or prepayment, conversion or continuation notices, the applicability and length of lookback periods, the applicability of Section 2.21, and other technical, administrative or operational matters) that the Administrative Agent, in consultation with the Borrower, decides may be appropriate in connection with the use or administration of the Benchmark or to reflect the adoption and implementation of any Benchmark Replacement or to permit the use and administration thereof by the Administrative Agent in a manner substantially consistent with market practice (or, if the Administrative Agent decides that adoption of any portion of such market practice is not administratively feasible or if the Administrative Agent determines that no market practice for the administration of any such rate exists, in such other manner of administration as the Administrative Agent decides is reasonably necessary in connection with the administration of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents).

"Connection Income Taxes": Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

"Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA": with respect to Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries for any period.

(a) Consolidated Net Income, plus

of

- (b) the <u>sum</u>, without duplication, of the amounts for such period, but solely to the extent decreasing Consolidated Net Income for such period,
 - (i) Consolidated Interest Expense, plus
 - (ii) provisions for taxes based on income, plus
- (iii) total depreciation expense, <u>plus</u> (iv) total amortization expense, <u>plus</u> (v) other non-cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income (excluding (A) any such non-cash item to the extent that it represents an accrual or reserve ("Accrual") for potential cash items in any future period ("Future Cash Payments"), provided that, to the extent at the time such Future Cash Payment is made in the same trailing four quarter period, the amount actually paid in cash for such Future Cash Payment is less than the Accrual related thereto, an amount equal to such difference shall be added back to Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the period in which such Future Cash Payment is made and (B) write-downs, write-offs or reserves with respect to accounts receivables and inventory), <u>plus</u>
 - (vi) non-cash foreign exchange translation adjustments or other realized non-cash losses from foreign currency exchange, plus
- (vii) costs and expenses relating to the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of the Loan Documents and related to transactions occurring (or contemplated to occur) after the Closing Date, plus
- (viii) losses in connection with casualty events to the extent covered by insurance with respect to which the applicable insurer has assumed responsibility (without regard to proceeds of business interruption insurance) and only to the extent that such losses are in fact reimbursed within 365 days of the date of such losses (with a deduction in the applicable future period for any amount so added back to the extent not so reimbursed within such 365 day period), plus
 - (ix) restructuring and related costs, plus
 - (x) acquisition, integration and related costs, plus
 - (xi) non-cash charges for employee compensation plans, plus
- (xii) any extraordinary expenses or losses (including extraordinary losses from the Disposition of assets outside of the ordinary course of business), <u>plus</u>
- (xiii) non-cash purchase accounting adjustments consisting of a dollar-for-dollar adjustment for that portion of revenue that would have been recorded in the relevant period had the balance of deferred revenue recorded on the closing balance sheet before application of purchase accounting not been adjusted downward to fair value to be recorded on the opening balance sheet in conformity with GAAP purchase accounting rules, <u>plus</u>

- (xiv) adjustments (other than revenue synergies) reflected in any quality of earnings report delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders prior to the consummation of the applicable Permitted Acquisition or other transactions, prepared by independent accountants of nationally or regionally recognized standing or other accounting firm reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, ordered in connection with a Permitted Acquisition or other transaction not prohibited by the Loan Documents; provided that such adjustments (x) shall be limited to the amounts and time periods reflected in such quality of earnings report and (y) shall be without duplication of any addbacks or adjustments otherwise covered by an enumerated addback or adjustment set forth in any other clause of this definition that is subject to a cap or other limitation, plus
- (xv) the amount of "run rate" cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (excluding revenue synergies) that are projected by the Borrower in good faith to result from actions taken or committed to be taken no later than 12 months after the end of such period (which amounts will be determined by the Borrower in good faith and calculated on a Pro Forma Basis as though amounts had been realized on the first day of the period for which Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA is being determined), net of the amount of actual benefits realized during such period from such actions, minus
- (c) the <u>sum</u>, without duplication, of the following amounts for such period, but solely to the extent increasing Consolidated Net Income for such period (i) non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income for such period (excluding any such non-cash item to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential cash item in any prior period), <u>plus</u> (ii) interest income, <u>plus</u> (iii) any extraordinary income or gains (including extraordinary gains from the Disposition of assets outside of the ordinary course of business);

<u>provided that</u> Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any period shall be determined on a Pro Forma Basis to give effect to (x) any Permitted Acquisitions or (y) any disposition of any business or assets consummated during such period outside of the ordinary course of business, in each case as if such transaction occurred on the first day of such period.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, for any twelve month period, the aggregate amount of all addbacks pursuant to clauses (b)(ix), (b)(x), (b)(x) and (b)(xv) shall not exceed 20% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any of the addbacks described in this sentence).

For purposes of calculating Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any period that includes any one or more fiscal quarters ending from, and including, June 30, 2023 through March 31, 2024, Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such fiscal quarter will be deemed to be the amounts set forth in the table below (such deemed Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA, "Deemed EBITDA"), subject to pro forma adjustment as set forth herein:

Fiscal Quarter ended:	Consolidate	ed Adjusted EBITDA
June 30, 2023	\$	22,661,000
September 30, 2023	\$	27,723,000
December 31, 2023	\$	42,547,000
March 31, 2024	\$	11,703,000

<u>provided</u> that the amounts set forth in clauses (b)(ix), (b)(x), (b)(x) and (b)(xv) of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA in respect of any period during which Deemed EBITDA is being used, shall not be duplicative of amounts already addressed and included in Deemed EBITDA as of the Closing Date.

"Consolidated Capital Expenditures": for any period, with respect to Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries, the aggregate amount of all expenditures (whether paid in cash or other consideration or accrued as a liability and including that portion of Capital Lease Obligations which is capitalized on the consolidated balance sheet of Holdings) by such Group Members during such period for the acquisition or leasing (pursuant to a capital lease) of fixed or capital assets or additions to equipment (including replacements, capitalized repairs and improvements during such period) that, in conformity with GAAP, are included in "additions to property, plant or equipment" or comparable items reflected in the consolidated statement of cash flows of Holdings; provided that "Consolidated Capital Expenditures" shall not include expenditures (a) in respect of normal replacements and maintenance which are properly charged to current operations, (b) made in connection with the replacement, substitution or restoration of assets to the extent financed (i) from insurance proceeds paid on account of the loss of or damage to the assets being replaced or restored or (ii) with awards of compensation arising from the taking by eminent domain or condemnation of the assets being replaced, or (c) made as a tenant as leasehold improvements during such period to the extent reimbursed by the landlord during such period.

"Consolidated First Lien Net Leverage Ratio": with respect to Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the last day of any period, the ratio of (a) (i) Consolidated Funded Indebtedness on such day (for the avoidance of doubt, including, without limitation, Consolidated Funded Indebtedness under the Facilities) that is secured by a Lien on any assets of the Loan Parties or their Subsidiaries to the extent such Lien ranks pari passu with the Liens securing the Facilities or otherwise constitutes a first priority Lien minus (ii) all Unrestricted Cash on such day in an aggregate amount for purposes of this clause (ii) not to exceed \$50,000,000 to (b) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such period.

"Consolidated Funded Indebtedness": as of any date of determination, for Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries, the <u>sum</u> (without duplication) of (a) all Indebtedness of such Persons for borrowed money as at such date, including all current maturities and current sinking fund payments in respect of any such Indebtedness whether or not required to be paid within one year from the date of its creation (excluding intercompany Indebtedness among Group Members), <u>plus</u> (b) Indebtedness of such Persons in respect of each Loan and Letter of Credit issued hereunder, <u>plus</u> (c) all Capital Lease Obligations and purchase money Indebtedness, <u>plus</u> (d) debt obligations evidenced by bonds, debentures, promissory notes or other similar instruments, <u>plus</u> (e) obligations under drawn letters of credit, bankers acceptances and similar instruments that have not been reimbursed, <u>plus</u> (f) earnouts and other similar contingent deferred purchase price obligations (excluding purchase price adjustments) solely to the extent not paid when due, <u>plus</u> (g) obligations in respect of any Disqualified Stock, <u>plus</u> (h) Indebtedness of the type referred to in the preceding clauses (a) through (g) of this definition of any other Person to the extent guaranteed by Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Consolidated Interest Expense": for any period, total interest expense (including that attributable to Capital Lease Obligations) of Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of such Persons (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP).

- "Consolidated Net Income": for any period, the consolidated net income (or loss) of Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP; provided that there shall be excluded from the calculation of "Consolidated Net Income" (a) the income (or deficit) of any such Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary of Holdings or is merged into or consolidated with Holdings or one of its Subsidiaries, (b) the income (or deficit) of any such Person (other than a Subsidiary of Holdings in which Holdings or one of its Subsidiaries has an ownership interest), except to the extent that any such income is actually received by Holdings or such Subsidiary in the form of dividends or similar distributions and (c) the undistributed earnings (or loss to the extent that Holdings or any wholly-owned Subsidiary thereof is not required to directly or indirectly fund such loss) of any Subsidiary of Holdings to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions (or loans constituting Subordinated Indebtedness in lieu of a distribution) by such Subsidiary is not at the time permitted by the terms of any Contractual Obligation (other than under any Loan Document), any applicable Operating Document or Requirement of Law applicable to such Subsidiary.
- "Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio": with respect to Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the last day of any period, the <u>ratio</u> of (a) (i) Consolidated Funded Indebtedness on such day *minus* (ii) all Unrestricted Cash on such day in an aggregate amount for purposes of this clause (ii) not to exceed \$50,000,000 to (b) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such period.
- "Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio": with respect to Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the last day of any period, the ratio of (a) (i) Consolidated Funded Indebtedness on such day (for the avoidance of doubt, including, without limitation, Consolidated Funded Indebtedness under the Facilities) that is secured by a Lien on any assets of the Loan Parties or their Subsidiaries minus (ii) all Unrestricted Cash on such day in an aggregate amount for purposes of this clause (ii) not to exceed \$50,000,000 to (b) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such period.
- "Consolidated Total Liabilities": on any date of determination, obligations that should, under GAAP, be classified as liabilities on the Group Members' consolidated balance sheet.
- "Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.
- "Control": the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.
- "Control Investment Affiliate": as to any Person, any other Person that (a) directly or indirectly, is in Control of, is Controlled by, or is under common Control with, such Person and (b) is organized by such Person primarily for the purpose of making equity or debt investments in one or more companies.
 - "Corresponding Debts": all Obligations as they may exist from time to time, other than the Parallel Debts.
- "Corresponding Tenor": with respect to any Available Tenor means, as applicable, either a tenor (including overnight) or an interest payment period having approximately the same length (disregarding business day adjustment) as such Available Tenor.

"Covered Entity": any of the following:

- (a) a "covered entity" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. § 252.82(b);
- (b) a "covered bank" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R § 47.3(b); or
- (c) a "covered FSI" as that term is defined in, and interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. § 382.2(b).

"Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness": secured or unsecured Indebtedness (regardless of whether constituting Subordinated Indebtedness) of the Borrower in the form of (i) Refinancing Term Commitments, Refinancing Term Loans, Refinancing Revolving Commitments or Refinancing Revolving Loans or (ii) other unsecured or junior lien term loans or notes, in the case of this clause (ii), governed by definitive documentation other than this Agreement; provided that: (a) such Indebtedness is incurred or otherwise obtained (including by means of the extension or renewal of existing Indebtedness) in exchange for, or to extend, renew, replace, or refinance, in whole or part, any Loans ("Refinanced Indebtedness"); (b) such Indebtedness is in an original aggregate principal amount not greater than the Refinanced Indebtedness; (c) such Indebtedness will not mature prior to the final maturity date of the Refinanced Indebtedness, or have a shorter weighted average life to maturity than the Refinanced Indebtedness; (d) any mandatory prepayments of any Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness may not be made except to the extent that such prepayments are, (A) permitted hereunder and (B) first made or offered on a pro rata (or less than pro rata) basis with the existing Term Loans; provided that no mandatory prepayments of Refinancing Term Loans may be made on a greater than pro rata basis with the then existing Term Loans; (e) such Indebtedness is not incurred or guaranteed by any Person other than a Loan Party; (f) if such Indebtedness is secured: (1) such Indebtedness is not secured by any assets or property of Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary that does not constitute Collateral; (2) the security agreements relating to such Indebtedness are substantially similar to or the same as the Security Documents (as determined in good faith by the Borrower); and (3) if such Indebtedness is secured on a junior basis to the Loans, a representative, acting on behalf of the holders of such Indebtedness, has agreed to lien subordination terms reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent; and (g) in the case of any Refinancing Revolving Loans, the Refinancing Revolving Lenders and Revolving Lenders shall share ratably in any prepayments or commitment reductions in respect of the Revolving Facility unless the Borrower and the Refinancing Revolving Lenders elect lesser prepayments or commitment reductions, as the case may be. The covenants and events of default applicable to such Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness (for the avoidance of doubt, not including interest rate, fees, funding discounts and other pricing terms) shall be either (i) substantially identical to, or (taken as a whole as reasonably determined by the Borrower in good faith) no more favorable to the lenders or holders providing such Indebtedness than (as reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent), those applicable to such Refinanced Indebtedness or (ii) otherwise on customary market terms (taken as a whole as determined by the Borrower in good faith), including with respect to high yield debt securities to the extent applicable; provided that the foregoing restrictions set forth in this sentence will not apply to (1) terms addressed in clauses (a) through (f) of the first sentence of this paragraph, (2) interest rate, fees, funding discounts and other pricing terms, (3) redemption, prepayment or other premiums, (4) optional prepayment terms, (5) covenants and other terms that are (i) applied to the Loans existing at the time of incurrence of such Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness (so that existing Lenders also receive the benefit of such provisions) and/or (ii) applicable only to periods after the final maturity date of the Loans not constituting Refinanced Indebtedness at the time of incurrence of such Indebtedness and (6) terms that are approved by the Administrative Agent.

"Daily Simple SOFR": for any day, a rate per annum equal to the greater of (a) (i) for any day (a "SOFR Rate Day"), a rate per annum equal to SOFR for the day (such day "SOFR Determination Date") that is five (5) U.S. Government Securities Business Day prior to (i) if such SOFR Rate Day is a U.S. Government Securities Business Day, such SOFR Rate Day or (ii) if such SOFR Rate Day is not a U.S. Government Securities Business Day immediately preceding such SOFR Rate Day, in each case, as such SOFR is published by the SOFR Administrator on the website of the SOFR Administrator, and (b) the Floor.

"Daily SOFR Rate": for any day, a rate per annum equal to Term SOFR in effect on such day for a one-month Interest Period (subject to the Floor referred to in the definition of "Term SOFR").

"Debtor Relief Laws": the Bankruptcy Code, and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, examinership, rescue process, administration, insolvency, reorganization, court scheme of arrangement or similar debtor relief laws or laws affecting the rights of creditors of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect.

"Declined Amount": is defined in Section 2.12(g).

"Default": any event that constitutes an Event of Default or that, with the giving of any notice, the lapse of time, or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

"Default Rate": is defined in Section 2.15(c).

"Default Right": has the meaning assigned to that term in, and shall be interpreted in accordance with, 12 C.F.R. §§ 252.81, 47.2 or 382.1, as applicable.

"Defaulting Lender": subject to Section 2.24(b), any Lender that (a) has failed to (i) fund all or any portion of its Loans within two (2) Business Days of the date such Loans were required to be funded hereunder unless such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower in writing that such failure is the result of such Lender's reasonable determination that one or more conditions precedent to funding set forth in Section 5.2 (or, with respect to the Initial Credit Extension, Section 3.1 (and not Section 3.2)) (each of which conditions precedent, together with any applicable default, shall be specifically identified in such writing) has not been satisfied, or (ii) pay to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender or any other Lender any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder (including in respect of its participation in Letters of Credit) within two (2) Business Days of the date when due, (b) has notified the Borrower, the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender in writing that it does not intend to comply with its funding obligations hereunder, or has made a public statement to that effect (unless such writing or public statement relates to such Lender's obligation to fund a Loan hereunder and states that such position is based on such Lender's reasonable determination that a condition precedent to funding set forth in Section 5.2 (or, with respect to the Initial Credit Extension, Section 3.1 (and not Section 3.2)) (which condition precedent, together with any applicable default, shall be specifically identified in such writing or public statement) cannot be satisfied), (c) has failed, within three (3) Business Days after written request by the Administrative Agent or the Borrower, to confirm in writing to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that it will comply with its prospective funding obligations hereunder (provided that such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this clause (c) upon receipt of such written confirmation by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower), or (d) has, or has a direct or indirect parent company that has, (i) become the subject of a proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law, (ii) become the subject of a Bail-In Action or (iii) had appointed for it a receiver, custodian, conservator, trustee, administrator, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person charged with reorganization or liquidation of its business or assets, including the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other state or federal regulatory authority acting in such a capacity; provided that a Lender shall not be a Defaulting Lender solely by virtue of the ownership or acquisition of any equity interest in that Lender or any direct or indirect parent company thereof by a Governmental Authority so long as such ownership interest does not result in or provide such Lender with immunity from the jurisdiction of courts within the United States or from the enforcement of judgments or writs of attachment on its assets or permit such Lender (or such Governmental Authority) to reject, repudiate, disayow or disaffirm any contracts or agreements made with such Lender. Any determination by the Administrative Agent that a Lender is a Defaulting Lender under any one or more of clauses (a) through (d) above shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error, and such Lender shall be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender (subject to Section 2.24(b)) upon delivery of written notice of such determination to the Borrower, the Issuing Lender and each Lender.

- "Deferred Payment Obligations": is defined in Section 7.2(k).
- "Deposit Account": any "deposit account" as defined in the UCC with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
- "Determination Date": is defined in the definition of "Pro Forma Basis".
- "Discharge of Obligations": subject to Section 10.8, the satisfaction of the Obligations (including all such Obligations relating to Cash Management Services) by the payment in full, in cash (or, as applicable, Cash Collateralization in accordance with the terms hereof) of the principal of and interest on or other liabilities relating to each Loan and any previously provided Cash Management Services, all fees and all other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document (other than inchoate indemnification obligations and any other obligations which pursuant to the terms of any Loan Document specifically survive repayment of the Loans for which no claim has been made), and other Obligations under or in respect of Specified Swap Agreements and Cash Management Services, to the extent (a) any such Obligations in respect of Specified Swap Agreements have, if required by any applicable Qualified Counterparties, been Cash Collateralized, (b) no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding (or, as applicable, each outstanding and undrawn Letter of Credit has been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), (c) no Obligations in respect of any Cash Management Services are outstanding (or, as applicable, all such outstanding Obligations in respect of Cash Management Services have been Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), and (d) the aggregate Commitments of the Lenders are terminated.
 - "Discount Price Range" as defined in Section 2.29(b).
 - "Discounted Prepayment" as defined in Section 2.29(a).
 - "Discounted Prepayment Amount" as defined in Section 2.29(b).
 - "Discounted Prepayment Notice" as defined in Section 2.29(b).
 - "Discounted Prepayment Offeror" as defined in Section 2.29(a).
 - "Discounted Prepayment Response Date" as defined in Section 2.29(b).
- "Disposition": with respect to any property (including, without limitation, Capital Stock of Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries), any sale, lease, licensing, sub-licensing, Sale Leaseback Transaction, assignment, conveyance, transfer, encumbrance or other disposition thereof and any issuance of Capital Stock of Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries. The terms "Dispose" and "Disposed of" shall have correlative meanings.

- "Disqualified Stock": any Capital Stock that, by its terms (or by the terms of any security into which it is convertible, or for which it is exchangeable, in each case at the option of the holder thereof), or upon the happening of any event, matures or is mandatorily redeemable, pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, or redeemable at the option of the holder thereof, in whole or in part, on or prior to the date that is ninety-one (91) days after the date on which the Loans mature. The amount of Disqualified Stock deemed to be outstanding at any time for purposes of this Agreement will be the maximum amount that Holdings and its Subsidiaries may become obligated to pay upon maturity of, or pursuant to any mandatory redemption provisions of, such Disqualified Stock or portion thereof, plus accrued dividends.
- "Division": in reference to any Person which is an entity, the division of such Person into two (2) or more separate Persons, with the dividing Person either continuing or terminating its existence as part of such division, including as contemplated under Section 18-217 of the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act, or any analogous action taken pursuant to any other applicable Requirements of Law.
- "Dollar Equivalent": on any date of determination (a) with respect to any amount denominated in Dollars, such amount, and (b) with respect to any amount denominated in any currency other than Dollars, the equivalent in Dollars of such amount, determined by the Administrative Agent using the applicable Exchange Rate with respect to such currency at the time in effect.
 - "Dollars" and "\$": dollars in lawful currency of the United States.
 - "Domestic Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of Holdings organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia.
 - "Dutch CITA": means the Dutch Corporate Income Tax Act 1969 (Wet op de vennootschapsbelasting 1969).
 - "Dutch CIT Fiscal Unity": means a fiscal unity (fiscale eenheid) for Dutch corporate income tax purposes.
- "Dutch CIT Loan Party": means a Loan Party resident for tax purposes in the Netherlands and includes any Loan Party carrying on a business through a permanent establishment or deemed permanent establishment taxable in the Netherlands.
 - "Dutch Security Documents": any Security Document entered into by any Dutch Subsidiary.
- "Dutch Subsidiary": each Subsidiary of Holdings that is organized under the laws of the Netherlands. As of the Closing Date, the Dutch Subsidiaries are: (a) Ribbon Networks B.V., (b) Genband NS B.V., (c) Ribbon Communications B.V., and (d) Genband Canada B.V.
- "*EEA Financial Institution*": (a) any credit institution or investment firm established in any EEA Member Country which is subject to the supervision of an EEA Resolution Authority, (b) any entity established in an EEA Member Country which is a parent of an institution described in clause (a) of this definition, or (c) any financial institution established in an EEA Member Country which is a Subsidiary of an institution described in clauses (a) or (b) of this definition and is subject to consolidated supervision with its parent.
 - "EEA Member Country": any of the member states of the European Union, Iceland, Liechtenstein, and Norway.
- "EEA Resolution Authority": any public administrative authority or any person entrusted with public administrative authority of any EEA Member Country (including any delegee) having responsibility for the resolution of any EEA Financial Institution.

"Eligible Assignee": any Person (other than an Excluded Lender) that meets the requirements to be an assignee under Section 10.6(b)(iii), (v) and (vi) (subject to such consents, if any, as may be required under Section 10.6(b)(iii)).

"Environmental Laws": any and all foreign, federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, requirements of any Governmental Authority or other Requirements of Law (including common law) regulating, relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning protection of human health or the environment, as now or may at any time hereafter be in effect.

"Environmental Liability": any liability, contingent or otherwise (including any liability for damages, costs of environmental remediation, fines, penalties or indemnities), of any Loan Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries directly or indirectly resulting from or based upon (a) a violation of an Environmental Law, (b) the generation, use, handling, transportation, storage, treatment or disposal of any Materials of Environmental Concern, (c) exposure to any Materials of Environmental Concern, (d) the release or threatened release of any Materials of Environmental Concern into the environment, or (e) any contract, agreement or other consensual arrangement pursuant to which liability is assumed or imposed with respect to any of the foregoing.

"ERISA": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, including (unless the context otherwise requires) any rules or regulations promulgated thereunder.

"ERISA Affiliate": each business or entity which is, or within the last six years was, a member of a "controlled group of corporations," under "common control" or an "affiliated service group" with any Loan Party within the meaning of Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (n) of the Code, required to be aggregated with any Loan Party under Section 414(o) of the Code, or is, or within the last six years was, under "common control" with any Loan Party, within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

"ERISA Event": any of (a) a reportable event as defined in Section 4043 of ERISA with respect to a Pension Plan, excluding, however, such events as to which the PBGC by regulation has waived the requirement of Section 4043(a) of ERISA that it be notified within 30 days of the occurrence of such event; (b) the applicability of the requirements of Section 4043(b) of ERISA with respect to a contributing sponsor, as defined in Section 4001(a)(13) of ERISA, to any Pension Plan where an event described in paragraph (9), (10), (11), (12) or (13) of Section 4043(c) of ERISA is reasonably expected to occur with respect to such plan within the following 30 days; (c) a withdrawal by any Loan Party or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any ERISA Affiliate thereof from a Pension Plan or the termination of any Pension Plan resulting in liability under Sections 4063 or 4064 of ERISA; (d) the withdrawal of any Loan Party or, to the knowledge of any Loan Party, any ERISA Affiliate thereof in a complete or partial withdrawal (within the meaning of Section 4203 and 4205 of ERISA) from any Multiemployer Plan if there is any potential liability therefor, or the receipt by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof of notice from any Multiemployer Plan that it is in reorganization or insolvency pursuant to Section 4241 or 4245 of ERISA; (e) the filing of a notice of intent to terminate, the treatment of a plan amendment as a termination under Section 4041 or 4041A of ERISA, or the commencement of proceedings by the PBGC to terminate a Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (f) the imposition of liability on any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof pursuant to Sections 4062(e) or 4069 of ERISA or by reason of the application of Section 4212(c) of ERISA; (g) the failure by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof to make any required contribution to a Pension Plan, or the failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan (whether or not waived in accordance with Section 412(c) of the Code) or the failure to make by its due date a required installment under Section 430 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan or the failure to make any required contribution to a Multiemployer Plan; (h) the determination that any Pension Plan is considered an at-risk plan or a plan in endangered to critical status within the meaning of Sections 430, 431 and 432 of the Code or Sections 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA; (i) an event or condition which might reasonably be expected to constitute grounds under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (j) the imposition of any liability under Title IV of ERISA, other than PBGC premiums due but not delinquent under Section 4007 of ERISA, upon any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof; (k) an application for a funding waiver under Section 303 of ERISA or an extension of any amortization period pursuant to Section 412 of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan; (1) the occurrence of a material non-exempt prohibited transaction under Sections 406 or 407 of ERISA for which any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof may be directly or indirectly liable; (m) a material violation of the applicable requirements of Section 404 or 405 of ERISA of the exclusive benefit rule under Section 401(a) of the Code by any fiduciary or disqualified person for which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof may be directly or indirectly liable; (n) the occurrence of an act or omission which could give rise to the imposition on any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof of material fines, penalties, taxes or related charges under Chapter 43 of the Code or under Sections 409, 502(c), (i) or (1) or 4071 of ERISA; (o) the assertion of a material claim (other than routine claims for benefits) against any Pension Plan or the assets thereof, or against any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof in connection with any such Pension Plan; (p) receipt from the IRS of notice of a material failure of any Pension Plan to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code, or the material failure of any trust forming part of any Pension Plan to qualify for exemption from taxation under Section 501(a) of the Code; or (q) the imposition of any lien (or the fulfillment of the conditions for the imposition of any lien) on any of the rights, properties or assets of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof, in either case pursuant to Title I or IV of ERISA, including Section 302(f) or 303(k) of ERISA or to Section 401(a)(29) or 430(k) of the Code.

"ERISA Funding Rules": the rules regarding minimum required contributions (including any installment payment thereof) to Pension Plans, as set forth in Section 412 of the Code and Section 302 of ERISA, with respect to Plan years ending prior to the effective date of the Pension Protection Act of 2006, and thereafter, as set forth in Sections 412, 430, 431, 432 and 436 of the Code and Sections 302, 303, 304 and 305 of ERISA.

"EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule": the EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule published by the Loan Market Association (or any successor Person), as in effect from time to time.

"Event of Default": any of the events specified in <u>Section 8.1; provided</u> that any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"Excess Cash Flow": for any fiscal year (or other period) of Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries, the excess, if any, of:

- (a) the sum of:
 - (i) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such fiscal year, plus
 - (ii) any decrease in Working Capital, plus
 - (iii) any tax refunds, minus
- (b) the sum of (without duplication and, in each case, to the extent such payment is made in cash and not financed with the proceeds of Indebtedness for borrowed money or the proceeds of an equity issuance):

- (i) any taxes paid in cash on a consolidated basis during such period by the Group Members, plus
- (ii) the aggregate amount actually paid by the Group Members in cash during such fiscal year (or other period) (or committed to be paid in cash during or after such fiscal year (or other period) but prior to the applicable Excess Cash Flow Application Date) on account of (x) Consolidated Capital Expenditures (excluding the principal amount of Loans incurred in connection with such expenditures) and (y) Permitted Acquisitions and other Investments permitted hereunder, in each case without duplication in future years (excluding (A) intercompany Investments and (B) investments consisting of Cash Equivalents), <u>plus</u>
- (iii) the aggregate amount of all regularly scheduled and mandatory principal payments of all Indebtedness of Group Members made in cash during such period, <u>plus</u>
 - (iv) increases in Working Capital, plus
 - (v) Consolidated Interest Expense actually paid in cash, plus
- (vi) cash payments constituting the purchase price, net working capital or purchase price adjustments, earn-outs, deferred purchase price payments and similar obligations paid by the Group Members in respect of any Permitted Acquisitions and other Investments permitted hereunder, plus
- (vii) other items paid in cash during such period, in each case, to the extent included as an "add-back" in the calculation of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA, <u>plus</u>
- (viii) permitted Restricted Payments paid in cash (excluding Restricted Payments made (A) in connection with the Preferred Stock Redemption or (B) to another Group Member).
 - "Exchange Act": the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time and any successor statute.

"Exchange Rate": on any day with respect to any currency (each, an "Agreed Currency"), the rate at which such currency may be exchanged into Dollars, as set forth at approximately 11:00 A.M., on such day on the applicable page of the Bloomberg Service reporting the exchange rates for such Agreed Currency. In the event such exchange rate does not appear on the applicable page of such service, the Exchange Rate shall be determined by reference to such other publicly available services for displaying currency exchange rates as may be agreed upon by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, or, in the absence of such agreement, such Exchange Rate shall instead be determined by the Administrative Agent based on current market spot rates determined by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion; provided that if at the time of any such determination, for any reason, no such spot rate is being quoted, the Administrative Agent, after consultation with the Borrower, may use any reasonable method it deems appropriate to determine such rate, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

"Excluded Assets": is defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.

"Excluded Lender": (a) those entities identified by name in writing by or on behalf of the Borrower, from time to time, as competitors of Holdings, the Borrower and any of their respective subsidiaries and (b) any reasonably identifiable (on the basis of its name or as identified from time to time in writing by or on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries) Affiliate of the entities described in the preceding clause other than bona fide debt funds. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the addition of any Person to the list of Excluded Lenders shall become effective two (2) Business Days after identification to the Administrative Agent by Holdings or the Borrower (and for the avoidance of doubt, shall not apply retroactively prior to such effective date). The list of Excluded Lenders shall be made available by the Administrative Agent (and the Borrower hereby authorizes the Administrative Agent to make the list of Excluded Lenders available) to the Lenders promptly after request therefor (and the Borrower hereby authorizes the Lenders to make the list of Excluded Lenders available to prospective Lenders constituting Eligible Assignees). For the avoidance of doubt, no Person that is a Lender, Participant, party to an Assignment and Assumption or a participation agreement to become a Lender or Participant, as applicable, prior to the effectiveness of any update to the list of Excluded Lenders shall be an Excluded Lender hereunder. The Administrative Agent shall have no obligation to monitor any non-compliance by any Lender hereunder with respect to provisions relating to Excluded Lenders.

"Excluded Subsidiary": (i) any Foreign Subsidiary that is not organized under the laws of a Material Jurisdiction, (ii) any Subsidiary to the extent that the provision of a guarantee from such entity would result in material adverse tax consequences to Holdings, any parent company thereof, or any of the Subsidiaries (as reasonably determined by the Borrower in consultation with the Administrative Agent in good faith), (iii) each Subsidiary to the extent that such Subsidiary is prohibited by any applicable Requirement of Law from guaranteeing the Obligations but only for so long as such prohibition remains in effect, (iv) any Immaterial Subsidiary, (v) each Subsidiary if, and for so long as, the guarantee of the Obligations by such Subsidiary would require the consent, approval, license or authorization of a Governmental Authority or under any binding Contractual Obligation with any Person other than Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary existing on the Closing Date (or, if later, the date such Subsidiary is acquired or the date such Contractual Obligation is entered into (so long as such Contractual Obligation is not incurred for the sole purpose of making such Subsidiary an Excluded Subsidiary), except to the extent such consent, approval, license or authorization has actually been obtained), (vi) each Subsidiary that is a not-for-profit organization, (vii) each Captive Insurance Subsidiary, (viii) any Subsidiary to the extent that the costs of a guarantee from such Subsidiary would be excessive relative to the expected benefits to be obtained by the Secured Parties from such guarantee (as reasonably determined by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent in good faith) and (ix) any Subsidiary of an Excluded Subsidiary described in the foregoing clauses (ii) through (vii).

"Excluded Swap Obligations": with respect to any Guarantor, any Swap Obligation if, and to the extent that, all or a portion of the Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor with respect to, or the grant by such Guarantor of a Lien to secure, such Swap Obligation (or any guarantee thereof) is or becomes illegal under the Commodity Exchange Act or any rule, regulation or order of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (or the application or official interpretation of any thereof) by virtue of such Guarantor's failure for any reason to constitute an "eligible contract participant" as defined in the Commodity Exchange Act at the time such Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor, or the grant by such Guarantor of such Lien, becomes effective with respect to such Swap Obligation. If such a Swap Obligation arises under a master agreement governing more than one swap, such exclusion shall apply only to the portion of such Swap Obligation that is attributable to swaps for which such Guarantee Obligation or Lien is or becomes excluded in accordance with the first sentence of this definition.

"Excluded Taxes": any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to a Recipient, (a) Taxes imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes, and branch profits Taxes, in each case, (i) imposed as a result of such Recipient being organized under the laws of, or having its principal office or, in the case of any Lender, its applicable lending office located in, the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (or any political subdivision thereof) or (ii) that are Other Connection Taxes, (b) in the case of any Lender, U.S. federal withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable to or for the account of such Lender with respect to an applicable interest in a Loan or Commitment pursuant to a law in effect on the date on which (i) such Lender acquires such interest in the Loan or Commitment (other than pursuant to an assignment request by the Borrower under Section 2.23) or becomes a Lender hereunder or (ii) such Lender changes its lending office, except in each case to the extent that, pursuant to Section 2.20, amounts with respect to such Taxes were payable either to such Lender's assignor immediately before such Lender became a party hereto or to such Lender immediately before it changed its lending office, (c) Taxes attributable to such Recipient's failure to comply with Section 2.20(f), and (d) any Taxes imposed under FATCA, and (e) any Taxes suffered or incurred with respect to any Bank Levy (or any payment attributable to, or liability arising as a consequence of, a Bank Levy).

- "Existing Cash Management Arrangements": certain treasury management arrangements existing on the Closing Date and set forth on a Schedule 1.1C.
- "Existing Credit Agreement": that certain Credit Agreement dated as of March 3, 2020, among Holdings, the Borrower, the lenders party thereto from time to time and Citizens Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, as amended, modified, supplemented or restated from time to time.
- "Existing Letters of Credit": the letters of credit described on Schedule 1.1B. For the avoidance of doubt, the Existing Letters of Credit include letters of Credit issued for the account of Ribbon Communications International Limited.
- "Existing Preferred Stock": all shares of Series A preferred stock referred to in the Certificate of Designation that have been issued by Holdings and are outstanding immediately prior to the Closing Date.
- "Export Controls": any and all laws, rules and regulations of any jurisdiction controlling the export of any goods, services or technology, including but not limited to: (a) the Export Administration Regulations administered by the Bureau of Industry and Security of the U.S. Department of Commerce and the International Traffic in Arms Regulations administered by the Directorate of Defense Trade Controls of the U.S. Department of State; (b) the Export Control Regulation (EU) 2021/821, as implemented and enforced in any EU member state; (c) the UK Export Control Act 2002 (as amended and extended by the Export Control Order 2008) and its implementing rules and regulations; and (d) any applicable Israeli export control regulations.
 - "Extended Revolving Commitment": as defined in Section 10.1(i)(2).
 - "Extended Term Lender": as defined in Section 10.1(i)(3).
 - "Extended Term Loans": as defined in Section 10.1(i)(3).
 - "Extension": as defined in Section 10.1(i).
 - "Extension Amendment": as defined in Section 10.1(i).
 - "Extension Offer": as defined in Section 10.1(i).
- "Extraordinary Receipts": any cash received by a Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof not in the ordinary course of business, in excess of \$5,000,000 and consisting of (i) judgments, proceeds of settlements, or other consideration of any kind in connection with any cause of action, (ii) indemnity payments (except to the extent used to pay related liabilities owing to third parties unaffiliated with the Loan Parties), and (iii) any purchase price adjustment received in connection with any purchase agreement (other than a working capital or net asset adjustment), in each case, net of taxes paid or the Borrower's good faith estimation of income, franchise, sales and other applicable taxes required to be paid as a result of such Extraordinary Receipt.

- "Facility": each of (a) the Term Facility, (b) the L/C Facility (which is a sub-facility of the Revolving Facility), and (c) the Revolving Facility (collectively, the "Facilities").
 - "FASB ASC": the Accounting Standards certification of the Financial Accounting Standards Board.
- "FATCA": Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement (or any amended or successor version that is substantively comparable and not materially more onerous to comply with), any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code, any intergovernmental agreement entered into in connection with the implementation of such Sections of the Code, and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement, treaty or convention implementing such sections of the Code.
- "Federal Funds Effective Rate": for any day, the rate per annum equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by the Administrative Agent from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it; provided that, in all events, such Federal Funds Effective Rate shall not be less than 0% per annum.
 - "Federal Reserve Board" the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States.
- "Fixed Incremental Amount": as of the date of determination, (a) the greater of (i) \$50,000,000 and (ii) an amount equal to 50% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA as of the most recently ended fiscal quarter for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1, minus (b) the aggregate principal amount of Incremental Facilities previously incurred in reliance on this definition (only to the extent not subsequently reclassified as incurred in reliance on the Ratio Incremental Amount).
 - "Floor": 1.00% per annum.
- "Foreign Lender": a Lender that is not a U.S. Person (including a Lender that is disregarded for U.S. federal income tax purposes whose regarded tax owner is not a U.S. Person).
 - "Foreign Subsidiary": any Subsidiary of Holdings that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.
- "Fronting Exposure": at any time there is a Defaulting Lender, with respect to the Issuing Lender, such Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage of the outstanding L/C Exposure other than L/C Exposure as to which such Defaulting Lender's participation obligation has been reallocated to other Lenders or Cash Collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof.
- "Fund": any Person (other than a natural Person) that is (or will be) engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in commercial loans, bonds and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its activities.
- "Funding Office": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in Section 10.2 or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect from time to time. In the event that any "Accounting Change" (as defined below) shall occur and such change results in a change in the method of calculation of financial covenants, standards or terms in this Agreement, then the Borrower and the Administrative Agent agree to enter into negotiations to amend such provisions of this Agreement so as to reflect equitably such Accounting Changes with the desired result that the criteria for evaluating the Group Members' financial condition shall be the same after such Accounting Changes as if such Accounting Changes had not been made. Until such time as such an amendment shall have been executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, all financial covenants, standards and terms in this Agreement shall continue to be calculated or construed as if such Accounting Changes had not occurred. "Accounting Changes" refers to changes in accounting principles required by the promulgation of any rule, regulation, pronouncement or opinion by the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or, if applicable, the SEC, or the adoption of IFRS.

"General Letter of Credit Basket": as defined in Section 7.2(r).

- "General Letter of Credit Basket Obligations": as at any date of determination, the sum of (a) the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding letters of credit issued in reliance of the General Letter of Credit Basket as of such date <u>plus</u> (b) without duplication, the aggregate amount of all unreimbursed drawings under letters of credit issued in reliance of the General Letter of Credit Basket as of such date.
- "General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization": as of any time of determination, an amount equal to the excess at such time (if any) of (a) General Letter of Credit Basket Obligations at such time minus (B) \$10,000,000.
- "Governmental Approval": any consent, authorization, approval, order, license, franchise, permit, certificate, accreditation, registration, filing or notice, of, issued by, from or to, or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority.
- "Governmental Authority": the government of the United States of America or any other nation, or of any political subdivision thereof, whether state or local, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government (including any supra-national bodies such as the European Union or the European Central Bank), and any group or body charged with setting accounting or regulatory capital rules or standards (including the Financial Standards Board, the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and any successor or similar authority to any of the foregoing).
 - "Grantor": is defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
 - "Group Members": the collective reference to Holdings and its Subsidiaries.
- "Guarantee and Collateral Agreement": the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated as of the Closing Date by and among the Loan Parties and the Administrative Agent, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified.

"Guarantee Obligation": as to any Person (the "guaranteeing person"), any obligation, including a reimbursement, counterindemnity or similar obligation, of the guaranteeing person that guarantees or in effect guarantees, or which is given to induce the creation of a separate obligation by another Person (including any bank under any letter of credit) that guarantees or in effect guarantees, any Indebtedness, leases, dividends or other obligations (the "primary obligations") of any other third Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of the guaranteeing person, whether or not contingent, (i) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (ii) to advance or supply funds (1) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or (2) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (iii) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (a) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; provided that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation is made and (b) the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable pursuant to the terms of the instrument embodying such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable are not stated or determinable, in which case the amount of such Guarantee Obligation shall be such guaranteeing person's maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by the

"Guarantors": a collective reference to Holdings and each Subsidiary of Holdings, that is not an Excluded Subsidiary, in each case, to the extent any such Person is a Guarantor on the Closing Date or has become a Guarantor pursuant to the requirements of Section 6.11 and/or Section 6.12 hereof and/or the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, no Excluded Subsidiary shall be required to be a Guarantor under this Agreement or any other Loan Document. The Subsidiaries of Holdings that are Guarantors as of the Closing Date are set forth on Schedule 1.1D.

"Holdings": has the meaning in the preamble hereto.

"HPS": is defined in the preamble hereto.

"HPS Lenders": as of any applicable date of determination, any Lender that is an Affiliate or an Approved Fund of HPS or that is a managed fund or separately managed account of HPS.

"IFRS": international accounting standards within the meaning of IAS Regulation 1606/2002 to the extent applicable to the relevant financial statements delivered under or referred to herein.

"IIA" is the Israel Innovation Authority of the Israeli Ministry of the Economy.

"IIA Approval" means the written approval from the IIA with respect to creation of pledges over the IIA-Funded Know-How pursuant to the Loan Documents.

"IIA-Funded Know-How" means the intellectual property that was developed with the support of the IIA by the Israeli Subsidiaries that were recipient of the IIA Grants, including any proceeds and the rights derived therefrom.

"IIA Grants" means any grants received by the Israeli Subsidiaries from the IIA.

"IIA Undertaking" means an undertaking in favor of the IIA to be signed by the Collateral Agent, in customary form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

"Immaterial Subsidiary": at any date of determination, any Subsidiary of Holdings designated as such by such Loan Party in writing and which as of such date (a) holds assets representing 1.0% or less of Holdings' consolidated total assets (determined in accordance with GAAP) or (b) has generated 1.0% or less of Holdings' consolidated total revenues determined in accordance with GAAP for the four fiscal quarter period ending on the last day of the most recent period for which financial statements have been delivered after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 6.1(c); provided that all Subsidiaries that are individually "Immaterial Subsidiaries" shall not have aggregate consolidated total assets that would represent 2.5% or more of Holdings' consolidated total assets as of such date or have generated 2.5% or more of Holdings' consolidated total revenues for such four fiscal quarter period, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP. No Person may be a Loan Party and simultaneously an Immaterial Subsidiary.

"Incremental Amendment": as defined in Section 2.27(b)(ii).

"Incremental Facilities": as defined in Section 2.27(a).

"Incremental Joinder": an instrument, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, by which a Lender becomes a party to this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.27.

"Incremental Term Facility": as defined in Section 2.27(a).

"Incremental Term Loan": an incremental term loan under any Incremental Term Facility.

"Indebtedness": of any Person at any date, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all Deferred Payment Obligations and other obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services, in each case to the extent due and remaining unpaid (other than current trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of such Person's business), (c) all obligations of such Person evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar instruments, (d) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired by such Person (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property), (e) all Capital Lease Obligations and all Synthetic Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) all obligations of such Person, whether or not matured, as an account party or applicant under or in respect of acceptances, letters of credit, surety bonds or similar arrangements, (g) all obligations of such Person to purchase, redeem, retire, defease or otherwise make any payment in respect of any Capital Stock in such Person or any other Person (including, without limitation, Disqualified Stock), or any warrant, right or option to acquire such Capital Stock, valued, in the case of a redeemable preferred interest, at the greater of its voluntary or involuntary liquidation preference plus accrued and unpaid dividends (including obligations outstanding under the Existing Preferred Stock), (h) all Guarantee Obligations of such Person in respect of obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above, (i) all obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (h) above secured by (or for which the holder of such obligation has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property (including accounts and contract rights) owned by such Person, whether or not such Person has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation, but limited to the value of the property owned by such Person securing such obligation if such obligations is not otherwise recourse to such Person, and (j) the net obligations of such Person in respect of Swap Agreements. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to the extent the terms of such Indebtedness expressly provide that such Person is not liable therefor.

"Indemnified Taxes": (a) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any obligation of any Loan Party under any Loan Document and (b) to the extent not otherwise described in (a), Other Taxes.

"Indemnitee": is defined in Section 10.5(b).

"Initial Credit Extension": is defined in Section 5.1.

"Initial Reporting Date": the date that the Borrower delivers the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.1(a) for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024, and the related Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b).

"Insolvency Proceeding": (a) any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority, relating to (i) bankruptcy, suspension of payments, a moratorium of any indebtedness, receivership, administration, examinership, rescue process, reorganization (by way of voluntary arrangement, scheme of arrangement or otherwise), insolvency, liquidation, receivership, dissolution, winding-up or relief of debtors, (ii) any general compromise, arrangement, assignment for the benefit of creditors, composition, marshalling of assets for creditors, or other, similar arrangement in respect of any Person's creditors generally or any substantial portion of such Person's creditors, or (iii) the appointment of a liquidator, receiver, examiner, process adviser, administrative receiver, administrator, compulsory manager or other similar officer in relation to any of the foregoing, in each case undertaken under U.S. federal, state or foreign law, including any Debtor Relief Law.

"Intellectual Property": the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including copyrights, copyright licenses, patents, patent licenses, trademarks, trademark licenses, technology, know-how and processes, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.

"Intellectual Property Security Agreement": an intellectual property security agreement entered into between a Loan Party and the Administrative Agent pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, together with each other intellectual property security agreement and supplement thereto delivered pursuant to Section 6.12, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Intercreditor Agreement": a "junior lien" intercreditor agreement reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and acknowledged by the Borrower.

"Interest Payment Date": (a) as to any ABR Loan, the last Business Day of each month to occur while such Loan is outstanding and the final maturity date of such Loan, (b) as to any SOFR Loan having an Interest Period of three (3) months or less, the last Business Day of such Interest Period, (c) as to any SOFR Loan having an Interest Period longer than three (3) months, each day that is three (3) months (or, if such date is not a Business Day, the Business Day next succeeding such date) after the first day of such Interest Period and the last Business Day of such Interest Period, and (d) as to any Loan (other than any Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan), the date of any repayment or prepayment made in respect thereof.

- "Interest Period": as to any SOFR Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such SOFR Loan and ending one (1), three (3), or six (6) months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower in its Notice of Borrowing or Notice of Conversion/Continuation, as the case may be, given with respect thereto; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the Interest Period then-applicable to such SOFR Loan and ending one (1), two (2) (if available), three (3), or six (6) months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation not later than 11:00 A.M. on the date that is three (3) Business Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto; provided that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:
- (i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;
- (ii) the Borrower may not select an Interest Period under a particular Facility that would extend beyond the Revolving Termination Date (in the case of Revolving Facility) or beyond the Term Loan Maturity Date (in the case of Term Loans);
- (iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month; and
- (iv) no tenor that has been removed from this definition pursuant to Section 2.17(c)(iv) shall be available for specification in such Notice of Borrowing.
- "Interest Rate Agreement": any interest rate swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement, interest rate collar agreement, interest rate hedging agreement or other similar agreement or arrangement, each of which is (a) for the purpose of hedging the interest rate exposure associated with Holdings' and its Subsidiaries' operations, and (b) not for speculative purposes.
- "Inventory": all "inventory," as such term is defined in the UCC, now owned or hereafter acquired by any Loan Party, wherever located, and in any event including inventory, merchandise, goods and other personal property that are held by or on behalf of any Loan Party for sale or lease or are furnished or are to be furnished under a contract of service, or that constitutes raw materials, work in process, finished goods, returned goods, or materials or supplies of any kind used or consumed or to be used or consumed in such Loan Party's business or in the processing, production, packaging, promotion, delivery or shipping of the same, including all supplies and embedded software.

"Investments": is defined in Section 7.8.

"Irish Companies Act" means the Companies Act 2014 of Ireland.

"Irish Debenture": an Irish law governed debenture entered into between a Loan Party and the Administrative Agent in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, together with each other Irish law debenture and supplement thereto delivered pursuant to Section 6.12, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Irish Security Documents": each of (i) the Irish Debenture and (ii) the Irish Share Charge.

"Irish Share Charge": an Irish law governed share charge entered into between a Loan Party and the Administrative Agent in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, together with each other Irish law share charge and supplement thereto delivered pursuant to Section 6.12, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Irish Subsidiary": each Subsidiary of Holdings incorporated under the laws of Ireland. As of the Closing Date, the Irish Subsidiary is Ribbon Communications International Ltd.

"IRS": the United States Internal Revenue Service, or any successor thereto.

"*ISP*": with respect to any Letter of Credit, the "International Standby Practices 1998" published by the Institute of International Banking Law & Practice (or such later version thereof as may be in effect at the time of issuance).

"Israeli Companies Law" means the Israeli Companies Law, 1999.

"Israeli Fixed Charge": an Israeli law fixed charge debenture to be entered into between each Israeli Subsidiary and the Administrative Agent, creating an Israeli law fixed charge over such Israeli Subsidiary's Intellectual Property and other specified assets in favor of the Administrative Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Israeli Floating Charge": an Israeli law floating charge debenture to be entered into between each Israeli Subsidiary and the Administrative Agent, creating an Israeli law floating charge over all such Israeli Subsidiary's assets in favor of the Administrative Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Israeli Insolvency Law" means the Israeli Insolvency and Economic Rehabilitation Law, 2018.

"Israeli Loan Party Accession Date": the date on which each of the Israeli Subsidiaries existing as of the Closing Date (other than any Excluded Subsidiary) shall have acceded to the Facilities as Guarantors and Loan Parties pursuant to Section 6.11 and the Agreed Security Principles.

"Israeli Security Documents": each of (a) an Israeli Floating Charge; (b) an Israeli Fixed Charge; (c) an Israeli Share Charge; (d) the Israeli Share Pledge; and (e) any other Israeli law governed security document entered into from time to time, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Israeli Share Charge": an Israeli law share charge debenture to be entered into between each applicable Israeli Subsidiary and the Administrative Agent, creating an Israeli law fixed charge over the shares held by such Israeli Subsidiary in any of its Israeli Subsidiaries and related rights in favor of the Administrative Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Israeli Share Pledge": the Israeli law share pledge agreement to be entered into between the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, creating an Israeli law fixed pledge over the shares held by the Borrower in Ribbon Communications Israel Ltd. and related rights in favor of the Administrative Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, in each case as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Israeli Subsidiary": each Subsidiary of Holdings that is organized under the laws of Israel. As of the Closing Date, the Israeli Subsidiaries are:
(a) Ribbon Communications Israel Ltd. (registration no. 514447242), (b) ECI Telecom Group Ltd. (registration no. 513995720), (c) ECI Telecom Ltd. (registration no. 520032905), and (d) Negev Telecom Ltd (registration no. 513003665).

"Issuing Lender": means, collectively, any Lender that may become an Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.11 or 3.12, in such Lender's capacity as issuer of any Letter of Credit. The Issuing Lender may, in its discretion, arrange for one or more Letters of Credit to be issued by Affiliates of the Issuing Lender or other financial institutions, in which case the term "Issuing Lender" shall include any such Affiliate or other financial institution with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such Affiliate or other financial institution. For the avoidance of doubt, no Lender shall become an Issuing Lender unless it shall so agree and none of HPS, any HPS Lender, WhiteHorse or any WhiteHorse Lender shall be obligated to act as an Issuing Lender.

- "Issuing Lender Fees": is defined in Section 3.3(a).
- "Judgment Currency": is defined in Section 10.19(a).
- "L/C Advance": each L/C Lender's funding of its participation in any L/C Disbursement in accordance with its L/C Percentage of the L/C Commitment.
- "L/C Commitment": as to any L/C Lender, the obligation of such L/C Lender, if any, to purchase an undivided interest in the Issuing Lenders' obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit (including to make payments with respect to draws made under any Letter of Credit pursuant to Section 3.5(b)) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "L/C Commitment" opposite such L/C Lender's name on Schedule 1.1A or in the Assignment and Assumption pursuant to which such L/C Lender becomes a party hereto, as the same may be changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof. The L/C Commitment is a sublimit of the Revolving Commitment and the aggregate amount of the L/C Commitments shall not exceed the amount of the Total L/C Commitments at any time. For the avoidance of doubt, the L/C Commitments of the Lenders on the Closing Date is zero dollars.
 - "L/C Disbursements": a payment or disbursement made by the Issuing Lender pursuant to a Letter of Credit.
- "L/C Exposure": at any time, the sum of (a) the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit at such time, and (b) the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time. The L/C Exposure of any L/C Lender at any time shall equal its L/C Percentage of the aggregate L/C Exposure at such time.
 - "L/C Facility": the L/C Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder.
 - "L/C Fee Payment Date": is defined in Section 3.3(a).
 - "L/C Lender": a Lender with an L/C Commitment.
- "L/C Percentage": as to any L/C Lender at any time, the percentage of the Total L/C Commitments represented by such L/C Lender's L/C Commitment, as such percentage may be adjusted as provided in Section 2.23.
- "L/C-Related Documents": collectively, each Letter of Credit (including any Existing Letter of Credit), all applications for any Letter of Credit (and applications for the amendment of any Letter of Credit) submitted by the Borrower to the Issuing Lender and any other document, agreement and instrument relating to any Letter of Credit, including any of the Issuing Lender's standard form documents for letter of credit issuances.
 - "LCA Election": is defined in Section 1.5.
 - "LCA Test Date": is defined in Section 1.5.
 - "Lead Arrangers": HPS and WhiteHorse.

- "Lenders": is defined in the preamble hereto; <u>provided</u> that unless the context otherwise requires, each reference herein to the Lenders shall be deemed to include the Issuing Lender.
 - "Letter of Credit": is defined in Section 3.1(a); provided that such term shall also include each Existing Letter of Credit.
 - "Letter of Credit Availability Period": the period from and including the Closing Date to but excluding the Letter of Credit Maturity Date.
 - "Letter of Credit Fees": is defined in Section 3.3(a).
 - "Letter of Credit Fronting Fees": is defined in Section 3.3(a).
- "Letter of Credit Maturity Date": the date occurring 15 days prior to the Revolving Termination Date then in effect (or, if such day is not a Business Day, the next preceding Business Day).
- "Lien": any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, collateral assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing).
- "Limited Condition Acquisition" any Permitted Acquisition or Investment by the Borrower and/or one or more Subsidiaries the consummation of which is not conditioned on the availability of, or on obtaining, third party financing.
- "Liquidity": as of any date of determination, the sum of (i) Unrestricted Cash as of such date <u>plus</u> (ii) the Available Revolving Commitment as of such date, the conditions for the availability of which have been satisfied other than with respect to the delivery of a Notice of Borrowing or similar funding notice; <u>provided</u> that in determining the aggregate amount of the Available Revolving Commitment solely for purposes of clause (ii) of this definition, the Available Revolving Commitment shall not be deemed to be reduced by the face amount of any letter of credit issued in reliance on the General Letter of Credit Basket to the extent such letter of credit is fully cash collateralized.
 - "Loan": any loan made or maintained by any Lender pursuant to this Agreement. "Loans" includes the Term Loans and the Revolving Loans.
- "Loan Documents": this Agreement, each Security Document, each Note, the Closing Payments Letter, each Compliance Certificate, each Notice of Borrowing, each Incremental Joinder, each Incremental Amendment, any Extension Amendment, any Refinancing Amendment, each Notice of Conversion/Continuation, the Solvency Certificate, the Collateral Information Certificate, each L/C-Related Document binding on a Loan Party, and any agreement creating or perfecting rights in cash collateral pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.10, or otherwise pursuant to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and any amendment, waiver, supplement or other modification to any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, the term "Loan Documents" shall not include any Specified Swap Agreement.
 - "Loan Parties": collectively, the Borrower and the Guarantors.
 - "Mandatory Prepayment Date": is defined in Section 2.12(g).

- "Material Adverse Effect": (a) a material adverse change in the business, operations, or condition (financial or otherwise) of the Loan Parties, taken as a whole; (b) a material impairment in the perfection or priority of the Administrative Agent's Lien in any material Collateral or in the value of such Collateral; or (c) a material impairment of the ability of the Loan Parties to perform their respective obligations (including their payment obligations) under any Loan Document to which they are a party.
- "Material Foreign Subsidiary": each Foreign Subsidiary that is organized in a Material Jurisdiction. The Foreign Subsidiaries that are Material Foreign Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date are set forth on Schedule 1.1E.
- "Material Jurisdiction": each of (i) the United States (and any State or territory therein), (ii) Israel, (iii) Ireland, (iv) the Netherlands and (v) any other jurisdiction that accounts for more than either 5.00% of the consolidated revenues of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and/or 5.00% of the consolidated assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (in each case calculated based on the most recent four fiscal quarter period for which financial statements have been delivered, commencing with the first full fiscal quarter after the Closing Date).
- "Materials of Environmental Concern": any substance, material or waste that is defined, regulated, governed or otherwise characterized under any Environmental Law as hazardous or toxic or as a pollutant or contaminant (or by words of similar meaning and regulatory effect), any petroleum or petroleum products, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls, urea-formaldehyde insulation, molds or fungus, and radioactivity, radiofrequency radiation at levels known to be hazardous to human health and safety.
 - "Minority Lender": is defined in Section 10.1(b).
 - "Moody's": Moody's Investors Service, Inc.
- "Mortgaged Properties": the real properties as to which, pursuant to Section 6.12(b) or otherwise, the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall be granted a Lien pursuant to the Mortgages.
- "Mortgages": each of the mortgages, deeds of trust, deeds to secure debt or such equivalent documents hereafter entered into and executed and delivered by one or more of the Loan Parties to the Administrative Agent, in each case, as such documents may be amended, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified, renewed or replaced from time to time and in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent.
- "Multiemployer Plan": a "multiemployer plan" (within the meaning of Section 3(37) of ERISA) to which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof makes, is making, or is obligated or, at any time, within the preceding six years, has been obligated to make, contributions.
- "Net Cash Proceeds": (a) in connection with any Asset Sale or any Recovery Event, the proceeds thereof in the form of cash and Cash Equivalents (including any such proceeds received by way of deferred payment of principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or purchase price adjustment receivable or otherwise, but only as and when received), net of attorneys' fees, accountants' fees, investment banking fees, amounts required to be applied to the repayment of Indebtedness secured by a Lien expressly permitted hereunder on any asset that is the subject of such Asset Sale or Recovery Event (other (x) than any Lien pursuant to a Security Document and (y) any Liens securing Indebtedness that ranks junior to or pari passu with the Liens securing the Obligations) and other customary costs, fees and expenses actually incurred in connection therewith and net of taxes paid and the Borrower's reasonable and good faith estimate of income, franchise, sales, and other applicable taxes required to be paid by any Group Member in connection with such Asset Sale or Recovery Event, the computation of which shall, in each such case, take into account the reduction in tax liability resulting from any available operating losses and net operating loss carryovers, tax credits, and tax credit carry forwards, and similar tax attributes, provided that no net cash proceeds calculated in accordance with the foregoing shall constitute Net Cash Proceeds for purposes of this Agreement until the aggregate amount of all such net cash proceeds (commencing on the Closing Date) shall exceed \$5,000,000 (and thereafter only net cash proceeds in excess of such amount shall constitute Net Cash Proceeds), and (b) in connection with any issuance or sale of Capital Stock or any incurrence of Indebtedness, the cash proceeds received from such issuance or incurrence, net of attorneys' fees, investment banking fees, accountants' fees, underwriting discounts and commissions and other customary costs, fees and expenses actually incurred in connection

- "Non-Consenting Lender": any Lender that does not approve any consent, waiver or amendment that (a) requires the approval of all Affected Lenders in accordance with the terms of Section 10.1 and (b) has been approved by the Required Lenders.
 - "Non-Defaulting Lender": at any time, each Lender that is not a Defaulting Lender at such time.
 - "Non-Loan Party": any Group Member that is not a Loan Party.
 - "Non-Loan Party Dedicated Investments Basket": as defined in Section 7.8(f)(iii).
- "Non-Loan Party Investments Cap": as of any date of determination, an amount equal to the sum of (A) (i) prior to the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date, \$100,000,000 and (2) from and after the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date, the greater of (x) \$20,000,000 and (y) 20% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period minus (B) the aggregate outstanding amount of Investments made pursuant to Section 7.8(f), 7.8(j) and 7.8(n) as of such date in Non-Loan Parties.
 - "Non-Loan Party Permitted Acquisitions Cap": as defined in Section 7.8(n)(xii).
 - "Note": a Term Loan Note or a Revolving Loan Note.
 - "Notice of Borrowing": a notice substantially in the form of Exhibit K.
 - "Notice of Conversion/Continuation": a notice substantially in the form of Exhibit L.
- "Notice of Redemption": a "Notice of Redemption" with respect to the Existing Preferred Stock referred to in Section 6(f)(i) of the Certificate of Designation.
- "Obligations": the unpaid principal of and interest on (including interest accruing after the maturity of the Loans and interest accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization, receivership, examinership, rescue process, administration or like proceeding, relating to any Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) the Loans and all other obligations and liabilities (including any fees, premiums (including the Prepayment Premium) or expenses that accrue after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any Insolvency Proceeding, relating to any Loan Party, whether or not a claim for post-filing or postpetition interest is allowed or allowable in such proceeding) of the Loan Parties to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender or any other Lender, or of any Group Member to any applicable Cash Management Bank and/or any Qualified Counterparty party to a Specified Swap Agreement, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, any Cash Management Agreement, the Letters of Credit, any Specified Swap Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, payment obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, and expenses (including all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender, any other Lender, any applicable Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty, to the extent that any applicable Cash Management Agreement or Specified Swap Agreement, as applicable, requires the reimbursement by any applicable Loan Party of any such expenses, in each case of the foregoing, in accordance with Section 10.5 or other applicable provisions of the Loan Documents, Cash Management Agreements or Specified Swap Agreements) that are required to be paid by any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document, Cash Management Agreement, Specified Swap Agreement or otherwise. For the avoidance of doubt, the Obligations shall not include (i) any obligations arising under any warrants or other equity instruments issued by any Loan Party to any Lender, or (ii) solely with respect to any Guarantor that is not a Qualified ECP Guarantor, any Excluded Swap Obligations of such Guarantor.

"OFAC": the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury and any successor thereto.

"Operating Documents": for any Person as of any date, (A) such Person's constitutional documents, formation documents and/or certificate of incorporation (or equivalent thereof), and, (B) (i) if such Person is a corporation or company, its bylaws or memorandum and articles of association (or equivalent thereof) in current form, (ii) if such Person is a limited liability company, its limited liability company agreement and each related plan of division and certificate of division (or similar agreements), (iii) if such Person is a partnership, its partnership agreement (or similar agreement), each of the foregoing with all current amendments or modifications thereto, and (iv) if such Person is organized under the laws of the State of Israel, its certificate of incorporation, its memorandum of association (if any) and its articles of association.

"Other Connection Taxes": with respect to any Recipient, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Recipient and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Recipient having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan or Loan Document).

"Other Taxes": all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment (other than an assignment made pursuant to Section 2.23).

"Overadvance": is defined in Section 2.8.

"Parallel Debt": is defined in Section 10.18.

"Participant": is defined in Section 10.6(d).

"Participant Register": is defined in Section 10.6(d).

"Patriot Act": the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism (USA PATRIOT ACT) Act of 2001, Title III of Pub. L. 107-56, signed into law October 26, 2001.

"PBGC": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, or any successor thereto.

"Pension Plan": an employee pension plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA) other than a Multiemployer Plan (i) that is or was at any relevant time maintained or sponsored by any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof or to which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof makes contributions or has any outstanding liability, and (ii) that is or was subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Sections 412 and 430 of the Code or Sections 302 and 303 of ERISA and in respect of which any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof is (or if such plan were terminated would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) a "contributing sponsor" as defined in Section 4001(a)(13) of ERISA.

"Permitted Acquisition": is defined in Section 7.8(n).

"Permitted Investors": the collective reference to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and its Affiliates, and "Initial OEP Stockholders" as that term is defined in the Principal Stockholders Agreement as in effect on the Closing Date and ECI Holding (Hungary) KFT, in each case, together with any Control Investment Affiliate thereof.

"Permitted Ratio Debt": Indebtedness of the Borrower; provided that:

- (a) such Indebtedness is either (i) secured by Liens on Collateral that rank junior in lien priority to the Liens securing the Obligations or (ii) unsecured;
- (b) subject to the provisions of Section 1.5 to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to a Permitted Acquisition corresponding to the incurrence of such Indebtedness, immediately before and after giving effect thereto and to the use of the proceeds thereof, no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom;
- (c) immediately after giving effect to the issuance, incurrence, or assumption of such Indebtedness and excluding the cash proceeds to the Borrower therefrom that are actually applied or intended to be applied to a particular use or transaction as of the date of incurrence thereof (but otherwise giving effect to the use of such proceeds so applied or intended to be applied), (A) with respect to Permitted Ratio Debt secured by the Collateral on a junior lien basis with the Facilities (which shall be subject to an Intercreditor Agreement), the Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio, calculated on a Pro Forma Basis, shall not exceed 3.40 to 1.00 and (B) with respect to unsecured Permitted Ratio Debt, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio, calculated on a Pro Forma Basis, shall not exceed 3.90 to 1.00 (in each case assuming such debt is fully drawn); provided, that the proceeds of any such Permitted Ratio Debt incurred at such time shall not be netted from Consolidated Funded Indebtedness for purposes of calculating the amount of Permitted Ratio Debt available:
- (d) such Indebtedness does not mature prior to the date that is 180 days after the Term Loan Maturity Date at the time such Indebtedness is incurred, or have a shorter weighted average life to maturity than, the Term Loans at the time such Indebtedness is incurred;
- (e) if such Indebtedness is secured on a junior basis to the Term Loans, then (i) such Indebtedness will not be secured by any property or assets of Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary other than the Collateral and (ii) a representative, acting on behalf of the holders of such Indebtedness, has agreed to lien subordination terms reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent;
 - (f) Permitted Ratio Debt will not be guaranteed by any Person other than the Loan Parties; and

- (g) the other terms applicable to such Indebtedness are substantially identical to, or (taken as a whole as determined by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent in good faith) no more favorable to the lenders or holders providing such Permitted Ratio Debt than, those applicable to the Term Loans; *provided* that this clause (g) will not apply to (1) interest rate, fees, funding discounts and other pricing terms (and Permitted Ratio Debt shall not be subject to, and shall not trigger, any most favored nation pricing protection), (2) redemption, prepayment or other premiums, (3) optional prepayment terms, and (4) covenants and other terms that are (i) approved by the Administrative Agent, (ii) applied to the Term Loans existing at the time of incurrence of such Permitted Ratio Debt (so that existing Term Lenders also receive the benefit of such provisions) and/or (iii) applicable only to periods after the Term Loan Maturity Date at the time of incurrence of such Indebtedness.
- "Permitted Reinvestment Assets": fixed assets (including equipment, machinery, buildings, facilities and vehicles) useful in the Borrower's business and not working capital assets (including cash, Cash Equivalents, accounts receivable and Inventory).
- "Person": any natural person, corporation, limited liability company, trust, joint venture, association, company, partnership, Governmental Authority or other entity.
 - "Platform": is any of Debt Domain, Intralinks, Syndtrak, DebtX or a substantially similar electronic transmission system.
 - "Pledged Stock": is defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- "Preferred Stock Redemption": the payment and redemption in full by Holdings of all outstanding obligations owing in connection with the Existing Preferred Stock.
 - "Preferred Stock Redemption Date": June 28, 2024.
 - "Prepayment Premium": is defined in Section 2.9(d).
- "Prime Rate": the "U.S. Prime Lending Rate" as published in The Wall Street Journal as the "Prime Rate" in the U.S. or, if The Wall Street Journal ceases to quote such rate, the highest per annum interest rate published by the Federal Reserve Board in Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15 (519) (Selected Interest Rates) as the "bank prime loan" rate or, if such rate is no longer quoted therein, any similar rate quoted therein (as determined by the Administrative Agent) or any similar release by the Federal Reserve Board (as determined by the Administrative Agent). Each change in the Prime Rate shall be effective from and including the date such change is publicly announced or quoted as being effective.
- "Principal Stockholders Agreement": that certain First Amended and Restated Stockholders Agreement made as of March 3, 2020 by and among Holdings, JPMC Heritage Parent LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, Heritage PE (OEP) III, L.P., a Cayman Islands exempted limited partnership, ECI Holding (Hungary) KFT, and future parties that may execute a joinder thereto, as the same has been amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified in a manner that is not adverse to the Lenders.
- "Pro Forma Basis": with respect to any calculation or determination for any period, in making such calculation or determination on the specified date of determination (the "Determination Date"), pro forma effect will be given to: (a) the acquisition or disposition of companies, divisions or lines of businesses by Holdings and its Subsidiaries, including any acquisition or disposition of a company, division or line of business since the beginning of the reference period by a Person that became a Subsidiary after the beginning of the applicable period; and (b) the discontinuation of any discontinued operations; in each case of clauses (a) and (b), that have occurred since the beginning of the applicable period and before the Determination Date as if such events had occurred, and, in the case of any disposition, the proceeds thereof applied, on the first day of such period. To the extent that pro forma effect is to be given to an acquisition or disposition of a company, division or line of business, the pro forma calculation will be calculated in good faith by a responsible financial or accounting officer of Holdings in accordance with Regulation S-X under the Securities Act (so long as any pro forma adjustments to Consolidated EBITDA are consistent with the definition of Consolidated EBITDA (and subject to the applicable caps therein)) based upon the most recent four full fiscal quarters for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1.

- "Projections": is defined in Section 6.2(c).
- "Properties": is defined in Section 4.17(a).
- "PTE": a prohibited transaction class exemption issued by the U.S. Department of Labor, as any such exemption may be amended from time to time.
- "QFC": has the meaning assigned to the term "qualified financial contract" in, and shall be interpreted in accordance with, 12 U.S.C. 5390(c)(8) (D).
- "Qualified Counterparty": with respect to any Specified Swap Agreement, (i) any counterparty thereto that, at the time such Specified Swap Agreement was entered into or as of the Closing Date, was the Administrative Agent or a Lender or an Affiliate of the Administrative Agent or a Lender and (ii) each other Person identified by a Loan Party in writing and reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent prior to or substantially concurrently with any Group Member entering into a Swap Agreement with such Person permitted under Section 7.13. As of the Closing Date, HSBC Bank and MUFG Bank are reasonably acceptable Qualified Counterparties for purposes of clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence.
- "Qualified ECP Guarantor": in respect of any Swap Obligation, (a) each Guarantor that has total assets exceeding \$10,000,000 at the time the relevant Guarantee Obligation of such Guarantor provided in respect of, or the Lien granted by such Guarantor to secure, such Swap Obligation (or guaranty thereof) becomes effective with respect to such Swap Obligation, and (b) any other Guarantor that (i) constitutes an "eligible contract participant" under the Commodity Exchange Act or any regulations promulgated thereunder, or (ii) can cause another Person (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any other Guarantor not then constituting a "Qualified ECP Guarantor") to qualify as an "eligible contract participant" at such time by entering into a "keepwell, support, or other agreement" as contemplated by Section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

"Qualifying Term Loans" as defined in Section 2.29(c).

"Ratio Incremental Amount": an aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness that, immediately after the incurrence thereof on Pro Forma Basis, would not result in, (a) with respect to Incremental Facilities secured by the Collateral on a pari passu basis with the Facilities (which may be subject to an Intercreditor Agreement), the Consolidated First Lien Net Leverage Ratio exceeding 2.90 to 1.00, (b) with respect to Incremental Facilities that are secured by the Collateral on a junior lien basis to the Facilities (which shall be subject to an Intercreditor Agreement), the Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio exceeding 3.40 to 1.00 and (c) with respect to Incremental Facilities that are unsecured, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio exceeding 3.90 to 1.00 (assuming, in each case, that (x) the full amount of any Revolving Commitment Increase incurred at such time is fully drawn, (y) in the case of any Incremental Term Facility being incurred at such time in the form of commitments to make delayed draw term loans, assuming such delayed draw term loans were fully drawn, and (z) the proceeds of any such Incremental Facility incurred at such time shall not be netted from Consolidated Funded Indebtedness for purposes of calculating the Ratio Incremental Amount).

- "Ratio Investments Basket": as defined in Section 7.8(r).
- "Recipient": the (a) Administrative Agent, (b) any Lender or (c) the Issuing Lender, as applicable.
- "Recovery Event": any settlement of or payment in respect of any property or casualty insurance claim or any condemnation proceeding relating to any asset of any Group Member.
- "Redemption Amount": \$63,536,355.74, representing the aggregate amount necessary to consummate the Preferred Stock Redemption, including the amount of any interest, prepayment premium, liquidation preference, fees, dividends or other amounts due and owing in connection therewith, which amount shall, on or prior to the Preferred Stock Redemption Date, be funded with the proceeds of the Term Loans made on the Closing Date.
- "Reference Period": as of any date of determination, the period of four (4) consecutive fiscal quarters ended on or immediately prior to such date for which financial statements of Holdings and its Subsidiaries have been or are required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent hereunder; provided that, prior to the first date that financial statements have been or are required to be delivered pursuant to Sections 6.1(a) or 6.1(c), the Reference Period shall be the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2024.
 - "Refinanced Indebtedness": is defined in the definition of "Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness".
 - "Refinancing": the refinancing of the Existing Credit Agreement.
- "Refinancing Amendment": an amendment to this Agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower executed by each of (a) the Borrower and Holdings, (b) the Administrative Agent and (c) each Lender and/or prospective lender that agrees to provide any portion of the Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness being incurred pursuant thereto, in accordance with Section 2.28.
 - "Refinancing Commitments": any Refinancing Term Commitments or Refinancing Revolving Commitments.
 - "Refinancing Loans": any Refinancing Term Loans or Refinancing Revolving Loans.
 - "Refinancing Revolving Commitments": one or more tranches of Revolving Commitments that result from a Refinancing Amendment.
 - "Refinancing Revolving Lender": each Lender that has a Refinancing Revolving Commitment or holds Refinancing Revolving Loans.
 - "Refinancing Revolving Loans": one or more tranches of Revolving Loans that result from a Refinancing Amendment.
 - "Refinancing Term Commitments": one or more tranches of Term Commitments that result from a Refinancing Amendment.

- "Refinancing Term Loans": one or more tranches of Term Loans that result from a Refinancing Amendment.
- "Register": is defined in Section 10.6(c).
- "Regulation T": Regulation T of the Board as in effect from time to time.
- "Regulation U": Regulation U of the Board as in effect from time to time.
- "Regulation X": Regulation X of the Board as in effect from time to time.
- "Reinvestment Deferred Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the aggregate Net Cash Proceeds received by any Loan Party in connection therewith that are not applied to prepay the Loans or other amounts pursuant to Section 2.12(c) as a result of the delivery of a Reinvestment Notice.
 - "Reinvestment Event": any Asset Sale or Recovery Event in respect of which the Borrower has delivered a Reinvestment Notice.
- "Reinvestment Notice": a written notice executed by a Responsible Officer stating that no Event of Default has occurred and that the Borrower or Holdings (directly or indirectly through a Guarantor) intends and expects to use all or a specified portion of the Net Cash Proceeds of an Asset Sale or Recovery Event to acquire or repair Permitted Reinvestment Assets.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Amount": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the Reinvestment Deferred Amount relating thereto less any amount expended prior to the relevant Reinvestment Prepayment Date to acquire or repair Permitted Reinvestment Assets.
- "Reinvestment Prepayment Date": with respect to any Reinvestment Event, the earlier of (a) the date occurring 180 days after such Reinvestment Event; provided that such date shall be extended to 365 days if the Loan Parties have entered into a binding commitment to reinvest the Net Cash Proceeds subject to such Reinvestment Event within such 180 day period, and (b) the date on which the Borrower (or its Subsidiaries) shall have determined not to, acquire or repair Permitted Reinvestment Assets with all or any portion of the relevant Reinvestment Deferred Amount.
- "Related Parties": with respect to any Person, such Person's Affiliates and the partners, directors, officers, employees, agents, trustees, administrators, managers, advisors and representatives of such Person and of such Person's Affiliates.
- "Relevant Governmental Body": the Federal Reserve Board or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or a committee officially endorsed or convened by the Federal Reserve Board and/or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York.
 - "Replacement Lender": is defined in Section 2.23.
- "Required Lenders": shall mean Lenders holding more than 50% of the outstanding Loans and unfunded Revolving Commitments; provided that, (i) Defaulting Lenders shall be disregarded for all purposes of determining Required Lenders under the Loan Documents, (ii) for so long as the WhiteHorse Lenders (excluding any WhiteHorse Lender that is a Defaulting Lender) collectively hold at least 25% of the outstanding Loans and unfunded Revolving Commitments, Required Lenders shall require the WhiteHorse Lenders, and (iii) for so long as the HPS Lenders (excluding any HPS Lender that is a Defaulting Lender) collectively hold at least 25% of the outstanding Loans and unfunded Revolving Commitments, Required Lenders shall require the HPS Lenders

- "Requirement of Law": as to any Person, any law, treaty, rule or regulation (including any rule, official directive, request or guideline (whether or not having the force of law) of any Governmental Authority) or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority (including the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision and any successor thereto or similar authority or successor thereto), in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.
 - "Resolution Authority": an EEA Resolution Authority or, with respect to any UK Financial Institution, a UK Resolution Authority.
- "Responsible Officer": the chief executive officer, president, vice president, chief financial officer, treasurer, assistant treasurer, or controller of the Borrower or Holdings, but in any event, with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer, treasurer, assistant treasurer, or controller of the Borrower or Holdings.
- "Restricted Payments": is defined in Section 7.6 and do not include, for the avoidance of doubt, amounts paid in-kind with respect to preferred Capital Stock that is not Disqualified Stock (including amounts that when capitalized, become additional Capital Stock).
- "Revolving Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make Revolving Loans in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Revolving Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1A or in the Assignment and Assumption, Incremental Joinder, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment, as applicable, pursuant to which such Lender became a party hereto, as the same may be changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof (including in connection with assignments and Incremental Facilities permitted hereunder). The original amount of the Total Revolving Commitments is \$35,000,000. The L/C Commitment is a sublimit of the Total Revolving Commitments.
 - "Revolving Commitment Increase": is defined in Section 2.27(a).
- "Revolving Extensions of Credit": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, an amount equal to the <u>sum</u> of (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans held by such Lender then outstanding, <u>plus</u> (b) such Lender's L/C Percentage of the aggregate undrawn amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit (including the Existing Letter of Credit) at such time, <u>plus</u> (c) such Lender's L/C Percentage of the aggregate amount of all L/C Disbursements that have not yet been reimbursed or converted into Revolving Loans at such time.
 - "Revolving Facility": the Revolving Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder.
 - "Revolving Lender": each Lender that has a Revolving Commitment or that holds Revolving Loans.
 - "Revolving Loan Conversion": is defined in Section 3.5(b).
- "Revolving Loan Note": a promissory note in the form of Exhibit H-1, as it may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
 - "Revolving Loans": as defined in Section 2.4.

- "Revolving Percentage": as to any Revolving Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Revolving Commitment then constitutes of the Total Revolving Commitments or, at any time after the Revolving Commitments shall have expired or terminated, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Revolving Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of all Revolving Loans then outstanding; provided that in the event that the Revolving Loans are paid in full prior to the reduction to zero of the Total Revolving Commitments, the Revolving Percentages shall be determined in a manner designed to ensure that the other outstanding Revolving Extensions of Credit shall be held by the Revolving Lenders on a ratable basis.
- "Revolving Termination Date": June 21, 2029, as extended in accordance with any Extension Amendment solely with respect to the Extended Revolving Commitments governed thereby.
 - "S&P": Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.
- "Sale Leaseback Transaction": any arrangement with any Person or Persons, whereby in contemporaneous or substantially contemporaneous transactions a Loan Party sells substantially all of its right, title and interest in any property and, in connection therewith, acquires, leases or licenses back the right to use all or a material portion of such property.
- "Sanctioned Jurisdiction": any country or territory that is the target of comprehensive Sanctions broadly prohibiting dealings in, with or involving such country or territory (as of the date hereof, Cuba, Iran, North Korea, Lebanon, Syria, the so-called Donetsk People's Republic, the so-called Luhansk People's Republic, and the Crimea region of Ukraine).
- "Sanctioned Person": any Person that is: (a) identified on any Sanctions List; (b) organized, domiciled or ordinarily resident in a Sanctioned Jurisdiction; (c) the government or any governmental authority or instrumentality of a Sanctioned Jurisdiction; (d) 50% or more owned, individually or in the aggregate, directly or indirectly, or controlled by any such Person or Persons described in the foregoing clauses (a) through (c); or (d) otherwise the target of Sanctions.
 - "Sanctions": any and all economic or financial sanctions or trade embargoes imposed, administered or enforced by any Sanctions Authority.
- "Sanctions Authority": (a) the U.S. government, including OFAC and the Department of State; (b) the United Kingdom, including His Majesty's Treasury; (c) the United Nations Security Council; (d) the European Union and its members states and (e) any Israeli Governmental Authority.
- "Sanctions List": any Sanctions-related list of designated or blocked Persons maintained by any Sanctions Authority, including but not limited to:
 (a) the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List, the Foreign Sanctions Evaders List and the Sectoral Sanctions Identifications List, each maintained by OFAC; (b) the Consolidated List of Financial Sanctions Targets maintained by His Majesty's Treasury of the United Kingdom; (c) the consolidated list of persons, groups and entities subject to EU financial sanctions maintained by the European Union; and (d) the United Nations Security Council Consolidated List.
 - "SEC": the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto and any analogous Governmental Authority.
- "Secured Parties": the collective reference to any holder of the Obligations, including the Administrative Agent, the Lenders (including any Issuing Lender in its capacity as Issuing Lender), any Cash Management Bank (in its or their respective capacities as providers of Cash Management Services), and any Qualified Counterparties.

- "Securities Account": any "securities account" as defined in the UCC with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
- "Securities Act": the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time and any successor statute.
- "Security Documents": the collective reference to, the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, each Pledge Supplement (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), each Assumption Agreement (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), the Mortgages, each Intellectual Property Security Agreement, the Israeli Security Documents, the Dutch Security Documents, the Irish Security Documents, security agreements, pledge agreements or other similar agreements delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant to Section 6.11 or 6.12, and all other security documents hereafter delivered to the Administrative Agent granting a Lien on any property of any Person to secure the Obligations of any Loan Party arising under any Loan Document.
- "SOFR": a rate equal to the secured overnight financing rate as published by the SOFR Administrator on the website of the SOFR Administrator, currently at http://www.newyorkfed.org (or any successor source for the secured overnight financing rate identified as such by the SOFR Administrator from time to time).
 - "SOFR Administrator": the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (or a successor administrator of the secured overnight financing rate).
 - "SOFR Borrowing": as to any borrowing, the SOFR Loans comprising such borrowing.
 - "SOFR Loan": a Loan that bears interest at a rate based on Term SOFR.
- "SOFR Tranche": the collective reference to SOFR Loans under a particular Facility (other than the L/C Facility), the then current Interest Periods with respect to all of which begin on the same date and end on the same later date (whether or not such Loans shall originally have been made on the same day).
- "Solvency Certificate": the Solvency Certificate, dated the Closing Date, delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 5.1(o), which Solvency Certificate shall be in substantially the form of Exhibit D.
- "Solvent": when used with respect to any Person, as of any date of determination, (a) the fair value of the assets of such Person and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, exceeds their debts and liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis; (b) the present fair saleable value of the property of such Person and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, is greater than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability, on a consolidated basis, of their debts and other liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis, as such debts and other liabilities become absolute and matured; (c) such Person and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are able to pay their debts and liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis, as such liabilities become absolute and matured; and (d) such Person and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are not engaged in, and are not about to engage in, business for which they have unreasonably small capital.

For purposes of this definition, the amount of any contingent liability at any time will be computed as the amount that would reasonably be expected to become an actual and matured liability.

"Specified Representations" means the representations and warranties made by the Loan Parties in Section 4.3(a) (as to organizational existence), Section 4.4(a) (relating to due authorization of, execution of, delivery of and performance of the Loan Documents), Section 4.4(b), Section 4.4(e), Section 4.5 (with respect to applicable Requirements of Law and with respect to Operating Documents described in clause (A) of the definition thereof, in each case, relating to due authorization of, execution of, delivery of and performance of the Loan Documents), Section 4.11, Section 4.14(a), Section 4.19(a) (subject to Liens permitted by Section 7.3), Section 4.20 (with respect to the Closing Date, immediately after giving effect to the Transactions occurring on the Closing Date), and Section 4.28.

"Specified Swap Agreement": any Swap Agreement entered into by a Group Member and any Qualified Counterparty to the extent permitted under Section 7.13. As of the Closing Date, no Group Member is a party to any Specified Swap Agreements.

"Starter Basket": is defined in clause (a) of the definition of "Available Amount".

- "Subordinated Debt Document": any agreement, certificate, document or instrument executed or delivered by Holdings or any Subsidiary and evidencing Subordinated Indebtedness.
- "Subordinated Indebtedness": (i) Indebtedness of a Loan Party subordinated in right of payment to the Obligations, (ii) Indebtedness of a Loan Party subordinated in right of lien priority to the Liens securing the Obligations and (iii) unsecured Indebtedness for borrowed money in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$15,000,000.
- "Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, company, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares, shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of Holdings.
- "Surety Indebtedness": as of any date of determination, indebtedness (contingent or otherwise) owing to sureties arising from surety bonds issued on behalf of any Loan Party or its respective Subsidiaries as support for, among other things, their contracts with customers, whether such indebtedness is owing directly or indirectly by such Loan Party or any such Subsidiary.
- "Swap Agreement": any agreement with respect to any swap, hedge, forward, future or derivative transaction or option or similar agreement (including without limitation, any Interest Rate Agreement) involving, or settled by reference to, one or more rates, currencies, commodities, equity or debt instruments or securities, or economic, financial or pricing indices or measures of economic, financial or pricing risk or value or any similar transaction or any combination of these transactions; provided that no phantom stock or similar plan providing for payments only on account of services provided by current or former directors, officers, employees or consultants of a Loan Party and its Subsidiaries shall be deemed to be a "Swap Agreement."

"Swap Obligation": with respect to any Guarantor, any obligation of such Guarantor to pay or perform under any agreement, contract or transaction that constitutes a "swap" within the meaning of Section 1a(47) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

- "Swap Termination Value": in respect of any one or more Swap Agreements, after taking into account the effect of any legally enforceable netting agreement relating to such Swap Agreements, (a) for any date on or after the date any such Swap Agreement has been closed out and termination value determined in accordance therewith, such termination value, and (b) for any date prior to the date referenced in clause (a), the amount determined as the mark-to-market value for such Swap Agreement, as determined based upon one or more mid-market or other readily available quotations provided by any recognized dealer in such Swap Agreements (which may include a Qualified Counterparty).
- "Synthetic Lease Obligation": the monetary obligation of a Person under (a) a so-called synthetic, off-balance sheet or tax retention lease or (b) an agreement for the use of property creating obligations that do not appear on the balance sheet of such Person but which, upon the insolvency or bankruptcy of such Person, would be characterized as the indebtedness of such Person (without regard to accounting treatment).
- "Taxes": all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto and, solely with respect to the Israeli Subsidiaries, indexation differentials.
- "Term Commitment": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make a Term Loan to the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth (a) with respect to Term Loans, under the heading "Term Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1A, (b) with respect to Incremental Term Loans, in the applicable Incremental Joinder, (c) with respect to Extended Term Loans, in the applicable Extension Amendment and (d) with respect to Refinancing Term Loans, in the applicable Extension Amendment. The original aggregate principal amount of the Term Commitments on the Closing Date is \$350,000,000.
 - "Term Facility": the Term Commitments and the Term Loans made thereunder.
 - "Term Lender": each Lender that has a Term Commitment or that holds a Term Loan.
- "Term Loan": collectively, (a) the term loans made by the Lenders pursuant to Section 2.1, (b) Incremental Term Loans, (c) Extended Term Loans and (d) Refinancing Term Loans.
- "Term Loan Maturity Date": June 21, 2029, as extended in accordance with any Extension Amendment, solely with respect to any Extended Term Loans governed thereby.
- "Term Loan Note": a promissory note in substantially the form of Exhibit H-3, as it may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
- "Term Percentage": as to any Term Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Term Commitments and funded Term Loans then constitutes of the aggregate Term Commitments and funded Term Loans of all Lenders.
- "Term SOFR": rate per annum equal to the greater of (a) Term SOFR Reference Rate for a tenor comparable to the applicable Interest Period on the day (such day, the "Term SOFR Determination Day") that is two (2) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period; provided, however, that if as of 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) on any Term SOFR Determination Day the Term SOFR Reference Rate for the applicable tenor has not been published by the Term SOFR Administrator and a Benchmark Replacement Date with respect to the Term SOFR Reference Rate has not occurred, then Term SOFR will be the Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor as published by the Term SOFR Administrator on the first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day for which such Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor was published by the Term SOFR Administrator so long as such first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day is not more than three (3) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to such Term SOFR Determination Day, and (b) the Floor.

- "Term SOFR Administrator": CME Group Benchmark Administration Limited (CME) (or a successor administrator of the Term SOFR Reference Rate selected by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion).
 - "Term SOFR Determination Day" has the meaning specified in the definition of "Term SOFR".
- "Term SOFR Reference Rate": the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR published by the Term SOFR Administrator and displayed on CME's Market Data Platform (or other commercially available source providing such quotations as may be selected by the Administrative Agent from time to time).
- "Total Credit Exposure": as to any Lender at any time, the unused Commitments, Revolving Extensions of Credit and outstanding Term Loans of such Lender at such time.
- "Total L/C Commitments": at any time, the sum of all L/C Commitments at such time, as the same may be reduced from time to time pursuant to Section 2.10 or 3.5(b). The initial amount of the Total L/C Commitments permitted on the Closing Date is \$20,000,000; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Total L/C Commitments of the Lenders on the Closing Date is zero dollars.
- "Total Revolving Commitments": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Commitments then in effect. The original amount of the Total Revolving Commitments is \$35,000,000. The L/C Commitment is a sublimit of the Total Revolving Commitments.
 - "Total Revolving Extensions of Credit": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Revolving Extensions of Credit outstanding at such time.
 - "Trade Date": is defined in Section 10.6(b)(i)(B).
 - "Transferee": any Eligible Assignee or Participant, and in every case excluding all Excluded Lenders.
 - "Type": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or a SOFR Loan.
- "UK Financial Institution": any BRRD Undertaking (as such term is defined under the PRA Rulebook (as amended form time to time) promulgated by the United Kingdom Prudential Regulation Authority) or any person falling within IFPRU 11.6 of the FCA Handbook (as amended from time to time) promulgated by the United Kingdom Financial Conduct Authority, which includes certain credit institutions and investment firms, and certain affiliates of such credit institutions or investment firms.
- "UK Resolution Authority": the Bank of England or any other public administrative authority having responsibility for the resolution of any UK Financial Institution.
 - "Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement" the applicable Benchmark Replacement excluding the related Benchmark Replacement Adjustment.
- "Unfriendly Acquisition": any acquisition that has not, at the time of the first public announcement of an offer relating thereto, been approved by the board of directors (or other legally recognized governing body) of the Person to be acquired; except that with respect to any acquisition of a non-U.S. Person, an otherwise friendly acquisition shall not be deemed to be unfriendly if it is not customary in such jurisdiction to obtain such approval prior to the first public announcement of an offer relating to a friendly acquisition.

- "Uniform Commercial Code" or "UCC": the Uniform Commercial Code (or any similar or equivalent legislation) as in effect from time to time in the State of New York, or as the context may require, any other applicable jurisdiction.
 - "United States" and "U.S.": the United States of America.
- "Unrestricted Cash": the sum of the aggregate amount of cash and Cash Equivalents held in accounts of Holdings and its Subsidiaries reflected in the combined consolidated balance sheet of Holdings and its Subsidiaries to the extent that it would not appear as "restricted" on the combined consolidated balance sheet of Holdings and its Subsidiaries (unless such appearance is related to the Loan Documents (or the Liens created thereunder)); provided, however, until the Preferred Stock Redemption has occurred, Unrestricted Cash shall not include proceeds of Term Loans made on the Closing Date not exceeding the Redemption Amount.
- "U.S. Government Securities Business Day": any day except for (a) a Saturday, (b) a Sunday or (c) a day on which the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association (or any successor thereto) recommends that the fixed income departments of its members be closed for the entire day for purposes of trading in United States government securities.
 - "U.S. Person": any Person that is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.
 - "U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate": is defined in Section 2.20(f)(ii)(B)(3).
- "Voting Stock": as to any Person, the Capital Stock of any class or classes or other equity interests (however designated and including general partnership interests in a partnership) having ordinary voting power for the election of directors or similar governing body of such Person.
 - "WhiteHorse": WhiteHorse Capital Management, LLC.
- "WhiteHorse Lenders": as of any applicable date of determination, any Lender that is an Affiliate or an Approved Fund of WhiteHorse or that is a managed fund or separately managed account of WhiteHorse.
 - "Withholding Agent": as applicable, any applicable Loan Party and the Administrative Agent.
- "Working Capital": with respect to the Group Members, consolidated current assets (which shall exclude any cash or Cash Equivalents) minus consolidated current liabilities (which shall exclude any amount outstanding under the Revolving Facility and the current portion of any Indebtedness, in each case, to the extent included in "consolidated current liabilities"), in each case, determined in accordance with GAAP.
- "Write-Down and Conversion Powers": (a) with respect to any EEA Resolution Authority, the write-down and conversion powers of such EEA Resolution Authority from time to time under the Bail-In Legislation for the applicable EEA Member Country, which write-down and conversion powers are described in the EU Bail-In Legislation Schedule and (b) with respect to the United Kingdom, any powers of the applicable Resolution Authority under the Bail-In Legislation to cancel, reduce, modify or change the form of a liability of any UK Financial Institution or any contract or instrument under which that liability arises, to convert all or part of that liability into shares, securities or obligations of that person or any other person, to provide that any such contract or instrument is to have effect as if a right had been exercised under it or to suspend any obligation in respect of that liability or any of the powers under that Bail-In Legislation that are related to or ancillary to any of those powers.

1.2 Other Definitional Provisions.

- (a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings given herein when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto.
- (b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, (i) accounting terms relating to any Group Member not defined in Section 1.1 and accounting terms partly defined in Section 1.1, to the extent not defined herein, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP, (ii) the words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," (iii) the word "incur" shall be construed to mean incur, create, issue, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist (and the words "incurred" and "incurrence" shall have correlative meanings), (iv) the words "asset" and "property" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect and to refer to any and all tangible and intangible assets and properties, including cash, Capital Stock, securities, revenues, accounts, leasehold interests and contract rights, (v) references to a given time of day shall, unless otherwise specified, be deemed to refer to such agreements or Contractual Obligations as amended, supplemented, restated, amended and restated, extended, or otherwise modified from time to time. Notwithstanding the foregoing clause (i), for purposes of determining compliance with any covenant (including the computation of any financial covenant) contained herein, Indebtedness of any Group Member shall be deemed to be carried at 100% of the outstanding principal amount thereof, and the effects of FASB ASC 825 and FASB ASC 470-20 on financial liabilities shall be disregarded.
- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement, shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement. The word "will" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect as the word "shall." Unless the context requires otherwise, (i) any reference herein to any Person shall be construed to include such Person's successors and assigns, (ii) all references herein to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules shall be construed to refer to Articles and Sections of, and Exhibits and Schedules to, this Agreement, and (iii) any reference to any law or regulation herein shall, unless otherwise specified, refer to such law or regulation as amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms.
- (e) Any reference in any Loan Document to a merger, transfer, consolidation, amalgamation, consolidation, assignment, sale, disposition or transfer, or similar term, shall be deemed to apply to a Division of or by a limited liability company, or an allocation of assets to a series of a limited liability company (or the unwinding of such a division or allocation), as if it were a merger, transfer, consolidation, amalgamation, consolidation, assignment, sale or transfer, or similar term, as applicable, to, of or with a separate Person. Any Division of a limited liability company shall constitute a separate Person under the Loan Documents (and each division of any limited liability company that is a Subsidiary, joint venture or any other like term shall also constitute such a Person or entity) on the first date of its existence. In connection with any Division, if any asset, right, obligation or liability of any Person becomes the asset, right, obligation or liability of a different Person, then such asset shall be deemed to have been transferred from the original Person to the subsequent Person.

- (f) In relation to any person incorporated in Israel, any reference to insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, receivership, administration, reorganization, dissolution, winding-up, relief of debtors, or similar proceedings hereunder shall also include proceedings under the laws of the State of Israel including an order relating to: (i) liquidation, winding-up (or equivalent proceedings), dissolution, administration or an arrangement ("Hesder") with creditors, as such terms are determined under the Israeli Companies Law and the Israeli Insolvency Law; (ii) the appointment of a receiver or trustee ("baal tafkid"), as such term is understood under the Israeli Insolvency Law; (iii) a reorganization order, freeze order, stay of proceedings order ("Ikuv Halichim") (or other similar remedy), relief of debtors, an order for commencing proceedings ("Tzav le-Ptichat Halichim"); or (iv) the recognition of a foreign proceeding with respect to an insolvency of a company ("Hakara be Halich Zar"), as such term is understood under the Israeli Insolvency Law.
- 1.3 Rounding. Any financial ratios required to be maintained by the Borrower or Holdings pursuant to this Agreement shall be calculated by dividing the appropriate component by the other component, carrying the result to one place more than the number of places by which such ratio is expressed herein and rounding the result up or down to the nearest place by which such ratio is expressed herein.
- 1.4 Currency. For purposes of all calculations and determinations hereunder, and all certifications and financial statements delivered hereunder, all amounts represented by such terms shall be expressed in Dollars or the Dollar Equivalent thereof. The Administrative Agent shall determine the Dollar Equivalent of any amount when required or permitted hereby, and a determination thereof by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest error. The Administrative Agent may, but shall not be obligated to, rely on any determination by the Borrower. The Administrative Agent may determine or re-determine the Dollar Equivalent of any amount on any date in its reasonable discretion.

- 1.5 Limited Condition Acquisitions. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement or any Loan Document to the contrary, when, in connection with the incurrence of Indebtedness, the creation of Liens, the making of any Disposition or Investment or the repayment of Indebtedness (a)(i) calculating any applicable ratio (other than the maximum Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as of the last day of any period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters of Holdings, as required by Section 7.1) or the use of any basket, (ii) determining the accuracy of the representations and warranties set forth in Section 4 hereof or (iii) determining satisfaction of any conditions precedent, or (b) determining compliance with any provision that requires that no Default or Event of Default has occurred is continuing or would result therefrom (other than a Default or Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or (f)), in each case of (a) and (b) in connection with a Limited Condition Acquisition, the date of determination of such ratio and determination of such compliance will, at the option of the Borrower's election to exercise such option in connection with any Limited Condition Acquisition, an "LCA Election"), which such election shall be made on or prior to the LCA Test Date, be deemed to be the date the definitive agreements for such Limited Condition Acquisition are entered into (the "LCA Test Date"). If on a Pro Forma Basis after giving effect to such Limited Condition Acquisition and the other transactions to be entered into in connection therewith (including any incurrence of Indebtedness and the use of proceeds thereof) calculated as if such Limited Condition Acquisition and other transactions had occurred at the beginning of the most recently ended period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters of Holdings ending prior to the LCA Test Date for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to Section 6.1, the Borrower could have taken such action on the relevant LCA Test Date in compliance with the applicable requirements, then such provisions will be deemed to have been complied with, unless an Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or (f) will be continuing on the date such Limited Condition Acquisition is consummated. For the avoidance of doubt, (i) if any of such ratios are exceeded as a result of fluctuations in such ratio (including due to fluctuations in Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA) at or prior to the consummation of the relevant Limited Condition Acquisition, such ratios and other provisions will not be deemed to have been exceeded as a result of such fluctuations solely for purposes of determining whether the Limited Condition Acquisition is permitted hereunder and (ii) such ratios and compliance with such conditions will not be tested at the time of consummation of such Limited Condition Acquisition or related transactions, except that on such date an Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or (f) may not be continuing. If the Borrower has made an LCA Election for any Limited Condition Acquisition, then in connection with any subsequent calculation of any ratio or basket with respect to any other transaction on or following the relevant LCA Test Date and prior to the earlier of the date on which such Limited Condition Acquisition is consummated and the date that the definitive agreement for such Limited Condition Acquisition is terminated or expires without consummation of such Limited Condition Acquisition, any such ratio or basket will be calculated on a Pro Forma Basis assuming such Limited Condition Acquisition and other transactions in connection therewith (including any incurrence of Indebtedness and the use of proceeds thereof) have been consummated until such time as the applicable Limited Condition Acquisition has actually closed or the definitive agreement with respect thereto has been terminated or expires. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) other than in connection with the creation of an additional tranche of Revolving Commitments in connection with a Limited Condition Acquisition as set forth in Section 2.27(a), the borrowing of any Revolving Loans in connection with a Limited Condition Acquisition shall be subject to the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 and (ii) in the event that any Limited Condition Acquisition shall not have occurred on or prior to the date that is 120 days following the execution of the definitive documents for such Limited Condition Acquisition, such transaction shall no longer constitute a Limited Condition Acquisition for any purpose.
- 1.6 Rates. The Administrative Agent does not warrant or accept responsibility for, and shall not have any liability with respect to (a) administration, construction, calculation, publication, continuation, discontinuation, movement, or regulation of, or any other matter related to, the ABR, the Benchmark, or any alternative, successor or replacement rate thereto (including any Benchmark Replacement), any component definition thereof or rates referred to in the definition thereof, including whether any Benchmark is similar to, or will produce the same value or economic equivalence of, any other rate or whether financial instruments referencing or underlying the Benchmark will have the same volume or liquidity as those referencing or underlying any other rate, (b) the impact of any regulatory statements about, or actions taken with respect to any Benchmark (or component thereof) or (c) changes made by any administrator to the methodology used to calculate any Benchmark (or component thereof). The Administrative Agent and its affiliates or other related entities may engage in transactions that affect the calculation of the ABR, the Benchmark, any alternative, successor or replacement rate (including any Benchmark Replacement) or any relevant adjustments thereto, in each case, in a manner adverse to the Borrower. The Administrative Agent does not warrant or accept responsibility for, and shall not have any liability with respect to, such transactions. The Administrative Agent may select information sources or services in its reasonable discretion to ascertain the ABR, the Benchmark, or any alternative, successor or replacement rate (including any Benchmark Replacement), in each case pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, and shall have no liability to the Borrower, any Lender or any other person or entity for damages of any kind, including direct or indirect, special, punitive, incidental or consequential damages, costs, losses or expenses (whether in tort, contract or otherwise and whether at law or in equity),
- 1.7 Agreed Security Principles. With respect to any Material Foreign Subsidiary, each obligation to deliver a guarantee or Security Document, the determination of Collateral and assets that are excluded from the Collateral of such Material Foreign Subsidiary and each obligation to deliver or enter into any other guaranty and security document under this Agreement by such Material Foreign Subsidiary shall be subject in all respects to the Agreed Security Principles.

- 1.8 Irish Terms In this Agreement, where it relates to an Irish Loan Party, a reference to:
- (a) "inability to pay its debts" will be deemed to mean inability to pay its debts within the meaning of Section 509(3) or section 570(d) of the Irish Companies Act; and
- (b) the term "examiner" shall have the meaning given to it in Section 508(1) of the Irish Companies Act and the term "examinership" shall be construed in accordance with the Irish Companies Act."
- 1.9 **Dutch Terms** Where it relates to a Person incorporated or organized under the laws of the Netherlands, having its "centre of main interest" (as such term is used in article 3(1) of the Insolvency Regulation) in the Netherlands, or where the context requires, a reference to:
 - (a) "the Netherlands" means the European part of the Kingdom of the Netherlands and "Dutch" means in or of the Netherlands;
 - (b) "Insolvency Regulation" means Regulation (EU) 2015/848 of 20 May 2015 on insolvency proceedings (recast);
- (c) "Organizational Documents" includes an up-to-date extract from the Dutch commercial register (Kamer van Koophandel) and, if applicable, its deed of incorporation (akte van oprichting) and articles of association (statuten);
- (d) "Responsible Officer" includes any director authorized to represent that Person on the basis of its Organization Documents, or any other Person with express irrevocable authority to act on behalf of that Person designated as such by the Board of Directors of that Person;
- (e) "Debtor Relief Laws" or "insolvency proceedings" include the Dutch Bankruptcy Code (Faillissementswet) and any insolvency proceedings within the meaning of the Insolvency Regulation listed or to be listed in Annex A thereto;
 - (f) "duly authorized" includes any action required to comply with the Dutch Works Councils Act (Wet op de ondernemingsraden);
- (g) "lien" includes any mortgage (hypotheek), pledge (pandrecht), retention of title arrangement (eigendomsvoorbehoud), right of retention (recht van retentie), right to reclaim goods (recht van reclame) and any right in rem (beperkt recht) created for the purpose of granting security (goederenrechtelijke zekerheid);
 - (h) "winding-up", "liquidation" or "dissolution" includes a bankruptcy (faillissement) or dissolution (ontbinding);
 - (i) "moratorium" includes (voorlopige) surseance van betaling and a moratorium is declared includes (voorlopige) surseance verleend;
 - (j) "composition" includes an akkoord within the meaning the Dutch Bankruptcy Act (Faillissementswet);
 - (k) a "liquidator" includes a curator or a beoogd curator;
 - (1) an "administrator" includes a bewindvoerder, a beoogd bewindvoerder, a herstructureringsdeskundige or an observator; and
 - (m) "attachment" includes beslag.

SECTION 2 AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS

- **2.1 Term Commitments.** Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Term Lender severally agrees to make a Term Loan in Dollars to the Borrower on the Closing Date in an amount equal to the amount of the Term Commitment of such Lender. The Term Loans may from time to time be SOFR Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.2 and 2.13. Any amount borrowed under this Section 2.1 and subsequently repaid or prepaid may not be reborrowed. Each Lender's initial Term Commitment shall terminate immediately and without further action on the Closing Date after giving effect to the funding of such Lender's Term Commitment on such date.
- 2.2 Procedure for Term Loan Borrowing. The Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent a Notice of Borrowing (which must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 11:00 A.M. one (1) Business Day prior to the anticipated Closing Date), requesting that the Term Lenders make the Term Loans on the Closing Date, specifying the amount to be borrowed, the Type of Loan and, in the case of SOFR Loans, specifying the length of the initial Interest Period therefor. Upon receipt of such Notice of Borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Term Lender thereof. Not later than 2:00 P.M. on the Closing Date, each Term Lender shall make available to the Administrative Agent at the Funding Office an amount in immediately available funds equal to the Term Loan or Term Loans to be made by such Lender. The Administrative Agent shall credit the account of the Borrower on the books of such office of the Administrative Agent with the amount specified in the Notice of Borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall wire transfer or otherwise credit all or a portion of such amount to the accounts specified in the Notice of Borrowing.

2.3 Repayment of Term Loans.

- (a) The Borrower shall repay to the Administrative Agent for the ratable benefit of the Term Lenders holding Term Loans (excluding any Incremental Term Loans, Extended Term Loans or Refinancing Term Loans) (i) on the last day of each fiscal quarter of the Borrower, (A) commencing with the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on September 30, 2024 and through (and including) the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on June 30, 2025, an aggregate principal amount equal to 0.25% of the aggregate original principal amount of the Term Loans incurred on the Closing Date, (B) commencing with the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on September 30, 2025 and through (and including) the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on June 30, 2027, an aggregate principal amount equal to 0.625% of the aggregate original principal amount of the Term Loans incurred on the Closing Date, and (C) commencing with the fiscal quarter of the Borrower ending on September 30, 2027 and thereafter, an aggregate principal amount equal to 1.25% of the aggregate original principal amount of the Term Loans incurred on the Closing Date, and (ii) on the Term Loan Maturity Date, the aggregate principal amount of all Term Loans outstanding on such date.
- (b) In the event any Incremental Term Loans, Extended Term Loans or Refinancing Term Loans are made, such Incremental Term Loans, Extended Term Loans or Refinancing Term Loans will be repaid in such installments as may be set forth in the applicable Incremental Amendment, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment, as applicable.

- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing clauses (a) and (b):
- (i) any installment payments contemplated by clause (a) or (b) above will be reduced in the order set forth in Section 2.11 or 2.12(g), as applicable, commencing with the next-occurring installment payment in connection with any voluntary or mandatory prepayments of the Term Loans in accordance with Section 2.11 and 2.12, as applicable, or any Discounted Prepayments of the Term Loans in accordance with Section 2.29 or assignments to Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary made pursuant to Section 10.6(h);
- (ii) the rate of amortization (or the amount of any installment) with respect to any tranche of Loans may be increased (and the provisions of Section 2.3(a) or the applicable Incremental Amendment, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment may be amended accordingly) without the consent of the Lenders in connection with the incurrence of any subsequent Incremental Term Loans, Extended Term Loans or Refinancing Term Loans that also comprise part of such tranche of Loans; and
- (iii) to the extent not previously paid, all Term Loans shall be due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date, together with accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount to be paid to but excluding the date of payment.

2.4 Revolving Commitments.

Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Revolving Lender severally agrees to make revolving credit loans (each, a "Revolving Loans" and, collectively, the "Revolving Loans") in Dollars to the Borrower from time to time during the Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding which, when added to such Lender's L/C Exposure, does not exceed the amount of such Lender's Revolving Commitment. In addition, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit shall not at any time exceed an amount equal to (i) the Total Revolving Commitments in effect at such time minus (ii) the General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization at such time. During the Commitment Period, the Borrower may use the Revolving Commitments by borrowing, prepaying the Revolving Loans in whole or in part, and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. Revolving Loans may from time to time be SOFR Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.5 and 2.13. The Borrower shall repay all outstanding Revolving Loans on the Revolving Termination Date.

Procedure for Revolving Borrowing. The Borrower may borrow under the Revolving Commitments during the Commitment Period on any Business Day; provided that the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent a Notice of Borrowing (which must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 11:00 A.M. (a) three (3) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of SOFR Loans, or (b) three (3) Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of ABR Loans), in each such case specifying (i) the amount and Type of Revolving Loans to be borrowed, (ii) the requested Borrowing Date, (iii) in the case of SOFR Loans, the respective amounts of each such Type of Loan and the respective lengths of the initial Interest Period therefor, and (iv) instructions for remittance of the proceeds of the Loans to be borrowed; provided that Revolving Loans made on any of the three (3) Business Days following the Closing Date may only consist of ABR Loans unless the Borrower delivers a funding indemnity letter, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, not less than three (3) Business Days prior to the date of the borrowing of such Revolving Loans. Each borrowing under the Revolving Commitments shall be in minimum amounts equal to (A) \$250,000 with respect to ABR Loans and (B) \$1,000,000 with respect to SOFR Loans, or, in each case, a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Revolving Commitments are less than such required minimum amount, such lesser amount). Upon receipt of any such Notice of Borrowing from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Revolving Lender thereof. Each Revolving Lender will make the amount of its pro rata share of each such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Borrower at the Funding Office prior to 12:00 P.M. on the Borrowing Date requested by the Borrower in funds immediately available to the Administrative Agent. Such borrowing will then be made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent crediting such account as is designated in writing to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower with the amount specified in the Notice of Borrowing in immediately available funds.

- 2.6 [Reserved].
- 2.7 [Reserved].
- **2.8** Overadvances. If at any time or for any reason the aggregate amount of the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit exceeds (any such excess, an "Overadvance") the amount of (i) the Total Revolving Commitments then in effect minus (ii) the General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization at such time, the Borrower shall, if the amount of such Overadvance is (a) equal or greater than \$1,000,000, immediately pay the full amount of such Overadvance to the Administrative Agent, on demand, or (b) less than \$1,000,000, within one (1) Business Day after the receipt of a request by the Administrative Agent therefor, pay the full amount of such Overadvance to the Administrative Agent for application against the Revolving Extensions of Credit in accordance with the terms hereof.

2.9 Fees; Prepayment Premium.

- (a) <u>Closing Payments Letter</u>. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent the fees in the amounts and on the dates as set forth in the Closing Payments Letter and to perform any other obligations contained therein.
- (b) <u>Commitment Fee.</u> As additional compensation for the Revolving Commitments, the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders, in arrears, on the first day of each quarter prior to the Revolving Termination Date, a fee for the Borrower's non-use of available funds in an amount equal to the Commitment Fee Rate per annum multiplied by the <u>difference</u> between (i) the Total Revolving Commitments (as they may be reduced from time to time) and (ii) the sum of (A) the average for the period of the daily closing balance of the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit and (B) the average for the period of the daily General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization.
 - (c) <u>Fees Nonrefundable</u>. All fees payable under this <u>Section 2.9</u> shall be fully earned on the date paid and nonrefundable.

Prepayment Premium. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the event that (i) the Borrower makes any voluntary prepayment of the Term Loans made on the Closing Date, (ii) the Borrower makes any mandatory prepayment of Term Loans made on the Closing Date pursuant to Section 2.12(b) or Section 2.12(c) or (iii) the Term Loans made on the Closing Date are accelerated during the continuation of an Event of Default, then in each case the Borrower shall pay to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable account of each applicable Lender, a premium of, in the case of any such prepayment, repayment or acceleration occurring (x) prior to the 12 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 5.00% of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or acceleration, (y) on or after the 12 month anniversary of the Closing Date but prior to the 24 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 4.00% of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or acceleration, and (z) on or after the 24 month anniversary of the Closing Date but prior to the 36 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 3.00%, of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or acceleration (the foregoing premium, the "Prepayment Premium"); provided that (1) the Prepayment Premium shall not apply to voluntary prepayments of the Term Loans made pursuant to Section 2.11 that do not exceed \$20,000,000 in the aggregate during the duration of this Agreement, (2) the Prepayment Premium shall not apply to mandatory prepayments of the Term Loans made pursuant to Section 2.12(c) that do not exceed \$10,000,000 in the aggregate per fiscal year (with the application of any amounts in excess of \$10,000,000 in any fiscal year requiring payment of the Prepayment Premium), (3) in the case of any prepayment or repayment made in connection with a Change of Control, such Prepayment Premium shall be (x) for any such payment occurring prior to the 12 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 4.00% of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or repayment, (y) for any such payment occurring on or after the 12 month anniversary of the Closing Date but prior to the 24 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 3.00% of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or repayment, and (z) for any such payment occurring on or after the 24 month anniversary of the Closing Date but prior to the 36 month anniversary of the Closing Date, 2.00% of the principal amount of such Term Loans subject to such prepayment or repayment and (4) for the avoidance of doubt, there shall be no Prepayment Premium for any prepayment, repayment or acceleration occurring on or after the 36 month anniversary of the Closing Date. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, it is understood and agreed that if the Loans are accelerated or otherwise become due prior to their maturity date, in each case, in respect of any Event of Default (including upon the occurrence of a bankruptcy or insolvency event (including the acceleration of claims by operation of law)), the Prepayment Premium applicable with respect to a voluntary prepayment of the Loans will also be due and payable on the date of such acceleration or such other due date prior to the scheduled maturity date as though the Loans were voluntarily prepaid as of such date and shall constitute part of the Obligations, in view of the impracticability and extreme difficulty of ascertaining actual damages and by mutual agreement of the parties as to a reasonable calculation of each Lender's loss as a result thereof. Any Prepayment Premium payable above shall be presumed to be the liquidated damages sustained by each Lender and the Borrower agrees that it is reasonable under the circumstances currently existing. THE BORROWER EXPRESSLY WAIVES (TO THE FULLEST EXTENT IT MAY LAWFULLY DO SO) THE PROVISIONS OF ANY PRESENT OR FUTURE STATUTE OR LAW THAT PROHIBITS OR MAY PROHIBIT THE COLLECTION OF THE PREPAYMENT PREMIUM IN CONNECTION WITH ANY SUCH ACCELERATION. The Borrower expressly agrees (to the fullest extent it may lawfully do so) that: (A) the Prepayment Premium is reasonable and is the product of an arm's length transaction between sophisticated business people, ably represented by counsel; (B) the Prepayment Premium shall be payable notwithstanding the then prevailing market rates at the time payment is made; (C) there has been a course of conduct between the Lenders and the Borrower giving specific consideration in this transaction for such agreement to pay the Prepayment Premium; and (D) the Borrower shall be estopped hereafter from claiming differently than as agreed to in this paragraph.

2.10 Termination or Reduction of Commitments.

The Borrower shall have the right, without penalty or premium, upon not less than three Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the Revolving Commitments or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of the Revolving Commitments; provided that no such termination or reduction of the Revolving Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments of the Revolving Loans to be made on the effective date thereof, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit would exceed the Available Revolving Commitments. Any such reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$1,000,000, or a whole multiple thereof, and shall reduce permanently the Revolving Commitments then in effect; provided further, if in connection with any such reduction or termination of the Revolving Commitments a SOFR Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21. The Borrower shall have the right, without penalty or premium, upon not less than three Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the L/C Commitments or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of the L/C Commitments; provided that no such termination or reduction of L/C Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto, the Total L/C Commitments shall be reduced to an amount that would result in the aggregate L/C Exposure exceeding the Total L/C Commitments then in effect.

2.11 Optional Loan Prepayments.

- (a) The Borrower may at any time and from time to time prepay the Loans, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty (other than as specified in Section 2.9(d)), upon irrevocable notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than 11:00 A.M. three (3) Business Days prior thereto, in the case of SOFR Loans, and no later than 11:00 A.M. one (1) Business Day prior thereto, in the case of ABR Loans, which notice shall specify the date and amount of the proposed prepayment; provided that if a SOFR Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21; provided further that if such notice of prepayment indicates that such prepayment is to be funded with the proceeds of a refinancing, such notice of prepayment may be revoked if the financing is not consummated. Prepayments made pursuant to this Section 2.11 shall be applied to the prepayment of installments due in respect of the Term Loans in direct order of maturity (unless otherwise directed by the Borrower), in accordance with Sections 2.3 and 2.18(b).
- (b) Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof. If any such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with (except in the case of Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans) accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments of Term Loans and Revolving Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple thereof. The foregoing provisions set forth in this Section 2.11 will not apply with respect to any Discounted Prepayment governed by Section 2.29 or to any assignments to Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary made pursuant to Section 10.6(h).

2.12 Mandatory Prepayments.

- (a) To the extent the Preferred Stock Redemption is not consummated on or before the Preferred Stock Redemption Date, 100% of the Redemption Amount shall be applied on the Business Day immediately following the Preferred Stock Redemption Date toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g).
- (b) If any Indebtedness shall be incurred by any Group Member (excluding any Indebtedness incurred in accordance with <u>Section 7.2</u> (other than Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness)), an amount equal to 100% of the Net Cash Proceeds thereof shall be applied on the date of such incurrence toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in <u>Section 2.12(g)</u>.
- (c) If on any date any Group Member shall receive Net Cash Proceeds from any Asset Sale or from any Recovery Event then, unless a Reinvestment Notice shall be delivered within three Business Days after receipt thereof, such Net Cash Proceeds shall be applied after such third Business Day toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g); provided that notwithstanding the foregoing, on each Reinvestment Prepayment Date, an amount equal to the Reinvestment Prepayment Amount with respect to the relevant Reinvestment Event shall be applied toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g).

- (d) If, for any fiscal year of the Borrower commencing with the fiscal year ending December 31, 2025, there shall be Excess Cash Flow, the Borrower shall, on the relevant Excess Cash Flow Application Date, apply the difference of 50% of such Excess Cash Flow minus the aggregate amount of any voluntary prepayments (including Discounted Prepayments made pursuant to Section 2.29 and assignments to Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary made pursuant to Section 10.6(h), with the amount of such prepayment being equal to the amount actually paid by the Borrower (or Holdings or any Subsidiary, as applicable)) of the Term Loans or to the extent the Revolving Commitment is permanently reduced by an amount equal to such payment, any voluntary prepayments of the Revolving Loans, made during such year (in each case, to the extent such payment is not financed with the proceeds of Indebtedness for borrowed money or the proceeds of an equity issuance) toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g); provided that such percentage shall be reduced to (i) 25% if the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as of the last day of such fiscal year is less than or equal to 2.40 to 1.00 but greater than 1.90 to 1.00 and (ii) 0% if the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as of the last day of such fiscal year is less than or equal to 1.90 to 1.00. Each such prepayment shall be made on a date (each an "Excess Cash Flow Application Date") occurring no later than the earliest of three Business Days after (i) the date on which the financial statements of Holdings referred to in Section 6.1(a), for the fiscal year with respect to which such prepayment is made, are required to be delivered to the Lenders, and (ii) the date such financial statements are actually delivered.
- (e) Upon the receipt of any Specified Equity Contribution, 100% of such Specified Equity Contribution shall be applied within five (5) Business Days after receipt thereof toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g).
- (f) If on any date any Group Member shall receive any Extraordinary Receipts, 100% of the net cash proceeds of such Extraordinary Receipts shall be applied within five (5) Business Days after receipt thereof toward the prepayment of the Term Loans and other amounts as set forth in Section 2.12(g).
- (g) Amounts to be applied in connection with prepayments made pursuant to this <u>Section 2.12</u> shall be applied to the prepayment of scheduled installments due in respect of the Term Loans ratably for each upcoming scheduled installment payment of Term Loans required under <u>Section 2.3</u> (excluding the final payment at the Term Loan Maturity Date) until each such scheduled installment is paid in full and, thereafter, to the final payment due in respect of the Term Loans on the Term Loan Maturity Date, and, in each case, to the extent accrued shall be paid together with accrued interest to the date of such prepayment on the amount prepaid;

provided that any Term Lender may decline any such prepayment made pursuant to this Section 2.12 (other than any prepayment made with the proceeds of Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness) (the aggregate amount of all such prepayments declined in connection with any particular prepayment, collectively, the "*Declined Amount*"), in which case the Declined Amount shall be retained by the Borrower. Each prepayment of the Loans under this <u>Section 2.12</u> (except in the case of Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans, in the event all Revolving Commitments have not been terminated) shall be accompanied by accrued interest to the date of such prepayment on the amount prepaid. The Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent and each Term Lender notice of each prepayment of Term Loans in whole or in part pursuant to this <u>Section 2.12</u> not less than three (3) Business Days prior to the date such prepayment shall be made (each, a "*Mandatory Prepayment Date*"). Such notice shall set forth (i) the Mandatory Prepayment Date and (ii) the aggregate amount of such prepayment.

- (h) The Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent, at the time of each prepayment required under this <u>Section 2.12</u>, a certificate signed by a Responsible Officer setting forth in reasonable detail the calculation of the amount of such prepayment or reduction.
- (i) Mandatory prepayments made pursuant to <u>Section 2.12(b)</u> and <u>Section 2.12(c)</u> shall be subject to the prepayment premium set forth in <u>Section 2.9(d)</u>.

(j) Notwithstanding any provisions of this Section 2.12 to the contrary, to the extent the Borrower determines, acting in good faith, that any repatriation or distribution (or deemed repatriation or deemed distribution for tax purposes) to the Borrower of Net Cash Proceeds, Excess Cash Flow, and Extraordinary Receipts described in this Section 2.12 that are attributable to any Subsidiary would reasonably be expected to result in material adverse Tax consequences to any Group Member (as determined by the Borrower in good faith and in consultation with the Administrative Agent), or would be prohibited or restricted by applicable Requirements of Law, or applicable Operating Documents or material agreements of such Subsidiary, the applicable Net Cash Proceeds, Excess Cash Flow, or Extraordinary Receipts, as applicable, shall not be required to be so repatriated or distributed and the relevant amounts shall not be required to be prepaid in accordance with this Section 2.12. To the extent that the relevant material adverse Tax consequences, restrictions imposed by Requirements of Law or restrictions set forth in the applicable Operating Documents or material agreements, in each case, would no longer be applicable at any time in the twelve (12) month period following the day that the relevant amounts would otherwise be required to be prepaid pursuant to this Section 2.12, the Borrower shall cause such amounts to be prepaid as and to the extent otherwise required pursuant to this Section 2.12. The Borrower will use commercially reasonable efforts to avoid or mitigate any material adverse Tax consequences, restrictions imposed by Requirements of Law and restrictions set forth in the applicable Operating Documents or material agreements, in each case, that would otherwise limit an obligation of the Borrower to make a mandatory prepayment in accordance with the terms of this Section 2.12.

2.13 Conversion and Continuation Options.

- (a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert SOFR Loans to ABR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation of such election no later than 11:00 A.M. on the Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date; provided that, if any such conversion of SOFR Loans shall occur on a date other than the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto, the Borrower shall pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.21. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert ABR Loans to SOFR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation of such election no later than 11:00 A.M. on the third U.S. Government Securities Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor); provided that no ABR Loan may be converted into a SOFR Loan when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. Upon receipt of any such notice, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.
- (b) Any SOFR Loan may be continued as such upon the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto by the Borrower giving irrevocable notice in a Notice of Conversion/Continuation to the Administrative Agent, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the term "Interest Period" set forth in Section 1.1, of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans; provided that no SOFR Loan may be continued as such when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; provided further that if the Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this paragraph or if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso, such Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.
- **2.14 Limitations on SOFR Tranches**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions and continuations of SOFR Loans and all selections of Interest Periods shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, (a) after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of the SOFR Loans comprising each SOFR Tranche shall be equal to \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof, and (b) no more than seven (7) SOFR Tranches shall be outstanding at any one time.

2.15 Interest Rates and Payment Dates.

- (a) Each SOFR Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to (i) Term SOFR determined for such day plus (ii) the Applicable Margin for SOFR Loans.
 - (b) Each ABR Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (i) the ABR plus (ii) the Applicable Margin for ABR Loans.
- (c) During the continuance of an Event of Default, at the request of the Required Lenders, all overdue payments of principal and interest on outstanding Loans shall bear interest at a rate equal to the rate that would otherwise be applicable thereto pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.15 plus 2.00% per annum (the "Default Rate"); provided that the Default Rate shall apply to such overdue amounts automatically and without any Required Lender consent therefor upon the occurrence of any Event of Default arising under Section 8.1(a) or (f).
- (d) Interest on the outstanding principal amount of each Loan shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date; <u>provided that</u>, interest accruing pursuant to <u>Section 2.15(c)</u> shall be payable from time to time on demand.

2.16 Computation of Interest and Fees.

- (a) Interest and fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed, except that, with respect to ABR Loans the rate of interest on which is calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate, the interest thereon shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- (or 366-, as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination of Term SOFR. Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change becomes effective. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of the effective date and the amount of each such change in interest rate.
- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders in the absence of manifest error. The Administrative Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Administrative Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to Section 2.16(a).
 - **2.17 Inability to Determine Interest Rate.** Subject to Section 2.17(c), if, on or prior to the first day of any Interest Period for any SOFR Loan:
- (a) the Administrative Agent determines (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) that "Term SOFR" cannot be determined pursuant to the definition thereof, or
- (b) the Required Lenders determine that for any reason in connection with any request for a SOFR Loan or a conversion thereto or a continuation thereof that Term SOFR for any requested Interest Period with respect to a proposed SOFR Loan does not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders of funding such Loan, and the Required Lenders have provided notice of such determination to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent will promptly so notify the Borrower and each Lender.

Upon notice thereof by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower, any obligation of the Lenders to make or maintain SOFR Loans, and any right of the Borrower to continue SOFR Loans or to convert ABR Loans to SOFR Loans shall be suspended (to the extent of the affected Interest Periods) until the Administrative Agent (with respect to clause (b), at the instruction of the Required Lenders) revokes such notice. Upon receipt of such notice, (i) the Borrower may revoke any pending request for a borrowing of, conversion to or continuation of SOFR Loans (to the extent of the affected Interest Periods) or, failing that, the Borrower will be deemed to have converted any such request into a request for a borrowing of or conversion to ABR Loans in the amount specified therein and (ii) any outstanding affected SOFR Loans will be deemed to have been converted into ABR Loans at the end of the applicable Interest Period. Upon any such conversion, the Borrower shall also pay accrued interest on the amount so converted, together with any additional amounts required pursuant to Section 2.21. Subject to Section 2.17(c), if the Administrative Agent determines (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) that "Term SOFR" cannot be determined pursuant to the definition thereof on any given day, the interest rate on ABR Loans shall be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR" until the Administrative Agent revokes such determination.

(c) Benchmark Replacement Setting.

(i) <u>Benchmark Replacement</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Loan Document, if a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred prior to any setting of the then-current Benchmark, then (x) if a Benchmark Replacement is determined in accordance with clause (a) of the definition of "Benchmark Replacement" for such Benchmark Replacement Date, such Benchmark Replacement will replace such Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in respect of such Benchmark setting and subsequent Benchmark settings without any amendment to, or further action or consent of any other party to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document and (y) if a Benchmark Replacement is determined in accordance with clause (b) of the definition of "Benchmark Replacement" for such Benchmark Replacement Date, such Benchmark Replacement will replace such Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in respect of any Benchmark setting at or after 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) on the fifth (5th) Business Day after the date notice of such Benchmark Replacement is provided to the Lenders without any amendment to, or further action or consent of any other party to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document so long as the Administrative Agent has not received, by such time, written notice of objection to such Benchmark Replacement from Lenders comprising the Required Lenders. If the Benchmark Replacement is Daily Simple SOFR, all interest payments will be payable on a monthly basis.

Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes. In connection with the use, administration, adoption or implementation of a Benchmark Replacement, the Administrative Agent will have the right to make Conforming Changes from time to time and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Loan Document, any amendments implementing such Conforming Changes will become effective without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document.

Notices; Standards for Decisions and Determinations. The Administrative Agent will promptly notify the Borrower and the Lenders of (i) the implementation of any Benchmark Replacement and (ii) the effectiveness of any Conforming Changes. The Administrative Agent will notify the Borrower of (x) the removal or reinstatement of any tenor of a Benchmark pursuant to Section 2.17(c)(iv) and (y) the commencement of any Benchmark Unavailability Period. Any determination, decision or election that may be made by the Administrative Agent or, if applicable, any Lender (or group of Lenders) pursuant to this Section 2.17(c), including any determination with respect to a tenor, rate or adjustment or of the occurrence or non-occurrence of an event, circumstance or date and any decision to take or refrain from taking any action or selection, will be conclusive and binding absent manifest error and may be made in its or their sole discretion and without consent from any other party to this Agreement or any other Loan Document, except, in each case, as expressly required pursuant to this Section 2.17(c).

- (ii) <u>Unavailability of Tenor of Benchmark.</u> Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Loan Document, at any time (including in connection with the implementation of a Benchmark Replacement), (i) if the then-current Benchmark is a term rate (including the Term SOFR Reference Rate) and either (A) any tenor for such Benchmark is not displayed on a screen or other information service that publishes such rate from time to time as selected by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion or (B) the administrator of such Benchmark or the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark has provided a public statement or publication of information announcing that any tenor for such Benchmark is not or will not be representative, then the Administrative Agent may modify the definition of "Interest Period" (or any similar or analogous definition) for any Benchmark settings at or after such time to remove such unavailable or non-representative tenor and (ii) if a tenor that was removed pursuant to clause (i) above either (A) is subsequently displayed on a screen or information service for a Benchmark (including a Benchmark Replacement) or (B) is not, or is no longer, subject to an announcement that it is not or will not be representative for a Benchmark (including a Benchmark Replacement), then the Administrative Agent may modify the definition of "Interest Period" (or any similar or analogous definition) for all Benchmark settings at or after such time to reinstate such previously removed tenor.
- (iii) <u>Benchmark Unavailability Period</u>. Upon the Borrower's receipt of notice of the commencement of a Benchmark Unavailability Period, the Borrower may revoke any pending request for a borrowing of, conversion to or continuation of SOFR Loans to be made, converted or continued during any Benchmark Unavailability Period and, failing that, the Borrower will be deemed to have converted any such request into a request for a borrowing of or conversion to ABR Loans. During a Benchmark Unavailability Period or at any time that a tenor for the then-current Benchmark is not an Available Tenor, the component of the ABR based upon the then-current Benchmark or such tenor for such Benchmark, as applicable, will not be used in any determination of the ABR.

2.18 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments.

- (a) Except as set forth in any Incremental Amendment, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment, each borrowing by the Borrower from the Lenders hereunder, each payment by the Borrower on account of any commitment fee and any reduction of the Commitments shall be made *pro rata* according to the respective Term Percentages, L/C Percentages or Revolving Percentages, as the case may be, of the relevant Lenders.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided herein (including as set forth in any Incremental Amendment, Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment), each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Term Loans shall be made *pro rata* according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Term Loans then held by the Term Lenders. Amounts prepaid on account of the Term Loans may not be reborrowed.

- (c) Except as otherwise provided in any Extension Amendment or Refinancing Amendment, each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Revolving Loans shall be made *pro rata* according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Revolving Loans then held by the Revolving Lenders.
- (d) Subject to Section 2.20(a), all payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower hereunder, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without condition or deduction for any counterclaim, defense, recoupment or setoff and shall be made prior to 11:00 A.M. on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Lenders, at the Funding Office, in Dollars and in immediately available funds. The Administrative Agent shall distribute such payments to the Lenders promptly upon receipt in like funds as received. Any payment received by the Administrative Agent after 11:00 A.M. shall be deemed received on the next succeeding Business Day and any applicable interest or fee shall continue to accrue. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the SOFR Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to extend such payment into another calendar month, in which event such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day. In the case of any extension of any payment of principal pursuant to the preceding two sentences, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension.
- (e) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to the proposed date of any borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender has made such amount available to the Administrative Agent on such date in accordance with Section 2, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not in fact made available to the Administrative Agent by the required time on the Borrowing Date therefor, such Lender and the Borrower severally agree to pay to the Administrative Agent forthwith, on demand, such corresponding amount with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date on which such amount is made available to the Borrower but excluding the date of payment to the Administrative Agent, at (i) in the case of a payment to be made by such Lender, a rate equal to the greater of (A) the Federal Funds Effective Rate and (B) a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, and (ii) in the case of a payment to be made by the Borrower, the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the relevant Facility. If the Borrower and such Lender shall pay such interest to the Administrative Agent for the same or an overlapping period, the Administrative Agent shall promptly remit to the Borrower the amount of such interest paid by the Borrower for such period. If such Lender pays its share of the applicable borrowing to the Administrative Agent, then the amount so paid shall constitute such Lender's Loan included in such borrowing. Any payment by the Borrower shall be without prejudice to any claim the Borrower may have against a Lender that shall have failed to make such payment to the Administrative Agent.
- (f) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Borrower prior to the date on which any payment is due to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Lenders or the Issuing Lender hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower has made such payment on such date in accordance herewith and may, in reliance upon such assumption, distribute to the Lenders or the Issuing Lender, as the case may be, their respective pro rata shares of the amount due. In such event, if the Borrower has not in fact made such payment, then each of the Lenders or the Issuing Lender, as the case may be, severally agrees to repay to the Administrative Agent forthwith on demand the amount so distributed to such Lender or Issuing Lender, with interest thereon, for each day from and including the date such amount is distributed to it to but excluding the date of payment to the Administrative Agent, at the greater of the Federal Funds Effective Rate and a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of Administrative Agent or any Lender against the Borrower.

- (g) If any Lender makes available to the Administrative Agent funds for any Loan to be made by such Lender as provided in the foregoing provisions of this Section 2, and such funds are not made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent because the conditions to the applicable extension of credit set forth in Section 5.1 or Section 5.2 are not satisfied or waived in accordance with the terms hereof, the Administrative Agent shall return such funds (in like funds as received from such Lender) to such Lender, without interest.
- (h) The obligations of the Lenders hereunder to (i) make Term Loans, (ii) make Revolving Loans, (iii) fund its participations in L/C Disbursements in accordance with its respective L/C Percentage, (iv) [reserved], and (v) make payments pursuant to Section 9.7, as applicable, are several and not joint. The failure of any Lender to make any such Loan, to fund any such participation or to make any such payment under Section 9.7 on any date required hereunder shall not relieve any other Lender of its corresponding obligation to do so on such date, and no Lender shall be responsible for the failure of any other Lender to so make its Loan, to purchase its participation or to make its payment under Section 9.7.
- (i) Nothing herein shall be deemed to obligate any Lender to obtain the funds for any Loan in any particular place or manner or to constitute a representation by any Lender that it has obtained or will obtain the funds for any Loan in any particular place or manner.
- (j) If at any time insufficient funds are received by and available to the Administrative Agent to pay fully all amounts of principal, interest and fees then due hereunder, such funds shall be applied (i) first, toward payment of interest, fees, and Overadvances then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of interest, fees, and Overadvances then due to such parties, and (ii) second, toward payment of principal then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of principal then due to such parties.
- (k) If any Lender shall obtain any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the exercise of any right of set-off, or otherwise) on account of the principal of or interest on any Loan made by it, its participation in the L/C Exposure or other obligations hereunder, as applicable (other than pursuant to a provision hereof providing for non-pro rata treatment), in excess of its Term Percentage, Revolving Percentage or L/C Percentage, as applicable, of such payment on account of the Loans or participations obtained by all of the Lenders, such Lender shall (a) notify the Administrative Agent of the receipt of such payment, and (b) within five (5) Business Days of such receipt purchase (for cash at face value) from the other Term Lenders, Revolving Lenders or L/C Lenders, as applicable (through the Administrative Agent), without recourse, such participations in the Term Loans or Revolving Loans made by them and/or participations in the L/C Exposure held by them, as applicable, or make such other adjustments as shall be equitable, as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Lender to share the excess payment ratably with each of the other Lenders in accordance with their respective Term Percentages, Revolving Percentages or L/C Percentages, as applicable; provided, however, that (i) if any such participations are purchased and all or any portion of the payment giving rise thereto is recovered, such participations shall be rescinded and the purchase price restored to the extent of such recovery, without interest and (ii) the provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed to apply to (x) any payment made by the Borrower pursuant to and in accordance with the express terms of this Agreement (including the application of funds arising from the existence of a Defaulting Lender) or (y) any payment obtained by a Lender as consideration for the assignment or sale of a participation in any of its Loans or participations in L/C Disbursements to any assignee or participant, other than to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates (as to which the provisions of this paragraph shall apply). The Borrower agrees that any Lender so purchasing a participation from another Lender pursuant to this Section 2.18(k) may exercise all its rights of payment (including the right of set-off) with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were the direct creditor of the Borrower in the amount of such participation. No documentation other than notices and the like referred to in this Section 2.18(k) shall be required to implement the terms of this Section 2.18(k). The Administrative Agent shall keep records (which shall be conclusive and binding in the absence of manifest error) of participations purchased pursuant to this Section 2.18(k) and shall in each case notify the Term Lenders, the Revolving Lenders or the L/C Lenders, as applicable, following any such purchase. The provisions of this Section 2.18(k) shall not be construed to apply to (i) any payment made by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant to and in accordance with the express terms of this Agreement (including the application of funds arising from the existence of a Defaulting Lender), (ii) the application of Cash Collateral provided for in Section 3.10, or (iii) any payment obtained by a Lender as consideration for the assignment of or sale of a participation in any of its Loans or sub-participations in any L/C Exposure to any assignee or participant, other than an assignment to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates (as to which the provisions of this Section shall apply). The Borrower consents on behalf of itself and each other Loan Party to the foregoing and agrees, to the extent it may effectively do so under applicable law, that any Lender acquiring a participation pursuant to the foregoing arrangements with respect to an Obligation of the Borrower may exercise against each Loan Party rights of setoff and counterclaim with respect to such participation as fully as if such Lender were a direct creditor of each Loan Party in the amount of such participation. For the avoidance of doubt, no amounts received by the Administrative Agent or any Lender from any Guarantor that is not a Qualified ECP Guarantor shall be applied in partial or complete satisfaction of any Excluded Swap Obligations.

(l) [Reserved].

(m) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion at any time or from time to time, without the Borrower's request and even if the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 would not be satisfied, make a Revolving Loan to the Borrower in an amount equal to the portion of the Obligations constituting overdue interest and fees from time to time due and payable to itself, any Revolving Lender or the Issuing Lender, and apply the proceeds of any such Revolving Loan to those Obligations; provided that after giving effect to any such Revolving Loan, the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit will not exceed the Total Revolving Commitments.

2.19 Illegality; Requirements of Law.

(a) <u>Illegality</u>. If any Lender determines that any Requirement of Law has made it unlawful, or that any Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for any Lender or its applicable lending office to make, maintain or fund Loans whose interest is determined by reference to SOFR or Term SOFR, or to determine or charge interest rates based upon SOFR or Term SOFR, then, upon notice thereof by such Lender to the Borrower (through the Administrative Agent), (a) any obligation of the Lenders to make or maintain SOFR Loans, and any right of the Borrower to continue SOFR Loans or to convert ABR Loans to SOFR Loans, shall be suspended, and (b) the interest rate on which ABR Loans shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR", in each case until such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that the circumstances giving rise to such determination no longer exist. Upon receipt of such notice, (i) the Borrower shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, upon demand from any Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), convert all SOFR Loans to ABR Loans (the interest rate on which ABR Loans of such Lender shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR"), on the last day of the Interest Period therefor, if all affected Lenders may lawfully continue to avoid such illegality, the Administrative Agent shall during the period of such suspension compute the ABR without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR" in each case until the Administrative Agent shall during the period of such suspension compute the ABR without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR" in each case until the Administrative Agent is advised in writing by each affected Lender that it is no longer illegal for such Lender to determine or charge interest rates based upon SOFR or Term SOFR. Upon any conversion

- (b) Requirements of Law. If the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the administration, interpretation, implementation or application thereof by any Governmental Authority, or the making or issuance of any rule, guideline or directive by any Governmental Authority made subsequent to the date hereof:
- (i) shall subject any Recipient to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes, (B) Taxes described in clauses (b) through (e) of the definition of "Excluded Taxes", and (C) Connection Income Taxes) on its Loans, loan principal, letters of credit, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto;
- (ii) shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan, insurance charge or similar requirement against assets of, deposits with or for the account of or credit extended or participated in by, any Lender; or
- (iii) impose on any Lender any other condition, cost or expense (other than Taxes) affecting this Agreement or Loans made by such Lender or any Letter of Credit or participation therein;

and the result of any of the foregoing shall be to increase the cost to such Lender or such other Recipient of making, converting to, continuing or maintaining Loans determined with reference to Term SOFR or of maintaining its obligation to make such Loans, or to increase the cost to such Lender or such other Recipient of issuing, maintaining or participating in Letters of Credit (or of maintaining its obligation to participate in or to issue any Letter of Credit), or to reduce the amount of any sum receivable or received by such Lender or other Recipient hereunder in respect thereof (whether of principal, interest or any other amount), then, in any such case, upon the request of such Lender or other Recipient, the Borrower will promptly pay such Lender or other Recipient, as the case may be, any additional amount or amounts necessary to compensate such Lender or other Recipient, as the case may be, for such additional costs incurred or reduction suffered. If any Lender becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this paragraph, it shall promptly notify the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled.

(c) If any Lender determines that any change in any Requirement of Law affecting such Lender or any lending office of such Lender or such Lender's holding company, if any, regarding capital or liquidity requirements, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's capital or on the capital of such Lender's holding company, if any, as a consequence of this Agreement, the Commitments of such Lender or the Loans made by, or participations in Letters of Credit held by, such Lender, or the Letters of Credit issued by the Issuing Lender, to a level below that which such Lender's holding company could have achieved but for such change in such Requirement of Law (taking into consideration such Lender's policies and the policies of such Lender's holding company with respect to capital adequacy and liquidity), then from time to time the Borrower will pay to such Lender or the Issuing Lender, as the case may be, such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or the Issuing Lender or such Lender's holding company for any such reduction suffered.

- (d) For purposes of this Agreement, (i) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and all requests, rules, guidelines, or directives thereunder or issued in connection therewith and (ii) all requests, rules, guidelines or directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or the United States or foreign regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, shall in each case (i) and (ii) be deemed to be a change in any Requirement of Law, regardless of the date enacted, adopted or issued.
- (e) A certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to paragraphs (b), (c), or (d) of this Section submitted by any Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), including in reasonable detail a description of the basis for such claim and an explanation of how such amounts were determined, shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. The Borrower shall pay such Lender the amount shown as due on any such certificate within 10 days after receipt thereof. Failure or delay on the part of any Lender to demand compensation pursuant to this Section shall not constitute a waiver of such Lender's right to demand such compensation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.19, the Borrower shall not be required to compensate a Lender or Issuing Lender pursuant to this Section 2.19 for any amounts incurred or reductions suffered more than nine months prior to the date that such Lender or Issuing Lender, as the case may be, notifies the Borrower of the change in the Requirement of Law giving rise to such increased costs or reductions, and of such Lender's or Issuing Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor; provided that if the circumstances giving rise to such claim have a retroactive effect, then such nine-month period shall be extended to include the period of such retroactive effect. The obligations of the Borrower arising pursuant to this Section 2.19 shall survive the Discharge of Obligations and the resignation of the Administrative Agent.

2.20 Taxes.

For purposes of this Section 2.20, the term "Lender" includes the Issuing Lender and the term "applicable law" includes FATCA.

- (a) Payments Free of Taxes. Any and all payments by or on account of any obligation of any Loan Party under any Loan Document shall be made without deduction or withholding for any Taxes, except as required by applicable law, and the Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party to, comply with the requirements set forth in this Section 2.20. If any applicable law (as determined in the good faith discretion of an applicable Withholding Agent) requires the deduction or withholding of any Tax from any such payment by a Withholding Agent, then the applicable Withholding Agent shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the sum payable by the applicable Loan Party shall be increased as necessary so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deductions and withholdings for Indemnified Tax applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 2.20) the applicable Recipient receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding for Indemnified Tax been made.
- (b) <u>Payment of Other Taxes</u>. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party to, timely pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law, or at the option of the Administrative Agent timely reimburse it for the payment of, any Other Taxes applicable to such Loan Party. Any payment by or on account of any obligation under any Loan Document shall be exclusive of any value added Israeli Tax chargeable thereon, and any and all such value added Tax shall be borne and paid by such Loan Party.

- (c) Evidence of Payments. As soon as practicable after any payment of Taxes by any Loan Party to a Governmental Authority pursuant to this Section 2.20, the Borrower shall, or shall cause such other Loan Party to, deliver to the Administrative Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment, a copy of the return reporting such payment or other evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (d) Indemnification by Loan Parties. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each other Loan Party to, jointly and severally indemnify each Recipient, within ten (10) days after written demand therefor, for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes (including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under this Section 2.20(d) (but without duplication of any amounts compensated for by another provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document)) payable or paid by such Recipient or required to be withheld or deducted from a payment to such Recipient and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto (including any recording and filing fees (and solely with respect to the Israeli Subsidiaries Taxes, indexation differentials) with respect thereto or resulting therefrom and any interest, penalties, or similar liabilities imposed by the applicable Governmental Authority with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in paying such Indemnified Taxes), whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability, including in reasonable detail a description of the basis for such payment or liability and an explanation of how the amount of such payment or liability was determined, delivered to the Borrower by a Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), or by the Administrative Agent on its own behalf or on behalf of a Lender, shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
- (e) <u>Indemnification by Lenders</u>. Each Lender shall severally indemnify the Administrative Agent, within ten (10) days after demand therefor, for (i) any Indemnified Taxes attributable to such Lender (but only to the extent that any Loan Party has not already indemnified the Administrative Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Loan Parties to do so), (ii) any Taxes attributable to such Lender's failure to comply with the provisions of <u>Section 10.6</u> relating to the maintenance of a Participant Register and (iii) any Excluded Taxes attributable to such Lender, in each case, that are payable or paid by the Administrative Agent in connection with any Loan Document, and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to any Lender by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive absent manifest error. Each Lender hereby authorizes the Administrative Agent to set off and apply any and all amounts at any time owing to such Lender under any Loan Document or otherwise payable by the Administrative Agent to the Lender from any other source against any amount due to the Administrative Agent under this <u>Section 2.20(e)</u>.

(f) Status of Lenders.

(i) Any Lender (including, solely for purposes of this Section 2.20(f), the Administrative Agent) that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of withholding Tax with respect to payments made under any Loan Document shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, at the time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate of withholding (it being understood that for purpose of this sentence, with respect to Israeli Taxes, such Lender shall not be required to (but may, at its sole discretion) apply for a certificate of exemption from withholding or reduced rate of withholding from the Israel Tax Authority). In addition, any Lender, if reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, shall deliver such other documentation prescribed by applicable law or reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will enable the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to backup withholding or information reporting requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in Sections 2.20(f)(ii)(B), (ii)(B), or (ii)(D) below) shall not be required if, in the Lender's reasonable judgment, such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender, or if such Lender cannot obtain, in a reasonable manner (as determined in such Lender's sole discretion), any information requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent.

(A) any Lender that is a U.S. Person shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-9 certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. federal backup withholding tax;

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, in the event that the Borrower is a U.S. Person,

(ii)

- (B) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), whichever of the following is applicable:
- (1) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (x) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or any successor form) establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (y) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or any successor form) establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;
 - (2) copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or any successor form);
- (3) in the case of a Foreign Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881(c) of the Code, (x) a certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F-1 to the effect that such Foreign Lender is not a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, a "10 percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code, or a "controlled foreign corporation" described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code (a "U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate") and (y) copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or any successor form); or
- (4) to the extent a Foreign Lender is not the beneficial owner, copies of properly completed, valid and executed IRS Form W-8IMY, accompanied by IRS Form W-8ECI, IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or any successor form), a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F-2 or Exhibit F-3, IRS Form W-9, and/or other certification documents from each beneficial owner, as applicable; provided that if the Foreign Lender is a partnership and one or more direct or indirect partners of such Foreign Lender are claiming the portfolio interest exemption, such Foreign Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F-4 on behalf of each such direct and indirect partner;

(C) any Foreign Lender shall, to the extent it is legally entitled to do so, deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent (in such number of copies as shall be requested by the recipient) on or prior to the date on which such Foreign Lender becomes a Lender under this Agreement (and from time to time thereafter upon the reasonable request of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent), valid executed copies of any other form prescribed by applicable law as a basis for claiming exemption from or a reduction in U.S. federal withholding Tax, duly completed, together with such supplementary documentation as may be prescribed by applicable law to permit the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine the withholding or deduction required to be made; and

(D) if a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower and the Administrative Agent to comply with their obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this clause (D), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

(iii) [Reserved],

(iv) Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certification or promptly notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent in writing of its legal inability to do so.

(g) [Reserved].

(h) Treatment of Certain Refunds. If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to this Section 2.20 (including by the payment of additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.20), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under this Section with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this Section 2.20(h) (plus any penalties, interest, or other charges (and solely with respect to the Israeli Subsidiaries Taxes, indexation differentials) imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.20(h), in no event will the indemnified party be required to pay any amount to an indemnifying party pursuant to this Section 2.20(h) the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the Tax subject to indemnification and giving rise to such refund had not been deducted, withheld or otherwise imposed and the indemnification payments or additional amounts with respect to such Tax had never been paid. This paragraph shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.

- (i) <u>Survival</u>. Each party's obligations under this <u>Section 2.20</u> shall survive the resignation or replacement of the Administrative Agent or any assignment of rights by, or the replacement of, a Lender and the Discharge of Obligations.
- (j) <u>Dutch Fiscal Unity</u>. If at any time, a Dutch CIT Loan Party is a member of a Dutch CIT Fiscal Unity and such fiscal unity is, in respect of that Dutch CIT Loan Party, terminated (*verbroken*) or disrupted (*beëindigd*) as a result of or in connection with the Administrative Agent enforcing its rights under any Security Document, the Dutch CIT Loan Party shall, at the request of the Administrative Agent and together with the parent company (*moedermaatschappij*) or deemed parent company (*aangewezen moedermaatschappij*) of that fiscal unity, for no consideration and as soon as reasonably practicable, lodge a request with the relevant taxing authority to allocate and surrender to the Dutch CIT Obligor leaving the fiscal unity any tax losses (within the meaning of Article 20 of the Dutch CITA), any interest expenses available for carry forward (within the meaning of Article 15b(5) of the Dutch CITA) and/or (iii) Tax credit carry forward (within the meaning of Article 25a of the Dutch CITA), in each case to the extent such tax losses, interest carry forward and/or Tax credit carry forward are attributable (*toerekenbaar*) to that Dutch CIT Loan Party (within the meaning of Articles 15af, 15ahb and 15al of the Dutch CITA).
- 2.21 Indemnity. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender for, and to hold each Lender harmless from, any loss or expense, including any loss or expense arising from the liquidation or redeployment of funds, that such Lender may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) a default by the Borrower in making a borrowing of, conversion into or continuation of SOFR Loans after the Borrower has given a notice requesting the same in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, (b) a default by the Borrower in making any prepayment of or conversion from SOFR Loans after the Borrower has given a notice thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, or (c) for any reason, the making of a prepayment of SOFR Loans by the Borrower on a day that is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. A certificate as to any amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted to the Borrower by any Lender shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. This covenant shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.
- **2.22 Change of Lending Office.** Each Lender agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of Section 2.19(b), Section 2.20(a), Section 2.20(c) or Section 2.20(d) with respect to such Lender, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Lender) to designate a different lending office for funding or booking its Loans affected by such event or to assign its rights and obligations hereunder to another of its offices, branches or affiliates, if, in the judgment of such Lender, such designation or assignment (i) would eliminate or reduce amounts payable pursuant to Section 2.19 or 2.20, as the case may be, in the future, and (ii) would not subject such Lender to any unreimbursed cost or expense and would not otherwise be disadvantageous to such Lender; provided that nothing in this Section shall affect or postpone any of the obligations of the Borrower or the rights of any Lender pursuant to Section 2.19(b), Section 2.20(a), Section 2.20(a), Section 2.20(c) or Section 2.20(d). The Borrower hereby agrees to pay all reasonable and documented costs and expenses incurred by any Lender in connection with any such designation or assignment made at the request of the Borrower.

- **2.23** Substitution of Lenders. Upon the receipt by the Borrower of any of the following (or in the case of clause (a) below, if the Borrower is required to pay any such amount, regardless of whether the Lender makes a request for such payment), with respect to any Lender (any such Lender described in clauses (a) through (c) below being referred to as an "Affected Lender" hereunder):
- (a) a request from a Lender for payment of Indemnified Taxes or additional amounts under <u>Section 2.20</u> or of increased costs pursuant to <u>Section 2.19(b)</u> or <u>Section 2.19(c)</u>;
- (b) a notice from the Administrative Agent under Section 10.1(b) that one or more Minority Lenders are unwilling to agree to an amendment or other modification approved by the Required Lenders and the Administrative Agent; or
 - (c) notice from the Administrative Agent that a Lender is a Defaulting Lender or a Non-Consenting Lender;

then the Borrower may, at its sole expense and effort, upon notice to the Administrative Agent and such Affected Lender: (i) request that one or more of the other Lenders acquire and assume all or part of such Affected Lender's Loans, Commitment and all other Obligations owing to such Affected Lender; or (ii) designate a replacement lending institution (which shall be an Eligible Assignee) to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of such Affected Lender's Loans, Commitment and all other Obligations owing to such Affected Lender (the replacing Lender or lender in (i) or (ii) being a "Replacement Lender"); provided, however, that the Borrower shall be liable for the payment upon demand of all costs and other amounts arising under Section 2.21 that result from the acquisition of any Affected Lender's Loan and/or Commitment (or any portion thereof) by a Lender or Replacement Lender, as the case may be, on a date other than the last day of the applicable Interest Period with respect to any SOFR Loans then outstanding. The Affected Lender replaced pursuant to this Section 2.23 shall be required to assign and delegate, without recourse, all of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement and the related Loan Documents to one or more Replacement Lenders that so agree to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of such Affected Lender's Loans, Commitment and all other Obligations owing to such Affected Lender upon payment to such Affected Lender of an amount (in the aggregate for all Replacement Lenders) equal to 100% of the outstanding principal of the Affected Lender's Loans, accrued interest thereon, accrued fees and all other Obligations payable to it hereunder and under the other Loan Documents from such Replacement Lenders (to the extent of such outstanding principal and accrued interest and fees) or the Borrower (in the case of all other amounts, including amounts under Section 2.21 hereof). Any such designation of a Replacement Lender shall be effected in accordance with, and subject to the terms and conditions of, the assignment provisions contained in Section 10.6 (with the assignment fee to be paid by the Borrower in such instance); provided that, if such Affected Lender does not comply with Section 10.6 within ten Business Days after the Borrower's request, compliance with Section 10.6 shall not be required to effect such assignment, and, if such Replacement Lender is not already a Lender hereunder or an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund, shall be subject to the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed). Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any assignment pursuant to this Section 2.23, (a) in the case of any such assignment resulting from a claim for compensation under Section 2.19 or payments required to be made pursuant to Section 2.20, such assignment shall result in a reduction in such compensation or payments thereafter; (b) such assignment shall not conflict with applicable law and (c) in the case of any assignment resulting from a Lender being a (i) Minority Lender referred to in clause (b) of this Section 2.23 or (ii) a Non-Consenting Lender referred to in clause (c) of this Section 2.23, the applicable assignee shall have consented to the applicable amendment, waiver or consent and the Prepayment Premium, if any, described in Section 2.9(d)(i) shall be due to such Minority Lender or Non-Consenting Lender. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Affected Lender shall not be required to make any such assignment or delegation if, prior thereto, as a result of a waiver by such Affected Lender or otherwise, the circumstances entitling the Borrower to require such assignment and delegation cease to apply.

2.24 Defaulting Lenders.

- (a) <u>Defaulting Lender Adjustments</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then, until such time as such Lender is no longer a Defaulting Lender, to the extent permitted by applicable law:
- (i) <u>Waivers and Amendments</u>. Such Defaulting Lender's right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver or consent with respect to this Agreement shall be restricted as set forth in <u>Section 10.1</u> and in the definition of "Required Lenders".
- Defaulting Lender Waterfall. Any payment of principal, interest, fees or other amounts received by the Administrative Agent for the account of such Defaulting Lender (whether voluntary or mandatory, at maturity, pursuant to Section 8 or otherwise, and including any amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 10.7), shall be applied at such time or times as may be determined by the Administrative Agent as follows: first, to the payment of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent hereunder; second, to the payment on a pro rata basis of any amounts owing by such Defaulting Lender or to the Issuing Lender hereunder; third, to be held as Cash Collateral for the funding obligations of such Defaulting Lender of any participation in any Letter of Credit; fourth, as the Borrower may request (so long as no Default or Event of Default exists), to the funding of any Loan in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has failed to fund its portion thereof as required by this Agreement, as determined by the Administrative Agent; fifth, if so determined by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, to be held in a Deposit Account and released pro rata to (x) satisfy such Defaulting Lender's potential future funding obligations with respect to Loans under this Agreement, and (y) be held as Cash Collateral for the future funding obligations of such Defaulting Lender of any participation in any future Letter of Credit; sixth, to the payment of any amounts owing to any L/C Lender or Issuing Lender as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by any L/C Lender or Issuing Lender against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; seventh, so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, to the payment of any amounts owing to the Borrower as a result of any judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction obtained by the Borrower against such Defaulting Lender as a result of such Defaulting Lender's breach of its obligations under this Agreement; and eighth, to such Defaulting Lender or as otherwise directed by a court of competent jurisdiction; provided that if (A) such payment is a payment of the principal amount of any Loans or L/C Advances in respect of which such Defaulting Lender has not fully funded its appropriate share and (B) such Loans or L/C Advances were made at a time when the conditions set forth in Section 5.2 were satisfied or waived, such payment shall be applied solely to pay the Loans of, and L/C Advances owed to, all Non-Defaulting Lenders on a pro rata basis prior to being applied to the payment of any Loans of, or L/C Advances owed to, such Defaulting Lender until such time as all Loans and funded and unfunded participations in L/C Advances are held by the Lenders pro rata in accordance with the Commitments under the applicable Facility without giving effect to Section 2.24(a) (iv). Any payments, prepayments or other amounts paid or payable to a Defaulting Lender that are applied (or held) to pay amounts owed by a Defaulting Lender or to post Cash Collateral pursuant to this Section 2.24(a)(ii) shall be deemed paid to and redirected by such Defaulting Lender, and each Lender irrevocably consents hereto.

(iii) <u>Certain Fees</u>.

(A) No Defaulting Lender shall be entitled to receive any fee pursuant to <u>Section 2.9(b)</u> for any period during which such Lender is a Defaulting Lender (and the Borrower shall not be required to pay any such fee that otherwise would have been required to have been paid to such Defaulting Lender).

- (B) Each Defaulting Lender shall be limited in its right to receive letter of credit fees as provided in Section 3.3(d).
- (C) With respect to any letter of credit fee not required to be paid to any Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (A) or (B) above, the Borrower shall (x) pay to each Non-Defaulting Lender that portion of any such letter of credit fee otherwise payable to such Defaulting Lender with respect to such Defaulting Lender's participation in Letters of Credit that has been reallocated to such Non-Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (iv) below, (y) pay to the Issuing Lender the amount of any such letter of credit fee otherwise payable to such Defaulting Lender to the extent allocable to the Issuing Lender's Fronting Exposure to such Defaulting Lender, and (z) not be required to pay the remaining amount of any such letter of credit fee
- (iv) Reallocation of Pro Rata Share to Reduce Fronting Exposure. During any period in which there is a Defaulting Lender, for purposes of computing the amount of the obligation of each Non-Defaulting Lender to acquire, refinance or fund participations in Letters of Credit pursuant to Section 3.4, the Revolving Percentage of each Non-Defaulting Lender of any such Letter of Credit, as the case may be, shall be computed without giving effect to the applicable Commitment of such Defaulting Lender; provided that, (A) each such reallocation shall be given effect only if, at the date of such reallocation, no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing; and (B) the aggregate obligations of each Non-Defaulting Lender to acquire, refinance or fund participations in Letters of Credit shall not exceed the positive difference, if any, of (1) the Commitment of such Non-Defaulting Lender minus (2) such Non-Defaulting Lender's Revolving Percentage of the Total Revolving Extensions of Credit. Subject to Section 10.21, no reallocation hereunder shall constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder against a Defaulting Lender arising from that Lender having become a Defaulting Lender, including any claim of a Non-Defaulting Lender as a result of such Non-Defaulting Lender's increased exposure following such reallocation.
- (v) <u>Cash Collateral</u>. If the reallocation described in clause (iv) above cannot, or can only partially, be effected, the Borrower shall, without prejudice to any right or remedy available to it hereunder or under law, Cash Collateralize the Issuing Lender's Fronting Exposure in accordance with the procedures set forth in <u>Section 3.10</u>.
- (b) <u>Defaulting Lender Cure</u>. If the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender agree in writing that a Lender is no longer a Defaulting Lender, the Administrative Agent will so notify the parties hereto, whereupon as of the effective date specified in such notice and subject to any conditions set forth therein (which may include arrangements with respect to any Cash Collateral), such Lender will, to the extent applicable, purchase at par that portion of outstanding Loans of the other Lenders or take such other actions as the Administrative Agent may determine to be necessary to cause the Loans and funded and unfunded participations in Letters of Credit to be held on a *pro rata* basis by the Lenders in accordance with their respective Revolving Percentages, L/C Percentages, and Term Percentages, as applicable (without giving effect to <u>Section 2.24(a)(iv)</u>), whereupon such Lender will cease to be a Defaulting Lender; <u>provided</u> that no adjustments will be made retroactively with respect to fees accrued or payments made by or on behalf of otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no change hereunder from Defaulting Lender to Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from such Lender having been a Defaulting Lender.
- (c) New Letters of Credit. So long as any Lender is a Defaulting Lender, the Issuing Lender shall not be required to issue, extend, renew or increase any Letter of Credit unless it is satisfied that it will have no Fronting Exposure in respect of Letters of Credit after giving effect thereto.

- (d) <u>Termination of Defaulting Lender</u>. The Borrower may, without premium (including the Prepayment Premium) or penalty, terminate the unused amount of the Revolving Commitment of any Revolving Lender that is a Defaulting Lender upon not less than ten Business Days' prior notice to the Administrative Agent (which shall promptly notify the Lenders thereof), and in such event the provisions of <u>Section 2.24(a)(ii)</u> will apply to all amounts thereafter paid by the Borrower for the account of such Defaulting Lender under this Agreement (whether on account of principal, interest, fees, indemnity or other amounts); <u>provided</u> that (i) on the date of such termination, no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, and (ii) such termination shall not be deemed to be a waiver or release of any claim the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender or any other Lender may have against such Defaulting Lender.
- **2.25 Joint and Several Liability.** To the extent that any Loan Party shall, under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as a joint and several obligor, repay any of the Obligations made to another Loan Party hereunder or other Obligations incurred directly and primarily by any other Loan Party (an "Accommodation Payment"), then the Loan Party making such Accommodation Payment shall be entitled to contribution and indemnification from, and be reimbursed by, each other Loan Party that is a joint and several obligor in respect of the Obligations in an amount, for each of such other Loan Party, equal to a fraction of such Accommodation Payment, the numerator of which fraction is such other Loan Party's Allocable Amount and the denominator of which is the sum of the Allocable Amounts of all of the Loan Parties. As of any date of determination, the "Allocable Amount" of each Loan Party shall be equal to the maximum amount of liability for Accommodation Payments which could be asserted against such Loan Party hereunder without (a) rendering such Loan Party "insolvent" within the meaning of Section 101(31) of the Bankruptcy Code, Section 2 of the Uniform Fraudulent Transfer Act ("UFTA") or Section 2 of the Uniform Fraudulent Conveyance Act ("UFCA"), (b) leaving such Loan Party with unreasonably small capital or assets, within the meaning of Section 548 of the Bankruptcy Code, Section 5 of the UFCA, or (c) leaving such Loan Party unable to pay its debts as they become due within the meaning of Section 548 of the Bankruptcy Code or Section 4 of the UFTA, or Section 5 of the UFCA.
- **2.26** Notes. If so requested by any Lender by written notice to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), the Borrower shall execute and deliver to such Lender (and/or, if applicable and if so specified in such notice, to any Person who is an assignee of such Lender pursuant to Section 10.6) (promptly after the Borrower's receipt of such notice) a Note or Notes to evidence such Lender's Loans.

2.27 Incremental Facility.

(a) At any time after the Closing Date during the Commitment Period (in the case of a Revolving Commitment Increase) or any time after the Closing Date and prior to the Term Loan Maturity Date (in the case of an Incremental Term Facility), the Borrower may request (but subject, in each case, to the conditions set forth in clause (b) below and the other terms set forth in this Section 2.27) (x) the Revolving Commitments be increased by an amount not to exceed the Available Incremental Amount (each such increase, a "Revolving Commitment Increase") and/or (y) the Lenders establish an incremental term loan facility, including term loan facilities in the form of commitments to make delayed draw term loans (which may be an increase to the Term Facility) under this Agreement in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the Available Incremental Amount (each such facility, an "Incremental Term Facility" and, together with any Revolving Commitment Increase, the "Incremental Facilities"); provided that, after giving effect to any Revolving Commitment Increase, the ratio of (i) the Total Revolving Commitments to (ii) Term Loans (including any unfunded commitments to make delayed draw term loans, as though such commitments were fully drawn) shall be no greater than ten percent (10%) (it being understood, for the avoidance of doubt, that the Borrower may request an Incremental Facility consisting solely of Incremental Term Loans). No Lender shall be obligated to participate in an Incremental Facility. Any Incremental Facility shall be in an amount of at least \$10,000,000 (or, if the Available Incremental Amount is less than \$10,000,000, such remaining Available Incremental Amount) and integral multiples of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Additionally, for the avoidance of doubt, it is understood and agreed that in no event shall the aggregate amount of Incremental Facilities exceed the Available Incremental Amount during the term of the Agreement. If the Borrower incurs indebtedness under an Incremental Facility under the Fixed Incremental Amount prong of the Available Incremental Amount on the same date that it incurs indebtedness under such Incremental Facility using the Ratio Incremental Amount prong of the Available Incremental Amount, then the applicable leverage ratio will be calculated with respect to such incurrence under the Ratio Incremental Amount without regard to any concurrent incurrence of indebtedness under such Incremental Facility using the Fixed Incremental Amount. Unless the Borrower elects otherwise, each Incremental Facility will be deemed incurred first under the Ratio Incremental Amount to the extent permitted, with the balance incurred under the Fixed Incremental Amount to the extent permitted. The Borrower may, in its sole discretion, at the time of incurrence of any Incremental Facility, or at any later time, divide, classify or reclassify, any Incremental Facility incurred as Fixed Incremental Amount as an Incremental Facility incurred as Ratio Incremental Amount to the extent that the Borrower would, at such later time, satisfy the applicable leverage ratio for the incurrence of such Indebtedness under the Ratio Incremental Amount.

- (b) Each of the following shall be conditions precedent to the effectiveness of any Incremental Facility:
- (i) the Borrower shall have delivered an irrevocable written request to the Administrative Agent for such Incremental Facility at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the requested effective date of such Incremental Facility (or such shorter period as agreed to by the Administrative Agent), and promptly after receipt thereof, the Administrative Agent shall invite each existing Lender to provide the Incremental Facility ratably in accordance with its Aggregate Exposure Percentage of each requested Incremental Facility (it being agreed that no Lender shall be obligated to provide an Incremental Facility unless it elects to do so in its sole discretion and that any Lender may elect to participate in such Incremental Facility in an amount that is less than its Aggregate Exposure Percentage of such requested Incremental Facility if other Lenders have elected not to participate in any applicable requested Incremental Facility in accordance with their Aggregate Exposure Percentages) and to the extent ten (10) Business Days after receipt of invitation, sufficient Lenders do not agree to provide the Incremental Facility on terms acceptable to the Borrower, then the Borrower may invite any prospective lender that satisfies the criteria of being an "Eligible Assignee" to become a Lender in connection with the proposed Incremental Facility under terms no more favorable than those initially offered to each existing Lender;
- (ii) each Lender agreeing to participate in any such Incremental Facility, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall have signed an Incremental Joinder. In addition, with the consent of the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Lenders agreeing to such Incremental Facility, may amend this Agreement (without the consent of any other Person) in order to effect such amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the provisions of this Section 2.27 (any such amendment, an "Incremental Amendment") and the Borrower shall have executed any Notes requested by any Lender in connection with the incurrence of the Incremental Facility. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document, an Incremental Amendment reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and the amendments to this Agreement effected thereby, shall not require the consent of any Lender other than the Lender(s) agreeing to fund such Incremental Facility;
- (iii) subject to the provisions of <u>Section 1.5</u> to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to any Permitted Acquisition corresponding to the incurrence of such Incremental Facility, each of the conditions precedent set forth in <u>Section 5.2(a)</u> and <u>(e)</u> are satisfied; provided that, to the extent agreed to by the Lenders providing any such Incremental Facility, the condition set forth in Section 5.2(a) may be satisfied with (x) the accuracy of customary "specified representations" and "acquisition agreement representations" and (y) such other limitations or exceptions to representations and warranties as may be agreed by the lenders providing such Incremental Facility); provided further that the condition set forth in Section 5.2(e) may be satisfied, if agreed by the lenders providing such Incremental Facility, so long as no Default or Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1(a) or (f) has occurred or is continuing;

- (iv) after giving *pro forma* effect to such Incremental Facility and the use of proceeds thereof on the closing date for such Incremental Facility, subject to the provisions of Section 1.5 to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to any Permitted Acquisition corresponding to the incurrence of such Incremental Facility, the Borrower shall be in compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 7.1 hereof as of the end of the most recently ended quarter for which financial statements are required to be delivered prior to the incurrence of such Incremental Facility (without netting the proceeds of such Incremental Facility from the calculation of the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio and (x) in the case of a Revolving Commitment Increase, assuming the Revolving Facility was fully drawn and (y) in the case of any Incremental Term Facility being incurred at such time in the form of commitments to make delayed draw term loans, assuming such delayed draw term loans were fully drawn); provided that, the Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent a certificate in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent evidencing compliance with the requirements of this clause (iv) and clause (iii) above;
- (v) upon the incurrence of any Revolving Commitment Increase in accordance with this Section 2.27, all outstanding Loans, participations hereunder in Letters of Credit held by each Lender shall be reallocated among the Lenders (including any newly added Lenders) in accordance with the Lenders' respective revised Revolving Percentages and L/C Percentages, pursuant to procedures reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent;
- (vi) any such Revolving Commitment Increase or increase to the Term Facility shall be on the same terms (including pricing and maturity date) as, and shall be pursuant to the same documentation applicable to, the Revolving Facility or Term Facility then in effect. as applicable;
- (vii) (A) any Incremental Term Facility providing for a separate tranche of Term Loans may provide for the ability to participate (I) on a pro rata basis or less than pro rata basis (but not on a greater than pro rata basis) in any voluntary prepayments of the Term Loans and (II) on a pro rata basis or less than pro rata basis (but not on a greater than pro rata basis) in any mandatory prepayments of the Term Loans, and, in any case, (B) no Incremental Term Loan shall have a final maturity date earlier (but may be later) than the Term Loan Maturity Date, (C) the amortization schedule of any Incremental Term Loan shall not have a weighted average life to maturity shorter than the remaining weighted average life to maturity of the Term Loans made on the Closing Date and (D) the Borrower at its election with the consent of the Administrative Agent, and without requiring the consent of any Lender, may effect such amendments to the Loan Documents with respect to Incremental Term Loans as may be reasonably necessary so that such Incremental Term Loans and the applicable existing Term Loans form the same class of Term Loans or so that such Incremental Term Loans are fungible with any other outstanding Term Loans, including by amending the schedule of amortization payments relating to any existing tranche of Term Loans; provided, that any such amendments will not decrease any amortization payment to any Lender that would have otherwise been payable to such Lender immediately prior to the effectiveness of such applicable amendments;

(viii) any Incremental Term Loan and Revolving Commitment Increase shall rank *pari passu* or junior in right of security in respect of the Collateral, or shall be unsecured. No Incremental Facility will be guaranteed by any Person other than a Guarantor hereunder or secured by any property or assets other than the Collateral;

- (ix) the all-in yield (based on the interest rate and original issue discount, closing and upfront fees, initial commitment fees and similar fees, if any, but excluding other amounts, including customary arrangement, structuring, underwriting, amendment, consent and customary unused revolving or delayed draw commitment fees, "All-In Yield")) applicable to any Incremental Facility secured by the Collateral on a pari passu basis with the Facilities shall not be more than 0.50% per annum higher than the All-In Yield with respect to the then existing Term Loans made on the Closing Date and the Revolving Facility (measured at the time of incurrence of such Incremental Facility) unless the Applicable Margin with respect to such Incremental Facility and the All-In Yield applicable to the then existing Term Loans made on the Closing Date and the Revolving Facility minus 0.50% per annum; and
- (x) in the case of any Incremental Term Loan incurred in the form of delayed draw term loans, as a condition of borrowing such Incremental Term Loans, immediately after the funding thereof on Pro Forma Basis, (a) with respect to such Incremental Term Loans secured by the Collateral on a pari passu basis with the Facilities, the Consolidated First Lien Net Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.90 to 1.00, (b) with respect to such Incremental Term Loans that are secured by the Collateral on a junior lien basis to the Facilities (which shall be subject to an Intercreditor Agreement), the Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 3.40 to 1.00, and (c) with respect to such Incremental Term Loans that are unsecured, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 3.90 to 1.00 (assuming the proceeds of any such Incremental Term Loans incurred at such time shall not be netted from Consolidated Funded Indebtedness for purposes of calculating the Consolidated First Lien Net Leverage Ratio, the Consolidated Secured Net Leverage Ratio or the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio, as the case may be, for purposes of this clause (x)); provided, that in the case of a Limited Condition Acquisition, the applicable leverage ratio set forth in the foregoing (a) through (c) may, at the option of the Borrower, be tested at the time the definitive agreements for such Limited Condition Acquisition are entered into; and
 - (xi) the Borrower shall have paid all fees and expenses in connection with the exercise of the applicable Incremental Facility.
- (c) Upon the effectiveness of any Incremental Facility, (i) in the case of a Revolving Commitment Increase, (x) all references in this Agreement and any other Loan Document to the Revolving Commitments shall be deemed, unless the context otherwise requires, to include such Revolving Commitment Increase advanced pursuant to this Section 2.27 and (y) all references in this Agreement and any other Loan Document to the Revolving Commitment shall be deemed, unless the context otherwise requires, to include the commitment to advance an amount equal to such Revolving Commitment Increase pursuant to this Section 2.27 and (ii) in the case of an Incremental Term Facility, all references in this Agreement and any other Loan Document to the Loans and/or Lenders shall be deemed, unless the context otherwise requires, to include the term loans incurred pursuant to such Incremental Term Facility and the lenders thereunder.
- (d) The Incremental Facilities established pursuant to this Section 2.27 shall be entitled to all the benefits afforded by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and shall, without limiting the foregoing, benefit equally and ratably from any guarantees and the security interests created by the Loan Documents, other than in the case of an Incremental Term Facility that is secured on a junior basis in respect of the Collateral. The Loan Parties shall take any actions reasonably required by Administrative Agent to ensure and demonstrate that the Liens and security interests granted under the Loan Documents continue to be perfected under the UCC or otherwise after giving effect to the establishment of any such Incremental Facility, which actions may include reaffirming Liens and entering into supplements, amendments, restatements or replacements of the Security Documents and executing and delivering all documents, instruments and legal opinions in connection therewith reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent.

(e) Any documentation with respect to any Incremental Term Facility which differ from those with respect to the Term Loans made on the Closing Date (except to the extent permitted hereunder) shall reflect terms and conditions at the time of issuance thereof as determined by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent or otherwise be reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent (it being understood that terms differing from those with respect to the Term Loans made on the Closing Date are acceptable if (1) the Lenders under the Term Facility also receive the benefits of each such term or (2) are applicable only after the Term Loan Maturity Date).

This Section 2.27 supersedes any provisions in Section 10.1 to the contrary (other than amendments of provisions that are described in Section 10.1(a) or any waiver of the condition described in Section 2.27(b)(x), which shall be governed by Section 10.1).

2.28 Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness.

- (a) <u>Refinancing Loans</u>. At any time after the Closing Date, the Borrower may obtain (i) from any Lender or any prospective lender Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness in the form of Refinancing Loans or Refinancing Commitments, in each case pursuant to a Refinancing Amendment or (ii) from any bank, other financial institution or institutional investor that agrees to provide any portion of any Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness in any other form, such other Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness, in each case to refinance (and to reduce on a dollar-for-dollar or greater basis) all or any portion of the Loans then outstanding under this Agreement.
- (b) <u>Refinancing Amendments</u>. The effectiveness of any Refinancing Amendment will be subject only to the satisfaction on the date thereof of such of the conditions set forth in Sections 5.1 and 5.2 as may be requested by the providers of applicable Refinancing Loans. The Administrative Agent will promptly notify each Lender as to the effectiveness of each Refinancing Amendment. Each of the parties hereto hereby agrees that, upon the effectiveness of any Refinancing Amendment, this Agreement will be deemed amended to the extent (but only to the extent) necessary to reflect the existence and terms of the Refinancing Loans incurred pursuant thereto (including any amendments necessary to treat the Term Loans or Revolving Loans subject thereto as Refinancing Term Loans or Refinancing Revolving Loans, respectively).
- (c) <u>Required Consents</u>. Any Refinancing Amendment may, without the consent of any Person other than the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), the Borrower and the Persons providing the applicable Refinancing Loans, effect such amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as may be necessary or appropriate, in the reasonable opinion of the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, to effect the provisions of this Section 2.28. This Section 2.28 supersedes any provisions in Section 10.1 to the contrary (other than Section 10.1(a)). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, to the extent any Refinancing Loans are secured by Liens on a pari passu basis with the Liens securing the Obligations, such Refinancing Loans and Refinancing Amendment shall require the prior written consent of the Required Lenders.
- (d) Other Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness. Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness incurred pursuant to clause (ii) of the definition thereof will be subject to terms and conditions as agreed by the providers of the applicable loans.

(e) <u>Providers of Refinancing Loans</u>. Refinancing Loans may be provided by any existing Lender (it being understood that no existing Lender will have an obligation to make all or any portion of any Refinancing Loan) or by other Persons on terms permitted by this Section 2.28; *provided* that the Administrative Agent, each Issuing Lender will have consented (in each case, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) to any such Person's providing Refinancing Loans or Refinancing Commitments if such consent would be required under Section 10.6(b) for an assignment of Loans or Commitments to such Person.

2.29 Discounted Prepayments.

- (a) <u>Generally.</u> Notwithstanding anything in any Loan Document to the contrary, so long as (i) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on both the date a Discounted Prepayment Notice (as defined below) is delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders and the date a Discounted Prepayment (as defined below) is made (both before and after giving effect thereto), and (ii) no proceeds of Revolving Loans are used to make any such Discounted Prepayment, the Borrower (in such capacity, the "*Discounted Prepayment Offeror*") will be permitted to (x) offer to make voluntary prepayments of the Term Loans from internally generated funds (a "*Discounted Prepayment*") on one or more occasions pursuant to the provisions of this Section 2.29, and (y) make such Discounted Prepayment on one or more occasions pursuant to the provisions of this Section 2.29 (it being understood that no Lender will have an obligation to accept a Discounted Prepayment).
- (b) Procedures. In connection with any Discounted Prepayment, the Discounted Prepayment Offeror will notify the Administrative Agent in writing (the "Discounted Prepayment Notice") that the Discounted Prepayment Offeror desires to prepay the Term Loans on a Business Day, in a maximum aggregate amount (which amount will be not less than \$1,000,000 and whole increments of \$100,000 in excess thereof) (the "Discounted **Prepayment Amount**") at a discount to par (which will be expressed as a range of percentages of par of the principal amount of the Term Loans) specified by the Discounted Prepayment Offeror with respect to each Discounted Prepayment (the "Discount Price Range"); provided that (i) such notice will be received by the Administrative Agent and Lenders no earlier than 15 Business Days and no later than 5 Business Days prior to the proposed date by which Lenders are required to respond to the Discounted Prepayment Notice if they desire to participate (the "Discounted Prepayment Response Date") and (ii) the offer in any such notice will be made to all Lenders holding Term Loans (it being understood that different Discount Price Ranges may be offered with respect to different tranches of Term Loans and, in such event, each such offer will be treated as a separate offer pursuant to the terms of this Section 2.29). The Administrative Agent will promptly provide each Lender of the applicable tranche(s) a copy of such Discounted Prepayment Notice. In connection with a Discounted Prepayment, each Lender holding the Term Loans of the applicable tranche(s) will be entitled to specify to the Administrative Agent a discount to par (which will be expressed as a price equal to a percentage of par of the principal amount of the Term Loans held by such Lender, the "Acceptable Discount Price") within the Discount Price Range for a principal amount (subject to rounding requirements specified by the Administrative Agent) of the Term Loans of the applicable tranche held by such Lender at which such Lender is willing to accept such Discounted Prepayment. Each response by a Lender to a Discounted Prepayment Notice (x) will be due no later than 5:00 p.m. on the Discounted Prepayment Response Date, (y) to the extent not timely received by the Administrative Agent will be disregarded and such Lender will be deemed to have declined the Discounted Prepayment offer and (z) to the extent timely received by the Administrative Agent will be irrevocable. The Administrative Agent will provide the Discounted Prepayment Offeror with a summary of all tenders by Lenders in response to the Discounted Prepayment Notice and, based on the Acceptable Discount Prices and principal amounts of the Term Loans of the applicable tranches specified by Lenders, the Administrative Agent, in consultation with the Discounted Prepayment Offeror, will determine the applicable discount price (the "Applicable Discount Price") for the applicable Discounted Prepayment of all Loans to be prepaid in such Discounted Prepayment, which will be the lower of (i) the lowest Acceptable Discount Price at which the Discounted Prepayment Offeror can complete the Discounted Prepayment for 100% of the Discounted Prepayment Amount and (ii) if the Lenders' response is such that the Discounted Prepayment could not be completed for 100% of the Discounted Prepayment Amount, the highest Acceptable Discount Price specified by the Lenders that is within the Discount Price Range specified by the Discounted Prepayment Offeror. The Discounted Prepayment Offeror will have the right, by written notice to the Administrative Agent, to revoke in full (but not in part) its offer to make a Discounted Prepayment and rescind any Discounted Prepayment Notice therefor at its discretion at any time on or prior to the applicable Discounted Prepayment Response Date (and if such offer is revoked or notice rescinded, any failure by the Discounted Prepayment Offeror to make a prepayment to a Lender, as applicable, pursuant to this Section will not constitute a Default or Event of Default under Section 8.1 or otherwise).

- (c) <u>Prepayments; Application</u>. The Discounted Prepayment Offeror will prepay the Term Loans of the applicable tranche(s) (or the respective portion thereof) accepted by Lenders at the Acceptable Discount Prices specified by each such Lender that are equal to or less than (expressed as a percentage of par of the principal amount of Term Loans) the Applicable Discount Price ("Qualifying Term Loans") at the Applicable Discount Price; provided that if the aggregate proceeds required to prepay Qualifying Term Loans (disregarding any interest payable under this Section 2.29) would exceed the Discounted Prepayment Amount for such Discounted Prepayment, the Discounted Prepayment Offeror will prepay such Qualifying Term Loans at the Applicable Discount Price ratably based on the respective principal amounts of such Qualifying Term Loans (subject to rounding requirements specified by the Administrative Agent). The portion of the Term Loans prepaid by the Discounted Prepayment Offeror pursuant to this Section 2.29 will be accompanied by payment of accrued and unpaid interest on the par principal amount so prepaid to, but not including, the date of prepayment. The par principal amount of the Term Loans prepaid pursuant to this Section 2.29 will be applied to reduce the remaining installments of Term Loans pro rata against all such scheduled installments (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the amount of scheduled installments owing to Lenders not prepaid pursuant to this Section 2.29). The Administrative Agent will notify the Discounted Prepayment Offeror and the Lenders that received the applicable Discounted Prepayment Notice of the results of the offer promptly after completion of the determinations referred to above, and the Discounted Prepayment Offeror will make the Discounted Prepayment no later than 3 Business Days after receipt of such notice. The par principal amount of the Term Loans prepaid pursuant to this Section 2.29 will be deemed immediately cancelled upon payment of the applicable Discounted Prepaymen
- (d) <u>Lender Consent</u>. The Lenders hereby consent to the transactions described in this Section 2.29 and waive (i) the requirements of Section 2.18 or any other requirement to the extent it would require that the Discounted Prepayment be made in respect of the Lenders' pro rata share of the Term Loans or with respect to all tranches of Term Loans, and (ii) the requirements of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document that might otherwise result in a Default or Event of Default as a result of a Discounted Prepayment.
- (e) <u>Miscellaneous</u>. Each Discounted Prepayment will be consummated pursuant to procedures (including as to timing, rounding and minimum amounts, type and Interest Periods of accepted Term Loans, conditions for terminating a Discounted Prepayment or rescinding an acceptance of prepayment, forms of other notices (including notices of offer and acceptance) by the Discounted Prepayment Offeror and Lenders and determination of Applicable Discount Price) established by the Administrative Agent acting in its reasonable discretion in consultation with the Discounted Prepayment Offeror. The making of a Discounted Prepayment will be deemed to be a representation and warranty by the Borrower that all conditions precedent to such Discounted Prepayment set forth in this Section 2.29 were satisfied in all respects.

SECTION 3 LETTERS OF CREDIT

3.1 L/C Commitment.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Issuing Lender agrees to issue letters of credit ("Letters of Credit") for the account of the Borrower (or, with the consent of the applicable Issuing Lender, any Group Member) on any Business Day during the Letter of Credit Availability Period in such form as may reasonably be approved from time to time by the Issuing Lender; provided that the Issuing Lender shall have no obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if, after giving effect to such issuance, (i) the L/C Exposure would exceed an amount equal to the Total L/C Commitments at such time minus the General Letter of Credit Basket Utilization at such time, (ii) the Available Revolving Commitments would be less than zero at such time, or (iii) an Overadvance would exist at such time. Except as otherwise agreed by the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent in their sole discretion, each Letter of Credit shall expire no later than the earlier of (x) the first anniversary of its date of issuance and (y) the Letter of Credit Maturity Date, provided that (i) any Letter of Credit may provide for the renewal thereof for additional one-year periods (which, except as otherwise agreed by the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent in their sole discretion, shall in no event extend beyond the date referred to in clause (y) above) and (ii) in the event that the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent agree to issue a Letter of Credit with an expiration date that is after the Letter of Credit Maturity Date, such Letter of Credit shall be required to be Cash Collateralized on or prior to the Letter of Credit Maturity Date in an amount equal to 105% of the L/C Exposure attributable to such Letter of Credit in accordance with Section 3.10. Each Letter of Credit shall be denominated in Dollars, or, in the sole discretion of the Issuing Lender with respect to any particular Letter of Credit, an alternative foreign currency. For purposes of this Agreement, the stated amount of any Letter of Credit issued in an a
 - (b) The Issuing Lender shall not at any time be obligated to issue any Letter of Credit if:
- (i) such issuance would conflict with, or cause the Issuing Lender or any L/C Lender to exceed any limits imposed by any applicable Requirement of Law;
- (ii) any order, judgment or decree of any Governmental Authority or arbitrator shall by its terms purport to enjoin or restrain the Issuing Lender from issuing, amending or reinstating such Letter of Credit, or any law, rule or regulation applicable to the Issuing Lender or any request, guideline or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority with jurisdiction over the Issuing Lender shall prohibit, or request that the Issuing Lender refrain from, the issuance, amendment, renewal or reinstatement of letters of credit generally or such Letter of Credit in particular or shall impose upon the Issuing Lender with respect to such Letter of Credit any restriction, reserve or capital requirement (for which the Issuing Lender is not otherwise compensated) not in effect on the Closing Date, or shall impose upon the Issuing Lender any unreimbursed loss, cost or expense which was not applicable on the Closing Date and which the Issuing Lender in good faith deems material to it;
- (iii) subject to the provisions of <u>Section 1.5</u> to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to any acquisition corresponding to the issuance of such Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender has received written notice from any Lender, the Administrative Agent or the Borrower, at least one (1) Business Day prior to the requested date of issuance, amendment, renewal or reinstatement of such Letter of Credit, that one or more of the applicable conditions contained in <u>Section 5.2</u> shall not then be satisfied (which notice shall contain a description of any such condition asserted not to be satisfied);

- (iv) any requested Letter of Credit is not in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Issuing Lender, or the issuance, amendment or renewal of a Letter of Credit shall violate any applicable laws or regulations or any applicable policies of the Issuing Lender;
- (v) such Letter of Credit contains any provisions providing for automatic reinstatement of the stated amount after any drawing thereunder;
- (vi) except as otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender, such Letter of Credit is in an initial face amount less than \$25,000; or
- (vii) any Lender is at that time a Defaulting Lender, unless the Issuing Lender has entered into arrangements, including the delivery of Cash Collateral pursuant to Section 3.10, satisfactory to the Issuing Lender (in its sole discretion) with the Borrower or such Defaulting Lender to eliminate the Issuing Lender's actual or potential Fronting Exposure (after giving effect to Section 2.24(a)(iv)) with respect to the Defaulting Lender arising from either the Letter of Credit then proposed to be issued or such Letter of Credit and all other L/C Exposure as to which the Issuing Lender has actual or potential Fronting Exposure, as it may elect in its sole discretion.
- 3.2 Procedure for Issuance of Letters of Credit. The Borrower may from time to time request that the Issuing Lender issue a Letter of Credit for the account of the Borrower (or with the consent of the applicable Issuing Lender, any other Group Member) by delivering to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified herein an Application therefor, completed to the satisfaction of the Issuing Lender, and such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as the Issuing Lender may request. Upon receipt of any Application, the Issuing Lender will process such Application and the certificates, documents and other papers and information delivered to it in connection therewith in accordance with its customary procedures and shall promptly issue the Letter of Credit requested thereby (but in no event shall the Issuing Lender be required to issue any Letter of Credit earlier than three (3) Business Days after its receipt of the Application therefor and all such other certificates, documents and other papers and information relating thereto) by issuing the original of such Letter of Credit to the beneficiary thereof or as otherwise may be agreed to by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower. The Issuing Lender shall furnish a copy of such Letter of Credit to the Borrower promptly following the issuance thereof. The Issuing Lender shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent, which shall in turn promptly furnish to the Lenders, notice of the issuance of each Letter of Credit (including the amount thereof).

3.3 Fees and Other Charges.

(a) The Borrower agrees to pay, (i) with respect to each outstanding Letter of Credit (including each Existing Letter of Credit), upon the issuance or renewal thereof, a fronting fee of 0.125% of the amount available to be drawn under each such Letter of Credit to the Issuing Lender for its own account (a "Letter of Credit Fronting Fee"), and (ii) with respect to each outstanding Letter of Credit (including each Existing Letter of Credit) a letter of credit fee equal to the Applicable Margin for Revolving Loans that are SOFR Loans per annum multiplied by the daily amount available to be drawn under each such Letter of Credit to the Administrative Agent for the ratable account of the L/C Lenders (determined in accordance with their respective L/C Percentages) (a "Letter of Credit Fee"), payable quarterly in arrears on the last Business Day of each quarter of each year and on the Letter of Credit Maturity Date (each, an "L/C Fee Payment Date") after the issuance date of such Letter of Credit, and (iii) the Issuing Lender's standard and reasonable fees with respect to the issuance, amendment, renewal or extension of any Letter of Credit or processing of drawings thereunder (the fees in this clause (iii), collectively, the "Issuing Lender Fees"). All Letter of Credit Fees shall be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed in a year of 360 days.

- (b) In addition to the foregoing fees, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse the Issuing Lender for such normal and customary costs and expenses as are reasonably incurred or charged by the Issuing Lender in issuing, negotiating, effecting payment under, amending or otherwise administering any Letter of Credit.
- (c) The Borrower shall furnish to the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent such other documents and information pertaining to any requested Letter of Credit issuance, amendment or renewal, including any L/C-Related Documents, as the Issuing Lender or the Administrative Agent may reasonably require. This Agreement shall control in the event of any conflict with any L/C-Related Document (other than any Letter of Credit).
- (d) Any letter of credit fees otherwise payable for the account of a Defaulting Lender with respect to any Letter of Credit as to which such Defaulting Lender has not provided Cash Collateral satisfactory to the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.10 shall be payable, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, to the other L/C Lenders in accordance with the upward adjustments in their respective L/C Percentages allocable to such Letter of Credit pursuant to Section 2.24(a)(iv), with the balance of such fee, if any, payable to the Issuing Lender for its own account unless the Borrower has Cash Collateralized such Letter of Credit pursuant to Section 3.10(a).
 - (e) All fees payable under this <u>Section 3.3</u> shall be fully earned on the date paid and nonrefundable.

3.4 L/C Participations; Existing Letters of Credit.

- Lender to issue Letters of Credit, each L/C Lender irrevocably agrees to accept and purchase and hereby accepts and purchases from the Issuing Lender, on the terms and conditions set forth below, for such L/C Lender's own account and risk an undivided interest equal to such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage in the Issuing Lender so obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit and the amount of each draft paid by the Issuing Lender thereunder. Each L/C Lender agrees with the Issuing Lender that, if a draft is paid under any Letter of Credit for which the Issuing Lender is not reimbursed in full by the Borrower pursuant to Section 3.5(a), such L/C Lender shall pay to the Issuing Lender upon demand at the Issuing Lender's address for notices specified herein an amount equal to such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage of the amount of such draft, or any part thereof, that is not so reimbursed. Each L/C Lender's obligation to pay such amount shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such L/C Lender may have against the Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in Section 5.2, (iii) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other L/C Lender, or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing.
- (b) Existing Letters of Credit. On and after the Closing Date, the Existing Letters of Credit shall be deemed for all purposes, including for purposes of the fees to be collected pursuant to Sections 3.3(a)(ii) and 3.3(b), reimbursement of costs and expenses to the extent provided herein and for purposes of being secured by the Collateral, a Letter of Credit outstanding under this Agreement and entitled to the benefits of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and shall be governed by the applications and agreements pertaining thereto and by this Agreement (which shall control in the event of a conflict).

3.5 Reimbursement.

- (a) If the Issuing Lender shall make any L/C Disbursement in respect of a Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent thereof and the Borrower shall pay or cause to be paid to the Issuing Lender an amount equal to the entire amount of such L/C Disbursement not later than (i) the immediately following Business Day if the Issuing Lender issues such notice before 11:00 A.M. on the date of such notice or (ii) on the second following Business Day if the Issuing Lender issues such notice on or after 11:00 A.M. on the date of such L/C Disbursement. Each such payment shall be made to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices referred to herein in Dollars and in immediately available funds; provided that the Borrower may request that such payment be financed with a Revolving Loan in an equivalent amount and, to the extent so financed, the Borrower's obligations to make such payment shall be discharged and replaced by the resulting Revolving Loan.
- (b) If the Issuing Lender shall not have received from the Borrower the payment that it is required to make pursuant to Section 3.5(a) with respect to a Letter of Credit within the time specified in such Section, the Issuing Lender will promptly notify the Administrative Agent of the L/C Disbursement and the Administrative Agent will promptly notify each L/C Lender of such L/C Disbursement and its L/C Percentage thereof, and each L/C Lender shall pay to the Issuing Lender upon demand at the Issuing Lender's address for notices specified herein an amount equal to such L/C Lender's L/C Percentage of such L/C Disbursement (and the Administrative Agent may apply Cash Collateral provided for this purpose); upon such payment pursuant to this paragraph to reimburse the Issuing Lender for any L/C Disbursement, the Borrower shall be required to reimburse the L/C Lenders for such payments (including interest accrued thereon from the date of such payment until the date of such reimbursement at the rate applicable to Revolving Loans that are ABR Loans plus 2% per annum) on demand; provided that if at the time of and after giving effect to such payment by the L/C Lenders, the conditions to borrowings and Revolving Loan Conversions set forth in Section 5.2 are satisfied, the Borrower may, by written notice to the Administrative Agent certifying that such conditions are satisfied and that all interest owing under this paragraph has been paid, request that such payments by the L/C Lenders be converted into Revolving Loans (a "Revolving Loan Conversion"), in which case, if such conditions are in fact satisfied, the L/C Lenders shall be deemed to have extended, and the Borrower shall be deemed to have accepted, a Revolving Loan in the aggregate principal amount of such payment without further action on the part of any party; any amount so paid pursuant to this paragraph shall, on and after the payment date thereof, be deemed to be Revolving Loans for all purposes hereunder; provided that the Issuing Lender, at its option, may ef
- 3.6 Obligations Absolute. The Borrower's obligations under this Section 3 shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment that the Borrower may have or have had against the Issuing Lender, any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit or any other Person. The Borrower also agrees with the Issuing Lender that the Issuing Lender shall not be responsible for, and the Borrower's obligations hereunder shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents or of any endorsements thereon, or any dispute between or among the Borrower and any beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other party to which such Letter of Credit may be transferred or any claims whatsoever of the Borrower against any beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or any such transferee. The Issuing Lender shall not be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any Letter of Credit, except for errors or omissions found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Issuing Lender. The Borrower agrees that any action taken or omitted by the Issuing Lender under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related drafts or documents, if done in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct, shall be binding on the Borrower and shall not result in any liability of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower.

In addition to amounts payable as elsewhere provided in the Agreement, the Borrower hereby agrees to pay and to protect, indemnify, and save Issuing Lender harmless from and against any and all claims, demands, liabilities, damages, losses, costs, charges and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees of one external counsel) that the Issuing Lender may incur or be subject to as a consequence, direct or indirect, of (A) the issuance of any Letter of Credit, or (B) the failure of Issuing Lender or of any L/C Lender to honor a demand for payment under any Letter of Credit as a result of any act or omission, whether rightful or wrongful, of any present or future de jure or de facto government or Governmental Authority, in each case other than to the extent solely as a result of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Issuing Lender or such L/C Lender (as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction).

- 3.7 Letter of Credit Payments. If any draft shall be presented for payment under any Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent of the date and amount thereof. The responsibility of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower in connection with any draft presented for payment under any Letter of Credit shall, in addition to any payment obligation expressly provided for in such Letter of Credit, be limited to determining that the documents (including each draft) delivered under such Letter of Credit in connection with such presentment are substantially in conformity with such Letter of Credit.
- **3.8** Applications. To the extent that any provision of any Application related to any Letter of Credit is inconsistent with the provisions of this Section 3, the provisions of this Section 3 shall apply.
- 3.9 Interim Interest. If the Issuing Lender shall make any L/C Disbursement in respect of a Letter of Credit, then, unless either the Borrower shall have reimbursed such L/C Disbursement in full within the time period specified in Section 3.5(a) or the L/C Lenders shall have reimbursed such L/C Disbursement in full on such date as provided in Section 3.5(b), in each case the unpaid amount thereof shall bear interest for the account of the Issuing Lender, for each day from and including the date of such L/C Disbursement to but excluding the date of payment by the Borrower, at the rate per annum that would apply to such amount if such amount were a Revolving Loan that is an ABR Loan; provided that the provisions of Section 2.15(c) shall be applicable to any such amounts not paid when due.

3.10 Cash Collateral.

(a) <u>Certain Credit Support Events</u>. Upon the request of the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender (i) if the Issuing Lender has honored any full or partial drawing request under any Letter of Credit and such drawing has resulted in an L/C Advance by all the L/C Lenders that is not reimbursed by the Borrower or converted into a Revolving Loan pursuant to <u>Section 3.5(b)</u>, or (ii) if, as of the Letter of Credit Maturity Date, any L/C Exposure for any reason remains outstanding, the Borrower shall, in each case, immediately Cash Collateralize the then effective L/C Exposure in an amount equal to 105% of such L/C Exposure.

At any time that there shall exist a Defaulting Lender, within one (1) Business Day following the request of the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), the Borrower shall deliver to the Administrative Agent Cash Collateral in an amount sufficient to cover 105% of the Fronting Exposure relating to the Letters of Credit (after giving effect to Section 2.24(a)(iv) and any Cash Collateral provided by such Defaulting Lender).

- (b) Grant of Security Interest. All Cash Collateral (other than credit support not constituting funds subject to deposit) shall be maintained in non-interest bearing deposit accounts with the Administrative Agent. The Borrower, and to the extent provided by any Lender or Defaulting Lender, such Lender or Defaulting Lender, hereby grants to (and subjects to the control of) the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the L/C Lenders, and agrees to maintain, a first priority security interest and Lien in all such Cash Collateral and in all proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations to which such Cash Collateral may be applied pursuant to Section 3.10(c). If at any time the Administrative Agent determines that Cash Collateral is subject to any right or claim of any Person other than the Administrative Agent or any Issuing Lender as herein provided, or that the total amount of such Cash Collateral is less than 105% of the L/C Exposure, Fronting Exposure and other Obligations secured thereby, the Borrower or the relevant Lender or Defaulting Lender, as applicable, will, promptly upon demand by the Administrative Agent, pay or provide to the Administrative Agent additional Cash Collateral in an amount sufficient to eliminate such deficiency (after giving effect to any Cash Collateral provided by such Defaulting Lender).
- (c) <u>Application</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Cash Collateral provided under any of this <u>Section 3.10</u>, <u>Section 2.24</u> or otherwise in respect of Letters of Credit shall be held and applied to the satisfaction of the specific L/C Exposure, obligations to fund participations therein (including, as to Cash Collateral provided by a Defaulting Lender, any interest accrued on such obligation) and other obligations for which the Cash Collateral was so provided, prior to any other application of such property as may otherwise be provided for herein.
- (d) <u>Termination of Requirement.</u> Cash Collateral (or the appropriate portion thereof) provided to reduce Fronting Exposure in respect of Letters of Credit or other Obligations shall no longer be required to be held as Cash Collateral pursuant to this <u>Section 3.10</u> following (i) the elimination of the applicable Fronting Exposure and other Obligations giving rise thereto (including by the termination of the Defaulting Lender status of the applicable Lender), or (ii) a determination by the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender that there exists excess Cash Collateral; <u>provided, however,</u> (A) that Cash Collateral furnished by or on behalf of a Loan Party shall not be released during the continuance of an Event of Default, and (B) that, subject to <u>Section 2.24</u>, the Person providing such Cash Collateral and the Issuing Lender may agree that such Cash Collateral shall not be released but instead shall be held to support future anticipated Fronting Exposure or other obligations, and <u>provided further</u>, that to the extent that such Cash Collateral was provided by the Borrower or any other Loan Party, such Cash Collateral shall remain subject to any security interest and Lien granted pursuant to the Loan Documents.
- 3.11 Additional Issuing Lenders. The Borrower may, at any time and from time to time with the consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed) and such Lender, designate one or more additional Lenders to act as an issuing bank under the terms of this Agreement. Any Lender who shall so agree to be designated as an issuing bank pursuant to this paragraph shall be deemed to be an "Issuing Lender" (in addition to being a Lender) in respect of Letters of Credit issued or to be issued by such Lender, and, with respect to such Letters of Credit. For the avoidance of doubt, none of HPS, any HPS Lender, WhiteHorse or any WhiteHorse Lender shall be obligated to act as an Issuing Lender.
- 3.12 Resignation of the Issuing Lender. The Issuing Lender may resign at any time by giving at least 30 days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Borrower. Subject to the next succeeding paragraph, upon the acceptance of any appointment as the Issuing Lender hereunder by a Lender that shall agree to serve as successor Issuing Lender, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all the interests, rights and obligations of the retiring Issuing Lender and the retiring Issuing Lender shall be discharged from its obligations to issue additional Letters of Credit hereunder without affecting its rights and obligations with respect to Letters of Credit previously issued by it. At the time such resignation shall become effective, the Borrower shall pay all accrued and unpaid fees pursuant to Section 3.3. The acceptance of any appointment as the Issuing Lender hereunder by a successor Lender shall be evidenced by an agreement entered into by such successor, in a form satisfactory to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and, from and after the effective date of such agreement, (i) such successor Lender shall have all the rights and obligations of the previous Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (other than with respect to the rights of the retiring Issuing Lender with respect to Letters of Credit issued by such retiring Issuing Lender, or to such successor and all previous Issuing Lenders, as the context shall require. After the resignation of the Issuing Lender hereunder, the retiring Issuing Lender shall remain a party hereto and shall continue to have all the rights and obligations of an Issuing Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with respect to Letters of Credit issued by it prior to such resignation, but shall not be required to issue additional Letters of Credit or to extend, renew or increase any existing Letter of Credit.

3.13 Applicability of UCP and ISP. Unless otherwise expressly agreed by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower, when a Letter of Credit is issued and subject to applicable laws, the Letters of Credit shall be governed by and subject to (a) with respect to standby Letters of Credit, the rules of the ISP, and (b) with respect to commercial Letters of Credit, the rules of the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits, as published in its most recent version by the International Chamber of Commerce on the date any commercial Letter of Credit is issued.

SECTION 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and to make the Loans and issue the Letters of Credit, Holdings and Borrower hereby represent and warrant to the Administrative Agent and each Lender, as to themselves and each of their respective Subsidiaries (and for the avoidance of doubt such representations and warranties shall be made on and as of the Closing Date, but, other than as set forth in Section 5.1(d), the accuracy of such representations and warranties shall not constitute a condition to the effectiveness of this Agreement and the obligation of each Lender to make the Initial Credit Extension), that:

4.1 Financial Condition.

- (a) [Reserved].
- (b) The audited consolidated balance sheets of Holdings and its Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2023 and the related consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for the fiscal year ended on such date, present fairly in all material respects the consolidated financial condition of Holdings and its Subsidiaries as at such date, and the consolidated results of its operations and its consolidated cash flows for the fiscal year then ended. All such financial statements, including the related schedules and notes thereto, have been prepared in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods involved (except as approved by the aforementioned firm of accountants and disclosed therein). No Group Member has, as of the Closing Date, any material Guarantee Obligations, contingent liabilities, or any long-term leases or unusual forward or long-term commitments, including any interest rate or foreign currency swap or exchange transaction or other obligation in respect of derivatives, that are not reflected in the most recent financial statements referred to in this paragraph. During the period from December 31, 2023 to and including the date hereof, there has been no Disposition by any Group Member of any material part of the business or property of the Group Members, taken as a whole.
- **4.2** No Change. Since December 31, 2023, there has been no development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- 4.3 Existence; Compliance with Law. Each Group Member (a) other than any Immaterial Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party, is duly organized or incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation and each Group Member incorporated in Israel has not been declared nor has it been warned that it may be declared a "breaching company" ("hevrah meferah") by the Israeli Companies Registrar, as such term is defined in the Israeli Companies Law, (b) has the power and authority, and the legal right, to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation or other organization and in good standing under the laws of each jurisdiction where the failure to be so qualified could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (d) is in material compliance with all Requirements of Law except in such instances in which (i) such Requirement of Law is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and the prosecution of such contest would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, or (ii) the failure to comply therewith, either individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.4 Power, Authorization; Enforceable Obligations.** (a) Each Loan Party has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to obtain extensions of credit hereunder; (b) each Loan Party has taken all necessary organizational or corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to authorize the extensions of credit on the terms and conditions of this Agreement; (c) no material Governmental Approval or consent (including for the avoidance of doubt, the Israel Innovation Authority), or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any other Person is required in connection with the extensions of credit hereunder or with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the Loan Documents, except (i) Governmental Approvals, consents, authorizations, filings and notices that have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect, (ii) the filings referred to in Section 4.19 and any other filings from time to time required under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement (iii) routine Tax filings and (iv) the IIA Approval, to the extent required to be provided in accordance with the Agreed Security Principles and Schedule 5.3; (d) each Loan Document has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party party thereto, enforceable against each such Loan Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, receivership, examinership, rescue process, administration or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).
- 4.5 No Legal Bar. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the issuance of Letters of Credit, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof will not violate any material Requirement of Law (except as set forth on Schedule 4.5), its Operating Documents, any IIA Grant (including the conditions or requirements thereof) or any material Contractual Obligation of any Group Member and will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any Requirement of Law or any Contractual Obligation (other than the Liens created by the Security Documents). No Group Member has violated any Requirement of Law or violated or failed to comply with any Contractual Obligation or any provision of an Operating Document applicable to Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The violations of Requirements of Law referenced on Schedule 4.5 shall not have a material adverse effect on any rights of the Lenders or the Administrative Agent pursuant to the Loan Documents.

- **4.6 Litigation**. (a) No litigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, threatened by or against any Group Member or against any of their respective properties or revenues, and (b) to the knowledge of the Group Members, no investigation concerning any Group Member is pending or threatened, in each case of (a) and (b), (i) with respect to any of the Loan Documents or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (ii) that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.7 No Default**. No Group Member is in default under or with respect to any of its Contractual Obligations in any respect that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, nor shall either result from the making of a requested credit extension under this Agreement.
- **4.8 Ownership of Property; Liens; Investments.** Each Group Member has title in fee simple to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all of its real property, and good title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all of its other property, in each case, except as could not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, and none of such property is subject to any Lien except as permitted by Section 7.3. No Loan Party owns any Investment except as permitted by Section 7.8. Section 10 of the Collateral Information Certificate sets forth a complete and accurate list of all real property owned by each Loan Party as of the Closing Date, if any. Section 11 of the Collateral Information Certificate sets forth a complete and accurate list of all leases of real property under which any Loan Party is the lessee as of the Closing Date.
- 4.9 Intellectual Property. Each Group Member owns, or is licensed to use, to the knowledge of such Group Member, all material Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted. Except as listed on Schedule 4.9, no claim has been asserted and is pending by any Person challenging or questioning any Group Member's use of any Intellectual Property or the validity of any Group Member's Intellectual Property, nor does Holdings or the Borrower know of any valid basis for any such claim, unless such claim could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The use of Intellectual Property by each Group Member, and the conduct of such Group Member's business, as currently conducted, does not infringe on or otherwise violate the rights of any Person, unless such infringement or violation could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and there are no claims pending or, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, threatened to such effect, unless such claim could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.10 Taxes.** Each Group Member has filed or caused to be filed all U.S. federal and all other material state, local and non-U.S. tax returns that are required to be filed by it and has paid all material Taxes shown to be due and payable by it on said returns or on any assessments made against it or any of its property and all other material Taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its property by any Governmental Authority that are due and payable (other than any Taxes, fees or charges the amount or validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member); no material tax Lien has been filed on any property of a Loan Party that is still in effect (other than Liens permitted by Section 7.3(a)), and, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, no claim is being asserted by any Governmental Authority, with respect to any such tax, fee or other charge that is not being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings.
- **4.11 Federal Regulations**. The Borrower is not engaged and will not engage, principally or as one of its important activities, in the business of "buying" or "carrying" "margin stock" (within the respective meanings of each of the quoted terms under Regulation U as now and from time to time hereafter in effect) or extending credit for the purpose of purchasing or carrying margin stock. No part of the proceeds of any Loans, and no other extensions of credit hereunder, will be used for buying or carrying any such margin stock or for extending credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying margin stock in violation of Regulations T, U or X of the Board. If any margin stock directly or indirectly constitutes Collateral securing the Obligations, if requested by any Lender or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form G-3 or FR Form U-1, as applicable, referred to in Regulation U.

4.12 Labor Matters. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: (a) there are no strikes or other labor disputes against any Group Member pending or, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Group Member have not been in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended, or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from any Group Member on account of employee health and welfare insurance have been paid or accrued as a liability on the books of the relevant Group Member.

4.13 ERISA.

Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect:

- (a) Each Loan Party and, to each Loan Party's knowledge, each of its respective ERISA Affiliates are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable provisions and requirements of ERISA with respect to each Pension Plan, and have performed all their obligations in all material respects under each Pension Plan;
 - (b) no ERISA Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur;
- (c) each Loan Party and, to each Loan Party's knowledge, each of its respective ERISA Affiliates has met all applicable requirements under the ERISA Funding Rules with respect to each Pension Plan;
- (d) as of the most recent valuation date for any Pension Plan, the amount of outstanding benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA), individually or in the aggregate for all Pension Plans (excluding for purposes of such computation any Pension Plans with respect to which assets exceed benefit liabilities), does not exceed \$5,000,000;
- (e) all liabilities under each Pension Plan are (i) funded to at least the minimum level required by law, (ii) insured with a reputable insurance company; (iii) provided for or recognized in the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant hereto or (iv) estimated in the formal notes to the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant hereto; and
- (f) (i) no Loan Party is nor will any such Loan Party be a "plan" within the meaning of Section 4975(e) of the Code; (ii) the respective assets of the Loan Parties do not and will not constitute "plan assets" within the meaning of the United States Department of Labor Regulations set forth in 29 C.F.R. §2510.3-101, as modified by ERISA 3(42); (iii) no Loan Party is nor will any such Loan Party be a "governmental plan" within the meaning of Section 3(32) of ERISA; and (iv) transactions by or with any Loan Party are not and will not be subject to state statutes applicable to such Loan Party regulating investments of fiduciaries with respect to governmental plans.

4.14 Investment Company Act; Other Regulations. (a) No Loan Party is an "investment company," or a company "controlled" by an "investment company," within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended and (b) except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.5</u>, no Loan Party is subject to regulation under any Requirement of Law (other than Regulation X of the Board) that limits its ability to incur Indebtedness or which may otherwise render all or any portion of the Obligations unenforceable.

4.15 Subsidiaries.

- (a) Except as disclosed to the Administrative Agent by Holdings in writing from time to time after the Closing Date, (a) Schedule 4.15 sets forth the name and jurisdiction of organization or incorporation of each Subsidiary of Holdings and, as to each such Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Capital Stock owned by any Group Member, and (b) except as set forth on Schedule 4.15, there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options granted to employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock of Holdings or any Subsidiary, except as may be created by the Loan Documents (other than non-consensual Liens permitted by Section 7.3).
- (b) No Immaterial Subsidiary (a) holds assets representing more than 1.0% of Holdings' consolidated total assets (determined in accordance with GAAP), (b) has generated more than 1.0% of Holdings' consolidated total revenues determined in accordance with GAAP for the four fiscal quarter period ending on the last day of the most recent period for which financial statements have been delivered after the Closing Date pursuant to Section 6.1(c); provided that all Subsidiaries that are individually Immaterial Subsidiaries do not have aggregate consolidated total assets that would represent 2.5% or more of Holdings' consolidated total assets nor have generated 2.5% or more of Holdings' consolidated total revenues for such four fiscal quarter period, in each case determined in accordance with GAAP, or (c) owns any material Intellectual Property.
- (c) Set forth on <u>Schedule 4.15</u> is a true and correct list of each Domestic Subsidiary of Holdings that is an Immaterial Subsidiary as of the Closing Date.
- **4.16** Use of Proceeds. The proceeds of the (a) Term Loans funded on the Closing Date shall be used on or about the Closing Date (or, with respect to the Preferred Stock Redemption, on or prior to the Preferred Stock Redemption Date) to (i) consummate the Closing Date Transactions, (ii) pay the Closing Date Transaction Costs, (iii) to consummate the Preferred Stock Redemption, (iv) for working capital and (v) for general corporate purposes and other purposes not prohibited hereunder; and (b) Revolving Loans funded after the Closing Date shall be used for general corporate purposes and other purposes not prohibited hereunder.
 - 4.17 Environmental Matters. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:
- (a) To the knowledge of Holdings, the facilities and properties owned, leased or operated by any Group Member (the "**Properties**") do not contain, and, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, have not previously contained, any Materials of Environmental Concern in amounts or concentrations or under circumstances that constitute or have constituted a violation of, or could reasonably be expected to give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law;
- (b) no Group Member has received or is aware of any notice of violation, alleged violation, non-compliance, liability or potential liability regarding environmental matters or compliance with Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Properties or the business operated by any Group Member (the "Business"), nor does Holdings or the Borrower have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened;

- (c) no Group Member has transported or disposed of Materials of Environmental Concern from the Properties in violation of, or in a manner or to a location that could reasonably be expected to give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law, nor has any Group Member generated, treated, stored or disposed of Materials of Environmental Concern at, on or under any of the Properties in violation of, or in a manner that could reasonably be expected to give rise to liability under, any applicable Environmental Law;
- (d) no judicial proceeding or governmental or administrative action is pending or, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, threatened, under any Environmental Law to which any Group Member is or, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, will be named as a party with respect to the Properties or the Business, nor are there any consent decrees or other decrees, consent orders, administrative orders or other orders, or other administrative or judicial requirements outstanding under any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business;
- (e) there has been no release or threat of release of Materials of Environmental Concern at or from the Properties arising from or related to the operations of any Group Member or otherwise in connection with the Business, in violation of or in amounts or in a manner that could reasonably be expected to give rise to liability under Environmental Laws;
- (f) the Properties and all operations of the Group Members at the Properties are in compliance, and have in the last five years been in compliance, with all applicable Environmental Laws, and, to the knowledge of Holdings and the Borrower, there is no contamination at, under or about the Properties or violation of any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business; and
 - (g) no Group Member has assumed any liability of any other Person under Environmental Laws.
- 4.18 Accuracy of Information, etc. No statement or information (other than projections and other forward looking information and information of a general economic or industry nature) contained in this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other document, certificate or statement furnished by or on behalf of any Loan Party to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders, or any of them, for use in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, contained as of the date such statement, information, document or certificate was so furnished, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading in any material respect. The projections and *pro forma* financial information contained in the materials referenced above are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by management of Holdings and the Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, it being recognized by the Lenders that such financial information as it relates to future events is not to be viewed as fact and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such financial information may differ from the projected results set forth therein by a material amount. There is no fact known to any Loan Party that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect that has not been expressly disclosed herein, in the other Loan Documents or in any other documents, certificates and statements furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents.

4.19 Security Documents.

- (a) On the Closing Date, the Security Documents are effective to create in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the Collateral described therein and proceeds thereof. In the case of the Pledged Stock described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement that are securities represented by stock certificates or otherwise constituting certificated securities within the meaning of Section 8-102(a)(15) of the New York UCC or the corresponding code or statute of any other applicable jurisdiction ("Certificated Securities"), to the extent certificates representing such Pledged Stock are delivered to the Administrative Agent, and in the case of the other Collateral described in the Security Documents, to the extent a lien thereon may be perfected by the filing of appropriate UCC-1 financing statements against each such Loan Party with the secretary of state of the state of incorporation or formation of each such Loan Party and appropriate filings with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and the U.S. Copyright Office, upon such filings, the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall have a fully perfected Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in such Collateral and the proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations, in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (except Liens permitted by Section 7.3). As of the Closing Date, none of the Loan Parties that is a limited liability company or partnership has any Capital Stock that is a Certificated Security.
- (b) Each of the Mortgages, if any, delivered after the Closing Date will be, upon execution, effective to create in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a legal, valid and enforceable Lien on the Mortgaged Properties described therein and proceeds thereof, and when the Mortgages are filed in the offices for the applicable jurisdictions in which the Mortgaged Properties are located, each such Mortgage shall constitute a fully perfected Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Parties in the Mortgaged Properties and the proceeds thereof, as security for the Obligations (as defined in the relevant Mortgage), in each case prior and superior in right to any other Person (except for Liens permitted by Section 7.3).
- **4.20 Solvency; Voidable Transaction.** (a) The Borrower is, and the Loan Parties are, when taken as a whole, and immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of all Indebtedness, Obligations and obligations being incurred in connection herewith, Solvent; and (b) no transfer of property is being made by any Loan Party and no obligation is being incurred by any Loan Party in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents with the intent to hinder, delay, or defraud either present or future creditors of such Loan Party.
- **4.21 Regulation H**. No Mortgage encumbers improved real property that is located in an area that has been identified by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as an area having special flood hazards and in which flood insurance has not been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968.
 - 4.22 [Reserved].
 - 4.23 [Reserved].
- **4.24 Insurance**. All insurance maintained by the Loan Parties is in full force and effect, all premiums thereon have been duly paid (which, for the avoidance of doubt, includes premiums paid on a periodic basis), no Loan Party has received notice of violation or cancellation thereof, and there exists no default under any requirement of such insurance. Each Loan Party maintains insurance with financially sound and reputable insurance companies on its property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business.
- **4.25** No Casualty. No Loan Party has received any notice of, nor does any Loan Party have any knowledge of, the occurrence or pendency or contemplation of any Casualty Event affecting all or any material portion of its property.
 - 4.26 [Reserved].

4.27 [Reserved].

Lender;

- **4.28** Sanctions; Export Controls; Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws. None of Holdings or the Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries, or any of the respective officers or directors or, to the knowledge of Holdings and each Group Member, employees or agents of Holdings or the Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries is a Sanctioned Person. None of Holdings or the Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries:
- (a) has engaged, in the past five (5) years, or is engaging presently, in any dealings in, with or involving any Sanctioned Jurisdiction or with or involving (i) any Sanctioned Person or (ii) any property or interests in property blocked pursuant to applicable Sanctions;
- (b) has violated, at any time during the past five (5) years, any applicable Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Anti-Corruption Laws, Sanctions or Export Controls;
- (c) has been, in the past five (5) years, or is presently, the subject of any action, proceeding, litigation, claim or, to the knowledge of Holdings and each Group Member, investigation by any Governmental Authority with regard to any actual or alleged violation of applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Sanctions or Export Controls; or
- (d) will use, contribute or otherwise make available any part of the proceeds of any Loan or extension of credit hereunder, whether directly or knowingly indirectly, (i) to fund or facilitate any dealings or activities with or involving any Sanctioned Person or in or involving any Sanctioned Jurisdiction, the Republic of Belarus or the Russian Federation; (ii) in violation of any applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Sanctions or Export Controls; or (iii) in any other manner that would constitute or give rise to a violation of Sanctions by any party hereto.

Each of Holdings, the Borrower and their respective Subsidiaries have implemented and maintain and enforce policies and procedures designed to promote and achieve compliance with applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Export Controls and Sanctions.

The representation given in this Section 4.28 shall only be made to the extent that such representation does not result in a violation of or conflict with or does not expose any Loan Party to any liability under the Council Regulation (EC) 2271/96 or any similar anti-boycott laws or regulations.

SECTION 5 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- **5.1** Conditions to Initial Extension of Credit. The effectiveness of this Agreement and the obligation of each Lender to make its initial extension of credit hereunder (the "Initial Credit Extension") shall be subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by the Lenders), prior to or concurrently with the making of such extension of credit on the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent:
- (a) <u>Loan Documents</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received each of the following, each of which shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent:
 - (i) this Agreement, executed and delivered by the Administrative Agent, Holdings, the Borrower, each Guarantor and each
 - (ii) the Collateral Information Certificate, executed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower;

- (iii) if required by any Term Lender, a Term Loan Note executed by the Borrower in favor of such Term Lender;
- (iv) if required by any Revolving Lender, a Revolving Loan Note executed by the Borrower in favor of such Revolving

Lender;

- (v) the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, executed and delivered by the Borrower and each Guarantor; and
- (vi) each applicable Intellectual Property Security Agreement, executed by the applicable Grantor related thereto;
- (vii) a Notice of Borrowing, executed by the Borrower.

(b) [Reserved].

(c) <u>Financial Statements; Projections</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2023, and the related consolidated statement of operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the twelve month period ended as of such balance sheet date.

(d) [Reserved].

- (e) <u>Director's, Secretary's or Managing Member's Certificates; Certified Operating Documents; Good Standing Certificates.</u> The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a certificate of each Loan Party, dated the Closing Date and executed by the Secretary, Managing Member or equivalent officer or other Responsible Officer of such Loan Party, substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit C</u>, attaching (A) the Operating Documents of such Loan Party, (B) the relevant board resolutions, shareholder resolutions (if required) or written consents of such Loan Party adopted by such Loan Party for the purposes of authorizing such Loan Party to enter into and perform the Loan Documents to which such Loan Party is party and (C) the names, titles, incumbency and signature specimens of those representatives of such Loan Party who have been authorized by such resolutions and/or written consents to execute Loan Documents on behalf of such Loan Party and (ii) a good standing certificate or equivalent for each Loan Party from its respective jurisdiction of organization or incorporation.
- (f) <u>Responsible Officer's Certificate.</u> The Administrative Agent shall have received a certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, dated as of the Closing Date and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to it, certifying that the conditions specified in <u>Section 5.2</u> (g) (with respect to an Event of Default) and <u>Section 5.1(k)</u> have been satisfied.
- (g) Patriot Act, etc. The Administrative Agent shall have received, no less than three Business Days prior to the Closing Date, (i) all documentation and other information requested to comply with applicable "know your customer" and Anti-Money Laundering Laws, including the Patriot Act, and a properly completed and signed IRS Form W-8 or W-9, as applicable, for each Loan Party (or its tax owner, in the case of a Loan Party that is a disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes) and (ii) to the extent the Borrower qualifies as a "legal entity customer" under 31 C.F.R. § 1010.230 (the "Beneficial Ownership Regulation"), a certificate regarding beneficial ownership as required by the Beneficial Ownership Regulation with respect to the Borrower which certification shall be substantially similar in form and substance to the form of Certification Regarding Beneficial Owners of Legal Entity Customers published jointly, in May 2018, by the Loan Syndications and Trading Association and Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association, in each case, to the extent requested from the Borrower, at least ten Business Days prior to the Closing Date.

- (h) <u>Insurance</u>. Except as set forth in Section 5.3, the Administrative Agent shall have received insurance certificates satisfying the requirement of Section 6.6(b) hereof and Section 5.2(b) of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (i) Existing Credit Facilities, Existing Preferred Stock. (i) All obligations (other than contingent indemnification obligations) of the Group Members in respect of the Existing Credit Agreement shall, substantially contemporaneously with the funding of certain Loan proceeds on the Closing Date have been paid in full and (ii) the Administrative Agent shall have received satisfactory evidence that Holdings has delivered a Notice of Redemption to each holder of the Existing Preferred Stock in accordance with the Certificate of Designation; provided, that (A) the effectiveness of each such Notice of Redemption may be conditioned upon the occurrence of the Initial Credit Extension and (B) immediately upon the occurrence of the Initial Credit Extension, each such Notice of Redemption shall, pursuant to its terms, automatically become irrevocable.

(j) Collateral Matters.

- (i) <u>Filings, Registrations, Recordings, Agreements, Etc.</u> Except as expressly set forth in <u>Section 5.3</u>, each document (including any UCC financing statements and Intellectual Property Security Agreements) required by the Security Documents or under applicable law to be filed, registered or recorded to create in favor of the Administrative Agent (for the benefit of the Secured Parties), a perfected Lien on the Collateral described therein, prior and superior in right and priority to any Lien in the Collateral held by any other Person (other than with respect to Liens expressly permitted by <u>Section 7.3</u>), shall have been executed and delivered to the Administrative Agent or, as applicable, be in proper form for filing, registration or recordation, or satisfactory arrangements shall have been made or agreed for such execution, delivery, filing or registration.
- (ii) Except as expressly set forth in Section 5.3, in connection with the pledge of the Capital Stock of the Borrower, each Guarantor and each Subsidiary thereof, and the pledge of Indebtedness owing to the Loan Parties, in each case to the extent required under the Security Documents, Holdings, the Borrower and each applicable Guarantor and each Subsidiary thereof will deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Administrative Agent, to the extent required under the Security Documents, an original stock certificate or other instruments representing such pledged Capital Stock or Indebtedness, together with customary blank stock or other equity transfer powers and instruments of transfer and irrevocable powers duly executed in blank.
- (iii) <u>Satisfaction of Requirements under Security Documents</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received all documents, notices or other items required to be delivered as of the Closing Date under each Security Document required to be delivered on or prior to the Closing Date.

provided that, to the extent any liens on the Collateral have not attached or are not perfected on the Closing Date (other than to the extent that a lien on such Collateral may be perfected by (A) the filing of a financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code or (B) the delivery of certificated securities representing Capital Stock of the Borrower and its respective direct wholly-owned material domestic Subsidiaries) after the Borrower's use of commercially reasonable efforts to do so, such attachment or perfection will not constitute a condition precedent to the Initial Credit Extension on the Closing Date, but will be required in accordance with Section 5.3.

- (k) <u>Specified Representations</u>. The Specified Representations (i) to the extent qualified by materiality shall be true and correct in all respects, and (ii) to the extent not qualified by materiality, shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the Closing Date.
- (l) <u>Fees.</u> The Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid on the Closing Date (including pursuant to the Closing Payment Letter), and all reasonable and documented fees and expenses for which invoices have been presented (including the reasonable and documented fees and expenses of legal counsel to the Administrative Agent to the extent invoiced in reasonable detail at least two Business Days prior to the Closing Date (except as otherwise reasonably agreed by the Borrower)).
- (m) <u>Legal Opinions</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received the executed legal opinions of Latham & Watkins LLP, counsel to the Loan Parties, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent. Such legal opinions shall cover such matters incident to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as the Administrative Agent may reasonably require.

(n) [Reserved].

(o) <u>Solvency Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a Solvency Certificate from the chief financial officer or other officer with equivalent duties of the Borrower.

For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in this Section 5.1, (i) each Lender that has executed this Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter either sent (or made available) by the Administrative Agent to such Lender for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to such Lender, unless an officer of the Administrative Agent responsible for the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the Closing Date specifying such Lender's objection thereto and either such objection shall not have been withdrawn by notice to the Administrative Agent to that effect on or prior to the Closing Date or, if any extension of credit on the Closing Date has been requested, such Lender shall not have made available to the Administrative Agent on or prior to the Closing Date such Lender's Revolving Percentage or Term Percentage, as the case may be, of such requested extension of credit and (ii) the Closing Date Transactions and the other transactions occurring (or to occur) on the Closing Date in accordance with, and as expressly set forth in, the funds flow memorandum delivered to (and approved by) the Administrative Agent shall be deemed to occur and have occurred substantially simultaneously with the Initial Credit Extension.

- 5.2 Conditions to Each Extension of Credit. The agreement of each Lender to make any extension of credit requested to be made by it on any date (not including the Initial Credit Extension, and as otherwise may be limited in respect of certain conditions precedent as set forth in Section 1.5 with respect to any extension of credit in connection with a Limited Condition Acquisition) is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by the Required Lenders) of the following conditions precedent:
- (a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party in or pursuant to any Loan Document (i) that is qualified by materiality shall be true and correct in all respects, and (ii) that is not qualified by materiality, shall be true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent any such representation and warranty expressly relates to an earlier date, in which case such representation and warranty shall have been true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date (or all respects to the extent such representation and warranty is qualified by materiality).

- (b) [Reserved].
- (c) <u>Availability.</u> With respect to any requests for any Revolving Extensions of Credit, after giving effect to such Revolving Extension of Credit, the availability and borrowing limitations specified in <u>Section 2.4</u> shall be complied with.
- (d) <u>Notices of Borrowing.</u> The Administrative Agent shall have received a Notice of Borrowing in connection with any such request for extension of credit.
- (e) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing as of or on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

Each borrowing by and issuance of a Letter of Credit on behalf of the Borrower hereunder and each Revolving Loan Conversion shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower as of the date of such extension of credit or Revolving Loan Conversion, as applicable, that the conditions contained in this Section 5.2 have been satisfied.

5.3 Post-Closing Conditions Subsequent. The Borrower shall satisfy each of the conditions subsequent to the Closing Date specified in on Schedule 5.3 to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent, in each case by no later than the date specified therein for such condition (or such later date as the Administrative Agent shall agree in its sole discretion).

SECTION 6 AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

Holdings and the Borrower hereby agree that, at all times prior to the Discharge of Obligations, each of Holdings and the Borrower shall, and, where applicable, shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

- **6.1 Financial Statements.** Furnish to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender:
- (a) commencing with the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024, as soon as available, but in any event within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of Holdings, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such fiscal year and the related audited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such fiscal year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, and accompanied by an unqualified audit opinion as to the scope of the audit and reported on without a "going concern" or like qualification or exception (other than as a result of (i) the upcoming maturity of any Indebtedness of any Loan Party (including the Obligations) and (ii) an anticipated, but not actual, breach of any financial covenant under any Indebtedness of any Loan Party (including the financial covenant set forth in Section 7.1)), by Deloitte & Touche LLP or other independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing and reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent;
- (b) commencing with the month ending July 31, 2024, as soon as available, but in any event not later than 30 days after the end of each calendar month (other than the last month of each of the first three fiscal quarters occurring during each fiscal year) of Holdings, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of Holdings and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such month and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and cash flows for such month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such month, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer of Holdings as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments); and

(c) commencing with the fiscal quarter ending June 30, 2024, as soon as available, but in any event not later than 45 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters occurring during each fiscal year of Holdings, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of Holdings and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer of Holdings as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments).

All such financial statements shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP applied (except (i) in the case of interim financial statements, for year-end adjustments and the absence of footnotes, or (ii) as approved by such accountants or officer, as the case may be, and disclosed in reasonable detail therein) consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods.

Additionally, documents required to be delivered pursuant to this Section 6.1 and Section 6.2(e) (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Holdings posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, either: (i) on Holdings' website on the Internet at the website address: http://investors.ribboncommunications.com/sec.cfm (or any successor website address thereto); or (ii) when such documents are posted electronically on Holdings' behalf on an internet or intranet website to which each Lender and the Administrative Agent have access (whether a commercial, third-party website or whether sponsored by the Administrative Agent), if any. The Administrative Agent shall have no obligation to request the delivery of or to maintain paper copies of the documents referred to above, and in any event shall have no responsibility to monitor compliance by the Borrower with any such request by a Lender for delivery, and each Lender shall be solely responsible for requesting delivery to it or maintaining its copies of such documents.

The obligations referred to in Sections 6.1(a) and 6.1(c) may be satisfied by (A) furnishing the financial statements of Holdings for the applicable fiscal year or fiscal quarter or (B) the public filing by Holdings of a Form 10-K or Form 10-Q, as applicable, filed with the SEC (or any successor thereto).

Any financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to Sections 6.1(a), 6.1(b) or 6.1(c) will not be required to contain purchase accounting adjustments relating to any Permitted Acquisitions and other Investments permitted by Section 7.8.

- **6.2** Certificates; Reports; Other Information. Furnish to the Administrative Agent, for distribution to each Lender (or, in the case of clause (k), to the relevant Lender) within the time periods set forth below:
- (a) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to each of Section 6.1(a) and Section 6.1(c), a 'quarterly reporting supplement' in the form of the "Ribbon Lender Quarterly Template.xlsx" delivered by counsel to the Administrative Agent to the Borrower's counsel on Monday June 17, 2024 (as to "maintenance revenue", "maintenance gross profit" and "EBITDA reconciliation");
- (b) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to each of Section 6.1(a) and Section 6.1(c), a Compliance Certificate containing (x) all information and calculations necessary for determining compliance by Holdings and each of its Subsidiaries with the financial covenant set forth in Section 7.1 as of the last day of the fiscal quarter or fiscal year of Holdings, as the case may be, (y) all information and calculations necessary for determining compliance with Section 7.3(s) and Section 7.5(f) and (z) to the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, a description of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party, a list of each Material Jurisdiction under clause (v) of the definition thereof and a list of any registered material Intellectual Property issued to or acquired by any Loan Party since the date of the most recent report delivered pursuant to this clause (z) (or, in the case of the first such report so delivered, since the Closing Date);

- (c) no later than 45 days after the end of each fiscal year of Holdings, consolidated projections and a model for the following fiscal year set forth on a quarterly basis in a form (and containing detail) consistent with the projections and model delivered to the Administrative Agent and distributed to the Lenders prior to the Closing Date (the "*Projections*"), which Projections shall in each case be accompanied by a certificate of a Responsible Officer of Holdings stating that such Projections are based on reasonable estimates, information and assumptions and that such Responsible Officer has no reason to believe that such Projections are incorrect or misleading in any material respect;
- (d) promptly, and in any event within five (5) Business Days after receipt thereof by any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), copies of each notice received from the SEC (or comparable agency in any applicable non-U.S. jurisdiction) concerning any investigation or possible investigation or other inquiry by such agency regarding financial or other operational results of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary thereof (other than routine comment letters from the staff of the SEC relating to any Group Members' filings with the SEC or information that would violate confidentiality obligations to a Governmental Authority);
- (e) within five (5) Business Days after the same are sent (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), without duplication of any information already provided or otherwise required to be provided to the Administrative Agent, copies of each annual report, proxy or financial statement or other material report that Holdings or the Borrower sends to the holders of any class of their respective Indebtedness with a principal amount in excess of \$5,000,000 or public equity securities and, within five (5) Business Days after the same are filed (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), copies of all annual, regular, periodic and special reports and registration statements which Holdings or the Borrower may file with the SEC under Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, or with any national securities exchange, and not otherwise required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent pursuant hereto;
- (f) within five (5) Business Days after the same are sent or received (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), copies of all correspondence, reports, documents and other filings with any Governmental Authority regarding compliance with or maintenance of material Governmental Approvals or material Requirements of Law, in each case that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on any of the Governmental Approvals on the operations of the Group Members;
 - (g) [reserved];
 - (h) [reserved];
- (i) promptly after renewal thereof, but in no event less frequently than once every twelve months, a report of a reputable insurance broker (which may be in the form of customary insurance certificates) with respect to the insurance coverage required to be maintained pursuant to Section 6.6; and
 - (j) [reserved];

- (k) promptly such additional financial and other information the Administrative Agent or any Lender may from time to time reasonably request.
- **6.3** Redemption of Existing Preferred Stock. Consummate the Preferred Stock Redemption on or prior to the Preferred Stock Redemption Date.
- **6.4** Payment of Obligations. Pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent (after giving effect to any extensions granted or grace periods in effect), as the case may be, all its material obligations of whatever nature, except where the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member.
- 6.5 Maintenance of Existence; Compliance. (a)(i) Preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its organizational existence (other than in the reasonable discretion of Holdings with respect to Subsidiaries that are Immaterial Subsidiaries that are not Loan Parties) and (ii) take all reasonable action to maintain or obtain all Governmental Approvals and all other rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business or necessary for the performance by such Person of its Obligations under any Loan Document, except, in each case, as otherwise permitted by Section 7.4 or Section 7.5 and except, in the case of clause (ii) above, to the extent that failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (b) comply with all requirements of the IIA, including the requirements of any IIA Grants and all other Contractual Obligations (including with respect to leasehold interests of the Borrower) and Requirements of Law except, in each case, to the extent that failure to comply therewith could not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (c) comply with all Governmental Approvals, and any term, condition, rule, filing or fee obligation, or other requirement related thereto, except, in each case, to the extent that failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its ERISA Affiliates to, except as could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: (1) maintain each Pension Plan in compliance in all material respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code or other federal or state law; (2) cause each Pension Plan to maintain its qualified status in all material respects under Section 401(a) of the Code; (3) not become a party to any Multiemployer Plan if doing so could reasonably be expected to result in a material liability to any Loan Party or its ERISA Affiliates; (4) ensure that all liabilities under each Pension Plan are either (w) funded to at least the minimum level required by law or, if higher, to the level required by the terms governing such Pension Plan; (x) insured with a reputable insurance company; or (y) provided for or recognized in the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant hereto; or (z) estimated in the formal notes to the financial statements most recently delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders pursuant hereto; and (5) ensure that the contributions or premium payments to or in respect of each Pension Plan are and continue to be promptly paid at no less than the rates required under the rules of such Pension Plan and in accordance with the most recent actuarial advice received in relation to such Pension Plan and applicable law.
- **6.6 Maintenance of Property; Insurance**. (a) Keep all property useful and necessary in its business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted and (b) maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on its property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability, product liability and business interruption) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business.

- 6.7 Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions. (a) Keep proper books of records and account in which full, true and correct entries in conformity with GAAP and all Requirements of Law shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities and (b) at reasonable times on five Business Days' prior written notice to the Borrower (provided that no notice is required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), permit representatives and independent contractors of the Administrative Agent (or any Lender electing to accompany the Administrative Agent) to visit and inspect any of its properties, perform field examinations and audits, and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records at any reasonable time and as often as may reasonably be desired and to discuss the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Group Members with officers, directors and employees of the Group Members and with their independent certified public accountants; provided that such inspections, field examinations and audits shall not be undertaken more frequently once every twelve (12) months (in the Administrative Agent's discretion), unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, in which case such inspections, field examinations and audits shall occur as often as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably determine. The foregoing inspections, field examinations and audits shall be at the Borrower's expense, and the charge therefor shall be \$1,000 per person per day (or such higher amount as shall represent the Administrative Agent's thencurrent standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses.
 - **6.8** Notices. Give prompt written notice to the Administrative Agent, for distribution by the Administrative Agent to each Lender, of:
 - (a) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;
- (b) any (i) default or event of default under any Contractual Obligation of any Group Member or (ii) it becoming aware of any litigation, investigation or proceeding that may exist at any time between any Group Member and any Governmental Authority, that in either case, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) any litigation or proceeding affecting any Group Member (i) in which the amount involved is \$15,000,000 or more and not covered by insurance, (ii) in which injunctive or similar relief is sought against any Group Member or (iii) which relates to any Loan Document;
- (d) (i) promptly after the Borrower has knowledge or becomes aware of the occurrence of any of the following ERISA Events affecting the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate (but in no event more than ten days after such event), the occurrence of any of the following ERISA Events, and shall provide the Administrative Agent with a copy of any notice with respect to such event that may be required to be filed with a Governmental Authority and any notice delivered by a Governmental Authority to the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate with respect to such event, in each case except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect: (A) an ERISA Event, (B) the adoption of any new Pension Plan by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate, (C) the adoption of any amendment to a Pension Plan, if such amendment will result in a material increase in benefits or unfunded benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA), or (D) the commencement of contributions by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate to any Plan that is subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code;
- (ii) (A) promptly after the giving, sending or filing thereof, or the receipt thereof, except as could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, copies of (1) all notices received by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate from a Multiemployer Plan sponsor concerning an ERISA Event, and (2) copies of such other documents or governmental reports or filings relating to any Plan as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably request; and (B), without limiting the generality of the foregoing, such certifications or other evidence of compliance with the provisions of Sections 4.13 and 7.9 as any Lender (through the Administrative Agent) may from time to time reasonably request;

- (e) any changes to the beneficial ownership information set forth in the materials delivered to the Administrative Agent prior to the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.1(g)(ii). The Loan Parties understand and acknowledge that the Secured Parties rely on such true, accurate and up-to-date beneficial ownership information to meet their regulatory obligations to obtain, verify and record information about the beneficial owners of their legal entity customers; and
 - (f) [reserved];
 - (g) [reserved];
 - (h) any development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Each notice pursuant to this <u>Section 6.8</u> shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer of Holdings setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the relevant Group Member proposes to take with respect thereto.

6.9 Environmental Laws.

- (a) Comply in all material respects with, and ensure compliance in all material respects by all tenants and subtenants, if any, with, all applicable Environmental Laws, and obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, and ensure that all tenants and subtenants obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, any and all material licenses, approvals, notifications, registrations or permits required by applicable Environmental Laws.
- (b) Conduct and complete all material investigations, studies, sampling and testing, and all remedial, removal and other actions required under Environmental Laws and promptly comply in all material respects with all lawful orders and directives of all Governmental Authorities regarding Environmental Laws.
- **6.10** Quarterly Lender Calls.(a) Holdings and the Borrower will participate in a quarterly conference call of the Administrative Agent and Lenders (limited to a requirement for one quarterly conference call for all such Persons) in connection with the delivery of the financial statements of Holdings and its Subsidiaries pursuant to Sections 6.1(a) and (c) at such time as may be agreed to by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, which quarterly conference call shall, if requested during such call by the Administrative Agent or any Lender, also contain updates and a Q&A with regard to matters covered by Section 6.15.
- **6.11** Material Foreign Subsidiaries. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Credit Agreement, (x) on or prior to the date that is sixty (60) days after the Closing Date (or such longer period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), the Borrower will cause each Material Foreign Subsidiary existing on the Closing Date (the "Closing Date Material Foreign Subsidiaries" and each individually, a "Closing Date Material Foreign Subsidiary") to become a Guarantor, and, subject to the Agreed Security Principles, will cause each Closing Date Material Foreign Subsidiary (a) to execute and deliver a customary security agreement governed by the laws of the applicable Material Jurisdiction and/or a customary guaranty (or a joinder thereto), in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and (b) to execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered (and perfected as necessary), all such customary documents, local law equity pledge agreements, instruments, agreements, filing forms, resolutions, legal opinions (except to the extent customarily provided by counsel to lenders in the relevant jurisdiction), searches and certificates, in each case reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent and necessary to facilitate the addition of such Material Foreign Subsidiary as a Guarantor hereunder, in each case, subject to the Agreed Security Principles and (y) with respect to any Material Foreign Subsidiary formed or acquired after the Closing Date (a "Later Formed Material Foreign Subsidiary"), on or prior to the date that is 30 Business Days (or such longer period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion) after such date of formation or acquisition, the Borrower will cause such Later Formed Material Foreign Subsidiary (a) to execute and deliver a customary security agreement governed by the laws of the applicable Material Jurisdiction and/or a customary guaranty (or a joinder thereto), in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and (b) to execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all such customary documents, local law equity pledge agreements, instruments, agreements, legal opinions (except to the extent customarily provided by counsel to lenders in the relevant jurisdiction) and certificates, in each case reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent and necessary to facilitate the addition of such Material Foreign Subsidiary as a Guarantor hereunder, in each case, subject to the Agreed Security Principles.

6.12 Additional Collateral, Etc.

- (a) With respect to any property to the extent included in the definition of "Collateral" (including, for the avoidance of doubt, Capital Stock) acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (other than (x) any property described in paragraph (b) or (c) below, (y) any property subject to a Lien expressly permitted by Section 7.3(g), and (z) any other Excluded Assets) as to which the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, does not have a perfected Lien, promptly (and in any event within 30 days (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion)), subject in the case of Foreign Subsidiaries to the Agreed Security Principles, as applicable, (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, other applicable Security Documents or such other documents as the Administrative Agent deems reasonably necessary or advisable to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in such property as credit support for the Obligations and (ii) take all actions as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties as credit support for the Obligations, a perfected first priority (except as permitted by Section 7.3) security interest and Lien in such property, including, but not limited to, (A) the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, (B) the filing of any other Security Document or by law or as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent and (C) the delivery of the certificates (if any) representing acquired Capital Stock, together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of the relevant Loan Party.
- With respect to any fee interest in any real property having a book value (together with improvements thereof) of at least \$5,000,000 acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (other than any such real property subject to a Lien expressly permitted by Section 7.3(g)), promptly (and in any event within 60 days (or such longer period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), to the extent requested by the Administrative Agent, subject to the Agreed Security Principles, as applicable, (i) execute and deliver a first priority Mortgage, in favor of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties as credit support for the Obligations, covering such real property, (ii) if requested by the Administrative Agent, provide the Lenders with (x) title and extended coverage insurance covering such real property in an amount at least equal to the purchase price of such real property (or such other amount as shall be reasonably specified by the Administrative Agent) as well as a current ALTA survey thereof, together with a surveyor's certificate, and (y) any consents or estoppels reasonably deemed necessary or advisable by the Administrative Agent in connection with such Mortgage, each of the foregoing in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (iii) if requested by the Administrative Agent, deliver to the Administrative Agent legal opinions relating to the matters described above, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent. The parties acknowledge that there are no Mortgages or Mortgaged Properties as of the Closing Date. In the event that after the Closing Date the Loan Parties are required by the terms of this Section 6.12(b) to execute and delivery any Mortgage in respect of any Mortgaged Property, the Loan Parties covenant and agree to comply with the mortgage requirements of each of the Lenders. In furtherance of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall not enter into any Mortgage in respect of any real property acquired by the Borrower or any other Loan Party after the Closing Date until the date that occurs 30 days (or such shorter period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion) after the Administrative Agent has delivered to the Lenders (which may be delivered electronically) the following documents in respect of such real property: (i) a completed flood hazard determination from a third party vendor; (ii) if such real property is located in a "special flood hazard area", (A) a notification to the applicable Loan Party of that fact and (if applicable) notification to the applicable Loan Party that flood insurance coverage is not available and (B) evidence of the receipt by the applicable Loan Party of such notice; and (iii) if such notice is required to be provided to the applicable Loan Party and flood insurance is available in the community in which such real property is located, evidence of required flood insurance. Each of the Loan Parties acknowledges and agrees that, if there are any Mortgaged Properties, any increase, extension or renewal of any of the Commitments or Loans, but excluding (i) any continuation or conversion of borrowings, (ii) the making of any Loans or (iii) the issuance, renewal or extension of Letters of Credit) shall be subject to (and conditioned upon): the prior delivery of all flood hazard determination certifications, acknowledgements and evidence of flood insurance and other flood-related documentation with respect to such Mortgaged Properties as required by all applicable flood insurance laws and as otherwise reasonably required by the Administrative Agent and, (ii) each of the Loan Parties covenants that with respect to each Mortgaged Property that is located in an area identified by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (or any successor agency) as a "special flood hazard area" with respect to which flood insurance has been made available under applicable flood insurance laws, the applicable Loan Party (A) has obtained and will maintain, with financially sound and reputable insurance companies (except to the extent that any insurance company insuring the Mortgaged Property of the Loan Party ceases to be financially sound and reputable, in which case, the applicable Loan Party shall promptly replace such insurance company with a financially sound and reputable insurance company), such flood insurance in such reasonable total amount as the Administrative Agent may from time to time reasonably require, and otherwise sufficient to comply with all applicable rules and regulations promulgated pursuant to the flood insurance laws and (B) promptly upon request of the Administrative Agent, will deliver to the Administrative Agent, evidence of such compliance in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, including, without limitation, evidence of annual renewals of such insurance.

- With respect to any Excluded Subsidiary that ceases to qualify as an Excluded Subsidiary (other than a Later Formed Material Foreign Subsidiary as set forth in Section 6.11), or any new direct or indirect Subsidiary (other than (i) any Excluded Subsidiary or (ii) any Later Formed Material Foreign Subsidiary as set forth in Section 6.11) created or acquired after the Closing Date by any Loan Party (including pursuant to a Permitted Acquisition), promptly, and in any event within 30 Business Days (or such longer period as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), subject in the case of Foreign Subsidiaries to the Agreed Security Principles, as applicable, (i) execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent such amendments to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or other applicable Security Document as the Administrative Agent may reasonably deem necessary or advisable to grant to the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties as credit support for the Obligations, a perfected first priority security interest in the Capital Stock (to the extent not constituting Excluded Assets) of such Subsidiary that is owned directly by such Loan Party, (ii) deliver to the Administrative Agent such documents and instruments as may be required to grant, perfect, protect and ensure the priority of such security interest, including but not limited to, the certificates (if any) representing such Capital Stock, together with undated stock powers, in blank, executed and delivered by a duly authorized officer of the relevant Loan Party, (iii) cause such Subsidiary (A) to become a party to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or other applicable Security Documents, (B) to take such actions as are reasonably necessary or advisable in the opinion of the Administrative Agent to grant to the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties a perfected first priority security interest as credit support for the Obligations in the Collateral described in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement or other applicable Security Document, with respect to such Subsidiary, including, but not limited to, the filing of Uniform Commercial Code financing statements in such jurisdictions as may be required by the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, other applicable Security Document or by law or as may be requested by the Administrative Agent and (C) to deliver to the Administrative Agent a certificate of such Subsidiary attaching the information required in Section 5.2(e) with respect to such Subsidiary, and (iv) if reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, deliver to the Administrative Agent legal opinions relating to the matters described above, which opinions shall be in form and substance, and from counsel, reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent; it being agreed that if such Subsidiary is formed by a Division, the foregoing requirements shall be required to be satisfied following the formation of such Subsidiary within the time periods set forth in this Section 6.12(c).
- (d) For the avoidance of doubt, notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, in no event will (i) any Excluded Asset be required to be pledged or made Collateral pursuant to the Security Documents or (ii) the Borrower or any Subsidiary be required to execute any document, instrument or agreement, complete any filing or take any other action (A) with respect to the perfection of the Administrative Agent's security interest in any jurisdiction that is not a Material Jurisdiction or with respect to any assets located outside of a Material Jurisdiction (other than to the extent customary with respect to intellectual property owned by a Subsidiary organized in a Material Jurisdiction, any relevant supra-national registry), (B) in connection with the negotiation of or entry into any security agreement or pledge agreement governed under the laws of any jurisdiction other than a Material Jurisdiction, or (C) required by the laws of any jurisdiction other than a Material Jurisdiction to create or perfect any security interest or otherwise, in each case for purposes of this clause (ii), other than the delivery of certificates of stock with stock powers otherwise required to be pledged, in each case, subject to the Agreed Security Principles.
 - 6.13 [Reserved].
 - **6.14** Use of Proceeds. Use the proceeds of each credit extension only for the purposes specified in Section 4.16.
 - 6.15 Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws; Export Controls; Sanctions(a)
- (a) Conduct its business in compliance (i) in all material respects, with applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws and Export Controls, and (ii) in all respects, with applicable Sanctions; and
- (b) continue to maintain and enforce policies and procedures designed to promote and achieve compliance with applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Export Controls and Sanctions.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 6.15 shall only apply to the extent that it does not result in a violation of or conflict with or does not expose any Loan Party to any liability under the Council Regulation (EC) 2271/96 or any similar anti-boycott laws or regulations.

6.16 Further Assurances. Execute any further instruments and take such further action as the Administrative Agent reasonably deems necessary to perfect, protect, ensure the priority of or continue the Administrative Agent's Lien on the Collateral or to effect the purposes of this Agreement.

SECTION 7 NEGATIVE COVENANTS

Holdings and the Borrower hereby agree that, at all times prior to the Discharge of Obligations, neither Holdings nor the Borrower shall, nor shall Holdings or the Borrower permit any of their respective Subsidiaries, to, directly or indirectly:

7.1 Financial Condition Covenants.

(a) <u>Maximum Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio</u>. Commencing September 30, 2024, permit the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio, as at the last day of any period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters of Holdings, to exceed the corresponding ratio set forth below:

Four Consecutive Fiscal Quarter Ending	Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio
September 30, 2024	4.75:1.00
December 31, 2024	4.75:1.00
March 31, 2025	4.75:1.00
June 30, 2025	4.75:1.00
September 30, 2025	4.75:1.00
December 31, 2025	4.75:1.00
March 31, 2026 and each fiscal quarter thereafter	4.00:1.00

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 7.1, in the event the Borrower fails to comply with Section 7.1(a) as of the last day of any period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters of Holdings, any cash common equity contribution to the Borrower after the end of the applicable fiscal quarter and on or prior to the day that is ten Business Days after the day on which financial statements are required to be delivered for such fiscal quarter (the "Equity Cure Expiration Date") will, at the irrevocable election of the Borrower, be included in the calculation of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA solely for the purposes of determining compliance with Section 7.1(a) as of such date and as of any subsequent date that includes such fiscal quarter in the applicable period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters for purposes of determining compliance with Section 7.1(a) (any such equity contribution so included in the calculation of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA, a "Specified Equity Contribution"); provided that (i) if the Borrower has failed to comply with Section 7.1(a) as of the last day of any period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters of Holdings, no Lender will be required to fund any Loans during the ten Business Day period commencing on the day on which financial statements are required to be delivered for such fiscal quarter and ending on the Equity Cure Expiration Date, (ii) in each consecutive four fiscal quarter period there will be at least two fiscal quarters in which no Specified Equity Contribution is made (and no Specified Equity Contribution may be made in consecutive Fiscal Quarters), (iii) there will be no more than five Specified Equity Contributions made in the aggregate after the Closing Date, (iv) the amount of any Specified Equity Contribution will be no greater than the amount required to cause the Borrower to be in compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 7.1(a), (v) all Specified Equity Contributions will be disregarded in the calculation of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for all purposes (other than compliance with Section 7.1(a) (including for subsequent fiscal quarters that include such fiscal quarter in the applicable period of four consecutive trailing fiscal quarters)), including calculating basket levels and other items governed by reference to Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA, (vi) the proceeds to the Borrower of any Specified Equity Contribution will not be given pro forma effect in any cash netting under any ratio, or be deemed applied to reduce any debt under any ratio, for the fiscal quarter with respect to which such Specified Equity Contribution is made (but to the extent the Borrower and the Subsidiaries have applied such cash proceeds to repay Indebtedness (including pursuant to Section 2.12(e)), then such use thereof shall be recognized in any such subsequent fiscal quarter) and (vii) 100% of the proceeds of the Specified Equity Contribution shall immediately be applied to prepay the Term Loans in accordance with Section 2.12.

- 7.2 Indebtedness. Create, issue, incur, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) Indebtedness of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document and any Cash Management Agreement;
- (b) (i) Indebtedness of any Loan Party owing to any other Loan Party, (ii) Indebtedness of any Group Member (which is not a Loan Party) owing to any other Group Member (which is not a Loan Party), (iii) Indebtedness of any Group Member that is not a Loan Party owing to any Loan Party to the extent constituting an Investment permitted by Section 7.8(f)(iii), and (iv) Indebtedness of any Loan Party owing to any Group Member that is not a Loan Party that is Subordinated Indebtedness;
- (c) Guarantee Obligations (i) of any Loan Party of the Indebtedness of any other Loan Party; (ii) of any Group Member (which is not a Loan Party) of the Indebtedness of any other Group Member, <u>provided</u> that, in any case (i) or (ii), the Indebtedness so guaranteed is otherwise permitted by the terms hereof;
- (d) Indebtedness outstanding on the date hereof and listed on Schedule 7.2(d) and any refinancings, refundings, renewals or extensions thereof (which do not shorten the maturity thereof or increase the principal amount thereof);
- (e) Indebtedness with respect to Capital Lease Obligations and purchase money Obligations, in each case secured by Liens permitted by Section 7.3(g) in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the greater of (x) \$10,000,000 and (y) 10.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period, at any one time outstanding and any refinancings, refundings, renewals or extensions thereof (which do not shorten the maturity thereof or increase the principal amount thereof);
- (f) Surety Indebtedness and any other Indebtedness in respect of letters of credit, banker's acceptances or similar arrangements in each case, incurred in the ordinary course of business; <u>provided</u> that (i) the aggregate amount of any such Indebtedness outstanding at any time shall not exceed \$12,500,000 and (ii) the aggregate amount of any such Indebtedness outstanding at any time that is secured shall not exceed \$5,000,000;
 - (g) (i) Permitted Ratio Debt and (ii) Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness;
- (h) Indebtedness of Holdings and its Subsidiaries in an aggregate principal amount, for all such Indebtedness taken together, not to exceed the greater of (x) \$37,500,000 and (y) 37.5% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period at any one time outstanding;
- (i) obligations (contingent or otherwise) of any Group Member existing or arising under any Specified Swap Agreement or any other Swap Agreement, <u>provided</u> that, in each case, such obligations are (or were) entered into by such Person in accordance with <u>Section 7.13</u> and not for purposes of speculation;

(j) Indebtedness of a Person (other than a Group Member) existing at the time such Person is merged with or into the Borrower of	ra
Subsidiary or becomes a Subsidiary in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the greater of \$17,500,000, provided that (i) such Indebtedness was n	ot
in any case, incurred by such other Person in connection with, or in contemplation of, such merger or acquisition, (ii) such merger or acquisition constitu	ites
a Permitted Acquisition, and (iii) with respect to any such Person who becomes a Subsidiary, (A) such Subsidiary is the only obligor in respect of su	ıch
Indebtedness, and (B) to the extent such Indebtedness is permitted to be secured hereunder, only the assets of such Subsidiary secure such Indebtedness;	

- (k) Indebtedness in the form of purchase price adjustments, earn-outs, deferred compensation, or other arrangements representing acquisition consideration or deferred payments of a similar nature incurred in connection with any Permitted Acquisition or other Investments permitted by Section 7.8 (collectively, "Deferred Payment Obligations");
 - (1) unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices;
- (m) Indebtedness of any Group Member, if any, arising in connection with the factoring of Accounts in connection with programs in effect on the Closing Date and set forth on Schedule 7.2(m) or otherwise notified to the Administrative Agent with delivery of the next-occurring Compliance Certificate required to be delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b) (or, otherwise with the consent of the Administrative Agent, in which case no such notification with delivery of the next-occurring Compliance Certificate shall be required); provided that (i) such Indebtedness is recourse solely to the Accounts being factored and non-recourse to any Group Member and (ii) such Indebtedness is incurred consistent with past practices and not incurred for purposes of liability management;
 - (n) Indebtedness to the extent constituting Investments permitted under Section 7.8(d) and (e);
- (o) Indebtedness to the IIA consisting of unpaid royalties with respect to any IIA Grants received by any of the Israeli Subsidiaries prior to the Closing Date;
- (p) prior to the earlier to occur of (i) the day immediately following the Preferred Stock Redemption Date and (ii) the consummation of the Preferred Stock Redemption, any Indebtedness outstanding under the Existing Preferred Stock;
- (q) Indebtedness consisting of local working capital credit facilities incurred by Non-Loan Parties for working capital purposes in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the greater of (x) \$10,000,000 and (y) 10.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period:
- (r) Indebtedness incurred by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of letters of credit (other than the Letters of Credit issued pursuant to Section 3.1(a)) in an aggregate amount not to exceed an amount equal to (i) \$20,000,000 minus (ii) the L/C Exposure at such time (this clause (r), the "General Letter of Credit Basket"); and
- (s) any guarantee, indemnity or liability granted or arising in connection with a fiscal unity (*fiscale eenheid*) solely between any or all of the Loan Parties and/or their respective Subsidiaries and/or any liability in respect of any Group Member arising under a declaration of joint and several liability (*hoofdelijke aansprakelijkheid*) as referred to in Section 2:403 of the Dutch Civil Code (and any residual liability under such declaration arising pursuant to Section 2:404(2) of the Dutch Civil Code).

For purposes of determining compliance with this Section 7.2, in the event that an item of Indebtedness (or any portion thereof) meets the criteria of more than one of the categories set forth above, the Borrower may, in its sole discretion, at the time of incurrence, divide, classify or reclassify, or at any later time divide, classify or reclassify, such item of Indebtedness (or any portion thereof) in any manner that complies with this covenant on the date such Indebtedness is incurred or such later time, as applicable; provided that all Indebtedness created pursuant to the Loan Documents will be deemed to have been incurred in reliance on the exception in Section 7.2(a) above, and will not be permitted to be reclassified pursuant to this paragraph and all Indebtedness constituting Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness will be deemed to have been incurred in reliance on the exception in Section 7.2(g) (ii) and will not be permitted to be reclassified pursuant to this paragraph.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, (i) any intercompany Indebtedness by and among Holdings and its Subsidiaries may not be secured on a *pari passu* basis, (ii) the aggregate amount of Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness set forth on Schedule 7.2(d)) incurred by Non-Loan Parties shall not exceed \$25,000,000 and (iii) Non-Loan Parties organized under the laws of Israel shall not be permitted to incur Indebtedness for borrowed money other than in reliance on the foregoing clauses (m) and (r) (in each case of the foregoing clauses (ii) and (iii), unless such Indebtedness is incurred pursuant to an Investment made in such Non-Loan Party, permitted at such time pursuant to Section 7.8).

- 7.3 Liens. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except:
- (a) Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; <u>provided</u> that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of the applicable Group Member in conformity with GAAP;
- (b) carriers', warehousemen's, landlord's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business that are not overdue for a period of more than 30 days or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;
 - (c) pledges or deposits in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;
- (d) deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature (but specifically excluding Indebtedness described in Section 7.2(f)) incurred in the ordinary course of business (other than for indebtedness or any Liens arising under ERISA);
- (e) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and that do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Group Members as a whole;
- (f) Liens in existence on the date hereof listed on <u>Schedule 7.3(f)</u> and any Liens granted as a replacement or substitute therefor; <u>provided</u> that (i) no such Lien is spread to cover any additional property after the Closing Date, (ii) the amount of Indebtedness secured or benefitted thereby is not increased, (iii) the direct or any contingent obligor with respect thereto is not changed, and (iv) any renewal or extension of the obligations secured thereby is permitted by <u>Section 7.2(d)</u>;

- (g) Liens securing Indebtedness incurred pursuant to $\underbrace{Section 7.2(e)}_{...}$ to finance the acquisition, improvement or construction of fixed or capital assets, or any refinancings thereof; $\underbrace{provided}_{...}$ that (i) such Liens shall be created substantially simultaneously with the acquisition of such fixed or capital assets, (ii) such Liens do not at any time encumber any property other than the property financed by such Indebtedness, and (iii) the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased;
 - (h) Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents;
- (i) any interest or title of a lessor or sublessor or licensor or sublicensor under any lease or license entered into by a Group Member in the ordinary course of its business and covering only the assets so leased or licensed;
- (j) judgment, attachment, order or decree Liens that do not constitute a Default or an Event of Default under Section 8.1(h) of this Agreement;
- (k) bankers' Liens, rights of setoff and other similar Liens existing solely with respect to cash, Cash Equivalents, securities, commodities and other funds on deposit in one or more accounts maintained by a Group Member, in each case arising in the ordinary course of business in favor of banks, other depositary institutions, securities or commodities intermediaries or brokerages with which such accounts are maintained securing amounts owing to such banks or financial institutions with respect to cash management and operating account management (including but not limited to any security interest or right to set-off arising under articles 24 or 25 respectively of the general terms and conditions (algemene voorwaarden) of any member of the Dutch Bankers' Association (Nederlandse Vereniging van Banken)) or are arising under Section 4-208 or 4-210 of the UCC on items in the course of collection;
- (l) (i) cash deposits and liens on cash and Cash Equivalents pledged to secure Indebtedness permitted under Section 7.2(f)(ii), (ii) Liens securing reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit permitted by Section 7.2(f)(ii) that encumber documents and other property relating to such letters of credit, (iii) Liens securing Obligations under any Specified Swap Agreements permitted by Section 7.2(i) and (iv) Liens on cash collateral securing obligations under any other Swap Agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business and not for speculative purposes and otherwise permitted by Section 7.2(i) not to exceed the greater of (x) \$22,500,000 and (y) 22.5% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period, notional amount at any time outstanding;
- (m) Liens on property of a Person existing at the time such Person is acquired by, merged into or consolidated with a Group Member or becomes a Subsidiary of a Group Member or acquired by a Group Member; <u>provided</u> that (i) such Liens were not created in contemplation of such acquisition, merger, consolidation or Investment, (ii) such Liens do not extend to any assets other than those of such Person, and (iii) the applicable Indebtedness secured by such Lien is permitted under Section 7.2(j);
- (n) the replacement, extension or renewal of any Lien permitted by clause (m) above upon or in the same property theretofore subject thereto or the replacement, extension or renewal (without increase in the amount or change in any direct or contingent obligor) of the Indebtedness secured thereby;
- (o) the filing of UCC financing statements solely as precautionary measures in connection with operating leases or consignment of goods;

- (p) Liens on insurance policies or the proceeds thereof granted in the ordinary course of business to secure the financing of insurance premiums with respect to such insurance policies;
 - (q) Liens granted by a Group Member that is not a Loan Party in favor of any Loan Party;
- (r) Liens constituting deposits to secure real property lease obligations as a lessee incurred by any Loan Party in the ordinary course of business;
- (s) (i) non-exclusive licenses of Intellectual Property granted by or in favor of any Group Member in the ordinary course of business or otherwise not interfering in any material respect with the ordinary course of business and (ii) exclusive licensing of Intellectual Property so long as the revenue attributable to the products (whether or not manufactured, sold or distributed by a Group Member) incorporating such Intellectual Property do not in the aggregate exceed 7.5% of total revenue of the Group Members in any year;
- (t) Liens to secure Indebtedness permitted under <u>Section 7.2(m)</u>, provided that such Liens, if any, are limited to the Accounts being factored and the incurrence of such Liens are consistent with past practice and not for liability management purposes;
- (u) other Liens so long the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations secured thereby does not exceed (as to all Group Members) the greater of (x) \$20,000,000 and (y) 20.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period at any one time;
 - (v) Liens in connection with any Intellectual Property escrow agreement in the ordinary course of business;
- (w) Liens on assets of Non-Loan Parties securing Indebtedness of Non-Loan Parties permitted to be incurred under Section 7.2 and is non-recourse to any Loan Party;
- (x) Liens on Collateral securing (i) Permitted Ratio Debt and (ii) Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness; <u>provided</u> that such Liens shall rank junior in lien priority to the Liens securing the Obligations subject to an Intercreditor Agreement reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent; and
- (y) Liens in connection with a fiscal unity (fiscale eenheid) solely between any or all of the Loan Parties and/or their respective Subsidiaries.

For purposes of determining compliance with this Section 7.3, in the event that any Lien (or any portion thereof) meets the criteria of more than one of the categories set forth above, the Borrower may, in its sole discretion, at the time of incurrence, divide, classify or reclassify, or at any later time divide, classify or reclassify, such Lien (or any portion thereof) in any manner that complies with this covenant on the date such Lien is incurred or such later time, as applicable; provided that all Liens created pursuant to the Loan Documents on the Closing Date will be deemed to have been incurred in reliance on the exception in Section 7.3(h) above and shall not be permitted to be reclassified pursuant to this paragraph.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Liens granted to secured any intercompany Indebtedness by and among Holdings and its Subsidiaries must be secured on a junior basis to the Obligations.

- **7.4 Fundamental Changes**. Enter into any merger, consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or Dispose of all or substantially all of its property or business, except:
- (a) (i) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party may be merged, amalgamated or consolidated with or into (A) any Loan Party (provided that a Loan Party shall be the continuing or surviving Person, or the continuing or surviving Person shall become a Loan Party substantially contemporaneous with such merger, amalgamation or consolidation) or (B) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party, and (ii) any Loan Party (other than Holdings) may be merged, amalgamated or consolidated with or into with any other Loan Party (provided that if such merger, amalgamation or consolidation involves the Borrower, the Borrower shall be the continuing or surviving Person);
- (b) (i) any Group Member that is not a Loan Party may Dispose of any or all of its assets (at any time upon voluntary liquidation, dissolution or otherwise) (A) to any other Group Member or (B) pursuant to a Disposition permitted by Section 7.5; and (ii) any Loan Party (other than Holdings) may Dispose of any or all of its assets (at any time upon voluntary liquidation, dissolution or otherwise) (A) to any other Loan Party or (B) pursuant to a Disposition permitted by Section 7.5;
 - (c) any Investment expressly permitted by <u>Section 7.8</u> may be structured as a merger, consolidation or amalgamation;
 - (d) [reserved]; and
- (e) any transaction undertaken in good faith and in consultation with the Administrative Agent to improve the tax efficiency of the Group Members may be undertaken so long as such transaction will not have any adverse effect (other than de minimis adverse effects) on the Secured Parties.
- **7.5 Disposition of Property**. Dispose of any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Subsidiary of Holdings, issue or sell any shares of such Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person, except:
 - (a) Dispositions of obsolete or worn out property in the ordinary course of business;
 - (b) Dispositions of Inventory in the ordinary course of business;
 - (c) Dispositions permitted by Sections 7.4(b)(i)(A), 7.4(b)(ii)(A), Section 7.6, and Section 7.8;
 - (d) the sale or issuance of the Capital Stock of Holdings in connection with any transaction that does not result in a Change of Control;
- (e) the use or transfer of money, cash or Cash Equivalents in a manner that is not prohibited by the terms of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents;
- (f) (i) the non-exclusive licensing of Intellectual Property in the ordinary course of business, and (ii) exclusive licensing of Intellectual Property so long as the revenue attributable to the products (whether or not manufactured, sold or distributed by a Group Member) incorporating such Intellectual Property do not in the aggregate exceed 7.5% of total revenue of the Group Members in any year;

- (g) Dispositions of property subject to a Casualty Event;
- (h) leases or subleases of real property;
- (i) the sale or discount without recourse of accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business in connection with the compromise or collection thereof (other than factoring or early pay discount arrangements);
- (j) any abandonment, cancellation, non-renewal or discontinuance of use or maintenance of Intellectual Property (or rights relating thereto) of any Group Member that the Borrower determines in good faith is desirable in the conduct of its business and not materially disadvantageous to the interests of the Lenders;
- (k) Dispositions of Accounts in connection with factoring arrangements consistent with past practice and not for liability management purposes, early pay discount arrangements or similar arrangements existing on the Closing Date (or otherwise with the consent of the Administrative Agent or permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(m));
 - (l) Dispositions of property by any Loan Party to any other Loan Party;
- (m) Dispositions of other property having a fair market value not to exceed the greater of (x) \$5,000,000 and (y) 5.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period, in the aggregate for any fiscal year of Holdings;
- (n) Dispositions of Investments in joint ventures to the extent required by, or made pursuant to customary buy/sell arrangements between, the joint venture parties set forth in joint venture arrangements and similar binding arrangements;
- (o) Dispositions of non-core assets acquired in a Permitted Acquisition that the Borrower determines (in good faith) will not be used or useful in the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;
 - (p) [reserved];
 - (q) to the extent constituting Dispositions, transactions described in Section 7.8(p); and
 - (r) other Dispositions, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$10,000,000 for any fiscal year; provided that:
- (i) the consideration received for such assets is in an amount at least equal to the fair market value thereof (determined in good faith by the Borrower),
 - (ii) no less than 75% of which will paid in cash or Cash Equivalents;
- (iii) the Borrower and the Subsidiaries may not sell all or substantially all of their assets, taken as a whole, to any Person in reliance on this clause (r); and
 - (iv) the Net Cash Proceeds thereof are applied as required by Section 2.12(c);

provided, that notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, (i) no Loan Party shall make a Disposition or other transfer of Intellectual Property, in any case to a Non-Loan Party, that, individually or in the aggregate, is material to the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (ii) no Israeli Subsidiary shall make a Disposition or other transfer of Intellectual Property (A) to the extent the development of such Intellectual Property was funded by an IIA Grant or is otherwise subject to the IIA's authority or (B) to the extent the disposition thereof would be subject to the consent of the IIA or would require the making of any additional payments to the IIA (in excess of the ordinary program royalty payments).

- 7.6 Restricted Payments. Make any payment with respect to any Deferred Payment Obligation, make any payment or prepayment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on, or redemption, purchase, retirement, defeasance (including in-substance or legal defeasance), sinking fund or similar payment with respect to, any Subordinated Indebtedness, declare or pay any dividend (other than dividends payable solely in common stock of the Person making such dividend) on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any Capital Stock of any Group Member, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of any Group Member (collectively, "Restricted Payments"), except that, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing at the time of any action described below or would result therefrom:
- (a) (i) any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to any Loan Party, and (ii) any Subsidiary that is not a Loan Party may make Restricted Payments to any other Group Member or, to any other holder of its Capital Stock on a pro rata basis or a basis more favorable to the Loan Parties;
- (b) each Loan Party may (i) purchase Capital Stock or Capital Stock options from present or former directors, officers or employees of any Group Member, including, without limitation, upon the death, disability or termination of employment of such director, officer or employee; provided that the aggregate amount of payments made under this clause (i) shall not exceed (1) \$2,500,000 during any fiscal year of Holdings with unused amounts in any fiscal year being carried over to subsequent fiscal years plus (2) \$5,000,000, provided that after giving effect to such Restricted Payment, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio, on a Pro Forma Basis after giving effect such Restricted Payment, does not exceed 2.40:1.00, plus (3) \$10,000,000, provided that after giving effect to such Restricted Payment, does not exceed 1.90:1.00, (ii) declare and make dividend payments or other distributions payable solely in the common stock or other common Capital Stock of Holdings; and (iii) make Restricted Payments to pay employee taxes in connection with its employee Retirement Savings Plan, company stock plan or equity plan; provided that the aggregate amount of payments made under this clause (iii) shall not exceed \$7,500,000 during any fiscal year of Holdings with unused amounts in any fiscal year being carried over to the immediately succeeding fiscal year in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$7,500,000;
- (c) the Borrower or any other Subsidiary of Holdings may make Restricted Payments to Holdings to permit Holdings to facilitate intercompany transfers of funds in the ordinary course of business between Group Members to the extent such payments are permitted under <u>Section 7.11</u>;
- (d) any Subsidiary of Holdings may make Restricted Payments to permit Holdings or any parent entity of which Holdings is a Subsidiary to pay any Taxes that are due and payable by Holdings or any such parent entity (but such payments shall be permitted (i) only to the extent the applicable Taxes of Holdings or such parent entity are attributable to Holdings; or such parent entity's, as applicable, ownership of the Loan Parties and (ii) without duplication of any such Taxes actually paid or withheld and paid by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries);
- (e) each Group Member may purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire Capital Stock issued by it with the proceeds received from the substantially concurrent issue of new shares of its common stock or other common Capital Stock; <u>provided</u> that any such issuance is otherwise permitted hereunder (including by <u>Section 7.5(d)</u>);

(f) each Group Member may make (i) repurchases of Capital Stock deemed to occur upon exercise of stock options or warrants if s	ucł
repurchased Capital Stock represents a portion of the exercise price of such options or warrants, and (ii) repurchases of Capital Stock deemed to occur u	por
the withholding of a portion of the Capital Stock granted or awarded to a current or former officer, director, employee or consultant to pay for the ta	xes
payable by such Person upon such grant or award (or upon vesting thereof);	

- (g) Holdings and its Subsidiaries may make Restricted Payments not otherwise permitted by one of the foregoing clauses of this Section 7.6; provided that the aggregate amount of all such Restricted Payments made pursuant to this clause (g) shall not exceed \$2,500,000;
- (h) the Group Members may make (i) scheduled payments of interest on Subordinated Indebtedness and (ii) solely to the extent permitted by Section 7.22, optional payments in respect of Subordinated Indebtedness;
- (i) Holdings and its Subsidiaries may make (i) Restricted Payments in respect of required Deferred Payment Obligations in an aggregate amount of all such Restricted Payments not exceed \$10,000,000 and (ii) Restricted Payments in respect of Deferred Payment Obligations consisting of purchase price adjustments in connection with a Permitted Acquisition;
- (j) the Group Members may make payments in respect of other Deferred Payment Obligations and the earn-out obligations described on Schedule 7.2(d) (if any) so long as immediately before and immediately after giving effect to any payment, Holdings and its Subsidiaries shall be in compliance on a Pro Forma Basis with the covenant set forth in Section 7.1 (provided that the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio shall not be greater than 0.25x less than the covenant set forth in Section 7.1(a)) on a Pro Forma Basis;
- (k) the Group Members may repurchase Capital Stock of Holdings pursuant to a board-approved share repurchase plan for aggregate consideration not to exceed \$15,000,000 so long as immediately before and immediately after giving effect to any such repurchase, Holdings and its Subsidiaries shall be in compliance on a Pro Forma Basis with the covenant set forth in Section 7.1; and
- (l) the Group members may make Restricted Payments (including, for the avoidance of doubt, with respect to Subordinated Indebtedness) in an aggregate amount not to exceed the Available Amount as in effect immediately before such Restricted Payment; provided that (i) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom and (ii) on a Pro Forma Basis, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio at the time of making such Restricted Payment shall be less than or equal to 1.90:1.00;
 - (m) Holdings may consummate the Preferred Stock Redemption on or before the Preferred Stock Redemption Date; and
- (n) any Dutch Subsidiary, any Loan Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries part of a fiscal unity (fiscale eenheid) as permitted under this Agreement may make Restricted Payments between and amongst each other in connection with such fiscal unity.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no Loan Party shall make a Restricted Payment or any other transfer of Intellectual Property, in any case to a Non-Loan Party, that, individually or in the aggregate, is material to the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

7.7 [Reserved].

- **7.8 Investments**. Make any advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guarantee or otherwise) or capital contribution to, or purchase any Capital Stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other debt securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or make any other investment in, any Person (all of the foregoing, "*Investments*"), except:
 - (a) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business;
 - (b) Investments in cash and Cash Equivalents;
- (c) (i) Guarantee Obligations permitted by <u>Section 7.2</u> and (ii) Investments listed on <u>Schedule 7.8</u> and any refinancings, refundings, renewals or extensions thereof which do not increase the principal amount thereof;
- (d) loans and advances to employees, officers and directors of any Group Member in the ordinary course of business (including for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses) in an aggregate amount for all Group Members not to exceed \$5,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (e) solely to the extent funded entirely with the proceeds of a substantially contemporaneous equity investment in Holdings (which may be subsequently contributed directly or indirectly to the applicable Group Member making such Investment) or Capital Stock of Holdings that is not Disqualified Stock, Investments in joint ventures or a minority interest in the Capital Stock of any Person (other than an Affiliate of the Borrower), in the same or similar business to that of the Group Members, in an aggregate amount not to exceed at any time outstanding the greater of (x) \$30,000,000 and (y) 30.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period;
- (iii) any Loan Party in any Non-Loan Party in any other Loan Party, (ii) any Non-Loan Party in any other Group Member, or (iii) any Loan Party in any Non-Loan Party in an aggregate amount not to exceed at any time outstanding \$100,000,000; provided that with respect to this clause (iii) (the "Non-Loan Party Dedicated Investments Basket"), (A) (1) the aggregate amount of any such Investments in Non-Loan Parties which are not Israeli Subsidiaries shall not exceed \$20,000,000 and (2) from and after the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date, the aggregate amount of Investments permitted pursuant to this clause (iii) shall be reduced to the greater of (x) \$20,000,000 and (y) 20% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period, (B) no Default or Event of Default exists or would result from making such Investments (C) immediately after giving effect to such Investment on a Pro Forma Basis, the Borrower shall be in compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 7.1(a), (D) Liquidity shall be at least \$30,000,000 after giving effect to such Investment, and (E) such Investments pursuant to this clause (iii) shall be subject to the Non-Loan Party Investments Cap; provided further, that any Investments in any Israeli Subsidiary shall (x) be made for ordinary course of business operational purposes and not for funding acquisitions or loans to third parties, (y) be made solely by the Borrower or any Loan Party that is a Domestic Subsidiary (or other Loan Parties reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent) in the form of intercompany loans evidenced by a promissory note and (z) subject to the Agreed Security Principles, the Administrative Agent shall at all times (or at such later date as may be agreed by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, in good faith) have a first priority perfected security interest in such intercompany loan and note;

- (g) Investments in the ordinary course of business consisting of endorsements of negotiable instruments for collection or deposit;
- (h) Investments received in settlement of amounts due to any Group Member effected in the ordinary course of business or owing to such Group Member as a result of Insolvency Proceedings involving an account debtor or upon the foreclosure or enforcement of any Lien in favor of such Group Member;
- (i) Investments held by any Person as of the date such Person is acquired in connection with a Permitted Acquisition, <u>provided</u> that (A) such Investments were not made, in any case, by such Person in connection with, or in contemplation of, such Permitted Acquisition, and (B) with respect to any such Person which becomes a Subsidiary as a result of such Permitted Acquisition, such Subsidiary remains the only holder of such Investment;
- (j) in addition to Investments otherwise expressly permitted by this Section, so long as no Default or Event of Defaults exists or would result therefrom, Investments by the Group Members the aggregate outstanding amount of all of which Investments (valued at cost) does not exceed the greater of (x) \$25,000,000 and (y) 25.0% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recently ended Reference Period; provided that (A) no Default or Event of Default exists or would result therefrom and (B) any such Investments by Loan Parties in Non-Loan Parties shall be subject to the Non-Loan Party Investments Cap;
- (k) deposits made to secure the performance of leases, licenses or contracts in the ordinary course of business, and other deposits made in connection with the incurrence of Liens permitted under <u>Section 7.3</u>;
- (l) the licensing or contribution of Intellectual Property pursuant to joint marketing arrangements with other Persons in the ordinary course of business;
- (m) promissory notes and other non-cash consideration received in connection with Dispositions permitted by <u>Section 7.5</u>, to the extent not exceeding the limits specified therein with respect to the receipt of non-cash consideration in connection with such Dispositions;
- (n) purchases or other acquisitions by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of the Capital Stock in a Person that, upon the consummation thereof, will be a Subsidiary (including as a result of a merger or consolidation) or all or substantially all of the assets of, or assets constituting one or more business units of, any Person (each, a "Permitted Acquisition"); provided that, with respect to each such purchase or other acquisition:
- (i) the newly-created or acquired Subsidiary (or assets acquired in connection with such asset sale) shall be (x) in the same or a related line of business as that conducted by the Borrower on the date hereof, or (y) in a business that is ancillary to and in furtherance of the line of business as that conducted by the Group Members on the date hereof;
- (ii) all transactions related to such purchase or acquisition shall be consummated in all material respects in accordance with all Requirements of Law;
- (iii) no Loan Party shall, as a result of or in connection with any such purchase or acquisition, assume or incur any direct or contingent liabilities (whether relating to environmental, tax, litigation or other matters) that, as of the date of such purchase or acquisition, could reasonably be expected to result in the existence or incurrence of a Material Adverse Effect;

- (iv) the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent at least ten (10) Business Days' (or such lesser amount as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion) prior written notice of any such purchase or acquisition;
- (v) the Borrower shall provide to the Administrative Agent as soon as available but in any event not later than five (5) Business Days (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion) after the execution thereof, a copy of any executed purchase agreement or similar agreement with respect to any such purchase or acquisition;
- (vi) any such newly-created or acquired Subsidiary, or the Loan Party that is the acquirer of assets in connection with an asset acquisition, shall comply with the requirements of <u>Section 6.11</u> and <u>Section 6.12</u>, except to the extent compliance with <u>Section 6.11</u> or <u>Section 6.12</u>, as applicable, is prohibited by pre-existing Contractual Obligations or Requirements of Law binding on such Subsidiary or its properties;

(vii) [Reserved];

- (viii) subject to the provisions of <u>Section 1.5</u> to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to such Permitted Acquisition, (x) immediately before and immediately after giving effect to any such purchase or other acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (y) immediately after giving effect to such purchase or other acquisition, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio does not exceed 2.65:1.00, based upon financial statements available pursuant to the applicable underlying acquisition agreement and delivered to the Administrative Agent which give effect, on a Pro Forma Basis reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, to such acquisition or other purchase;
- (ix) subject to the provisions of <u>Section 1.5</u> to the extent an LCA Election has been made with respect to such Permitted Acquisition, the Borrower shall not, based upon the knowledge of the Borrower as of the date any such acquisition or other purchase is consummated, reasonably expect such acquisition or other purchase to result in a Default or an Event of Default under <u>Section 8.1(c)</u>, at any time during the term of this Agreement, as a result of a breach of the financial covenant set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u> and if the aggregate amount of the cash consideration (including Deferred Payment Obligations) paid by the Group Members in connection with any particular acquisition or purchase exceeds \$100,000,000, the Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent updated Projections which give effect, on a Pro Forma Basis, to such acquisition or purchase;
- (x) no Indebtedness of the Person or assets being purchased or acquired is assumed or incurred in connection with any such purchase or acquisition other than Indebtedness permitted by the terms of $\underline{Section 7.2(j)}$;
 - (xi) such purchase or acquisition shall not constitute an Unfriendly Acquisition;
- (xii) the aggregate amount of the cash consideration (including Deferred Payment Obligations) paid by all Group Members in connection with Permitted Acquisitions of Persons that do not become Loan Parties (or of assets which do not become directly owned by Loan Parties) consummated from and after the Closing Date shall not exceed \$20,000,000 (the "Non-Loan Party Permitted Acquisitions Cap"); provided that for the avoidance of doubt, Permitted Acquisitions that reduce available capacity under, and are subject to, the Non-Loan Party Permitted Acquisitions Cap will also reduce available capacity under, and be subject to, the Non-Loan Party Investments Cap; provided further that the Non-Loan Party Permitted Acquisitions Cap will not apply to Permitted Acquisitions funded entirely with the proceeds of a substantially concurrent equity issuance or cash capital contribution (other than the proceeds of any Specified Equity Contribution or Disqualified Stock);

- (xiii) [Reserved];
- (xiv) the Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent, at least five Business Days prior to the date on which any such purchase or other acquisition is consummated (or such later date as is agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), a certificate of a Responsible Officer of Holdings, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, certifying that all of the requirements set forth in this definition have been satisfied or will be satisfied on or prior to the consummation of such purchase or other acquisition; and
- (xv) the assets being acquired or the target whose stock is being acquired did not have *pro forma* Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA that is negative during the consecutive 12 month period, for which financial statements are available pursuant to the applicable acquisition agreement, most recently concluded prior to the date such acquisition or other purchase is consummated;
 - (o) [reserved];
- (p) intercompany cost-plus or transfer pricing transactions in connection with the ongoing business operations of Subsidiaries of Holdings, consistent with past practices;
 - (q) Investments consisting of Restricted Payments permitted under Section 7.6(g);
- (r) Investments, so long as (A) no Event of Default will have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom and (B) after giving effect to such Investment, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio, on a Pro Forma Basis, does not exceed 2.40:1.00 (this clause (r), the "*Ratio Investments Basket*");
 - (s) [reserved];
 - (t) [reserved]; and
- (u) Investments in an aggregate amount not to exceed the Available Amount as in effect immediately before such Investment; provided that (i) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom, (ii) on a Pro Forma Basis, the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio at the time of making such Investment shall be less than or equal to 2.90:1.00 and (iii) for purposes of calculating the Available Amount in connection with any Investment in a Non-Loan Party, the Available Amount shall be calculated without giving effect to the Starter Basket.

For purposes of determining compliance with this Section 7.8, in the event that any Investment (or any portion thereof) meets the criteria of more than one of the categories set forth above, the Borrower may, in its sole discretion, at the time such Investment is made, divide, classify or reclassify, or at any later time divide, classify or reclassify, such Investment (or any portion thereof) in any manner that complies with this covenant on the date such Investment is made or such later time, as applicable. The amount of any Investment at any time shall be the amount of cash and the fair market value of other property actually invested (measured at the time made), and shall be net of any subsequent return with respect to such Investment (whether in the form of a return of capital, interest, dividend or otherwise) up to the aggregate original amount of such Investment. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, (a) the Loan Parties shall cause all Intellectual Property that, individually or in the aggregate, is material to the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to be owned by the Borrower or another Loan Party and (b) any intercompany Indebtedness by and among Holdings and its Subsidiaries may not be secured on a *pari passu* basis.

7.9 ERISA. Neither Holdings nor the Borrower shall, nor shall Holdings or the Borrower permit any of its respective ERISA Affiliates to: (a) permit to exist any ERISA Event, or any other event or condition, which presents the risk of a material liability to any of their respective ERISA Affiliates, (b) enter into any new Pension Plan or modify any existing Pension Plan so as to increase its obligations thereunder which could result in any material liability to any such Person or any of its respective ERISA Affiliates, or (c) permit the present value of all nonforfeitable accrued benefits under any Pension Plan (using the actuarial assumptions utilized by the PBGC upon termination of a Pension Plan) materially to exceed the fair market value of Pension Plan assets allocable to such benefits, all determined as of the most recent valuation date for each such Pension Plan.

7.10 [Reserved].

- **7.11 Transactions with Affiliates.** Enter into any transaction (other than the transactions contemplated by the Principal Stockholders Agreement, a transaction scheduled on Schedule 7.11, a transaction permitted under Section 7.2, 7.4, 7.6 or 7.8, or any agreement for the sharing of Taxes in the ordinary course of business or otherwise reasonable and customary for similar businesses), including any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property, the rendering of any service or the payment of any management, advisory or similar fees, with any Affiliate (other than transactions solely between Group Members that are not Loan Parties, transactions solely between Group Members that are Loan Parties and Dispositions permitted by Section 7.5 where the vendor thereunder is a Group Member that is not a Loan Party and the purchaser thereunder is a Group Member that is a Loan Party so long as the purchase price therefore does not exceed fair market value (as reasonably determined by the Borrower in good faith)) unless such transaction is (i) otherwise permitted under this Agreement, (ii) in the ordinary course of business of the relevant Group Member, and (iii) upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the relevant Group Member than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate.
- **7.12 Sale Leaseback Transactions**. Enter into any Sale Leaseback Transaction unless (a) the Disposition of the applicable property subject to such Sale Leaseback Transaction is permitted under Section 7.5 and (b) any Liens in the property of any Loan Party incurred in connection with any such Sale Leaseback Transaction are permitted under Section 7.3.
- **7.13** Swap Agreements. Enter into any Swap Agreement, except Swap Agreements which are entered into by a Group Member to (a) hedge or mitigate risks to which such Group Member has actual exposure (other than those in respect of Capital Stock), or (b) effectively cap, collar or exchange interest rates (from fixed to floating rates, from one floating rate to another floating rate or otherwise) with respect to any interest-bearing liability or investment of such Group Member.
- **7.14** Accounting Changes. Make any change in its (a) accounting policies or reporting practices, except as required by GAAP or permitted by GAAP and recommended by the auditors of Holdings, or (b) fiscal year.
- 7.15 Negative Pledge Clauses(f). Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of any Loan Party to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure its Obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party, other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or Capital Lease Obligations otherwise permitted hereby (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby), (c) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements, (d) any agreement in effect at the time any Subsidiary becomes a Subsidiary of Holdings, so long as such agreement was not entered into solely in contemplation of such Person becoming a Subsidiary or, in any such case, that is set forth in any agreement evidencing any amendments, restatements, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals and replacements of the foregoing, so long as such amendment, restatement, supplement, modification, extension, renewal or replacement applies only to such Subsidiary and does not otherwise expand in any material respect the scope of any restriction or condition contained therein, (e) any restriction pursuant to any document, agreement or instrument governing or relating to any Lien permitted under Section 7.2(i) and (s), Sections 7.3(c), (d), (f), (g), (i), (1), (m), (n), (r), (s), (t), (v) and (y), or any agreement or option to Dispose any asset of any Group Member, the Disposition of which is permitted by any other provision of this Agreements (in each case, provided that any such restriction relates only to the assets or property subject to such Lien or being Disposed), (f) any restriction set forth on Schedule 7.15(f), (g) restrictions set forth in any document governing Permitted Ratio Debt or Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness, in each case, so long as such restrictions contemplated by this clause (g) do not restrict or otherwise impair the rights of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or any other Secured Party under this Agreement or any other Loan Document and (h) restrictions applying in respect of the IIA Grants in effect on the Closing Date.

7.16 Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions. Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Subsidiary of Holdings to (a) make Restricted Payments in respect of any Capital Stock of such Subsidiary held by, or to pay any Indebtedness owed to, any other Group Member, (b) make loans or advances to, or other Investments in, any other Group Member, or (c) transfer any of its assets to any other Group Member, except for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (i) any restrictions existing under the Loan Documents, (ii) any restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary imposed pursuant to an agreement that has been entered into in connection with a Disposition permitted hereby of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary, (iii) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements, (iv) restrictions of the nature referred to in clause (c) above under agreements governing purchase money liens or Capital Lease Obligations otherwise permitted hereby which restrictions are only effective against the assets financed thereby, (v) any agreement in effect at the time any Subsidiary becomes a Subsidiary of Holdings, so long as such agreement applies only to such Subsidiary, was not entered into solely in contemplation of such Person becoming a Subsidiary or in each case that is set forth in any agreement evidencing any amendments, restatements, supplements, modifications, extensions, renewals and replacements of the foregoing, so long as such amendment, restatement, supplement, modification, extension, renewal or replacement does not expand in any material respect the scope of any restriction or condition contained therein, (vi) any restriction pursuant to any document, agreement or instrument governing or relating to any Lien permitted under Section 7.2(i), Section 7.3(e), (d), (f), (g), (i), (l) (m), (n), (r), (s), (f) and (v) (provided that any such restriction relates o

7.17 Lines of Business. Enter into any business, either directly or through any Subsidiary or pursuant to an acquisition, except as permitted by Section 7.8 (n)(i) and those businesses in which Holdings and its Subsidiaries are engaged on the date of this Agreement or that are reasonably related, ancillary or incidental thereto.

7.18 [Reserved].

7.19 [Reserved].

- **7.20** Amendments to Organizational Agreements and Material Contracts. (a) Amend or permit any amendments to any Loan Party's organizational documents if such amendment would be adverse to Administrative Agent or the Lenders in any material respect; or (b) amend or permit any amendments to, or terminate or waive any provision of, any material Contractual Obligation if such amendment, termination or waiver could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **7.21** Use of Proceeds. Use the proceeds of any Loan or extension of credit hereunder, whether directly or indirectly, and whether immediately, incidentally or ultimately, (a) to purchase or carry margin stock (within the meaning of Regulation U of the Board) or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying margin stock or to refund indebtedness originally incurred for such purpose, in each case in violation of, or for a purpose which violates, or would be inconsistent with, Regulation T, U or X of the Board or(b) to finance an Unfriendly Acquisition.

7.22 Subordinated Indebtedness.

- (a) Amendments. Amend, modify, supplement, waive compliance with, or consent to noncompliance with, any Subordinated Debt Document, unless the amendment, modification, supplement, waiver or consent is in compliance with the subordination provisions therein (if any) and any subordination agreement (if any) with respect thereto in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders.
- (b) <u>Payments</u>. Make any voluntary or optional payment, prepayment or repayment on, redemption, exchange or acquisition for value of, or any sinking fund or any other payment with respect to, any Subordinated Indebtedness (excluding any Deferred Payment Obligation, where payment thereof is permitted by Section 7.6(i)), except as permitted (or not prohibited) by the subordination provisions (if any) in the applicable Subordinated Debt Documents and any subordination agreement (if any) with respect thereto in favor of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders.
- 7.23 Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws; Sanctions; Export Controls. Use, contribute or otherwise make available any part of the proceeds of any Loan or extension of credit hereunder, whether directly or knowingly indirectly: (i) to fund or facilitate any dealings or activities with or involving any Sanctioned Person or in or involving any Sanctioned Jurisdiction, the Republic of Belarus or the Russian Federation; (ii) in violation of any applicable Anti-Corruption Laws, Anti-Money Laundering Laws, Sanctions or Export Controls; or (iii) in any other manner that would constitute or give rise to a violation of Sanctions by any party hereto.
- (b) Fund all or part of any repayment or prepayment of any Loan or extension of credit hereunder out of proceeds derived from any transaction or dealing, directly or knowingly indirectly, (i) with or involving any Sanctioned Person or (ii) in or involving any Sanctioned Jurisdiction, the Republic of Belarus or the Russian Federation.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 7.23 shall only apply to the extent that it does not result in a violation of or conflict with or does not expose any Loan Party to any liability under the Council Regulation (EC) 2271/96 or any similar anti-boycott laws or regulations.

SECTION 8 EVENTS OF DEFAULT

8.1 Events of Default. The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute an Event of Default:

- (a) (i) the Borrower shall fail to pay any amount of principal of any Loan when due in accordance with the terms hereof; or (ii) the Borrower shall fail to pay any amount of interest or premium (including the Prepayment Premium) on any Loan, or any other amount payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document, in the case of this clause (ii), within three (3) Business Days after any such interest or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof; or
- (b) any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or that is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement furnished by it at any time under or pursuant to this Agreement or any such other Loan Document (i) if qualified by materiality, shall be incorrect or misleading when made or deemed made, or (ii) if not qualified by materiality, shall be incorrect or misleading in any material respect when made or deemed made; or
- (c) (i) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any agreement contained in, Section 5.3, Section 6.1, Section 6.2, Section 6.3, clause (i) or (ii) of Section 6.5(a), Section 6.6(b), Section 6.8(a), Section 6.14, Section 6.15, or Section 7 of this Agreement or (ii) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in any Security Document shall have occurred and be continuing; or
- (d) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document applicable to it (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section), and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days thereafter; or
- (i) any Group Member shall (A) default in making any payment of any principal of any Indebtedness (including any Guarantee Obligation, but excluding the Loans) on the scheduled or original due date with respect thereto; (B) default in making any payment of any interest, fees, costs or expenses on any such Indebtedness beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness was created; (C) default in making any payment or delivery under any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in such Swap Agreement; or (D) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause (1) or to permit the holder or beneficiary of, or, in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement, counterparty under, such Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder, beneficiary, or counterparty) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or (in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Guarantee Obligation) to become payable or (in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Swap Agreement) to be terminated, or (2) with the giving of notice if required, any Group Member to purchase, redeem, mandatorily prepay or make an offer to purchase, redeem or mandatorily prepay such Indebtedness prior to its stated maturity; provided that, unless such Indebtedness constitutes a Specified Swap Agreement, a default, event or condition described in clauses (i)(A), (B), (C), or (D) of this Section 8.1(e) shall not at any time constitute an Event of Default unless, at such time, one or more defaults, events or conditions of the type described in any of clauses (i)(A), (B), (C), or (D) of this Section 8.1(e) shall have occurred with respect to Indebtedness, the outstanding principal amount (and, in the case of Swap Agreements, the Swap Termination Value) of which, individually or in the aggregate for all such Indebtedness, exceeds \$15,000,000; or (ii) any default or event of default (however designated) shall occur with respect to any Subordinated Indebtedness of any Group Member if the effect of such or default or event of default is to cause or to permit the holder or beneficiary of such Subordinated Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder, beneficiary, or counterparty) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Subordinated Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity; or

- (f) (i) any Group Member shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (a) under any Debtor Relief Law seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, winding-up, liquidation, dissolution, composition, administration, examinership, rescue process or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (b) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator, examiner, process adviser, administrator, or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets, or any Group Member shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; or (ii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding, or other procedure, step or action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above that (x) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment or (y) remains undismissed, undischarged or unbonded for a period of 60 days (provided that, during such 60 day period, no Loan shall be advanced or Letters of Credit issued hereunder); or (iii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 30 days from the entry thereof (provided that, during such 30 day period, no Loan shall be advanced or Letters of Credit issued hereunder); or (iv) any Group Member shall take any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any of the acts set forth in clause (i), (ii), or (iii) above; or (v) any Group Member shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due (or, in the case of an Israeli Subsidiary, is
- (g) there shall occur one or more ERISA Events which individually or in the aggregate results in or otherwise is associated with liability of any Loan Party or any ERISA Affiliate thereof which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; or there exists an amount of unfunded benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(18) of ERISA), individually or in the aggregate for all Pension Plans (excluding for purposes of such computation any Pension Plans with respect to which assets exceed benefit liabilities) which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; or
- (h) there is entered against any Group Member (i) one or more final judgments or orders for the payment of money involving in the aggregate a liability (not paid or fully covered by insurance as to which the relevant insurance company has not denied or contested coverage) of \$15,000,000 or more, or (ii) one or more non-monetary final judgments that have, or could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect and, in either case, (A) enforcement proceedings are commenced by any creditor upon such judgment or order, or (B) all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded pending appeal within 45 days from the entry thereof; or
- (i) any of the Security Documents or any financing statements (other than immaterial commercial tort claim filings), material fixture filings, Patent, Trademark and Copyright filings, assignments, acknowledgements and other similar filings, documents and assignments made or delivered pursuant to the Security Documents shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect (other than pursuant to the terms thereof), or any Loan Party shall so assert, or any Lien created by any of the Security Documents shall cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby; or
 - (j) any court order enjoins, restrains or prevents a Loan Party from conducting all or any material part of its business; or
- (k) the guarantee contained in Section 2 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect or any Loan Party shall so assert; or

- (l) a Change of Control shall occur; or
- (m) any of the Governmental Approvals shall have been (i) revoked, rescinded, suspended, modified in an adverse manner or not renewed in the ordinary course for a full term, or (ii) subject to any decision by a Governmental Authority that designates a hearing with respect to any applications for renewal of any of the Governmental Approvals or that could result in the Governmental Authority taking any of the actions described in clause (i) above, and such decision or such revocation, rescission, suspension, modification or nonrenewal described in the preceding clauses (i) and (ii) has, or could reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect; or
- (n) any Loan Document not otherwise referenced in <u>Section 8.1(i)</u> or (<u>k</u>), at any time after its execution and delivery and for any reason other than as expressly permitted hereunder or thereunder or the Discharge of Obligations, ceases to be in full force and effect; or any Loan Party or any Affiliate of a Loan Party contests in any manner the validity or enforceability of any Loan Document; or any Loan Party denies that it has any or any further liability or obligation under any Loan Document to which it is a party, or purports to revoke, terminate or rescind any such Loan Document, or
 - (o) failure to complete the Preferred Stock Redemption on or prior to the Preferred Stock Redemption Date.
- **8.2** Remedies Upon Event of Default. If any Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Administrative Agent shall, at the request of, or may, with the consent of, the Required Lenders, take any or all of the following actions:
- (a) if such event is an Event of Default specified in <u>Section 8.1(f)</u> with respect to the Borrower or any Guarantor, the Commitments shall immediately terminate automatically and the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall automatically immediately become due and payable, and
- (b) if such event is any other Event of Default, any of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Revolving Commitments, the Term Commitments and the L/C Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon the Revolving Commitments, the Term Commitments and the L/C Commitments shall immediately terminate; (ii) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Loans (with accrued interest thereon), Prepayment Premium (if any) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable; (iii) any Cash Management Bank may terminate any Cash Management Agreement then outstanding and declare all Obligations then owing by any Loan Party under any such Cash Management Agreements then outstanding to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable; and (iv) the Administrative Agent may exercise on behalf of itself, any Cash Management Bank, the Lenders and the Issuing Lender all rights and remedies available to it, any such Cash Management Bank, the Lenders and the Issuing Lender under the Loan Documents.
- (c) With respect to all Letters of Credit with respect to which presentment for honor shall not have occurred at the time of an acceleration pursuant to this clause (c), the Borrower shall Cash Collateralize an amount equal to 105% of the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit. Amounts so Cash Collateralized shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of drafts drawn under such Letters of Credit, and the unused portion thereof after all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, if any, shall be applied to repay other Obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents in accordance with Section 8.3.

- (d) In addition, to the extent elected by any applicable Cash Management Bank, the Borrower shall also cash collateralize the amount of any Obligations in respect of Cash Management Services then outstanding, which cash collateralized amounts shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of all such outstanding Cash Management Services, and any unused portion thereof remaining after all such Cash Management Services shall have been fully paid and satisfied in full shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to repay other Obligations of the Loan Parties hereunder and under the other Loan Documents in accordance with the terms of Section 8.3.
- (e) After all such Letters of Credit and Cash Management Agreements shall have been terminated, expired or fully drawn upon, as applicable, and all amounts drawn under any such Letters of Credit shall have been reimbursed in full and all other Obligations of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties (including any such Obligations arising in connection with Cash Management Services) shall have been paid in full, the balance, if any, of the funds having been so cash collateralized shall be returned to the Borrower (or such other Person as may be lawfully entitled thereto). Except as expressly provided above in this Section, presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower.
- **8.3 Application of Funds**. After the exercise of remedies provided for in <u>Section 8.2</u>, any amounts received by the Administrative Agent on account of the Obligations shall be applied by the Administrative Agent in the following order:

<u>First</u>, to the payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting fees, indemnities, expenses and other amounts (other than principal and interest but including any Collateral-Related Expenses, fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent and amounts payable under <u>Sections 2.19</u>, <u>2.20</u> and <u>2.21</u> (including interest thereon)) payable to the Administrative Agent, in its capacity as such;

Second, to payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting fees, premiums (including the Prepayment Premium (if any)), indemnities and other amounts (other than principal, interest, and Letter of Credit Fees) payable to the Lenders and the Issuing Lender ((including any Letter of Credit Fronting Fees and Issuing Lender Fees), and the reasonable documented out-of-pocket fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the respective Lenders and the Issuing Lender, and amounts payable under Sections 2.19, 2.20 and 2.21), in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause Second payable to them;

Third, to the payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting accrued and unpaid Letter of Credit Fees and interest on the Loans and L/C Disbursements which have not yet been converted into Revolving Loans, in each case, ratably among the Lenders in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause Third payable to them;

Fourth, to payment of that portion of the Obligations constituting (i) unpaid principal of the Loans and L/C Disbursements which have not yet been converted into Revolving Loans, (ii) obligations in respect of Specified Swap Agreements and (iii) obligations in respect of Cash Management Services, ratably among the Lenders, Qualified Counterparties and Cash Management Banks in proportion to the respective amounts described in this clause Fourth payable to them;

<u>Fifth</u>, to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Issuing Lender, to Cash Collateralize that portion of the L/C Exposure comprised of the aggregate undrawn amount of Letters of Credit pursuant to <u>Section 3.10</u>;

Sixth, to the payment of all other Obligations of the Loan Parties that are then due and payable to the Administrative Agent and the other Secured Parties on such date, in each case, ratably among them in proportion to the respective aggregate amounts of all such Obligations described in this clause Sixth payable to them;

<u>Last</u>, the balance, if any, after all of the Obligations have been indefeasibly paid in full (excluding, for this purpose, any Obligations which have been cash collateralized in accordance with the terms hereof), to the Loan Parties or as otherwise required by Requirement of Law.

Subject to Sections 2.24(a), 3.4, 3.5 and 3.10, amounts used to Cash Collateralize the aggregate undrawn amount of Letters of Credit pursuant to clause Fifth above shall be applied to satisfy drawings under such Letters of Credit as they occur. If any amount remains on deposit as Cash Collateral for Letters of Credit after all Letters of Credit have either been fully drawn or expired, such remaining amount shall be applied to the other Obligations, if any, in the order set forth above.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Excluded Swap Obligation of any Guarantor shall be paid with amounts received from such Guarantor or from any Collateral in which such Guarantor has granted to the Administrative Agent a Lien (for the benefit of the Secured Parties) pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement; provided, however, that each party to this Agreement hereby acknowledges and agrees that appropriate adjustments shall be made by the Administrative Agent (which adjustments shall be controlling in the absence of manifest error) with respect to payments received from other Loan Parties to preserve the allocation of such payments to the satisfaction of the Obligations in the order otherwise contemplated in this Section 8.3.

SECTION 9 THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

9.1 Appointment and Authority.

- (a) Each of the Lenders hereby irrevocably appoints HPS to act on its behalf as the Administrative Agent hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such actions on its behalf and to exercise such powers as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms hereof or thereof, together with such actions and powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.
- (b) The provisions of Section 9 are solely for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Issuing Lender, and neither the Borrower nor any other Loan Party shall have rights as a third party beneficiary of any of such provisions. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duties or obligations, except those expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, or any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent. It is understood and agreed that the use of the term "agent" herein or in any other Loan Documents (or any other similar term) with reference to the Administrative Agent is not intended to connote any fiduciary or other implied (or express) obligations arising under agency doctrine of any applicable law. Instead such term is used as a matter of market custom, and is intended to create or reflect only an administrative relationship between contracting parties.

- (c) The Administrative Agent shall also act as the collateral agent under the Loan Documents, and each of the Lenders (in their respective capacities as a Lender and, as applicable, Qualified Counterparty and provider of Cash Management Services) hereby irrevocably (i) authorizes the Administrative Agent to enter into all other Loan Documents, as applicable, including the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement and any customary subordination agreements, and (ii) appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to act as the agent of the Secured Parties for purposes of acquiring, holding and enforcing any and all Liens on Collateral granted by any of the Loan Parties to secure any of the Obligations, together with such powers and discretion as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Administrative Agent, as collateral agent and any co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact appointed by the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 9.2 for purposes of holding or enforcing any Lien on the Collateral (or any portion thereof) granted under the Security Documents, or for exercising any rights and remedies thereunder at the direction of the Administrative Agent), shall be entitled to the benefits of all provisions of this Section 9 and Section 10 (including Section 9.7, as though such co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact were the collateral agent under the Loan Documents) as if set forth in full herein with respect thereto. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent is further authorized on behalf of all the Lenders, without the necessity of any notice to or further consent from the Lenders, from time to time to take any action, or permit the any co-agents, sub-agents and attorneys-in-fact appointed by the Administrative Agent to take any action, with respect to any Collateral or the Loan Documents which may be necessary to perfect and maintain perfected the Liens upon any Collateral granted pursuant to any Loan Document.
- 9.2 Delegation of Duties. The Administrative Agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers hereunder or under any other Loan Document by or through any one or more sub-agents appointed by the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent and any such sub-agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers by or through their respective Related Parties. The exculpatory provisions of this Section shall apply to any such sub-agent and to the Related Parties of the Administrative Agent and any such sub-agent, and shall apply to the activities as the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any sub-agents except to the extent that a court of competent jurisdiction determines in a final and nonappealable judgment that the Administrative Agent acted with gross negligence or willful misconduct in the selection of such sub agents.
- 9.3 Exculpatory Provisions. The Administrative Agent shall have no duties or obligations except those expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, and its duties hereunder and thereunder shall be administrative in nature. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall not:
- (a) be subject to any fiduciary or other implied duties, regardless of whether any Default or any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing;
- (b) have any duty to take any discretionary action or exercise any discretionary powers, except discretionary rights and powers expressly contemplated hereby or by the other Loan Documents that the Administrative Agent is required to exercise as directed in writing by the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be expressly provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents), as applicable; provided that the Administrative Agent shall not be required to take any action that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may expose the Administrative Agent to liability or that is contrary to any Loan Document or applicable law, including for the avoidance of doubt any action that may be in violation of the automatic stay under any Debtor Relief Law or that may effect a forfeiture, modification or termination of property of a Defaulting Lender in violation of any Debtor Relief Law; and

(c) except as expressly set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents, have any duty to disclose, and the Administrative Agent shall not be liable for the failure to disclose, any information relating to the Borrower or any of its Affiliates that is communicated to or obtained by any Person serving as the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates in any capacity.

The Administrative Agent shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it (i) with the consent or at the request of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be necessary, or as the Administrative Agent shall believe in good faith shall be necessary, under the circumstances as provided in <u>Sections 8.2</u> and <u>10.1</u>), or (ii) in the absence of its own gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment.

The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for or have any duty to ascertain or inquire into (i) any statement, warranty or representation made in or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the contents of any certificate, report or other document delivered hereunder or thereunder or in connection herewith or therewith, (iii) the performance or observance of any of the covenants, agreements or other terms or conditions set forth herein or therein or the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, (iv) the validity, enforceability, effectiveness or genuineness of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other agreement, instrument or document or (v) the satisfaction of any condition set forth in Section 5.1, Section 5.2 or elsewhere herein, other than to confirm receipt of items expressly required to be delivered to the Administrative Agent.

- Reliance by Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to rely upon, and shall not incur any liability for relying upon, any notice, request, certificate, consent, statement, instrument, document or other writing (including any electronic message, internet or intranet website posting or other distribution) believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed, sent or otherwise authenticated by the proper Person. The Administrative Agent also may rely upon any statement made to it orally or by telephone and believed by it to have been made by the proper Person, and shall not incur any liability for relying thereon. In determining compliance with any condition hereunder to the making of a Loan, or the issuance, extension, renewal or increase of a Letter of Credit, that by its terms must be fulfilled to the satisfaction of a Lender, the Administrative Agent may presume that such condition is satisfactory to such Lender unless the Administrative Agent shall have received notice to the contrary from such Lender prior to the making of such Loan or the issuance of such Letter of Credit. The Administrative Agent may consult with legal counsel (who may be counsel for any of the Loan Parties), independent accountants and other experts selected by it, and shall not be liable for any action taken or not taken by it in accordance with the advice of any such counsel, accountants or experts. The Administrative Agent may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of Lenders as shall be provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents) as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense that may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents in accordance with a request of the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of Lenders as shall be provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents), and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon the Lenders and all future holders of the Loans.
- 9.5 Notice of Default. The Administrative Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default unless the Administrative Agent has received notice in writing from a Lender, Holdings or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default." In the event that the Administrative Agent receives such a notice, the Administrative Agent shall give notice thereof to the Lenders. The Administrative Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be expressly provided for herein or in the other Loan Documents); provided that unless and until the Administrative Agent shall have received such directions, the Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action or refrain from taking such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Lenders.

- 9.6 Non-Reliance on Administrative Agent and Other Lenders. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or Affiliates has made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by the Administrative Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of a Group Member or any Affiliate of a Group Member, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by the Administrative Agent to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Administrative Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender or any of their Related Parties, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of, and investigation into, the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Group Members and their Affiliates and made its own credit analysis and decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender or any of their Related Parties, and based on such documents and information as it shall from time to time deem appropriate, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under or based upon this Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any related agreement or any document furnished hereunder or thereunder, and to make such investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Group Members and their Affiliates. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Administrative Agent hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall have no duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise), prospects or creditworthiness of any Group Member or any Affiliate of a Group Member that may come into the possession of the Administrative Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys in fact or affiliates.
- 9.7 Indemnification. Each of the Lenders agrees to indemnify each of the Administrative Agent and the Issuing Lender and each of its Related Parties in its capacity as such (to the extent not reimbursed by Holdings, the Borrower or any other Loan Party and without limiting the obligation of Holdings, the Borrower, or any other Loan Party to do so) according to its Aggregate Exposure Percentage in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Section 9.7 (or, if indemnification is sought after the date upon which the Commitments shall have terminated and the Loans shall have been paid in full, in accordance with its Aggregate Exposure Percentage immediately prior to such date), from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever that may at any time (whether before or after the payment of the Loans) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent or such other Person in any way relating to or arising out of, the Commitments, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by the Administrative Agent or such other Person under or in connection with any of the foregoing and any other amounts not reimbursed by Holdings, the Borrower or such other Loan Party; provided that no Lender shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements that are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted primarily from the Administrative Agent's or such other Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct, and that with respect to such unpaid amounts owed to any Issuing Lender solely in its capacity as such, only the Revolving Lenders shall be required to pay such unpaid amounts, such payment to be made severally among them based on such Revolving Lenders' Revolving Percentage (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought). The agreements in this Section shall survive the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

9.8 Agent in Its Individual Capacity. The Person serving as the Administrative Agent hereunder shall have the same rights and powers in its capacity as a Lender as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Administrative Agent and the term "Lender" or "Lenders" shall, unless otherwise expressly indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, include the Person serving as the Administrative Agent hereunder in its individual capacity. Such Person and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, own securities of, act as the financial advisor or in any other advisory capacity for and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower, Holdings or any Subsidiary or other Affiliate thereof as if such Person were not the Administrative Agent hereunder and without any duty to account therefor to the Lenders.

9.9 Successor Administrative Agent.

- (a) The Administrative Agent may at any time give notice of its resignation to the Lenders and the Borrower. Upon receipt of any such notice of resignation, the Required Lenders shall have the right to appoint a successor Administrative Agent with an office in the United States and, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, that is reasonably acceptable to the Borrower. If no such successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days after the retiring Administrative Agent gives notice of its resignation (or such earlier day as shall be agreed by the Required Lenders) (the "Resignation Effective Date"), then the retiring Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to), on behalf of the Lenders, appoint a successor Administrative Agent meeting the qualifications set forth above; provided that in no event shall any such successor Administrative Agent be a Defaulting Lender. Whether or not a successor has been appointed, such resignation shall become effective in accordance with such notice on the Resignation Effective Date.
- (b) If the Person serving as Administrative Agent is a Defaulting Lender pursuant to clause (d) of the definition thereof, the Required Lenders may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, by notice in writing to the Borrower and such Person remove such Person as Administrative Agent and, in consultation with the Borrower, appoint a successor with an office in the United States. If no such successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Lenders and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days (or such earlier day as shall be agreed by the Required Lenders) (the "Removal Effective Date"), then such removal shall nonetheless become effective in accordance with such notice on the Removal Effective Date.
- With effect from the Resignation Effective Date or the Removal Effective Date (as applicable) (i) the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder and under the other Loan Documents (except that in the case of any collateral security held by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties under any of the Loan Documents, the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall continue to hold such collateral security until such time as a successor Administrative Agent is appointed and such collateral security is assigned to such successor Administrative Agent) and (ii) except for any indemnity payments owed to the retiring or removed Administrative Agent, all payments, communications and determinations provided to be made by, to or through the Administrative Agent shall instead be made by or to each Lender directly, until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor Administrative Agent as provided for above in this Section. Upon the acceptance of a successor's appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all of the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring or removed Administrative Agent (other than any rights to indemnity payments owed to the retiring or removed Administrative Agent), and the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall be discharged from all of its duties and obligations hereunder or under the other Loan Documents (if not already discharged therefrom as provided above in this Section). The fees payable by the Borrower to a successor Administrative Agent shall be the same as those payable to its predecessor unless otherwise agreed between the Borrower and such successor. After the retiring or removed Administrative Agent's resignation or removal hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, the provisions of Section 9 and Section 10.5 shall continue in effect for the benefit of such retiring or removed Administrative Agent, its sub-agents and their respective Related Parties in respect of any actions taken or omitted to be taken by any of them while the retiring or removed Administrative Agent was acting as the Administrative Agent.

9.10 Collateral and Guaranty Matters.

- (a) The Lenders irrevocably authorize the Administrative Agent, at its option and in its discretion,
- (i) to release any Lien on any Collateral or other property granted to or held by the Administrative Agent under any Loan Document (i) upon the Discharge of Obligations (other than contingent indemnification obligations) and the expiration or termination of all Letters of Credit (other than Letters of Credit as to which other arrangements have been made in accordance with this Agreement or otherwise reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the applicable Issuing Lender), (ii) that is sold or otherwise disposed of or to be sold or otherwise disposed of as part of or in connection with any sale or other disposition permitted hereunder or under any other Loan Document, or (iii) subject to Section 10.1, if approved, authorized or ratified in writing by the Required Lenders;
- (ii) (A) to subordinate any Lien on any Collateral or other property (including, without limitation, to enter into any intercreditor agreement, subordination agreement or similar agreement) granted to or held by the Administrative Agent under any Loan Document to the holder of any Lien on such property that is permitted by Sections 7.3(f), (g), (i), (m), (n) and (t) of this Agreement and (B) to enter into any Intercreditor Agreement with the collateral agent or other representative of the holders of Indebtedness that is, contractually, secured on a pari passu basis or on a junior lien basis by a Lien on Collateral, which Indebtedness is permitted by this Agreement to be secured on a pari passu basis or on a junior lien basis; and
- (iii) to release any Guarantor from its obligations under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement if such Person ceases to be a Subsidiary or becomes an Excluded Subsidiary, in each case, as a result of a transaction permitted under the Loan Documents.

Upon request by the Administrative Agent at any time, the Required Lenders will confirm in writing the Administrative Agent's authority to release or subordinate its interest in particular types or items of property, or to release any Guarantor from its obligations under the guaranty pursuant to this <u>Section 9.10</u>.

(b) The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for or have a duty to ascertain or inquire into any representation or warranty regarding the existence, value or collectability of the Collateral, the existence, priority or perfection of the Administrative Agent's Lien thereon, or any certificate prepared by any Loan Party in connection therewith, nor shall the Administrative Agent be responsible or liable to the Lenders for any failure to monitor or maintain any portion of the Collateral.

- Notwithstanding anything contained in any Loan Document, no Secured Party shall have any right individually to realize upon any of the Collateral or to enforce any guaranty of the Obligations (including any such guaranty provided by the Guarantors pursuant to the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement), it being understood and agreed that all powers, rights and remedies under the Loan Documents may be exercised solely by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties in accordance with the terms thereof; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall a Secured Party be restricted hereunder from filing a proof of claim on its own behalf during the pendency of a proceeding relative to any Loan Party under any Debtor Relief Law or any other judicial proceeding. In the event of a foreclosure by the Administrative Agent on any of the Collateral pursuant to a public or private sale or other disposition, the Administrative Agent or any Secured Party may be the purchaser or licensor of any or all of such Collateral at any such sale or other disposition, and the Administrative Agent, as agent for and representative of such Secured Party (but not any Lender or Lenders in its or their respective individual capacities unless the Required Lenders shall otherwise agree in writing) shall be entitled, for the purpose of bidding and making settlement or payment of the purchase price for all or any portion of the Collateral sold at any such public sale, to use and apply any of the Obligations as a credit on account of the purchase price for any Collateral payable by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties at such sale or other disposition. Each Secured Party, whether or not a party hereto, will be deemed, by its acceptance of the benefits of the Collateral and of the guarantees of the Obligations provided by the Loan Parties under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, to have agreed to the foregoing provisions. In furtherance of the foregoing, and not in limitation thereof, no Specified Swap Agreement and no Cash Management Agreement, the Obligations under which constitute Obligations, will create (or be deemed to create) in favor of any Secured Party that is a party thereto any rights in connection with the management or release of any Collateral or of the Obligations of any Loan Party under any Loan Document except as expressly provided herein or in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement. By accepting the benefits of the Collateral and of the guarantees of the Obligations provided by the Loan Parties under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, any Secured Party that is a Cash Management Bank or a Qualified Counterparty shall be deemed to have appointed the Administrative Agent to serve as administrative agent and collateral agent under the Loan Documents and to have agreed to be bound by the Loan Documents as a Secured Party thereunder, subject to the limitations set forth in this paragraph.
- 9.11 Administrative Agent May File Proofs of Claim. In case of the pendency of any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Law or any other judicial proceeding relative to any Loan Party, the Administrative Agent (irrespective of whether the principal of any Loan or Obligation in respect of any Letter of Credit shall then be due and payable as herein expressed or by declaration or otherwise and irrespective of whether the Administrative Agent shall have made any demand on the Borrower) shall be entitled and empowered (but not obligated), by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise:
- (a) to file and prove a claim for the whole amount of the principal and interest owing and unpaid in respect of the Loans, Obligations in respect of any Letter of Credit and all other Obligations that are owing and unpaid and to file such other documents as may be necessary or advisable to have the claims of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent (including any claim for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and their respective agents and counsel and all other amounts due the Lenders and the Administrative Agent under Sections 2.9 and 10.5) allowed in such judicial proceeding; and
 - (b) to collect and receive any monies or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the same;

and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Lender to make such payments to the Administrative Agent and, in the event that the Administrative Agent shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Lenders, to pay to the Administrative Agent any amount due for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Administrative Agent and its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due the Administrative Agent under Sections 2.9 and 10.5.

Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to authorize the Administrative Agent to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Lender any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Obligations or the rights of any Lender to authorize the Administrative Agent to vote in respect of the claim of any Lender in any such proceeding.

- **9.12** No Other Duties, etc.. Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the "Lead Arranger" and "Joint Leader Arrangers" listed on the cover page hereof shall not have any powers, duties or responsibilities under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, except in its capacity, as applicable, as the Administrative Agent, a Lender or the Issuing Lender hereunder.
- 9.13 Cash Management Bank and Qualified Counterparty Reports. Each Cash Management Bank and each Qualified Counterparty agrees to furnish to the Administrative Agent, as frequently as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request, with a summary of all Obligations in respect of Cash Management Services and/or Specified Swap Agreements, as applicable, due or to become due to such Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty, as applicable. In connection with any distributions to be made hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to assume that no amounts are due to any Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty (in its capacity as a Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty and not in its capacity as a Lender) unless the Administrative Agent has received written notice thereof from such Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty and if such notice is received, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to assume that the only amounts due to such Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty on account of Cash Management Services or Specified Swap Agreements are set forth in such notice.
 - **9.14** Survival. This Section 9 shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

9.15 Certain ERISA Matters.

- (a) Each Lender (1) represents and warrants, as of the date such Person became a Lender party hereto, to, and (2) covenants, from the date such Person became a Lender party hereto to the date such Person ceases being a Lender party hereto, for the benefit of, the Administrative Agent, and not, for the avoidance of doubt, to or for the benefit of the Borrower or any other Loan Party, that at least one of the following is and will be true:
 - (i) such Lender is not using "plan assets" (within the meaning of Section 3(42) of ERISA or otherwise) of one or more Benefit Plans with respect to such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments or this Agreement;
 - (ii) the transaction exemption set forth in one or more PTEs, such as PTE 84-14 (a class exemption for certain transactions determined by independent qualified professional asset managers), PTE 95-60 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company general accounts), PTE 90-1 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company pooled separate accounts), PTE 91-38 (a class exemption for certain transactions involving bank collective investment funds) or PTE 96-23 (a class exemption for certain transactions determined by in-house asset managers), is applicable with respect to such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement;

- (iii) (A) such Lender is an investment fund managed by a "Qualified Professional Asset Manager" (within the meaning of Part VI of PTE 84-14), (B) such Qualified Professional Asset Manager made the investment decision on behalf of such Lender to enter into, participate in, administer and perform the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement, (C) the entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement satisfies the requirements of subsections (b) through (g) of Part I of PTE 84-14 and (D) to the best knowledge of such Lender, the requirements of subsection (a) of Part I of PTE 84-14 are satisfied with respect to such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement; or
- (iv) such other representation, warranty and covenant as may be agreed in writing between the Administrative Agent, in its sole discretion, and such Lender.
- (b) In addition, unless either (1) sub-clause (i) in the immediately preceding clause (a) is true with respect to a Lender or (2) a Lender has provided another representation, warranty and covenant in accordance with sub-clause (iv) in the immediately preceding clause (a), such Lender further (1) represents and warrants, as of the date such Person became a Lender party hereto, to, and (2) covenants, from the date such Person became a Lender party hereto to the date such Person ceases being a Lender party hereto, for the benefit of, the Administrative Agent, and not, for the avoidance of doubt, to or for the benefit of the Borrower or any other Loan Party, that the Administrative Agent is not a fiduciary with respect to the assets of such Lender involved in such Lender's entrance into, participation in, administration of and performance of the Loans, the Letters of Credit, the Commitments and this Agreement (including in connection with the reservation or exercise of any rights by the Administrative Agent under this Agreement, any Loan Document or any documents related hereto or thereto).

SECTION 10 MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 Amendments and Waivers.

Neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document (other than any L/C Related Document), nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 10.1. The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (i) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Loan Parties hereunder or thereunder or (ii) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided that, no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (A) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, extend the scheduled date of any amortization payment in respect of any Term Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest or fee payable hereunder (except that any amendment or modification of defined terms used in the financial covenant in this Agreement or waiver of any Default or Event of Default or the right to receive interest at the Default Rate shall not constitute a reduction in the rate of interest or fees for purposes of this clause (A)) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, or increase the amount or extend the expiration date of any Lender's Revolving Commitment or Term Commitment, in each case, without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby; (B) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 10.1 without the written consent of such Lender or otherwise amend or modify this Section 10.1(a) without the written consent of each Lender; (C)(y) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders, consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral or release all or substantially all of the value of the guarantees (taken as a whole) provided by the Guarantors under the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders or (z) [reserved]; (D) amend, modify or waive the pro rata requirements or order of application of payments in Section 2.12(g), Section 2.18, Section 8.3 or any other provision of the Loan Documents requiring pro rata application of proceeds to the Lenders or setting forth the order of application of amounts to the Obligations held by the Lenders without the written consent of each Lender and each L/C Lender, in each case, directly adversely affected thereby; (E) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 9 without the written consent of the Administrative Agent; (F) [reserved]; (G) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 3 without the written consent of the Issuing Lender; (H) without limitation of Section 9.10(a), subordinate the right of payment of the Loans to any other Indebtedness for borrowed money, or subordinate the Lien on all or substantially all of the Collateral granted in favor of the Administrative Agent to Liens securing any other Indebtedness for borrowed money, without the written consent of all of the Lenders directly adversely affected thereby (except pursuant to a transaction in which participation in such other Indebtedness is offered to the Lenders on a pro rata basis or in connection with a "debtor in possession" financing, on the same terms (including fees) as are offered to all other providers of such financing); or (I) amend or modify the application of payments provisions set forth in Section 8.3 in a manner that adversely affects the Issuing Lender, any Cash Management Bank or any Qualified Counterparty, as applicable, without the written consent of the Issuing Lender, such Cash Management Bank or any such Qualified Counterparty, as applicable. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Lenders and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender, each Cash Management Bank, each Qualified Counterparty, and all future holders of the Loans. In the case of any waiver, the Loan Parties, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured during the period such waiver is effective; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Issuing Lender may amend any of the L/C Related Documents without the consent of the Administrative Agent or any other Lender and the Issuing Lender, Administrative Agent and the Borrower may make customary technical amendments if any Letter of Credit shall be issued hereunder in a currency other than U.S. Dollars. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no Defaulting Lender shall have any right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver or consent hereunder (and any amendment, waiver or consent which by its terms requires the consent of all Lenders or each affected Lender may be effected with the consent of the applicable Lenders other than Defaulting Lenders), except that (x) the Revolving Commitment of any Defaulting Lender may not be increased or extended without the consent of such Lender and (y) any waiver, amendment or modification requiring the consent of all Lenders or each affected Lender that by its terms affects any Defaulting Lender disproportionately adversely relative to other affected Lenders shall require the consent of such Defaulting Lender.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 10.1(a), no amendment, waiver or consent to this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall waive any condition precedent set forth in <u>Section 5.2</u> with respect to extensions of credit under the Revolving Facility without the written consent of the Required Lenders (other than any Defaulting Lender); *provided*, *however*, that the amendments, modifications, waivers and consents described in this paragraph shall not require the consent of any Lenders other than the Required Lenders.

- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 10.1(a) above, in the event that the Borrower requests that this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents be amended or otherwise modified in a manner which would require the consent of all of the Lenders and such amendment or other modification is agreed to by the Borrower, the Required Lenders and the Administrative Agent, then, with the consent of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, this Agreement or such other Loan Document may be amended without the consent of the Lender or Lenders who are unwilling to agree to such amendment or other modification (each, a "Minority Lender"), to provide for:
 - (i) the termination of the Commitment of each such Minority Lender;
- (ii) the assumption of the Loans and Commitment of each such Minority Lender by one or more Replacement Lenders pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.23; and
- (iii) the payment of all interest, fees and other obligations payable or accrued in favor of each Minority Lender and such other modifications to this Agreement or to such Loan Documents as the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders may determine to be appropriate in connection therewith.

- (c) [Reserved].
- (d) Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, any Cash Management Agreement may be amended or otherwise modified by the parties thereto in accordance with the terms thereof without the consent of the Administrative Agent or any Lender.
- (e) Notwithstanding any provision herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary, no Cash Management Bank and no Qualified Counterparty shall have any voting or approval rights hereunder (or be deemed a Lender) solely by virtue of its status as the provider or holder of Cash Management Services or Specified Swap Agreements or Obligations owing thereunder, nor shall the consent of any such Cash Management Bank or Qualified Counterparty, as applicable, be required for any matter, other than in their capacities as Lenders, to the extent applicable.
- (f) Notwithstanding any other provision, no consent of any Lender (or other Secured Party other than the Administrative Agent) shall be required to effectuate any amendment to implement any Incremental Facility permitted by Section 2.27, to effect an Extension Amendment permitted by Section 10.1(i), to effect a Refinancing Amendment permitted by Section 2.28 or to effect an alternate interest rate in a manner consistent with Section 2.17.
- (g) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the Administrative Agent may, with the consent of the Borrower only, amend, modify or supplement this Agreement or any of the Loan Documents to (i) cure any obvious omission, mistake or defect or (ii) make amendments to any outstanding tranche of Term Loans to permit any Incremental Term Facility and Incremental Term Loans to be "fungible" (including for purposes of the Code) with such tranche of Term Loans, including by amending the schedule of amortization payments relating to any existing tranche of Term Loans; provided that any such amendments or modifications to such Facility tranche of Term Loans shall not decrease any amortization payment to any Lender that would have otherwise been payable to such Lender immediately prior to the effectiveness of the applicable Incremental Amendment.
- (h) The Closing Payment Letter may be amended by the parties thereto with the consent of any other Person from which consent is required under Section 10.
- (i) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, pursuant to one or more offers (each, an "Extension Offer") made from time to time by the Borrower to all Lenders holding Term Loans with a like maturity date or all Lenders having Revolving Commitments with a like commitment termination date, in each case on a pro rata basis (based on the aggregate outstanding principal amount of such respective Term Loans or amounts of Revolving Commitments at such time) and on the same terms to each such Lender, the Borrower may consummate from time to time transactions with individual Lenders that accept the terms contained in such Extension Offers to extend the maturity date and/or commitment termination of each such Lender's Term Loans and/or Revolving Commitments, and, subject to the terms hereof, otherwise modify the terms of such Term Loans and/or Revolving Commitments (and related outstanding Revolving by increasing the interest rate and/or fees payable in respect of such Term Loans and/or Revolving Commitments (and related outstanding Revolving Loans) and/or modifying the amortization schedule in respect of such Lender's Term Loans) (each, an "Extension;" and each group of Term Loans or Revolving Commitments, as applicable, in each case as so extended, as well as the original Term Loans and the original Revolving Commitments (in each case not so extended), being a separate "tranche"), so long as the following terms are satisfied:
 - (1) no Default or Event of Default will have occurred and be continuing at the time the Extension Offer is delivered to the Lenders or at the time of such Extension;

- (2) except as to interest rates, fees and final commitment termination date (which will be determined by the Borrower and set forth in the relevant Extension Offer, subject to acceptance by the applicable Lenders), the Revolving Commitment of any Lender that agrees to an Extension with respect to such Revolving Commitment extended pursuant to an Extension (an "Extended Revolving Commitment") and the related outstanding Revolving Loans will be a Revolving Commitment (or related outstanding Revolving Loan, as the case may be) with the same terms as the original Revolving Commitments (and related outstanding Revolving Loans); provided that (1) the borrowing and payments (except for (A) payments of interest and fees at different rates on Extended Revolving Commitments (and related outstanding Revolving Loans), (B) repayments required upon the commitment termination date of the non-extending tranche of Revolving Commitments and (C) repayment made in connection with a permanent repayment and termination of commitments) of Revolving Loans with respect to Extended Revolving Commitments after the applicable Extension date will be made on a pro rata basis with all other Revolving Commitments, (2) all Letters of Credit will be participated in on a pro rata basis by all Lenders with Revolving Commitments (including Extended Revolving Commitments) in accordance with their percentage of the Revolving Commitments, (3) assignments and participations of Extended Revolving Commitments and related Revolving Loans will be governed by the same assignment and participation provisions applicable to the other Revolving Commitments and Revolving Loans and (4) at no time will there be Revolving Commitments hereunder (including Extended Revolving Commitments and any existing Revolving Commitments) which have more than two (2) different maturity dates;
- (3) except as to interest rates, fees, amortization, final maturity date, and participation in prepayments (which will, subject to the immediately succeeding clauses (4) and (5), be determined by the Borrower and set forth in the relevant Extension Amendment), the Term Loans of any Lender that agrees to an Extension with respect to such Term Loans owed to it (an "Extended Term Lender") extended pursuant to any Extension ("Extended Term Loans") will have the same terms as the tranche of Term Loans subject to such Extension Offer (except for covenants or other provisions contained therein or other provisions contained therein, in each case applicable only to periods after the maturity date of the non-extending Term Loans);

- (4) the weighted average life to maturity of any Extended Term Loans will be no shorter than the weighted average life to maturity of the Term Loans extended thereby:
- (5) any Extended Term Loans may participate on a *pro rata* basis or a less than *pro rata* basis (but not greater than a *pro rata* basis except for prepayments with the proceeds of Credit Agreement Refinancing Indebtedness and in respect of an earlier maturing tranche) with non-extending tranches of Term Loans in any voluntary or mandatory prepayments hereunder, in each case as specified in the respective Extension Amendment;
- (6) there will be no more than three (3) Extended Term Loan tranches at any time during the term of this Agreement; and
- (ii) if the aggregate principal amount of Term Loans or Revolving Commitments in respect of which a Lender or Lenders will have accepted the relevant Extension Offer will exceed the maximum aggregate principal amount of Term Loans or Revolving Commitments offered to be extended by the Borrower pursuant to such Extension Offer, then the Term Loans or Revolving Commitments of such Lender or Lenders will be extended ratably up to such maximum amount based on the respective principal or commitment amounts with respect to which such Lender or Lenders have accepted such Extension Offer. With respect to all Extensions consummated by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 10.1(i), (i) such Extensions will not constitute voluntary or mandatory payments or prepayments for purposes of Sections 2.11 or 2.12 and (ii) no Extension Offer is required to be in any minimum amount or any minimum increment. The Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders hereby consent to the transactions contemplated by this Section 10.1(i) (including, for the avoidance of doubt, payment of any interest, fees or premium in respect of any Extended Term Loans and/or Extended Revolving Commitments on such terms as may be set forth in the relevant Extension Amendment) and hereby waive the requirements of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document that may otherwise prohibit or conflict with any such Extension or any other transaction contemplated by this Section 10.1(i).
- (iii) With respect to any Extension Amendment, no consent by any Lender or any Issuing Lender will be required other than (A) the consent of the Administrative Agent and each Lender agreeing to such Extension with respect to one or more of its Term Loans and/or Revolving Commitments (or a portion thereof) and (B) with respect to any Extension of the Revolving Commitments, the consent of the Issuing Lender. All Extended Term Loans, Extended Revolving Commitments and all obligations in respect thereof will be Obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and secured by the same Liens on the Collateral that secure all other applicable Obligations. The Lenders hereby irrevocably authorize the Administrative Agent to enter into amendments to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents with the Borrower and the Loan Parties as may be necessary in order to establish new tranches or subtranches in respect of Term Loans or Revolving Commitments so extended, on terms consistent with this Section 10.1(i) (any such amendment, an "Extension Amendment"). In addition, if so provided in such amendment and with the consent of the Issuing Lender, participations in Letters of Credit expiring on or after the applicable commitment termination date will be re-allocated from Lenders holding non-extended Revolving Commitments to Lenders holding Extended Revolving Commitments in accordance with the terms of such amendment.

- (iv) In connection with any Extension, the Borrower will provide the Administrative Agent at least five (5) Business Days (or such shorter period as may be agreed by the Administrative Agent) prior written notice thereof. This <u>Section 10.1(i)</u> will supersede any provisions of this <u>Section 10.1</u> or <u>Section 2.18</u> or <u>10.7</u> to the contrary.
- 10.2 Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by electronic mail), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered, or three Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of electronic mail notice, when received, addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower, Holdings and the Administrative Agent, and as set forth in an administrative questionnaire delivered to the Administrative Agent in the case of the Lenders, or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

Borrower/Holdings: Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

6500 Chase Oaks Blvd., Suite 100

Plano, TX 75023 Attention: Mick Lopez E-Mail: mlopez@rbbn.com

with a copy to:

E-Mail: legal@rbbn.com

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Latham & Watkins LLP 1271 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10020

Attention: Joshua Tinkelman; Alex Harris

E-Mail: Joshua. Tinkelman@lw.com; Alex. Harris@lw.com

Telephone No.: (212) 906-1810; (617) 880-4770

Administrative Agent:

HPS Investment Partners, LLC 40 West 57th Street – 33rd Floor

New York, NY 10019 Attn: Daniel Zevnik

E-Mail: Daniel.zevnik@hpspartners.com

with a copy to

Milbank LLP 55 Hudson Yards New York, NY 10001-2164 Attention: John Britton E-Mail: JBritton@milbank.com

provided that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Administrative Agent or the Lenders shall not be effective until received.

- (a) Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications (including email and Internet or intranet websites) pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Lender pursuant to Section 2 unless otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lender. The Administrative Agent or any Loan Party may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it; provided that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications. Unless the Administrative Agent otherwise prescribes, (i) notices and other communications sent to an email address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgment from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return email or other written acknowledgment); and (ii) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its email address as described in the foregoing clause (i) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor; provided that, for both clauses (i) and (ii), if such notice or other communication is not sent during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been sent at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient.
 - (b) Any party hereto may change its address for notices and other communications hereunder by notice to the other parties hereto.
- (c) (i) Each Loan Party agrees that the Administrative Agent may, but shall not be obligated to, make the Communications (as defined below) available to the Issuing Lender and the other Lenders by posting the Communications on the Platform.
- (ii) The Platform is provided "as is" and "as available." The Agent Parties (as defined below) do not warrant the adequacy of the Platform and expressly disclaim liability for errors or omissions in the Communications. No warranty of any kind, express, implied or statutory, including, without limitation, any warranty of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, non-infringement of third-party rights or freedom from viruses or other code defects, is made by any Agent Party in connection with the Communications or the Platform. In no event shall the Administrative Agent or any of its Related Parties (collectively, the "Agent Parties") have any liability to the Borrower or the other Loan Parties, any Lender or any other Person or entity for damages of any kind, including direct or indirect, special, incidental or consequential damages, losses or expenses (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) arising out of the Borrower's, any Loan Party's or the Administrative Agent's transmission of communications through the Platform. "Communications" means, collectively, any notice, demand, communication, information, document or other material provided by or on behalf of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document or the transactions contemplated therein which is distributed to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or the Issuing Lender by means of electronic communications pursuant to this Section, including through the Platform.

- 10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Loan Documents shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.
- 10.4 Survival of Representations and Warranties. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the making of the Loans and other extensions of credit hereunder.

10.5 Expenses; Indemnity; Damage Waiver.

- (a) Costs and Expenses. The Borrower shall pay (i) all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent, HPS and its Affiliates (including the reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of one outside counsel for the Administrative Agent and the Lenders in each applicable jurisdiction), the preparation, negotiation, execution, delivery and administration of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, or any amendments, modifications or waivers of the provisions hereof or thereof (whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby shall be consummated), (ii) all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Issuing Lender (including the reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of one outside counsel for the Issuing Lender) in connection with the issuance, amendment, renewal or extension of any Letter of Credit or any demand for payment thereunder, and (iii) all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Administrative Agent or any Lender (including all reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of any one outside counsel for the Administrative Agent or any Lender (including all reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of any one outside counsel for the Administrative Agent or any Lender) (and solely in the case of a conflict of interest notified to the Borrower, one additional counsel in each relevant jurisdiction to the affected parties similarly situated, taken as a whole), in connection with the enforcement or protection of its rights (A) in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, including its rights under this Section, or (B) in connection with the Loans made or Letters of Credit issued or participated in hereunder, including all such reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred during any workout, restructuring or negotiations in respect of such Loans or Letters of Credit.
- (b) <u>Indemnification by the Borrower</u>. The Borrower shall indemnify the Administrative Agent (and any sub-agent thereof), each Lender (including the Issuing Lender), and each Related Party of any of the foregoing Persons (each such Person being called an "Indemnitee") against, and hold each Indemnitee harmless from, any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and related expenses (including the reasonable and documented fees, charges and disbursements of any outside counsel for any Indemnitee), incurred by any Indemnitee or asserted against any Indemnitee by any Person (including the Borrower or any other Loan Party) other than such Indemnitee and its Related Parties arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of (i) the execution or delivery of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby, the performance by the parties hereto of their respective obligations hereunder or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, (ii) any Loan or Letter of Credit or the use or proposed use of the proceeds therefrom (including any refusal by the Issuing Lender to honor a demand for payment under a Letter of Credit if the documents presented in connection with such demand do not strictly comply with the terms of such Letter of Credit), (iii) any actual or alleged presence or release of Materials of Environmental Concern on or from any property owned or operated by Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries, or any Environmental Liability related in any way to Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries, or (iv) any actual or prospective claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, whether based on contract, tort or any other theory, whether brought by a third party or by the Borrower or any other Loan Party, and regardless of whether any Indemnitee is a party thereto; provided that such indemnity shall not, as to any Indemnitee, be available to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or related expenses (x) are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee or any Related Party, (y) arise solely from disputes between or among Indemnitees to the extent that any such dispute did not arise due to an act or omission by Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries (other than the Administrative Agent acting in its capacity as such) or (z) result from a claim brought by the Borrower or any other Loan Party against an Indemnitee for breach in bad faith of such Indemnitee's obligations hereunder or under any other Loan Document, if the Borrower or such Loan Party has obtained a final and nonappealable judgment in its favor on such claim as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. Section 10.5 shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses, claims, damages, etc. arising from any non-Tax claim.

- (c) Reimbursement by Lenders. To the extent that the Borrower for any reason fails indefeasibly to pay any amount required under paragraph (a) or (b) of this Section to be paid by it to the Administrative Agent (or any sub-agent thereof), the Issuing Lender or any Related Party of any of the foregoing, each Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent), the Issuing Lender or such Related Party, as the case may be, such Lender's pro rata share (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought based on each Lender's share of the Total Credit Exposure at such time) of such unpaid amount (including any such unpaid amount in respect of a claim asserted by such Lender); provided that with respect to such unpaid amounts owed to the Issuing Lender solely in its capacity as such, only the Revolving Lenders shall be required to pay such unpaid amounts, such payment to be made severally among them based on such Revolving Lenders' Revolving Percentage (determined as of the time that the applicable unreimbursed expense or indemnity payment is sought); provided further, that the unreimbursed expense or indemnified loss, claim, damage, liability or related expense, as the case may be, was incurred by or asserted against the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent) or the Issuing Lender in its capacity as such, or against any Related Party of any of the foregoing acting for the Administrative Agent (or any such sub-agent) or the Issuing Lender in connection with such capacity. The obligations of the Lenders under this paragraph (c) are subject to the provisions of Sections 2.1, 2.4 and 2.20(e).
- (d) Waiver of Consequential Damages, Etc. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the Borrower shall not assert, and the Borrower hereby waives, any claim against any Indemnitee, on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages) arising out of, in connection with, or as a result of, this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby, the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, any Loan or Letter of Credit, or the use of the proceeds thereof. Absent the gross negligence or willful misconduct of an Indemnitee, as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by a final and non-appealable judgment, no Indemnitee referred to in paragraph (b) above shall be liable for any damages arising from the use by unintended recipients of any information or other materials distributed by it through telecommunications, electronic or other information transmission systems in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.
 - (e) <u>Payments</u>. All amounts due under this Section shall be payable promptly after demand therefor.
 - (f) <u>Survival</u>. Each party's obligations under this Section shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.6 Successors and Assigns: Participations and Assignments.

- (a) Successors and Assigns Generally. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby (which, for purposes of this Section 10.6, shall include any Cash Management Bank and any Qualified Counterparty, except that neither the Borrower nor any other Loan Party may assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent and each Lender, and no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder except (i) to an assignee in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (b) of this Section 10.6, (ii) by way of participation in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.6(d), or (iii) by way of pledge or assignment of a security interest subject to the restrictions of Section 10.6(e). Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, shall be construed to confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto, their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, Participants to the extent provided in paragraph (d) of this Section 10.6 and, to the extent expressly contemplated hereby, the Related Parties of each of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement.
- (b) <u>Assignments by Lenders</u>. Any Lender may at any time assign to one or more assignees all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it); <u>provided</u> that any such assignment shall be subject to the following conditions:

(i) Minimum Amounts.

- (A) in the case of an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitment and/or the Loans at the time owing to it (in each case with respect to any Facility) or contemporaneous assignments to related Approved Funds (determined after giving effect to such assignments) that equal at least the amount specified in paragraph (b)(i)(B) of this Section in the aggregate or in the case of an assignment to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund, no minimum amount need be assigned; and
- (B) in any case not described in paragraph (b)(i)(A) of this Section, the aggregate amount of the Commitment (which for this purpose includes Loans outstanding thereunder) or, if the applicable Commitment is not then in effect, the principal outstanding balance of the Loans of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Assumption with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent or, if a "*Trade Date*" is specified in the Assignment and Assumption, as of the Trade Date) shall not be less than \$5,000,000, in the case of any assignment in respect of the Revolving Facility, or \$1,000,000, in the case of any assignment in respect of the Term Facility, unless each of the Administrative Agent and, so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower otherwise consents (each such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).
- (ii) <u>Proportionate Amounts</u>. Each partial assignment shall be made as an assignment of a proportionate part of all the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement with respect to the Loan or the Commitment assigned, except that this clause (ii) shall not prohibit any Lender from assigning all or a portion of its rights and obligations among separate Facilities on a non-pro rata basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, commitments and obligations in respect of the Revolving Facility and the L/C Facility shall be assigned on a pro rata basis with each other.

- (iii) Required Consents. No consent shall be required for any assignment except to the extent required by paragraph (b)(i) (B) of this Section and, except that:
- (A) the consent of the Borrower (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) shall be required unless (x) a Default or an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing at the time of such assignment, or (y) such assignment is to a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; <u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be deemed to have consented to any such assignment (other than any assignment to a Person described in <u>Section 10.6(b)(v)</u> or <u>Section 10.6(b)(vi)</u>) unless it shall object thereto by written notice to the Administrative Agent within five Business Days after having received notice thereof;
- (B) the consent of the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) shall be required for assignments in respect of (i) the Revolving Facility or any unfunded Commitments with respect to the Term Facility if such assignment is to a Person that is not a Lender with a Commitment in respect of such Facility, an Affiliate of such Lender or an Approved Fund with respect to such Lender, or (ii) any Term Loans to a Person who is not a Lender, an Affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund; and
- (C) the consent of the Issuing Lender and the Administrative Agent shall be required for any assignment in respect of the Revolving Facility.
- (iv) <u>Assignment and Assumption</u>. The parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Assumption, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500; <u>provided</u> that the Administrative Agent may, in its sole discretion, elect to waive such processing and recordation fee in the case of any assignment. The assignee, if it is not a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent any such administrative questionnaire as the Administrative Agent may request.
- (v) No Assignment to Certain Persons. No such assignment shall be made to (A) except as set forth in Section 10.6(h) the Borrower's Affiliates or Subsidiaries, (B) to any Defaulting Lender or any of its Affiliates, or any Person who, upon becoming a Lender hereunder, would constitute any of the foregoing Persons described in this clause (B), or (C) an Excluded Lender except solely with the regard to this clause 10.6(b)(v)(C) if the Borrower shall agree in writing in its sole discretion.
- (vi) <u>No Assignment to Natural Persons</u>. No such assignment shall be made to a natural Person (or a holding company, investment vehicle or trust established for, or owned and operated for the primary benefit of, a natural Person).
- (vii) Certain Additional Payments. In connection with any assignment of rights and obligations of any Defaulting Lender hereunder, no such assignment shall be effective unless and until, in addition to the other conditions thereto set forth herein, the parties to the assignment shall make such additional payments to the Administrative Agent in an aggregate amount sufficient, upon distribution thereof as appropriate (which may be outright payment, purchases by the assignee of participations or subparticipations, or other compensating actions, including funding, with the consent of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, the applicable pro rata share of Loans previously requested but not funded by the Defaulting Lender, to each of which the applicable assignee and assignor hereby irrevocably consent), to (x) pay and satisfy in full all payment liabilities then owed by such Defaulting Lender to the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and each other Lender hereunder (and interest accrued thereon), and (y) acquire (and fund as appropriate) its full pro rata share of all Loans and participations in Letters of Credit in accordance with its Revolving Percentage. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that any assignment of rights and obligations of any Defaulting Lender hereunder shall become effective under applicable law without compliance with the provisions of this paragraph, then the assignee of such interest shall be deemed to be a Defaulting Lender for all purposes of this Agreement until such compliance occurs.

Subject to acceptance and recording thereof by the Administrative Agent pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption, the assignee thereunder shall be a party to this Agreement and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement, and the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto) but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.19, 2.20, 2.21 and 10.5 with respect to facts and circumstances occurring prior to the effective date of such assignment; provided, that except to the extent otherwise expressly agreed by the affected parties, no assignment by a Defaulting Lender will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party hereunder arising from that Lender's having been a Defaulting Lender. Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this paragraph shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with paragraph (d) of this Section.

- (c) <u>Register</u>. The Administrative Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices in the United States a copy of each Assignment and Assumption delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Commitments of, and principal amounts of (and stated interest on) the Loans owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "*Register*"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
- (d) <u>Participations</u>. Any Lender may at any time, without the consent of, or notice to, the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, sell participations to any Person (other than a natural Person, the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Affiliates or Subsidiaries, or, an Excluded Lender) (each, a "*Participant*") in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and/or obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and/or the Loans owing to it); <u>provided</u> that (i) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations, and (iii) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, each Lender shall be responsible for the indemnities under <u>Section 9.7</u> with respect to any payments made by such Lender to its Participant(s).

Any agreement or instrument pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; provided that such agreement or instrument may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, modification or waiver which affects such Participant and for which the consent of such Lender is required (as described in Section 10.1). The Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.19 (other than Section 2.19(a)), 2.20 and 2.21 (subject to the requirements and limitations therein, including the requirements under Section 2.20(f) (it being understood that the documentation required under Section 2.20(f) shall be delivered by such Participant to the Lender granting such participation)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to Section 10.6(b); provided that such Participant (A) agrees to be subject to the provisions of Sections 2.22 and 2.23 as if it were an assignee under Section 10.6(b); and (B) shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Sections 2.19 or 2.20, with respect to any participation, than its participating Lender would have been entitled to receive, except to the extent such entitlement to receive a greater payment results from a change in any Requirement of Law that occurs after the Participant acquired the applicable participation. Each Lender that sells a participation agrees, at the Borrower's request and expense, to use reasonable efforts to cooperate with the Borrower to effectuate the provisions of Section 2.23 with respect to any Participant. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 10.7 as though it were a Lender; provided that such Participant agrees to be subject to Section 2.18(k) as though it were a Lender. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each Participant and the principal amounts of (and stated interest on) each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any commitments, loans, letters of credit or its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan, letter of credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations and Section 1.163-5 of the proposed United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Administrative Agent (in its capacity as Administrative Agent) shall have no responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register.

- (e) <u>Certain Pledges</u>. Any Lender may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank; <u>provided</u> that no such pledge or assignment shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or assignee for such Lender as a party hereto.
- (f) Notes. The Borrower, upon receipt by the Borrower of written notice from the relevant Lender, agrees to issue Notes to any Lender requiring Notes to facilitate transactions of the type described in Section 10.6.
- (g) Representations and Warranties of Lenders. Each Lender, upon execution and delivery hereof or upon succeeding to an interest in the Commitments or Loans, as the case may be, represents and warrants as of the Closing Date or as of the effective date of the applicable Assignment and Assumption that (i) it is an Eligible Assignee; (ii) it has experience and expertise in the making of or investing in commitments, loans or investments such as the Commitments and Loans; and (iii) it will make or invest in its Commitments and Loans for its own account in the ordinary course of its business and without a view to distribution of such Commitments and Loans within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, or other federal securities laws (it being understood that, subject to the provisions of this Section 10.6, the disposition of such Commitments and Loans or any interests therein shall at all times remain within its exclusive control).
- (h) Any Lender may, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom, assign all or a portion of its rights and obligations with respect to the Term Loans under this Agreement to Holdings, the Borrower or any Subsidiary through (x) Dutch auctions open to all Lenders in accordance with procedures of the type described in Section 2.29 or (y) open market purchase on a non-pro rata basis, in each case subject to the following limitations; provided that:
 - (i) (x) if the assignee is Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries, upon such assignment, transfer or contribution, the applicable assignee will automatically be deemed to have contributed or transferred the principal amount of such Term Loans, <u>plus</u> all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, to the Borrower; or (y) if the assignee is the Borrower (including through contribution or transfers set forth in clause (x)), (a) the principal amount of such Term Loans, along with all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, so contributed, assigned or transferred to the Borrower will be deemed automatically cancelled and extinguished on the date of such contribution, assignment or transfer, (b) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of Term Loans of the remaining Lenders will reflect such cancellation and extinguishing of the Term Loans then held by the Borrower and (c) the Borrower will promptly provide notice to the Administrative Agent of such contribution, assignment or transfer of such Term Loans, and the Administrative Agent, upon receipt of such notice, will reflect the cancellation of the applicable Term Loans in the Register; and
 - (ii) purchases of Term Loans pursuant to this Section 10.6(h) may not be funded with the proceeds of Revolving Loans.

10.7 Adjustments; Set-off.

- (a) Except to the extent that this Agreement expressly provides for payments to be allocated to a particular Lender or to the Lenders under a particular Facility, if any Lender (a "Benefitted Lender") shall, at any time after the Loans and other amounts payable hereunder shall immediately become due and payable pursuant to Section 8.2, receive any payment of all or part of the Obligations owing to it, or receive any collateral in respect thereof (whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by set-off, pursuant to events or proceedings of the nature referred to in Section 8.1(f), or otherwise), in a greater proportion than any such payment to or collateral received by any other Lender, if any, in respect of the Obligations owing to such other Lender, such Benefitted Lender shall purchase for cash from the other Lenders a participating interest in such portion of the Obligations owing to each such other Lender, or shall provide such other Lenders with the benefits of any such collateral, as shall be necessary to cause such Benefitted Lender to share the excess payment or benefits of such collateral ratably with each of the Lenders; provided that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such Benefitted Lender, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.
- (b) Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, each Lender and each of its Affiliates is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, without prior notice to the Borrower or any other Loan Party, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower and each Loan Party, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, at any time held or owing, and any other credits, indebtedness, claims or obligations, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Lender, its Affiliates or any branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower or any other Loan Party, as the case may be, against any and all of the obligations of the Borrower or such other Loan Party now or hereafter existing under this Agreement or any other Loan Document to such Lender or its Affiliates, irrespective of whether or not such Lender or Affiliate shall have made any demand under this Agreement or any other Loan Document and although such obligations of the Borrower or such other Loan Party may be contingent or unmatured or are owed to a branch, office or Affiliate of such Lender different from the branch, office or Affiliate holding such deposit or obligated on such indebtedness; provided, that in the event that any Defaulting Lender or any of its Affiliates shall exercise any such right of setoff, (x) all amounts so set off shall be paid over immediately to the Administrative Agent for further application in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.24 and, pending such payment, shall be segregated by such Defaulting Lender or Affiliate thereof from its other funds and deemed held in trust for the benefit of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, and (y) the Defaulting Lender shall provide promptly to the Administrative Agent a statement describing in reasonable detail the Obligations owing to such Defaulting Lender or Affiliate thereof as to which it exercised such right of setoff. Each Lender agrees to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent promptly after any such setoff and application made by such Lender or any of its Affiliates; provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such setoff and application. The rights of each Lender and its Affiliates under this Section 10.7 are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of set-off) which such Lender or its Affiliates may have.

- 10.8 Payments Set Aside. To the extent that any payment by or on behalf of the Borrower is made to the Administrative Agent or any Lender, or the Administrative Agent or any Lender exercises its right of setoff, and such payment or the proceeds of such setoff or any part thereof is subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside or required (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Administrative Agent or such Lender in its discretion) to be repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party, in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise, then (a) to the extent of such recovery, the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment had not been made or such setoff had not occurred, and (b) each Lender severally agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent upon demand its applicable share (without duplication) of any amount so recovered from or repaid by the Administrative Agent, plus interest thereon from the date of such demand to the date such payment is made at a rate per annum equal to the Federal Funds Effective Rate from time to time in effect. The obligations of the Lenders under clause (b) of the preceding sentence shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.
- 10.9 Interest Rate Limitation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any Loan Document, the interest paid or agreed to be paid under the Loan Documents shall not exceed the maximum rate of non-usurious interest permitted by applicable law (the "Maximum Rate"). If the Administrative Agent or any Lender shall receive interest in an amount that exceeds the Maximum Rate, the excess interest shall be applied to the principal of the Loans or, if it exceeds such unpaid principal, refunded to the Borrower. In determining whether the interest contracted for, charged, or received by the Administrative Agent or a Lender exceeds the Maximum Rate, such Person may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, (a) characterize any payment that is not principal as an expense, fee, or premium rather than interest, (b) exclude voluntary prepayments and the effects thereof, and (c) amortize, prorate, allocate, and spread in equal or unequal parts the total amount of interest throughout the contemplated term of the Obligations hereunder.

10.10 Counterparts; Electronic Execution of Assignments.

- (a) This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Agreement by electronic mail transmission shall be effective as delivery of an original executed counterpart hereof. An electronic set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.
- (b) The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any Assignment and Assumption shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

- 10.11 Severability. Any provision of this Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction. Without limiting the foregoing provisions of this Section 10.11, if and to the extent that the enforceability of any provisions in this Agreement relating to Defaulting Lenders shall be limited under or in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding, as determined in good faith by the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender, as applicable, then such provisions shall be deemed to be in effect only to the extent not so limited.
- 10.12 Integration. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of Holdings, the Borrower, the other Loan Parties, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or in the other Loan Documents.
- 10.13 GOVERNING LAW. THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS, AND ANY CLAIM, CONTROVERSY, DISPUTE, CAUSE OF ACTION, OR PROCEEDING (WHETHER BASED IN CONTRACT, TORT, OR OTHERWISE) BASED UPON, ARISING OUT OF, CONNECTED WITH, OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT (EXCEPT, AS TO ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT, AS EXPRESSLY SET FORTH THEREIN) AND THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY AND THEREBY, AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HERETO AND THERETO, SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK. This Section 10.13 shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.14 Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers. Each party hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:

agrees that all disputes, controversies, claims, actions and other proceedings involving, directly or indirectly, any matter in any way arising out of, related to, or connected with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, any contemplated transactions related hereto or thereto, or the relationship between any Loan Party, on the one hand, and the Administrative Agent or any Lender or any other Secured Party, on the other hand, and any and all other claims of any of Holdings and the Borrower against the Administrative Agent or any Lender or any other Secured Party of any kind, shall be brought only in state courts in New York county and federal courts in the Southern District of the State of New York; provided that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to operate to preclude the Administrative Agent or any Lender or any other Secured Party from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations, or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of Administrative Agent or such Lender or any other Secured Party. Each of Holdings and the Borrower, on behalf of itself and each other Loan Party, (i) expressly submits and consents in advance to such jurisdiction in any action or suit commenced in any such court, (ii) hereby waives any objection that it may have based upon lack of personal jurisdiction, improper venue, or forum non conveniens and hereby consents to the granting of such legal or equitable relief as is deemed appropriate by such court, and (iii) agrees that it shall not file any motion or other application seeking to change the venue of any such suit or other action. Each of Holdings and the Borrower, on behalf of itself and each other Loan Party, hereby waives personal service of any summons, complaints, and other process issued in any such action or suit and agrees that service of any such summons, complaints, and other process may be made by registered or certified mail addressed to the Borrower or Holdings at the addresses set forth in Section 10.2 of this Agreement and that service so made shall be deemed completed upon the earlier to occur of the Borrower's or Holdings', as applicable, actual receipt thereof or three (3) days after deposit in the U.S. mails, proper postage prepaid;

- (b) WAIVES, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, ITS RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR THE PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL; and
- (c) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages.

This Section 10.14 shall survive the Discharge of Obligations.

10.15 Acknowledgements. Each of Holdings and the Borrower hereby acknowledges that:

- (a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (b) none of the Administrative Agent nor any Lender has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to Holdings or the Borrower arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between the Administrative Agent and Lenders, on one hand, and Holdings and the Borrower, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor; and
- (c) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby among the Lenders or among Holdings, the Borrower and the Lenders.

10.16 Releases of Guarantees and Liens.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the Administrative Agent is hereby irrevocably authorized by each Lender (without requirement of notice to or consent of any Lender except as expressly required by Section 10.1) to take any action requested by the Borrower having the effect of releasing any Collateral or guarantee obligations (1) to the extent necessary to permit consummation of any transaction not prohibited by any Loan Document or that has been consented to in accordance with Section 10.1 or (2) under the circumstances described in Section 10.16(b) below.
- (b) Upon the Discharge of Obligations, the Collateral (other than any cash collateral securing any Specified Swap Agreements, any Cash Management Services or outstanding Letters of Credit) shall be released from the Liens created by the Security Documents and Cash Management Agreements (other than any Cash Management Agreements used to cash collateralize any Obligations arising in connection with Cash Management Agreements), and all obligations (other than those expressly stated to survive such termination) of the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party under the Security Documents and Cash Management Agreements (other than any Cash Management Agreements used to cash collateralize any Obligations arising in connection with Cash Management Agreements) shall terminate, all without delivery of any instrument or performance of any act by any Person.

10.17 Treatment of Certain Information: Confidentiality. Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender agrees to maintain the confidentiality of the Information (as defined below), except that Information may be disclosed (a) to its Affiliates and to its Related Parties and financing sources (it being understood that, in each case, the Persons to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Information and instructed to keep such Information confidential); (b) to the extent required or requested by any regulatory authority purporting to have jurisdiction over such Person or its Related Parties (including any self-regulatory authority, such as the National Association of Insurance Commissioners); (c) to the extent required by applicable laws or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process; (d) to any other party hereto; (e) in connection with the exercise of any remedies hereunder or under any other Loan Document or any action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document or the enforcement of rights hereunder or thereunder; (f) subject to an agreement containing provisions substantially the same as those of this Section, to (i) any assignee of or Participant in, or any prospective assignee of or Participant in, any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (other than, to an Excluded Lender), or (ii) any actual or prospective party (or its Related Parties) (other than, an Excluded Lender) to any swap, derivative or other transaction under which payments are to be made by reference to the Borrower and its obligations, this Agreement or payments hereunder; (g) on a confidential basis to (i) any rating agency in connection with rating Holdings or its Subsidiaries or the Facilities or (ii) the CUSIP Service Bureau or any similar agency in connection with the issuance and monitoring of CUSIP numbers with respect to the Facilities; (h) with the consent of the Borrower; or (i) to the extent such Information (x) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section, or (y) becomes available to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any of their respective Affiliates on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower. In addition, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and any of their respective Related Parties, may (A) disclose the existence of this Agreement and information about this Agreement to market data collectors, similar service providers to the lending industry and service providers to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in connection with the administration of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents, and the Commitments; and (B) use any information (not constituting Information subject to the foregoing confidentiality restrictions) related to the arrangement of the credit facilities contemplated by this Agreement in connection with marketing, press releases, or other transactional announcements or updates provided to investor or trade publications, including the placement of "tombstone" advertisements in publications of its choice at its own expense.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any party to this Agreement (and any employee, representative, or other agent of any party to this Agreement) may disclose to any and all persons, without limitation of any kind, the tax treatment and tax structure of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and all materials of any kind (including opinions or other tax analyses) that are provided to it relating to such tax treatment and tax structure. However, any such information relating to the tax treatment or tax structure is required to be kept confidential to the extent necessary to comply with any applicable federal or state securities laws, rules, and regulations.

For purposes of this Section, "*Information*" means all information received from Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries relating to Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective businesses, other than any such information that is available to the Administrative Agent or any Lender on a non-confidential basis prior to disclosure by Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries; <u>provided</u> that, in the case of information received from Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries after the date hereof, such information is clearly identified at the time of delivery as confidential. Any Person required to maintain the confidentiality of Information as provided in this Section shall be considered to have complied with its obligation to do so if such Person has exercised the same degree of care to maintain the confidentiality of such Information as such Person would accord to its own confidential information.

Without limiting the foregoing, the list of Excluded Lenders may be made available to prospective Lenders and participants on a confidential basis in connection with any bona fide assignment or participation of the Obligations or any portion thereof.

10.18 Parallel Debt.

- (a) Each Loan Party irrevocably and unconditionally undertakes to pay to the Administrative Agent an amount equal to the aggregate amount of its Corresponding Debts (as these may exist from time to time). The payment undertaking of each Loan Party under this <u>Section 10.18</u> is referred to herein as a "<u>Parallel Debt</u>".
 - (b) The parties hereto agree that:
- (i) a Loan Party's Parallel Debt is due and payable at the same time as, for the same amount of and in the same currency as its Corresponding Debts;
- (ii) a Loan Party's Parallel Debt is decreased to the extent that its Corresponding Debts have been irrevocably paid or discharged and its Corresponding Debts are decreased to the extent that its Parallel Debt has been irrevocably paid or discharged;
- (iii) a Loan Party's Parallel Debt is independent and separate from, and without prejudice to, its Corresponding Debts, and constitutes a single obligation of that Loan Party to the Administrative Agent (even though that Loan Party may owe more than one Corresponding Debt to the Secured Parties under the Loan Documents) and an independent and separate claim of the Administrative Agent to receive payment of that Parallel Debt (in its capacity as the independent and separate creditor of that Parallel Debt and not as a co-creditor in respect of the Corresponding Debts); and
- (iv) for purposes of this Section 10.18, the Administrative Agent acts in its own name and not as agent, representative or trustee of the Secured Parties and accordingly holds neither its claim resulting from a Parallel Debt nor any Lien securing a Parallel Debt on trust.

10.19 Judgment Currency; Exchange Rates.

(a) <u>Judgment Currency</u>. If, for the purposes of obtaining judgment in any court, it is necessary to convert a sum due hereunder or any other Loan Document in one currency into another currency, the rate of exchange used shall be that at which in accordance with normal banking procedures the Administrative Agent could purchase the first currency with such other currency on the Business Day preceding that on which final judgment is given. The obligation of the Borrower and each other Loan Party in respect of any such sum due from it to the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder or under any other Loan Document shall, notwithstanding any judgment in a currency (the "*Judgment Currency*") other than that in which such sum is denominated in accordance with the applicable provisions of this Agreement (the "*Agreement Currency*"), be discharged only to the extent that on the Business Day following receipt by the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, of any sum adjudged to be so due in the Judgment Currency, the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, may in accordance with normal banking procedures purchase the Agreement Currency with the Judgment Currency. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is less than the sum originally due to the Administrative Agent or any Lender from the Borrower or any other Loan Party in the Agreement Currency, the Borrower and each other such Loan Party agrees, as a separate obligation and notwithstanding any such judgment, to indemnify the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, against such loss. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is greater than the sum originally due to the Administrative Agent or any Lender in such currency, the Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, agrees to return the amount of any excess to the Borrower or other Loan Party, as applicable (or to any other Person who may be entitled thereto under applicable law).

- (b) <u>Currency Conversion</u>. All payments under this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be made in Dollars. If any payment by the Borrower or the proceeds of any Collateral shall be made in a currency other than the currency required hereunder, such amount shall be converted into the currency required hereunder at the rate reasonably determined by the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender, as applicable, as the rate quoted by it in accordance with methods customarily used by such Person for such or similar purposes as the spot rate for the purchase by such Person of the required currency with the currency of actual payment through its principal foreign exchange trading office (including, in the case of the Administrative Agent, any Affiliate) at approximately 11:00 A.M. (local time at such office) two Business Days prior to the effective date of such conversion, <u>provided</u> that the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender, as applicable, may obtain such spot rate from another financial institution actively engaged in foreign currency exchange if the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender, as applicable, does not then have a spot rate for the required currency.
- 10.20 Patriot Act. Each Lender and the Administrative Agent (for itself and not on behalf of any other party) hereby notifies Holdings, the Borrower and each other Loan Party that, pursuant to the requirements of "know your customer" and Anti-Money Laundering Laws, including the Patriot Act and 31 C.F.R. § 1010.230, it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies Holdings, the Borrower and each other Loan Party and certain related parties thereto, which information includes the names and addresses and other information that will allow such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, to identify Holdings, the Borrower, each other Loan Party and certain of their beneficial owners and other officers in accordance with the Patriot Act and 31 C.F.R. § 1010.230. The Borrower, Holdings and each other Loan Party will, and will cause each of their respective Subsidiaries to, provide, to the extent commercially reasonable or required by any Requirement of Law, such information and documents and take such actions as are reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent or any Lender to assist the Administrative Agent and the Lenders in maintaining compliance with "know your customer" requirements under the PATRIOT Act, 31 C.F.R. § 1010.230 or other applicable Anti-Money Laundering Laws.
- 10.21 Acknowledgement and Consent to Bail-In of Affected Financial Institutions. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any Loan Document or in any other agreement, arrangement or understanding among any such parties, each party hereto acknowledges that any liability of any Affected Financial Institution arising under any Loan Document, to the extent such liability is unsecured, may be subject to the write-down and conversion powers of the applicable Resolution Authority and agrees and consents to, and acknowledges and agrees to be bound by:
- (a) the application of any Write-Down and Conversion Powers by the applicable Resolution Authority to any such liabilities arising hereunder which may be payable to it by any party hereto that is an Affected Financial Institution;
 - (b) the effects of any Bail-in Action on any such liability, including, if applicable:
 - (i) a reduction in full or in part or cancellation of any such liability;
- (ii) a conversion of all, or a portion of, such liability into shares or other instruments of ownership in such Affected Financial Institution, its parent undertaking, or a bridge institution that may be issued to it or otherwise conferred on it, and that such shares or other instruments of ownership will be accepted by it in lieu of any rights with respect to any such liability under this Agreement or any other Loan Document; or
- (iii) the variation of the terms of such liability in connection with the exercise of the write-down and conversion powers of the applicable Resolution Authority.

10.22 IIA Provision. Each Secured Party hereby acknowledges and agrees that the grant of Collateral by the Israeli Subsidiaries over any IIA-Funded Know-How is subject to the terms of the (a) IIA Approval; (b) the provisions of the Israeli Encouragement of Research, Development and Technological Innovation in Industry Law, 5744-1984 and (c) the IIA's rules and guidance.

10.23 Acknowledgment Regarding any Supported QFCs. To the extent that the Loan Documents provide support, through a guarantee or otherwise, for Swap Agreements or any other agreement or instrument that is a QFC (such support, "QFC Credit Support" and each such QFC a "Supported QFC"), the parties acknowledge and agree as follows with respect to the resolution power of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation under the Federal Deposit Insurance Act and Title II of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (together with the regulations promulgated thereunder, the "U.S. Special Resolution Regimes") in respect of such Supported QFC and QFC Credit Support (with the provisions below applicable notwithstanding that the Loan Documents and any Supported QFC may in fact be stated to be governed by the laws of the State of New York and/or of the United States or any other state of the United States):

In the event a Covered Entity that is party to a Supported QFC (each, a "Covered Party") becomes subject to a proceeding under a U.S. Special Resolution Regime, the transfer of such Supported QFC and the benefit of such QFC Credit Support (and any interest and obligation in or under such Supported QFC and such QFC Credit Support, and any rights in property securing such Supported QFC or such QFC Credit Support) from such Covered Party will be effective to the same extent as the transfer would be effective under the U.S. Special Resolution Regime if the Supported QFC and such QFC Credit Support (and any such interest, obligation and rights in property) were governed by the laws of the United States or a state of the United States. In the event a Covered Party or a BHC Act Affiliate of a Covered Party becomes subject to a proceeding under a U.S. Special Resolution Regime, Default Rights under the Loan Documents that might otherwise apply to such Supported QFC or any QFC Credit Support that may be exercised against such Covered Party are permitted to be exercised to no greater extent than such Default Rights could be exercised under the U.S. Special Resolution Regime if the Supported QFC and the Loan Documents were governed by the laws of the United States or a state of the United States. Without limitation of the foregoing, it is understood and agreed that rights and remedies of the parties with respect to a Defaulting Lender shall in no event affect the rights of any Covered Party with respect to a Supported QFC or any QFC Credit Support.

[Remainder of page left blank intentionally]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused their duly authorized officers to execute and deliver this Agreement as of the date first above written.

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., as the Borrower

By: /s/ Patrick Macken

Name: Patrick Macken

Title: Chief Executive Officer and President

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., as Holdings

By: /s/ Patrick Macken

Name: Patrick Macken

Title: Executive Vice President, Chief Legal Officer and Corporate Secretary

Signature Page to Credit Agreement

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:

HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC

By: /s/ Daniel Zevnik Name: Daniel Zevnik Title: Managing Director

Signature Page to Credit Agreement

LENDERS:

[LENDER SIGNATURE PAGES ON FILE WITH THE COMPANY]

Signature Page to Credit Agreement

SCHEDULE 1.1A

COMMITMENTS

TERM COMMITMENTS

Lender	Term Commitment
HPS Lenders	\$230,000,000.00
WhiteHorse Lenders	\$120,000,000.00
Total	\$350,000,000.00

Schedule 1.1A

REVOLVING COMMITMENTS

Lender	Revolving Commitment
HPS Lenders	\$23,000,000.00
WhiteHorse Lenders	\$12,000,000.00
Total	\$35,000,000.00

L/C COMMITMENTS

None.

Schedule 1.1A

SCHEDULE 1.1B

EXISTING LETTERS OF CREDIT

None.

Schedule 1.1B

SCHEDULE 1.1C

EXISTING CASH MANAGEMENT

Those certain cash management arrangements between each Cash Management Bank listed below and each Group Member listed below.

No.	Cash Management Bank	Group Member(s)	Obligations
1	Bank of America	Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc.	\$4,634.65
		Ribbon Communications K.K.	\$ 26,357.10
		Ribbon Communications Czech Republic S.R.O.	\$14,206.11
2	Citibank	Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc.	\$483,261.48
		Ribbon Communications International LTD	\$2,263,177.37
		ECI Telecom LTD	\$4,134,686.25
		ECI de Argentina S.A.	\$20,900.87
		ECI Network Solutions B.V. – Korea Branch	\$35,558.72
		ECI Telecom (Philippines), Inc.	\$981,321.44
		ECI Telecom India Private Limited	\$3,686,803.86
		ECI Telecom Ukraine	\$261,299.84
		Negev Telecom LTD	\$46,703,86
		Ribbon Communication Private Limited	\$41,187.68
		Ribbon Communications Australia PTY LTD	\$12,667.96
		Ribbon Communications Canada ULC	\$0.00
		Ribbon Communications Czech Republic S.R.O.	\$12,107.89
		Ribbon Communications do Brasil LTDA	\$74,973.20

Schedule 1.1C

Ribbon Communications France EURL	\$75,563.07
Ribbon Communications Germany GmbH	\$920,908.59
Ribon Communications Hong Kong Limited	\$52,883.96
Ribbon Communications Italy SRL	\$11,999.73
Ribbon Communications K.K.	\$162,698.44
Ribbon Communications Malaysia Sdn.	\$8,147.15
Ribbon Communications Mexico S De RL De CV	\$113,560.95
Ribbon Communications Shanghai Co. LTD Hangzhou Branch	\$336.44
Ribbon Communications Shanghai Co. LTD	\$76,041.66
Ribbon Communications Singapore Pte LTD	\$19,035.93
Ribbon Communications Spain SL	\$26,913.76
Ribbon Communications Switzerland GmbH	\$7,454.24
Ribbon Communications UK Limited	\$549,390.81
Ribbon Networks B.V.	\$0.00
Ribbon Networks Co. LTD	\$191,535.16
The Rep Office of Ribbon Networks BV – Hanoi City	\$18,639.63
Ribbon Communications Sur America LTDA	\$36,848.21
Ribbon Communications SP Z O.O.	\$9,423.15

Schedule 1.1C

		Ribbon Communications Costa Rica S.A.	\$236,010.33
		RRO of ECI Telecom Holdings BV in Hanoi	\$1,397.25
		ECI de Mexico SA de CV	\$0.00
		Ribbon Networks Communications Chile Limitada	\$139,287.91
3	Citizens Bank	Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc.	\$8,732,250.72
4	First Citizens Bank	Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc. Ribbon Communications Canada ULC	\$270,427.62
5	HSBC Bank	Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc.	\$12,125.36

Schedule 1.1C

SCHEDULE 1.1D

CLOSING DATE SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS

None.

Schedule 1.1D

SCHEDULE 1.1E

CLOSING DATE FOREIGN MATERIAL SUBSIDIARIES

- 1. Ribbon Communications Israel Limited (Israel)
- 2. ECI Telecom Group Ltd. (Israel)
- 3. ECI Telecom LTD. (Israel)
- 4. Negev Telecom Ltd. (Israel)
- 5. Ribbon Networks B.V. (Netherlands)
- 6. GENBAND NS B.V. (Netherlands)
- 7. Ribbon Communications B.V. (Netherlands)
- 8. GENBAND Canada B.V. (Netherlands)
- 9. Ribbon Communications International Ltd. (Ireland)

Schedule 1.1E

SCHEDULE 4.5

REQUIREMENTS OF LAW

None.

SCHEDULE 4.9

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

None.

SCHEDULE 4.15

SUBSIDIARIES

(a)

	Name of Subsidiary	Jurisdiction	Equity Interest Owner	Percentage of Each Class of Capital Stock Owned by any Group Member
1.	Ribbon Communications Australia Pty. Ltd	Australia	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
2.	Ribbon Communications do Brasil Ltda.	Brazil	Ribbon Networks B.V. (99.999%); Genband NS B.V. (0.0001%)	100%
3.	Ribbon Communications Canada ULC	Canada	GENBAND Canada B.V.	100%
4.	Ribbon Communications Shanghai Co., Ltd.	China	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
5.	Ribbon Communications Czech Republic s.r.o.	Czech Republic	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
6.	Ribbon Communications France EURL	France	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
7.	Ribbon Communications Germany GmbH	Germany	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
8.	Ribbon Communications Hong Kong Limited	Hong Kong	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
9.	Ribbon Communication Pvt. Ltd.	India	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%
10.	Ribbon Communications International Limited	Ireland	Ribbon Communications B.V.	100%
11.	Ribbon Communications Israel Limited	Israel	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%
12.	Ribbon Communications Italy SRL	Italy	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
13.	Ribbon Communications K.K.	Japan	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
14.	Ribbon Communications Malaysia Sdn. Bhd.	Malaysia	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
15.	Ribbon Communications Mexico s. de R.L. de C.V.	Mexico	Ribbon Networks B.V. (~67%); ECI Telecom LTD. (~33%); Genband NS (1 share)	100%

Schedule 4.15

	Name of Subsidiary	Jurisdiction	Equity Interest Owner	Percentage of Each Class of Capital Stock Owned by any Group Member
16.	GENBAND Canada B.V.	Netherlands	Ribbon Communications B.V.	100%
17.	Ribbon Networks B.V.	Netherlands	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. (~100%); ECI Telecom LTD (1 share)	100%
18.	GENBAND NS B.V.	Netherlands	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
19.	Ribbon Communications B.V.	Netherlands	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%
20.	Ribbon Communications RUS LLC	Russia	Ribbon Networks B.V. (99%); Genband NS B.V. (1%)	100%
21.	Ribbon Communications Pte. Ltd.	Singapore	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
22.	Ribbon Communications Spain SRL	Spain	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
23.	Ribbon Communications Switzerland GmbH	Switzerland	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
24.	Ribbon Networks Co. Ltd.	Taiwan	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
25.	Network Equipment Technologies, Inc.	Delaware, United States	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%
26.	Ribbon Communications Federal, Inc.	Delaware, United States	Network Equipment Technologies, Inc.	100%
27.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Delaware, United States	Ribbon Communications Inc.	100%
28.	Sonus Networks, Inc.	Delaware, United States	Network Equipment Technologies, Inc.	100%
29.	Genband Inc.	Massachusetts, United States	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%

	Name of Subsidiary	Jurisdiction	Equity Interest Owner	Percentage of Each Class of Capital Stock Owned by any Group Member
30.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. Thailand Branch	Thailand	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	100%
31.	N.E.T. APLA, Inc.	Uruguay	Sonus Networks, Inc.	100%
32.	ECI Telecom Kenya Limited	Kenya	ECI Telecom LTD. (99.5%); Ribbon Networks B.V. (0.5%)	100%
33.	ECI Telecom Group Ltd.	Israel	Ribbon Communications Israel Limited	100%
34.	ECI Telecom LTD.	Israel	ECI Telecom Group Ltd.	100%
35.	ECI Telecom India Private Ltd.	India	ECI Telecom LTD. (99.99%); Ribbon Networks B.V. (0.01%)	100%
36.	Negev Telecom Ltd.	Israel	ECI Telecom LTD.	100%
37.	Ribbon Networks Communications Chile Ltda.	Chile	ECI Telecom LTD. (99.99%); Ribbon Networks B.V. (0.01%)	100%
38.	Ribbon Communications SP. z.o.o.	Poland	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
39.	ECI Telecom Ukraine LLC	Ukraine	Ribbon Networks B.V. (99%); ECI Telecom LTD. (1%)	100%
40.	Ribbon Networks B.V. ¹	United Arab Emirates	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
41.	Ribbon Networks B.V. Hanoi Rep. Office	Vietnam	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
42.	ECI Telecom (PH), Inc.	Philippines	Ribbon Networks B.V. (~100%) ²	100%

¹ Except as set forth in this row 40, references herein to "Ribbon Networks B.V." refer to Ribbon Networks B.V. organized in the Netherlands, not Ribbon Networks B.V. organized in the United Arab Emirates.

2 Certain directors of ECI Telecom (PH), Inc. each own 1 share of ECI Telecom (PH), Inc., representing marginal ownership thereof.

	Name of Subsidiary	Jurisdiction	Equity Interest Owner	Percentage of Each Class of Capital Stock Owned by any Group Member
43.	ECI de Argentina S.A.	Argentina	Ribbon Networks B.V. (90%); Ribbon Communications Sur America Ltda. (10%)	100%
44.	ECI Telecom 2005 LLC	Russia	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%
45.	Ribbon Communications Sur America Ltda.	Colombia	ECI Telecom LTD. (50.1%); Ribbon Networks B.V. (49.9%)	100%
46.	Ribbon Communications Costa Rica S.A.	Costa Rica	Ribbon Networks B.V.	100%

(b)

- (i) First Amended and Restated Stockholders Agreement, dated as of March 3, 2020, is made by and among (i) Ribbon Communications Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings"), (ii) JPMC Heritage Parent LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("JPMC"), and Heritage PE (OEP) III, L.P., a Cayman Islands exempted limited partnership ("OEP"), (iii) ECI Holding (Hungary) KFT, a company incorporated under the laws of Hungary, and (iv) any other stockholder who from time to time becomes a party to this agreement by execution of a joinder agreement, as amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.
- (ii) Second Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of August 12, 2022, is made by and among (i) Holdings, (ii) JPMC and OEP (together with JPMC, the "OEP Stockholders"), (iii) Swarth Investments Ltd., a company incorporated under the laws of Guernsey (the "Swarth Stockholder"), (iv) each of the other purchasers (collectively with the OEP Stockholders and the Swarth Stockholder, the "Purchasers") party to the Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of August 12, 2022, by and among Holdings and the Purchasers and (v) any other stockholder who from time to time becomes a party to this agreement by execution of a joinder agreement, as may be amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.
- (iii) Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 28, 2023, by and among Holdings and the investors party thereto, as amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.
- (iv) Warrants to purchase an aggregate of 4,858,090 shares of the common stock of Holdings issued pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 28, 2023, by and among Holdings and the investors party thereto, as amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time.
- (c) Network Equipment Technologies, Inc. (Delaware)
 Ribbon Communications Federal, Inc. (Delaware)
 Sonus Networks, Inc. (Delaware)
 Genband Inc. (Massachusetts)

SCHEDULE 5.3

POST-CLOSING CONDITIONS SUBSEQUENT

- 1. The Loan Parties shall take all necessary actions to satisfy (subject in each case to the Agreed Security Principles except as contemplated by this Schedule 5.3) the items described below within the time period described below (or, in each case, such later date or longer periods as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion):
 - (1) For each Israeli Subsidiary,
 - (a) on or prior to August 20, 2024, the Administrative Agent shall have received:
 - (i) each duly executed Israeli Security Document;
 - (ii) a duly executed Assumption Agreement with respect to each Israeli Subsidiary,
 - (iii) duly executed Intellectual Property Security Agreements with respect to any intellectual property registered in the United States owned by an Israeli Subsidiary;
 - (iv) a copy of a certificate signed by an authorized officer of each Israeli Subsidiary attaching in each case:
 - (A) a copy of Operating Documents of such Israeli Subsidiary, which shall include, as applicable, its certificate of incorporation, its certificate of name change, its memorandum of association, its articles of association, its shareholders' registry and directors' registry;
 - (B) a copy of a resolution of such Israeli Subsidiary's board of directors (i) approving the terms of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Loan Documents to which such Israeli Subsidiary is a party and resolving that it execute, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party; (ii) authorizing a specified person or persons to execute the Loan Documents to which such Israeli Subsidiary is a party on its behalf; (iii) authorizing a specified person or persons, on such Israeli Subsidiary's behalf, to sign and/or dispatch all documents and notices to be signed and/or dispatched by it under or in connection with the Loan Documents to which it is a party; and (iv) certifying, pursuant to sections 256(d) and 282 of the Israeli Companies Law, that all approvals, as required under the Israeli Companies Law (including, without limitation, under sections 255, 270-272 and Section 277 thereof) and such Israeli Subsidiary's Operating Documents, have been duly obtained for the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents to which it is a party;
 - (C) a copy of a resolution of such Israeli Subsidiary's shareholder(s) approving the transactions set out above and effecting the amendment of its articles of association referred to in clause (iv) below;

- (D) a specimen of the signature of person(s) authorized by the resolution referred to in paragraph (B) above;
- (E) a confirmation that securing or guaranteeing would not cause any securing, guaranteeing or similar limit binding on it to be exceeded; and
- (F) certifying that each copy document relating to it specified in this paragraph 1 of is correct, complete and in full force and effect as at the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date;
- (v) evidence that the articles of association of each Israeli Subsidiary have been amended to include substantially the following provision: "Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any shareholders agreement, for so long as any shares of the Company are subject to a security interest granted in favor of HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as Administrative Agent (including its respective successors and assigns, the "Secured Party" and "Share Pledge") under or in connection with the Credit Agreement dated June 21, 2024, among, inter alia, Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. as the Borrower, Ribbon Communications Inc. as Guarantor and the Secured Party, as may be amended from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), any restrictions or limitations on, or approval requirements for, the transfer of shares or other securities in the Company, the registration of share transfers in the shareholders registry of the Company, or the exercise of any rights, preferences, privilege and powers attached to such shares or conferred upon the holders thereof under law or by virtue of these Articles of Association or any contract shall not apply to: (i) the creation of any lien over shares or other liens of the Company in accordance with the Loan Documents (as such term is defined in the Credit Agreement); (ii) any transfer of the shares or other securities in the Company to any person under or pursuant to enforcement of the Loan Documents, including the Secured Parties or any of their affiliates; and (iii) the registration of any such share transfer(s) in the shareholders registry of the Company. The Secured Party and any receiver shall be third party beneficiaries of the provisions of this Article and no waiver, amendment or modification of this Article may be made without the prior written consent of the Secured Party";
- (vi) an up-to-date shareholders' registry of each Israeli Subsidiary which shall include substantially the following annotation: "the [●] [ordinary] shares of [●] of nominal value NIS [●] each, and registered in the name of [●] are pledged and charged in favour of HPS Investment Partners, LLC as administrative agent pursuant to the security document made in its favour for the benefit of the Lenders dated [●], as amended from time to time";
- (vii) executed legal opinions of (A) Herzog, Fox & Neeman, as Israeli counsel to the Loan Parties, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (B) Latham & Watkins LLP, as counsel to the Loan Parties, including a customary New York law enforceability opinion with respect to the Assumption Agreement (and, if applicable, other documents governed by New York law to the extent consistent with the Opinion Letter delivered on the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.1(m) of the Credit Agreement), in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;

- (viii) each notice or any other deliverable required to be delivered under each Israeli Security Document (unless additional time is permitted for such delivery pursuant to such Israeli Security Document);
- (ix) a duly executed Form 10 in relation to each Israeli Security Document (except for the Israeli Share Pledge), and any other Security Document to which an Israeli Subsidiary is a party (entered into on the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date), each in the form required for filing and registration with the Israeli Companies Registrar;
- (x) a duly executed Form 1 in relation to the Israeli Share Pledge, in the form required for filing and registration with the Israeli Pledges Registrar;
- (xi) the IIA Approval in respect of the creation by ECI Telecom Ltd. and Negev Telecom Ltd. of security interests over its respective IIA-Funded Know-How pursuant to the applicable Loan Documents (which is subject to the delivery by the Administrative Agent of an undertaking in a form acceptable by the IIA);
- (xii) an up-to-date extract from a search against each Israeli Subsidiary at the Israeli Companies Registrar evidencing that it is not registered by the Israeli Companies Registrar as a "company in breach" ("hevrah meferah") and that there is no outstanding Lien over its assets recorded at the Israeli Companies Registrar other than as permitted under the Agreement; and
- (xiii) an up to date extract from a search against the Borrower at the Israeli Pledges Registrar, evidencing that there is no outstanding Lien recorded at the Israeli Pledges Registrar over its assets other than as permitted under the Agreement.
- (b) within the time period described below, the Administrative Agent shall have received:
 - (i) Within five (5) Business Days of the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may reasonably agree), original copies of (i) signature pages to each Israeli Security Document (other than the Israeli Share Pledge) and any other Security Document to which each Israeli Subsidiary is a party (entered into on the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date), (ii) executed Form 10s with respect to each Israeli Security Document (other than Israeli Share Pledge) and any other Security Document to which each Israeli Subsidiary is a party, and (iii) executed Form 1 (Notice of Pledge) by the Borrower with respect to the Israeli Share Pledge;
 - (ii) within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date (or such later date as the Administrative Agent may reasonably agree), evidence in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent that each Israeli Security Document and any other Security Document to which each Israeli Subsidiary is a party (entered into on the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date) were duly registered at the Israeli Companies Registrar and Israeli Pledges Registrar (as applicable) and an excerpt from a search against each Israeli Subsidiary at the Israeli Companies Registrar and within 30 days of the date of the Israeli Loan Party Accession Date against Borrower at the Israeli Pledges Registrar, in each case demonstrating to the reasonable satisfaction of the Administrative Agent, that the filing, submission and registration of each Israeli Security Document and any other Security Document to which each Israeli Subsidiary is a party with the Israeli Companies Registrar and the Israeli Pledges Registrar (as applicable) have been completed and evidencing that there is no outstanding Lien over such Israeli Subsidiary's and Borrower's assets, other than as permitted under the Agreement.

- (2) For each Dutch Subsidiary,
 - (a) on or prior to August 20, 2024, the Administrative Agent shall have received:
 - (i) a customary security agreement governed by the laws of the Netherlands and an Assumption Agreement, in each case as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
 - (ii) a Dutch law deed of pledge of shares entered into by its shareholder or direct holding company relating to the pledge over its shares, of each Dutch Subsidiary;
 - (iii) such perfection actions as are necessary under Dutch law to perfect the security interests contemplated hereby;
 - (iv) such other resolutions (e.g., if applicable, an unconditional or otherwise acceptable positive or neutral advice from each relevant works' council, including the request for advice), legal opinions, documents, instruments and other actions as may be necessary to effectuate the intent of the parties with respect to the Collateral located the Netherlands to create a first priority perfected security interest therein; and
 - (v) executed legal opinions of (A) NautaDutilh N.V., as Dutch counsel to the Lenders, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (B) Latham & Watkins LLP, as counsel to the Loan Parties, including a customary New York law enforceability opinion with respect to the Assumption Agreement (and, if applicable, other documents governed by New York law to the extent consistent with the Opinion Letter delivered on the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.1(m) of the Credit Agreement), in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (3) For each Irish Subsidiary,
 - (a) on or prior to August 20, 2024, the Administrative Agent shall have received:
 - (i) a copy of a certificate signed by a director of each Irish Subsidiary attaching in each case:
 - (A) a copy of Operating Documents of such Irish Subsidiary, which shall include, as applicable, its certificate of incorporation, its certificate of name change, its constitution/memorandum of association and articles of association, its register of members and its register of directors;

- (B) a copy of a resolution of such Irish Subsidiary's board of directors (i) approving the terms of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Loan Documents to which such Irish Subsidiary is a party and resolving that it execute, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party; (ii) authorizing a specified person or persons to execute the Loan Documents to which such Irish Subsidiary is a party on its behalf; (iii) authorizing a specified person or persons, on such Irish Subsidiary's behalf, to sign and/or dispatch all documents and notices to be signed and/or dispatched by it under or in connection with the Loan Documents to which it is a party; and (iv);
- (C) a copy of a resolution of such Irish Subsidiary's shareholder(s) amending its constitution/articles of association in the agreed form;
- (D) a specimen of the signature of person(s) authorized by the resolution referred to in paragraph (B) above;
- (E) a confirmation that securing or guaranteeing would not cause any securing, guaranteeing or similar limit binding on it to be exceeded; and
- (F) certifying that each copy document relating to it specified in this paragraph 3 of is correct, complete and in full force and effect as at the Irish Loan Party Accession Date;
- (ii) a certificate executed by a Director or equivalent officer of such Irish Subsidiary, substantially in the form of Exhibit C, certifying solvency and compliance with the requirements of S.82 and S.239 of the Irish Companies Act;
- (iii) an Irish law share charge entered into by such Irish Subsidiary's shareholder or direct holding company relating to the pledge over its shares, together with original stock certificates, executed stock powers in blank representing 100% of the Equity Interests (other than Excluded Stock) of each Irish Subsidiary and other executed ancillary documents required thereunder, with such original stock certificates and executed stock powers and other executed ancillary documents of any such wholly-owned and direct Subsidiary to be delivered to the Administrative Agent;
- (iv) a customary security agreement governed by the laws of Ireland and Assumption Agreement, in each case as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
- (v) such perfection actions as are necessary under Irish law to perfect the security interests contemplated hereby, including (for the avoidance of doubt) registration of particulars of any Security Documents entered into by an Irish Loan Party at the Companies Registration Office in Ireland under section 409 of the Irish Companies Act and, if applicable, notification to the Revenue Commissioners of particulars of the relevant Security Documents entered into by an Irish Loan Party under s1001 of the TCA and any Irish/EU Intellectual Property filings, as required;

- (vi) executed legal opinions of (A) Matheson LLP, as Irish counsel to the Loan Parties, including due execution and authority, in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, (B) Maples & Calder (Ireland) LLP as Irish counsel to the Administrative Agent, including a customary Irish law enforceability opinion in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and (C) Latham & Watkins LLP, as counsel to the Loan Parties, including a customary New York law enforceability opinion with respect to the Assumption Agreement (and, if applicable, other documents governed by New York law to the extent consistent with the Opinion Letter delivered on the Closing Date pursuant to Section 5.1(m) of the Credit Agreement), in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
- (vii) copy of the results of searches satisfactory to the Administrative Agent carried out by independent law searches against each Irish Loan Party in or at the, (i) Companies Registration Office of Ireland, (ii) Petitions and Proceedings Sections of the Central Office of the High Court of Irelands and (iii) Judgements Office of the Central Office of the High Court of Ireland; and
- (viii) such other resolutions, legal opinions, documents, instruments and other actions as may be necessary to effectuate the intent of the parties with respect to the Collateral located in Ireland to create a first priority perfected security interest therein.
- 2. On or prior to July 8, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Administrative Agent the Pledged Notes as set forth on Schedule 2 of the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement.
- 3. On or prior to July 8, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Administrative Agent stock certificates evidencing the Pledged Stock (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) of each of (i) Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc., (ii) Ribbon Communication Pvt. Ltd., (iii) Genband Inc. and (iv) Network Equipment Technologies, Inc., in each case, accompanied by stock powers executed in blank.
- 4. On or prior to July 21, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Administrative Agent customary certificates of insurance evidencing the general liability and casualty insurance policies maintained by Holdings, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.
- 5. On or prior to July 21, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver (a) revised schedules to the Collateral Information Certificate and Guarantee and Collateral Agreement to reflect the Loan Parties ownership of Intellectual Property as of the date thereof (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Transferred Patents) and (b) duly executed Intellectual Property Security Agreements for any such additionally scheduled Intellectual Property.
- 6. On or prior to September 19, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Administrative Agent endorsements demonstrating that the Administrative Agent has been named as lender's loss payee and/or additional insured, as applicable, and such other endorsements to the extent required by the Credit Agreement.

7. On or prior to October 19, 2024 (or such later date as may be reasonably agreed by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion), the Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, confirmation to the Administrative Agent that the shares of Ribbon Communication Pvt. Ltd. (f/k/a SONUS NETWORKS INDIA PRIVATE LIMITED) evidenced by Certificate No. 008 and Certificate No. 009 and representing such pledged Capital Stock of such entity have been converted from physical original stock certificates to an electronic form of record.

SCHEDULE 7.2(d)

EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS

- 1. Promissory Note, dated as of March 3, 2020, by and between Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc. (as lender) and ECI Telecom Group, Ltd. (as debtor) in the aggregate amount of \$51.3 million, including principal and interest.
- 2. Intercompany loan (journal entry) between Ribbon Communications GmbH (as lender) and Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc. (as debtor) in the aggregate amount of \$19.4 million, including principal and interest.
- 3. Intercompany loan (journal entry) between Ribbon Communications Canada ULC (as lender) and Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc. (as debtor) in the aggregate amount of \$29.0 million, including principal and interest.
- 4. Bank guarantee credit line, by and between ECI Telecom LTD, as borrower, and Bank Leumi, as lender, for a maximum credit limit of \$9,314,773.
- 5. The letters of credit set forth below.

Group Member	Issuing Bank	Beneficiary	LC Number(s)	Aggregate Amount Outstanding In USD Equivalent (as of the Closing Date)
Ribbon Communications International Limited	First Citizens Bank	Tax Authorities Belastingdienst Amsterdam	SVBSP001386	\$11,131.29
		Saudi Telecom Company	SVBSP001494	\$56,000.00
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Citizens Bank	The President of India Acting Through and Represented By Deputy Commissioner of Income Tax The President of India	S000113	\$700,323.45
		Acting Through and Represented By Deputy Commissioner of Income Tax	S000914	\$1,323,164.45

Schedule 7.2(d)

Ribbon Communications International Limited	Citizens Bank	Optus Fixed Infrastructure Pty Ltd.	S913207	\$136,512.40
		Optus Fixed Infrastructure Pty Ltd.	S913233	\$134,418.90
		Cromwell BT Pty as Custodian for the	S000467	\$146,176.95
		Cromwell Diversified Property Trust and	3000+07	\$170,170.73
		Asia Property Au 2 Pty Ltd. as Trustee for		
		Odessey Sub Trust C/O Cromwell Property		
		Group		
		Optus Fixed Infrastructure Pty Ltd.	S000752	\$65,061.41
		Optus Fixed Infrastructure Pty Ltd.	S000436	\$8,649.93
				+ -, - · · · · ·

ECI Telecom Limited	Bank Leumi	Israel Electric Company	802-0001/5	\$25,286.55
		Israel Electric	0007/0/37960078	\$15,952.69
		Company	1/37960078	\$1,535,918.47
		Call Hevra Lbituaach Ltd. and Meitavit Atodot Hevra Lenihol Kranot Pensia Ltd.		
		Shlomo Nadlan &	0006/0/37960078	\$1,059,418.87
		Rugubin	0008/6/37960078	\$2,118,837.48
		Shlomo Nadlan & Rugubin	30/37960078	\$107,160.65
		Gav Yam	53400052	\$350,725.47
		A.N Ben Arim Ltd.	0002/1	\$86,142.21
		Chamber of Commerce	0004/7	\$86,142.21
		Chamber of Commerce	0005/5	\$53,998.40
		Chamber of Commerce	00016/900017/7	\$13,503.07
		Bezeq	0015/1	\$8,985.57
		Bezeq	0014/3	\$29,156.91
		Bezeq	0018/5	\$100,782.68
		Bezeq	0020/8	\$499.60
		Bezeq	0021/06	\$925.96
		Bezeq	0019/3	\$7,605.99
		Bezeq	0022/4	\$58,966.32
		Bezeq	0023/2	\$9,121.09
		Bezeq	6108	\$3,206.36
		Bezeq	333-02-0385617XO	\$80,649.02
		Custom	333-02-0386929XO	\$71,642.18
		DDE 74 Ltd.	333-02-0411704XO	\$9,868.84
		Teltow	333-02-0403161XO	\$179,999.99
		Bofinet	333-02-0411697XO	\$37,650.64
		Lepida	333-02-0412268XO	\$189,128.02
		Telecom Italia Sparkle S.P.A	333-02-0389613XO	\$15,929.60
		Lepida		\$9,176.50
		Litnet		

ECI Telecom India PVT Limited	ICICI Bank	The Asst.Commis. Of CustomsPower Grid Corporation	1956NDDG00024923	\$\$2,979.49
		Power Grid Corporation	0544NDDG00029922	\$24,920.20
			0544NDDG00030022	\$6,428.21
		Power Grid Corporation	0544NDDG00030122	\$1,290.16
		Corporation	03 1111010 000030122	ψ1,250.10
		Power Grid	1956NDDG00027623	\$1,015.83
		Corporation		
ECI Telecom India PVT Limited	Indian Bank	Commercial Tax Officer CIRCLE JAMMU	6386370671	\$2,532.82

SCHEDULE 7.2(m)

FACTORING ARRANGEMENTS

- 1. Factoring Arrangement, dated October 29, 2018, by and between Bank Leumi and ECI Telecom Ltd., as in effect on the Closing Date.
- 2. Factoring Agreement, dated March 24, 2019, by and between First International Bank of Israel and ECI Telecom Ltd., as in effect on the Closing Date.
- 3. Supplier Finance Facility Agreement, dated June 2021, by and between C2FO, HSBC Bank Plc and Ribbon Communications International Limited., as in effect on the Closing Date.
- 4. Receivables Assignment Agreement, dated December 22, 2015, by and between Unicredit Banks SA and ECI Telecom Ltd., as in effect on the Closing Date

Schedule 7.2(m)

SCHEDULE 7.3(f)

EXISTING LIENS

1. Liens of Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

Name of	Method of Lien	UCC Filing	UCC Filing	Description of Collateral
<u>Lienholder</u>	<u>Perfection</u>	<u>Jurisdiction</u>	Date and No.	Covered by Lien
Crestmark Equipment	UCC Filing	Delaware	2/7/2017; 2017 0857232	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Finance, a division of				
Metabank				
Crestmark Equipment	UCC Filing	Delaware	9/27/2018; 2018	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Finance, a division of			6691436	
Metabank				
Crestmark Equipment	UCC Filing	Delaware	5/24/2019; 2019	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Finance, a division of			3612533	
Metabank				
Crestmark Equipment	UCC Filing	Delaware	2/10/2020; 2020	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Finance, a division of			0989295	
Metabank				
Greatamerica Financial	UCC Filing	Delaware	3/23/2021; 2021	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Services Corporation			2272517	
Greatamerica Financial	UCC Filing	Delaware	4/7/2021; 2021 2713510	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
Services Corporation				
Dell Financial Services	UCC Filing	Delaware	11/3/2023; 2023	Specified equipment in the UCC filing.
L.L.C.			7503161	

- 2. Liens on cash collateral in connection with the letters of credit set forth on Schedule 7.2(d) issued by First-Citizens Bank (fka Silicon Valley Bank).
- 3. Liens on cash collateral in connection with the letters of credit set forth on Schedule 7.2(d) issued by Citizens Bank.

Schedule 7.3(f)

SCHEDULE 7.8

EXISTING INVESTMENTS

None.

SCHEDULE 7.11

TRANSACTIONS WITH AFFILIATES

None.

SCHEDULE 7.15(f)

EXISTING NEGATIVE PLEDGE CLAUSES

None.

Schedule 7.15(f)

SCHEDULE 7.16(vii)

EXISTING CLAUSES RESTRICTING SUBSIDIARY DISTRIBUTIONS

None.

Schedule 7.16(vii)

Ribbon Agreed Security Principles

1. Agreed Security Principles

- (a) The guarantees and security required to be provided under the Loan Documents (i) by any Foreign Subsidiaries incorporated in a Material Jurisdiction which are not Excluded Subsidiaries (a "Foreign Guarantor") or (ii) over the Equity Interests of a Foreign Subsidiary owned by any Loan Party, will in each case, be given in accordance with the security principles set out in this Exhibit A (these "Agreed Security Principles"). This Exhibit A identifies the Agreed Security Principles and determines the extent and terms of the guarantees and security proposed to be provided (x) by the Foreign Guarantors and (y) in respect of the Equity Interests of Foreign Subsidiaries owned by any Loan Party in relation to the Facilities and certain of the other Obligations. For the avoidance of doubt, these Agreed Security Principles do not apply to Domestic Subsidiaries.
- (b) To the extent that an interpretation of these Agreed Security Principles or a determination is required to be made hereunder in connection with the delivery of guarantees and security or the terms of the guarantees and security, such determination will be made by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent and, with respect to any provisions relating to protections or obligations of the Collateral Agent, the Collateral Agent. For the avoidance of doubt, the Collateral Agent shall have no obligation to ensure that the security and guarantees provided are consistent with these Agreed Security Principles, and the Collateral Agent shall be entitled to its own counsel in each foreign jurisdiction that is a Material Jurisdiction (limited to one counsel in each such foreign jurisdiction) and the Borrower agrees to pay all fees and expenses related thereto.

2. Guarantees

Subject to the guarantee limitations set out in the Loan Documents, each guarantee will be an upstream, cross-stream and downstream guarantee for the Obligations in accordance with, and subject to, the terms of these Agreed Security Principles in each relevant jurisdiction (references to "security" to be read for this purpose as including guarantees). The Security Documents will secure the Obligations (or the Parallel Debts with respect to the Dutch Security Documents) in accordance with, and subject to, the terms of these Agreed Security Principles in each relevant jurisdiction.

3. Overriding Principle

- (a) The parties agree that the overriding intention is for security in respect of the Foreign Guarantors only to be granted over:
 - (i) its material bank accounts (without control over use);
 - (ii) its tangible movable property;
 - (iii) its real property;
 - (iv) structural intra-group receivables owed by such Foreign Guarantor to its direct holding companies provided that such direct holding company is also a Loan Party;

- (v) intellectual property owned by such Foreign Guarantor;
- (vi) its insurance policies;
- (vii) trade receivables owed to such Foreign Guarantor;
- (viii) the shares owned in such Foreign Guarantor by its direct holding company provided that such direct holding company is also a Loan Party and shares owned by such Foreign Guarantor in its direct subsidiaries;
- (ix) its goodwill and uncalled capital; and
- (x) all or substantially all of its assets by way of a qualifying floating charge (or equivalent) from any Foreign Guarantor with a practical equivalent of an English law floating charge except for any Excluded Assets (as defined in the Guarantee and Collateral Agreement) to the extent customarily excluded from the floating charge in the applicable jurisdiction;

(this clause (a), the "Overriding Principle").

(b) Where security is granted by any Foreign Guarantor (in connection with its joinder to the Loan Documents as a Loan Party) pursuant to, and in accordance with, the Overriding Principle, such security will be deemed to be consistent with, and equivalent in all respects to, any security granted by Subsidiaries which are not Foreign Guarantors in favour of the Secured Parties under the Credit Agreement, and such security will satisfy the requirements of Section 6.11 and Section 6.12 of the Credit Agreement or any substantially similar requirements or concepts in the Loan Documents.

4. Governing Law and Jurisdiction of Security

- (a) All security (other than share security as set forth in the immediately succeeding paragraph (b)) will be governed by the law of, and secure only assets located in, the jurisdiction of incorporation or organization of the applicable grantor of the security (or (i) in relation to any structural intra-group receivable and/or investments, the governing law of such intra-group receivable and/or investment if required to obtain a perfected security interest and (ii) the jurisdiction where its bank accounts are located or whose law governs its receivables, in each case of the preceding clauses (i) and (ii), to the extent such jurisdiction is a Material Jurisdiction).
- (b) Share security over (i) any subsidiary located in a Material Jurisdiction will be governed by the law of the jurisdiction of incorporation or organization of that subsidiary and (ii) any other subsidiary will be governed by the law of the jurisdiction of incorporation or organization of the applicable grantor.
- (c) Except in respect of share security and security in respect of intellectual property (as set forth in Section 11(d) with respect to Intellectual Property), action in relation to security (including any perfection step, further assurance step, filing or registration) will only be required in the jurisdiction where the applicable grantor is incorporated and each other Material Jurisdiction to the extent such grantor owns assets located in such Material Jurisdiction.

5. [Reserved]

6.

Terms of Security Documents

The following principles will be reflected in the terms of any security taken in connection with any applicable Foreign Guarantor:

- (a) security will not be enforceable or crystallise until the occurrence of an Event of Default (an "Applicable Event") which is continuing;
- (b) the beneficiaries of the security or any agent will only be able to exercise a power of attorney following the occurrence of an Applicable Event which is continuing;
- (c) the security documents should only operate to create security rather than to impose new commercial obligations or repeat clauses in other Loan Documents; accordingly:
 - (i) they should not contain additional representations, undertakings or indemnities (including in respect of insurance, information, maintenance or protection of assets or the payment of fees, costs and expenses) unless these are the same as or consistent with those contained in the Loan Documents, consistent with local custom or are required by local law for the creation or perfection of security; and
 - notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any security document, the terms of a security document shall not operate or be construed so as to prohibit or restrict any transaction, matter or other step (or a grantor of security taking or entering into the same) or dealing in any manner whatsoever in relation to any asset (including all rights, claims, benefits, proceeds and documentation, and contractual counterparties in relation thereto) the subject of (or expressed to be the subject of) the security agreement if not prohibited by the Loan Documents or where, if required, the consent of the Required Lenders (as defined in the Credit Agreement) has been obtained and the Collateral Agent shall promptly enter into such documentation and/or take such other action as is required by a relevant Loan Party (acting reasonably) in order to facilitate any such transaction, matter or other step, including by way of executing any confirmation, consent to dealing, release or other similar or equivalent document, provided that any costs and expenses incurred by the Collateral Agent entering into such documentation and/or taking such other action at the request of such Loan Party pursuant to this paragraph shall be for the account of such Loan Party, in accordance with the costs and expenses provisions set out in the Credit Agreement and such provision shall be included in each security document;
- (d) security will, where possible and practical, automatically create security of the same type over future assets of the same type as those already secured; where local law requires supplemental pledges or notices to be delivered in respect of future acquired assets in order for effective security to be created over that class of asset, such supplemental pledges or notices will be provided only at intervals no more frequent than annually or at any time following the occurrence and continuance of an Applicable Event;
- (e) information, such as lists of assets, will be provided if, and only to the extent, required by local law in the relevant jurisdiction to be provided to perfect or register the security or following an Applicable Event which is continuing to assist enforcement and, unless required to be provided by local law more frequently, be provided annually (or, following an Applicable Event which is continuing, on the Collateral Agent's reasonable request);

- (f) each security document must contain a clause which records that if there is a conflict between the security document and the Credit Agreement then (to the fullest extent permitted by law) the provisions of the Credit Agreement will take priority over the provisions of the security document;
- (g) (i) each of security documents will include a provision that provides that (i) all rights, protections, limitations on liability, exculpations and indemnifications provided or otherwise afforded to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent under this Agreement, including, without limitation Section 9 of this Agreement shall apply in all respects to Collateral Agent as chargee, security trustee or pledgee under the applicable security document, (ii) the applicable security document shall be subject to the provisions of Section 10.5 of this Agreement, which provisions shall apply to the applicable security document *mutatis mutandis* as though fully set forth therein, with each reference to the Borrower being read to include the applicable chargor or pledgor, (iii) the Collateral Agent may act and exercise rights under the applicable security document, but shall not be obligated to act or exercise rights under the applicable security documents (and shall not incur liability for failure to act or exercise rights) unless directed in writing by the Required Lenders (or such other number or percentage of the Lenders as shall be necessary, or as the Collateral Agent shall believe in good faith to be necessary, under the circumstances as provided in the Loan Documents); provided that the Collateral Agent shall not be required to take any action or exercise any right that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may expose the Collateral Agent to liability or that is contrary to any Loan Document or applicable laws;
- (h) each of the security documents will provide that all proceeds will be applied in accordance with Section 8.3 of the Credit Agreement.

7. Shares

- (a) Until an Applicable Event has occurred and is continuing and the Collateral Agent has provided notice of its intention to exercise remedies, the legal title of the shares or equivalent ownership interests subject to any security will remain with the relevant grantor of the security (unless transfer of title on granting such security is customary in the applicable jurisdiction and does not result in any risk of liability to the Collateral Agent (as advised by the advisors to the Collateral Agent)).
- (b) Until an Applicable Event has occurred and is continuing and the Collateral Agent has provided notice of its intention to exercise remedies, any grantor of share security will be permitted to retain and to exercise all voting rights and powers in relation to any shares or equivalent ownership interests and other related rights charged by it and receive, own and retain all assets and proceeds in relation thereto including any distributions without restriction or condition; provided that such grantor must not exercise any such voting rights and powers in any manner which:
 - (i) has the effect of changing the rights of such shares or of any related rights with respect to such shares, unless specifically permitted by the Loan Documents; or

(ii) adversely affects the validity or enforceability of such share security or causes an Event of Default to occur or is otherwise materially prejudicial to the interests of the Collateral Agent and/or the Secured Parties,

in each case, without the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent.

- (c) Where customary and applicable as a matter of law and following a request by the Collateral Agent, as soon as reasonably practicable (taking into account any stamping or other transfer requirements) following the granting of any share security over certificated shares or any security over securities account, the applicable share certificate, a copy of the shareholders register (or other documents evidencing title to the relevant shares) and a stock transfer form executed in blank (or applicable law equivalent) will be provided to the Collateral Agent together with any other documents required to exercise proxy or dividend rights.
- (d) If required under local law, security over shares or equivalent ownership interests will be registered subject to the general principles set out in these Agreed Security Principles.
- (e) Where customary under local law, the Operating Documents of the relevant entity whose shares are subject to the security will be amended to disapply any restrictions on the transfer of shares, remove any liens and provide for the appointment and removal of directors by ordinary resolution.

8. Bank Accounts

- (a) Until an Applicable Event has occurred and is continuing and the Collateral Agent has provided notice of its intention to exercise remedies, unless the Loan Documents expressly provide for any specific account (by reference to its purpose) to be subject to specific restrictions on use, any person will be free to deal, operate and transact business in relation to any bank accounts over which it grants security (including opening and closing accounts).
- (b) Until an Applicable Event has occurred and is continuing, unless the Loan Documents expressly provide for any specific account (by reference to its purpose) to be subject to specific restrictions on use, there will be:
 - (i) no "fixed" security over bank accounts, including cash or receivables (other than intra-group receivables); and
 - (ii) no obligation to hold, pay or sweep cash or receivables into a particular account.
- (c) Where "fixed" security is required, if required by local law to perfect that security and if possible without disrupting operation of the account, notice of that security will be served on the account bank in relation to applicable accounts within ten (10) Business Days (or such later date as the Collateral Agent may agree) of the creation of that security and the applicable grantor of that security will use its reasonable endeavours to obtain an acknowledgement of that notice within twenty (20) Business Days of service. If the grantor of that security has used its reasonable endeavours but has not been able to obtain acknowledgement or acceptance its obligation to obtain acknowledgement will cease on the expiry of that twenty (20) Business Day period. Irrespective of whether notice of that security is required for perfection, if the service of notice would prevent any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries from using a bank account in the course of its business, no notice of security will be required to be served until the occurrence of an Applicable Event which is continuing.

- (d) Any security over bank accounts will be subject to any security interests in favour of the account bank which are created either by law or in the standard terms and conditions of the account bank, whether created or arising before or after the security in favour of the Secured Parties has been given. No grantor of security will be required to change its banking arrangements or standard terms and conditions in connection with the granting of bank account security.
- (e) Unless the Loan Documents expressly provide for any specific account (by reference to its purpose) to be subject to specific restrictions on use, no control agreements (or perfection by control or similar arrangements) shall be required with respect to any account until the occurrence of an Applicable Event which is continuing.
- (f) If any bank account is required to be opened as a matter of local law in order to perfect any share security required to be granted in accordance with these Agreed Security Principles such bank account shall not be required to be opened (i) prior to the date falling 180 days after such share security is granted and (ii) until the Secured Parties authorise, instruct and direct the Collateral Agent to, and the Collateral Agent shall, promptly enter into any documentation requested by the applicable account bank in connection with such security.
- (g) If required under applicable local law, security over bank accounts will be registered subject to the general principles set out in these Agreed Security Principles.

9. Moveable Property

- (a) A Foreign Guarantor shall grant security over its moveable property, subject to the general principles in these Agreed Security Principles.
- (b) To the extent permitted under the Loan Documents, the Foreign Guarantor providing the security is permitted to dispose of and use its moveable assets.
- (c) If the granting of effective security over moveable assets gives rise to registration rights or similar taxes or costs, the secured amount under such security will be proportionate to the value of the underlying moveable asset, and 'mandates' to grant security will be granted where customary.

10. Insurance Policies

- (a) A Foreign Guarantor shall grant security or as applicable, assign by way of security its insurance policies, subject to the general principles in these Agreed Security Principles. All insurance proceeds receivable from any such insurance policy shall be distributed in accordance with the terms of the Credit Agreement.
- (b) No security will be granted over any insurance policy which does not allow security to be granted or which excludes the assignability of the insurance receivables, other than where such grant of security or such assignment is subject only to the consent of the relevant insurer. The provisions of this paragraph shall not operate to jeopardise any floating charge nor any assignment or other security interest over any and all damages, compensation, proceeds or other income attributable to such insurance policies which the Foreign Guarantor may be entitled (or which such Foreign Guarantor may be awarded or otherwise derive therefrom).

- (c) If required by local law to perfect the security, notice of the security will be served on the insurer within five (5) Business Days (or such later date as the Collateral Agent may agree) of the security being granted and the Foreign Guarantor shall use its reasonable endeavours (not involving the incurrence of material costs or incurrence of any external expenses) to obtain an acknowledgement of that notice from the insurer within twenty Business Days of service.
- (d) Any obligation on the Foreign Guarantor to use such reasonable endeavours to obtain an acknowledgement from such insurer of the notification shall cease on the expiry of the above mentioned twenty Business Days period.
- (e) Unless customary in the applicable Material Jurisdiction, prior to an Applicable Event which is continuing, no loss payee or other endorsement will be required to be made on the insurance policy and, to the extent customary, no Loan Party will be named as co-insured.

11. Intellectual property

- (a) A Foreign Guarantor shall grant security over its intellectual property, subject to the general principles in these Agreed Security Principles.
- (b) Until an Applicable Event has occurred and is continuing and to the extent permitted under the Loan Documents, a Foreign Guarantor shall be free to deal with, use, licence and otherwise commercialise those assets in the course of its business (including allowing its intellectual property to lapse if no longer material to its business) to the extent permitted under this Agreement.
- (c) No security will be granted over intellectual property which cannot be secured under the terms of any relevant licensing agreement.
- (d) If required under local law to create or perfect the relevant security, security over intellectual property will be required to be registered only under the law of that security document, the law under which the Foreign Guarantor is regulated, the law of any Material Jurisdiction or at any relevant supra-national registry (such as the European Union) subject to the general principles set out in these Agreed Security Principles; notwithstanding the foregoing, no such registration shall be required if the Administrative Agent has reasonably determined, in consultation with the Borrower, that the costs (including costs to the Group Members) thereof are excessive in relation to the practical benefits provided to the Secured Parties by such registration.

12. Real property

- (a) If created, security shall be on market standard terms and conditions for a financing of this nature, but subject to the principles in these Agreed Security Principles.
- (b) If the granting of effective real property security gives rise to registration rights or similar taxes or costs, the secured amount under such security will be proportionate to the value of the underlying real estate and 'mandates' to grant security will be granted where customary.

13. Receivables

- (a) A Foreign Guarantor shall grant security over its receivables, subject to the general principles in these Agreed Security Principles. In respect of any grant by an Israeli Guarantor, such grant over accounts receivables shall only be by way of floating charge and not by way of a fixed charge.
- (b) If required by local law to perfect the security, notice of the security will be served on the relevant debtor as soon as reasonably practicable but, in any event, within five (5) Business Days (or such later date as the Collateral Agent may agree) of the security being granted and the Foreign Guarantor shall use its reasonable endeavours to obtain an acknowledgement of that notice within forty five (45) Business Days of service.
- (c) Any obligation on the Foreign Guarantor to use such reasonable endeavours to obtain an acknowledgement of the notification shall cease on the expiry of the above mentioned forty five (45) Business Days period.
- (d) If required under local law, security over intercompany receivables will be registered subject to the general principles set out in this Exhibit A.
- (e) If a Foreign Guarantor grants security over its receivables it shall be free to deal with, amend, waive or terminate those receivables in the course of its business until an exercise of remedies by the Collateral Agent following the occurrence of an Applicable Event which is continuing.
- (f) No security will be granted over any trade receivables which cannot be secured under the terms of the relevant contract or if the terms of the relevant contract exclude the assignability of the trade receivables. The provisions of this paragraph shall not operate to jeopardise any floating charge nor any assignment or other security interest over any and all damages, compensation, proceeds, remuneration, profit, rent or other income attributable to such trade receivables which the Foreign Guarantor may be entitled (or which such Foreign Guarantor may be awarded or otherwise derive therefrom).
- (g) If required under local law security over trade receivables will be registered subject to the general principles set out in this Exhibit A.
- (h) Any list of receivables will not include details of the underlying contacts (but may include non-sensitive generic information to the extent that would allow for the creation of security).

14. Additional Principles

The Agreed Security Principles embody the recognition by all parties that there may be certain legal and practical difficulties in obtaining effective or commercially reasonable guarantees and/or security from Foreign Guarantors in which it has been agreed that guarantees and security will be granted by those Foreign Guarantors. In particular:

- (a) the security will be first ranking to the extent possible and subject to Liens permitted under the Loan Documents;
- (b) general legal and statutory limitations, regulatory restrictions, financial assistance, rules relating to the making of distributions, upstream guarantees, anti-trust and other competition authority restrictions, corporate benefit, fraudulent preference, equitable subordination, "transfer pricing", "thin capitalisation", "earnings stripping", "exchange control restrictions", "capital maintenance" rules and "liquidity impairment" rules, tax restrictions, retention of title claims, employee consultation or approval requirements and similar principles may limit the ability of any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries in any jurisdiction outside of the United States of America to provide a guarantee or security or may require that the guarantee or security be limited as to amount or otherwise and, if so, the guarantee or security will be limited accordingly and any such guarantee limitations may be included in any accession document, joinder agreement, guarantee or Security Document, provided that, to the extent customary and if requested by the Collateral Agent before signing any applicable security or accession document, the relevant any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries shall use reasonable endeavours (but without incurring material cost and without adverse impact on relationships with third parties) to overcome any such obstacle or otherwise such guarantee or security document shall be subject to such limit (except any Israeli Subsidiary shall not be required to obtain the approval of the court) and provided that, any payment obligation of ECI Telecom Group Ltd. or any Israeli Subsidiary controlled by it under any guarantee, indemnity, Security Document or other provision of the Loan Documents in respect of any part of the Secured Obligations that are Acquisition Funds shall only arise to the extent it will not constitute a "Prohibited Distribution" (Haluka Asura) within the meaning of Section 301(b) of the Israeli Companies Law. To the extent that any payment owing by any of the foregoing entities has not been paid in full as a result of the foregoing limitation, such unpaid amount shall be due and payable by the applicable Israeli Subsidiary at such time and to the extent that such limitation does not apply;

- (c) no Foreign Guarantor will be required to give guarantees or enter into security documents if that would conflict with the mandatory fiduciary duties of their or any Affiliates' directors/managers or contravene any legal prohibition or result in a risk of personal or criminal liability on the part of any officer or member of such company, **provided that** the relevant Foreign Guarantor shall use reasonable endeavours to overcome any such obstacle to the extent that that can be done at reasonable cost (as determined by the Borrower and the Administrative Agent together acting in good faith);
- (d) a key factor in determining whether or not a guarantee or security will be taken (and in respect of the security, the extent of its perfection and/or registration) is the applicable time and cost (including materially adverse effects on taxes, interest deductibility, stamp duty, registration taxes) which will not be disproportionate to the benefit accruing to the Secured Parties of obtaining such guarantee or security;
- (e) guarantees and security will be limited so that the aggregate of notarial costs and all registration and like taxes and duties relating to the provision of security will not exceed an amount to be agreed between the Borrower and the Collateral Agent;
- (f) where a class of assets to be secured includes material and immaterial assets, if the cost of granting security over the immaterial assets is disproportionate to the benefit of such security, security will be granted over the material assets only;
- (g) it is expressly acknowledged that it may be either impossible or impractical to create security over certain categories of assets in which event security will not be taken over such assets;

- (h) any asset subject to a legal requirement, contract, lease, licence, instrument, regulatory constraint (including any agreement with any government or regulatory body) or other third party arrangement, which may prevent or condition the asset from being charged, secured or being subject to the applicable security document (including requiring a consent of any third party, supervisory board or works council (or equivalent)) and any asset which, if subject to the applicable security document, would give a third party the right to terminate or otherwise amend any rights, benefits and/or obligations with respect to any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries in respect of the asset or require the relevant chargor to take any action materially adverse to the interests of any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries, in each case will be excluded from a guarantee or security document; provided that reasonable endeavours (exercised without incurring material cost) to obtain consent to charging any asset (where otherwise prohibited) shall be used by any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries if the Collateral Agent specifies prior to the date of the security or accession document that the asset is material and the Borrower is satisfied that such endeavours will not involve placing relationships with third parties in jeopardy;
- (i) the giving of a guarantee, the granting of security and the registration and/or the perfection of the security granted will not be required if it would have a material adverse effect on the ability of the any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries to conduct its operations and business in the ordinary course as otherwise permitted by the Finance Documents (including dealing with the secured assets and all contractual counterparties or amending, waiving or terminating (or allowing to lapse) any rights, benefits or obligations, in each case prior to an Applicable Event which is continuing), and any requirement under the Agreed Security Principles to seek consent of any person or take or not take any other action shall be subject to this paragraph (i);
- (j) any security document will only be required to be notarised if required by law in order for the relevant security to become effective or admissible in evidence;
- (k) no title investigations or other diligence on assets will be required and no title insurance will be required;
- (l) security will not be required over any cash constituting regulatory capital or customer cash (and such assets or cash shall be excluded from any relevant security document);
- (m) to the extent legally effective, all security will be given in favour of the Collateral Agent and not the Secured Parties individually (with the Collateral Agent to hold one set of security documents for all the Secured Parties); "parallel debt" provisions will be used where customary and necessary (and included in the credit agreement and not the individual security documents);
- (n) no Loan Party will be required to take any action in relation to any guarantees or security as a result of any assignment, sub-participation or transfer by a Secured Party (and unless explicitly agreed to the contrary in the Loan Documents no Loan Party shall bear or otherwise be liable for any taxes, any notarial registration or perfection fees or any other costs, fees or expenses that result from any assignment, sub-participation or transfer by a Secured Party);

- (o) each security document shall be deemed not to restrict or condition any transaction not prohibited under the Loan Documents or otherwise permitted under the Loan Documents and the security granted under each security document entered into after the Closing Date shall be deemed to be subject to these Agreed Security Principles, after the execution of the relevant security document and creation of the relevant security;
- (p) no security may be provided on terms which are inconsistent with the turnover or sharing provisions (or any substantially equivalent provisions) in the Loan Documents;
- (q) the Secured Parties (or any agent or similar representative appointed by them at the relevant time) will not be able to exercise any power of attorney or set-off granted to them under the terms of the Loan Documents prior to the occurrence of an Applicable Event which is continuing;
- (r) no guarantee or security shall guarantee or secure any "Excluded Swap Obligations" defined in accordance with the LSTA Market Advisory Update dated February 15, 2013 entitled "Swap Regulations' Implications for Loan Documentation", and any update thereto by the LSTA;
- (s) the closure, unavailability, or reduced service of any governmental or regulatory systems, any functions or any facilities (including notarial or legal facilities) necessary or customarily used for the granting of security or guarantees, or the taking of any perfection requirements in connection therewith, may affect and/or delay the ability of any Loan Party or their Subsidiaries to provide a guarantee or security or take any related steps in connection with any perfection requirements;
- (t) each security document must contain a clause substantially similar to the following:
 - Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement but without prejudice to the creation or perfection of any security interest under this Agreement, the terms of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed so as to prohibit or restrict any transaction, matter or other step (or the [security grantor] taking or entering into the same or dealing in any manner whatsoever in relation to any asset (including all rights, claims, benefits, proceeds and documentation, and contractual counterparties in relation thereto)) permitted by the Loan Documents (as defined in the Credit Agreement) (other than this Agreement), and the Collateral Agent shall promptly enter into such documentation and/or take such other action in relation to this Agreement as is required by the [security grantor] (acting reasonably) in order to facilitate any such transaction, matter or other step, including by way of executing any confirmation, consent to dealing, release or other similar or equivalent document, or returning any physical collateral; and
- (u) where the terms of a security document require a party thereto (other than a Secured Party) to use its reasonable efforts, reasonable endeavours or a similar or equivalent standard in taking an action thereunder, notwithstanding any meaning to the contrary as a matter of the governing law of such security document, such standards shall be interpreted and construed in accordance with the law of New York and no Default or Event of Default (howsoever described) shall arise under any Loan Document in respect of a breach of such obligation because a contrary construction of such provision was taken (or would be taken by any applicable court of competent jurisdiction).

15. Amendment

In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between any term of these Agreed Security Principles and any term of a Security Document, the Secured Parties authorise, instruct and direct the Collateral Agent to, and the Collateral Agent shall promptly (at the option and upon request of the Borrower) (i) enter into such amendments to such Security Document or (ii) release and terminate such Collateral and enter into a replacement Security Document on such amended terms, in each case as shall be necessary or desirable to cure such conflict or inconsistency.

FORM OF COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

Date: ______, 20____

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC. , Delaware corporation (the " <i>Borrower</i> "), Agent (as amended, restated, amended an	a Delaware corporation (" <i>Holdings</i> "), RIBBO ! the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and restated, supplemented, restructured or otherwise.	ain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among N COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative rise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"). Unless the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.
The undersigned, a duly authorand not in any personal capacity, as follow		gs, hereby certifies, in his/her capacity as an officer of Holdings
I have reviewed and am famil	ar with the contents of this Compliance Certifica	ate.
a review in reasonable detail of the trans covered by the financial statements attached	actions and condition of Holdings, the Borrowe and hereto as Attachment 1 (the "Financial Statem	nents and have made, or caused to be made under my supervision er and their respective Subsidiaries during the accounting period ments"). Except as set forth on Attachment 2, such review did no ficate of, any condition or event which constitutes a Default or an
Attached hereto as Attachmen	3 are the computations showing compliance with	th the covenant set forth in <u>Section 7.1</u> of the Credit Agreement.
[To the extent not previously Party is as follows:	lisclosed to the Administrative Agent, a descript	tion of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan
<u>Loan Party</u>	Former Jurisdiction	New Jurisdiction
]		
consolidated revenues of the Borrower a	nd its Subsidiaries and/or 5.00% of the consoli	each jurisdiction that accounts for more than either 5.00% of the idated assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (in each case all fiscal quarter after the Closing Date) is as follows:
Jurisdiction		
]		
		any registered material Intellectual Property issued to or acquired or, in the case of the first such report, since the Closing Date) i
[To the extent not previously factoring of Accounts is attached hereto as		debtedness of any Group Member arising in connection with the
	[Remainder of page intentionally left blank; s	signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have executed this Compliance Certificate as of the date first written above.

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.

By:	
Name:	
Title:	
•	

[Attach Financial Statements]

Except as set forth below, no Default or Event of Default has occurred. [If a Default or Event of Default has occurred, the following describes the nature of the Default or Event of Default in reasonable detail and the steps, if any, being taken or contemplated by the Borrower to be taken on account thereof.]

	("Subject Period" means the four fiscal quarter period ending on the Statement Date)	
١.	Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period:	\$
.	Consolidated Interest Expense for the Subject Period:	\$
2.	provisions for taxes based on income for the Subject Period:	\$
Э.	total depreciation expense for the Subject Period:	\$
Ξ.	total amortization expense for the Subject Period:	\$
₹.	other non-cash items reducing Consolidated Net Income during the Subject Period (excluding (A) any such non-cash item to the extent that it represents an accrual or reserve ("Accrual") for potential cash items in any future period ("Future Cash Payments"); provided that, to the extent at the time such Future Cash Payment is made in the same trailing four quarter period, the amount actually paid in cash for such Future Cash Payment is less than the Accrual related thereto, an amount equal to such difference shall be added back hereto for the period in which such Future Cash Payment is made and (B) write-downs, write-offs or reserves with respect to accounts receivables and inventory):	\$
; .	non-cash foreign exchange translation adjustments or other realized non-cash losses from foreign currency exchange for the Subject Period:	\$
I.	costs and expenses relating to the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of the Loan Documents and related to transactions occurring (or contemplated to occur) after the Closing Date for the Subject Period:	\$

I.

 $[\]frac{1}{2}$ This Attachment 3 has been prepared for convenience only, and is not to affect, or to be taken into consideration in interpreting the terms of the Credit Agreement. In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Attachment 3 and the terms of the Credit Agreement, the terms of the Credit Agreement shall govern and control, and the terms of this Attachment 3 are to be modified accordingly.

 $[\]frac{2}{2}$ The "Statement Date" shall be the last day of the fiscal quarter (or fiscal year) most recently-ended.

I.	losses in connection with casualty events to the extent covered by insurance with respect to which the applicable insurer has assumed responsibility (without regard to proceeds of business interruption insurance) and only to the extent that such losses are in fact reimbursed within 365 days of the date of such losses (with a deduction in the applicable future period for any amount so added back to the extent not so reimbursed within such 365 day period) for the Subject Period:	\$
J.	restructuring and related costs for the Subject Period:	\$
K.	acquisition, integration and related costs for the Subject Period:	\$
L.	non-cash charges for employee compensation plans for the Subject Period:	\$
M.	any extraordinary expenses or losses (including extraordinary losses from the Disposition of assets outside of the ordinary course of business) for the Subject Period:	\$
N.	non-cash purchase accounting adjustments consisting of a dollar-for-dollar adjustment for that portion of revenue that would have been recorded in the Subject Period had the balance of deferred revenue recorded on the closing balance sheet before application of purchase accounting not been adjusted downward to fair value to be recorded on the opening balance sheet in conformity with GAAP purchase accounting rules:	\$
О.	adjustments (other than revenue synergies) reflected in any quality of earnings report delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders prior to the consummation of the applicable Permitted Acquisition or other transactions, prepared by independent accountants of nationally or regionally recognized standing or other accounting firm reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent, ordered in connection with a Permitted Acquisition or other transaction not prohibited by the Loan Documents for the Subject Period; provided that such adjustments (x) shall be limited to the amounts and time periods reflected in such quality of earnings report and (y) shall be without duplication of any addbacks or adjustments otherwise covered by an enumerated addback or adjustment set forth in any other clause of this definition that is subject to a cap or other limitation:	\$

P. Q.	the amount of "run rate" cost savings, operating expense reductions and synergies (excluding revenue synergies) that are projected by the Borrower in good faith to result from actions taken or committed to be taken no later than 12 months after the end of the Subject Period (which amounts will be determined by the Borrower in good faith and calculated on a Pro Forma Basis as though amounts had been realized on the first day of the Subject Period), net of the amount of actual benefits realized during such Subject Period from such actions: non-cash items increasing Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period (excluding any such non-cash item to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential cash item in any prior period):	\$
		\$
R.	interest income for the Subject Period:	\$
S.	any extraordinary income or gains (including extraordinary gains from the Disposition of assets outside of the ordinary course of business) for the Subject Period:	\$
T.	Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the Subject Period (Line I.A. <u>plus</u> the sum, without duplication, but solely to the extent decreasing Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period, of Lines I.B. through I.P. <u>minus</u> the sum, without duplication, but solely to the extent increasing Consolidated Net Income for the Subject Period, of Lines I.Q. through I.S.): ³	\$

For purposes of calculating Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any Subject Period that includes any one or more fiscal quarters ending from, and including, June 30, 2023 through March 31, 2024, Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such fiscal quarter will be deemed to be the amounts set forth in the table below (such deemed Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA, "*Deemed EBITDA*"), subject to pro forma adjustment as set forth herein:

Fiscal Quarter ended:	Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA		
June 30, 2023	\$	22,661,000	
September 30, 2023	\$	27,723,000	
December 31, 2023	\$	42,547,000	
March 31, 2024	\$	11,703,000	

² Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any period shall be determined on a Pro Forma Basis to give effect to (x) any Permitted Acquisitions or (y) any disposition of any business or assets consummated during the Subject Period outside of the ordinary course of business, in each case as if such transaction occurred on the first day of the Subject Period. Notwithstanding the above, for any twelve-month period, the aggregate amount of all addbacks pursuant to lines I.J., I.K., I.M. and I.P. shall not exceed 20% of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for such period (calculated prior to giving effect to any of the addbacks described in this sentence).

II. Maximum Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio (Section 7.1(a) of the Credit Agreement) A. Consolidated Funded Indebtedness (the sum, without duplication for Holdings and its consolidated Subsidiaries): all Indebtedness of such Persons for borrowed money as at the Statement Date, including all current maturities and current sinking fund payments in respect of any such Indebtedness whether or not required to be paid within one year from the date of its creation (excluding intercompany Indebtedness among Group Members): 2. Indebtedness of such Persons in respect of each Loan and Letter of Credit issued under the Credit Agreement: 3. all Capital Lease Obligations and purchase money Indebtedness: 4. debt obligations evidenced by bonds, debentures, promissory notes or other similar instruments: 5. obligations under drawn letters of credit, bankers acceptances and similar instruments that have not been reimbursed: earnouts and other similar contingent deferred purchase price obligations (excluding purchase price adjustments) 6. solely to the extent not paid when due: 7. obligations in respect of any Disqualified Stock: 8. Indebtedness of the type referred to in items II.A.1 through II.A.7 of any other Person to the extent guaranteed by Holdings or any of its Subsidiaries: Consolidated Funded Indebtedness as of the Statement Date (Sum of Lines II.A.1 through II.A.8) minus all Unrestricted B. Cash on such Statement Date in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$50,000,000:

provided that the amounts set forth in lines LL LK LM	and I.P. of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA in respect of any period during which Deemed
_	eady addressed and included in Deemed EBITDA as of the Closing Date.

No □

Maximum allowed starting on the fiscal quarter ending March 31, 2026 and each fiscal quarter thereafter:

:1.00

4.75:1.00

4.00:1.00

Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the Subject Period (Line I.T.):

Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio as of the Statement Date (Ratio of II.B to II.C):

Maximum allowed up to and including the fiscal quarter ending December 31, 2025:

Yes □

C.

D.

Covenant compliance:

Registered Material Intellectual Property

$[\underline{}]^{\underline{4}}$	
4_List registered material Intellectual Property issued to or acquired by any Loan Party since the date of the most recently delivered Compliance Certificate.	
	_

Programs for Factoring of Accounts

[____]<u>5</u>

5 List programs for factoring of Accounts not previously delivered Compliance Certificate.	y disclosed to the Administrative	e Agent, and entered in	ato since the date of the m	ost recently

FORM OF SECRETARY'S CERTIFICATE

SECRETARY'S CERTIFICATE

OF

[LOAN PARTY] (the "Certifying Loan Party")

This Certificate is delivered pursuant to <u>Section 5.1(e)</u> of that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.**, a Delaware corporation ("*Holdings*"), **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.**, a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and **HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC**, as Administrative Agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented, restructured or otherwise modified from time to time, the "*Credit Agreement*"). Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement. The undersigned Chief Financial Officer of the Certifying Loan Party hereby certifies in his capacity as such, and not in his individual capacity, as follows:

- 1. I am the duly elected and qualified Chief Financial Officer of the Certifying Loan Party.
- 2. Attached hereto as Annex 1 is a true and complete copy of the resolutions duly adopted by the board of directors (or other governing body) of the Certifying Loan Party in accordance with the Certifying Loan Party's bylaws or memorandum and articles of association (or equivalent thereof), as applicable, [and at a duly noticed meeting held on [____],] authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which the Certifying Loan Party is a party and all other agreements, documents and instruments to be executed, delivered and performed in connection therewith. Such resolutions have not in any way been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded, and have been in full force and effect since their adoption up to and including the date hereof and are now in full force and effect, and have been or will be filed in the minute books of the Certifying Loan Party.
- 3. Attached hereto as Annex 2 is a true and complete copy of the bylaws or memorandum and articles of association (or equivalent thereof), as applicable, of the Certifying Loan Party as in effect on the date hereof.
- 4. Attached hereto as <u>Annex 3</u> is a true and complete copy of the certificate of incorporation, articles of organization or similar formation document of the Certifying Loan Party as in effect on the date hereof.
- 5. Attached hereto as Annex 4 is a good standing certificate or equivalent, as applicable, for the Certifying Loan Party from its jurisdiction of organization.
- 6. The persons listed in Annex 5 are now duly elected and qualified officers of the Certifying Loan Party holding the offices indicated next to their respective names below, and the signatures appearing opposite their respective names are the true and genuine signatures of such officers, and each of such officers, acting alone, is duly authorized to execute and deliver on behalf of the Certifying Loan Party each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and any certificate or other document to be delivered by the Certifying Loan Party pursuant to the Loan Documents to which it is a party.

[Signature page follows]

		Name: Title:	
Party that [signature.	I, [], in my capacity as [] of t] is the duly elected and qualified [e Certifying Loan Party, do hereby certify in the name and on behalf of each the Certifying of each the Certifying Loan Party and that the signature appearing above is [his][her] go	_
		Name: Title:	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand as of the date first set forth above.

RESOLUTIONS

GOOD STANDING CERTIFICATE OR EQUIVALENT

INCUMBENCY CERTIFICATE

FORM OF SOLVENCY CERTIFICATE

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

Date:	 , 20

To the Administrative Agent and each of the Lenders party to the Credit Agreement referred to below:

Pursuant to Section 5.1(o) of that certain Credit Agreement dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings"), RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented, restructured or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), the undersigned, solely in the undersigned's capacity as [chief financial officer or other officer with equivalent duties] of the Borrower, hereby certifies, on behalf of the Borrower and not in the undersigned's individual or personal capacity and without personal liability, that, to his or her knowledge, as of the Closing Date, after giving effect to the transactions contemplated by the Credit Agreement (including the making of the Loans under the Credit Agreement on the Closing Date and the application of the proceeds thereof):

- (a) the fair value of the assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, exceeds their debts and liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis;
- (b) the present fair saleable value of the property of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, is greater than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability, on a consolidated basis, of their debts and other liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis, as such debts and other liabilities become absolute and matured;
- (c) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are able to pay their debts and liabilities, direct, subordinated, contingent or otherwise, on a consolidated basis, as such liabilities become absolute and matured; and
- (d) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are not engaged in, and are not about to engage in, business for which they have unreasonably small capital.

For purposes of this Solvency Certificate, the amount of any contingent liability at any time will be computed as the amount that would reasonably be expected to become an actual and matured liability. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Credit Agreement.

The undersigned is familiar with the business and financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries. In reaching the conclusions set forth in this Solvency Certificate, the undersigned has reviewed the definitions and provisions of the Credit Agreement that are relevant to the matters certified to herein, and has made (or has caused to be made) such investigations or inquiries as the undersigned has deemed appropriate to express an informed opinion as to the matters referred to herein, having taken into account the nature of the business proposed to be conducted by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries after consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Solvency Certificate, solely in the undersigned's capacity as [chief financial office or other officer with equivalent duties] of the Borrower, on behalf of the Borrower and not in the undersigned's individual or personal capacity and without personal liability, as of the date first stated above.
RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

Ву:	
Name: Title:	[Chief Financial Officer]

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

This Assignment and Assumption Agreement (the "Assignment Agreement") is dated as of the Assignment Effective Date set forth below and is entered into by and between the Assignor identified in item 1 below (the "Assignor") and the Assignee identified in item 2 below (the "Assignee"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement identified below (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), receipt of a copy of which is hereby acknowledged by the Assignee. The Standard Terms and Conditions set forth in Annex 1 attached hereto are hereby agreed to and incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Assignment Agreement as if set forth herein in full.

For an agreed consideration, the Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor, subject to and in accordance with the Standard Terms and Conditions and the Credit Agreement, as of the Assignment Effective Date inserted by the Administrative Agent as contemplated below (i) all of the Assignor's rights and obligations in its capacity as a Lender under the Credit Agreement and any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto to the extent related to the amount and percentage interest identified below of all of such outstanding rights and obligations of the Assignor under the respective facilities identified below (including without limitation any letter of credit deposits, guarantees, and swingline loans included in such facilities) and (ii) to the extent permitted to be assigned under applicable law, all claims, suits, causes of action and any other right of the Assignor (in its capacity as a Lender) against any Person, whether known or unknown, arising under or in connection with the Credit Agreement, any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto or the loan transactions governed thereby or in any way based on or related to any of the foregoing, including, but not limited to, contract claims, tort claims, malpractice claims, statutory claims and all other claims at law or in equity related to the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clause (i) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned by the Assignor to the Assignee pursuant to clauses (i) and (ii) above being referred to herein collectively as the "Assigned Interest"). Each such sale and assignment is without recourse to the Assignor and, except as expressly provided in this Assignment Agreement, without representation or warranty by the Assignor.

1.

Assignor:

2.	Assignee:	
	[for Assignee, if applic	table, indicate [Affiliate][Approved Fund] of [identify Lender]]
3.	Borrower:	RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation
4.	Administrative Agent:	HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC
5.		Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC. , a Delaware corporation (" <i>Holdings</i> "), the Borrower, the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and the Administrative Agent

6. Assigned Interest[s]:

Assignor	Assignee	Aggregate	Amount of	Percentage	CUSIP
		Amount of	Commitment /	Assigned of	Number
		Commitment /	Loans	Commitment /	
		Loans for all	Assigned ²	Loans 3	
		Lenders 1			
		\$	\$	%	
		\$	\$	%	
		\$	\$	%	

[7.	Trade Date:]4		
Assign ASSIG	nment Effective Date: GNMENT EFFECTIVE D	, 20 [TO BIDATE OF RECORDATION OF TR	E INSERTED BY THE RANSFER IN THE REGI	ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND WHICH SHALL BE THE ISTER THEREFOR.]
8.	Notice and Wire Instru	ections:		
[NAM	IE OF ASSIGNOR]		[NAME O	F ASSIGNEE]
Notice	<u>es</u> :		Notices:	
	Attention: Email:			Attention: Email:
with a	copy to:		with a copy	y to:
	Attention:			Attention:
	Email:			Email:
Wire l	Instructions:		Wire Instru	actions:
			[Signature pages follow]	
Effect	ive Date.			prepayments made between the Trade Date and the Assignment

Amount to be adjusted by the counterparties to take into account any payments or prepayments made between the Trade Date and the Assignment

Set forth, to at least 9 decimals, as a percentage of the applicable Commitment/Loans of all Lenders thereunder.

To be completed if the Assignor(s) and the Assignee(s) intend that the minimum assignment amount is to be determined as of the Trade Date.

	ASSIGNOR ¹ [NAME OF ASSIGNOR]
	By: Name: Title:
	<u>ASSIGNEE²</u> [NAME OF ASSIGNEE]
	By: Name: Title:
 Add additional signature blocks as needed. Add additional signature blocks as needed. 	

The terms set forth in this Assignment Agreement are hereby agreed to:

Add additional signature blocks as needed. Add additional signature blocks as needed.

Consented to and Accepted:	
HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent	
By	
Name: Title:	
[Consented to:] $\frac{3}{2}$	
[NAME OF RELEVANT PARTY]	
By Name: Title:	
[NAME OF RELEVANT PARTY]	
By Name: Title:	
To be added only if the consent of the Borrower and/or other parties (expression).	e.g. Swingline Lender, Issuing Lender) is required by the terms of the Credit

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

1. Representations and Warranties.

- 1.1 <u>Assignor</u>. The Assignor (a) represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Interest, (ii) the Assigned Interest is free and clear of any lien, encumbrance or other adverse claim and (iii) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; and (b) assumes no responsibility with respect to (i) any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Loan Documents or any collateral thereunder, (iii) the financial condition of any Loan Party, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any other Person obligated in respect of any Loan Document or (iv) the performance or observance by any Loan Party, any of their respective Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person of any of their respective obligations under any Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto.
- 1.2. Assignee. The Assignee (a) represents and warrants that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) it meets all the requirements to be an Assignee under Section 10.6(b) of the Credit Agreement (subject to such consents, if any, as may be required under Section 10.6(b)(iii) of the Credit Agreement), (iii) from and after the Assignment Effective Date, it shall be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents as a Lender thereunder and, to the extent of the Assigned Interest, shall have the obligations of a Lender thereunder, (iv) it is sophisticated with respect to decisions to acquire assets of the type represented by the Assigned Interest and either it, or the person exercising discretion in making its decision to acquire the Assigned Interest, is experienced in acquiring assets of such type, (v) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, and has received or has been accorded the opportunity to receive copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 thereof and such other documents and information as it deems appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment Agreement and to purchase the Assigned Interest, (vi) it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent or any other Lender and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment Agreement and to purchase the Assigned Interest, and (vii) attached to the Assignment Agreement is any documentation required to be delivered by it pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, duly completed and executed by the Assignee; (b) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on any of the Administrative Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents and (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender; and (c) appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto.
- 2. <u>Payments</u>. From and after the Assignment Effective Date, the Administrative Agent shall make all payments in respect of the Assigned Interest (including payments of principal, interest, fees and other amounts) to the Assignor for amounts which have accrued to but excluding the Assignment Effective Date and to the Assignee for amounts which have accrued from and after the Assignment Effective Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Agent shall make all payments of interest, fees or other amounts paid or payable in kind from and after the Assignment Effective Date to the Assignee.
- 3. <u>General Provisions</u>. This Assignment Agreement shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. This Assignment Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute one instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Assignment Agreement by telecopy (or other electronic method of transmission) shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Assignment Agreement. This Assignment Agreement shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE (For Foreign Lenders That Are Not Partnerships for U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

[Date]

Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.**, a Delaware corporation ("*Holdings*"), **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.**, a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and **HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC**, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "*Administrative Agent*").

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.20 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a bank within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code and (iv) it is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished the Administrative Agent and the Borrower with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Administrative Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this certificate to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized signatory as of the day and year first written above.

[Name of Lender]
ByName:
Title:

EXHIBIT F-2

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE (For Foreign Participants That Are Not Partnerships for U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

[Date]

Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings"), RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "Administrative Agent").

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.20 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a bank within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code, and (iv) it is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender in writing, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this certificate to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized signatory as of the day and year first written above.

L	Name	of Partici	pantj			
1	Ву					
	Name:					
- 7	Γitle:					



FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE (For Foreign Participants That Are Partnerships for U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

[Date]

Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.**, a Delaware corporation ("*Holdings*"), **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.**, a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and **HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC**, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "*Administrative Agent*").

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.20 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its direct or indirect partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such participation, (iii) with respect to such participation, neither the undersigned nor any of its direct or indirect partners/members is a bank extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its direct or indirect partners/members is a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code and (v) none of its direct or indirect partners/members is a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by one of the following forms from each of its direct or indirect partners/members that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption: (i) an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, or (ii) an IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, from each of such partner's/member's beneficial owners that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this certificate to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized signatory as of the day and year first written above.

[Name of Participant]
Ву
Name:
Title:

FORM OF U.S. TAX COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE (For Foreign Lenders That Are Partnerships for U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

[Date]

Reference is made to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC.**, a Delaware corporation ("*Holdings*"), **RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.**, a Delaware corporation (the "*Borrower*"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and **HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC**, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "*Administrative Agent*").

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.20 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its direct or indirect partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)), (iii) with respect to the extension of credit pursuant to the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, neither the undersigned nor any of its direct or indirect partners/members is a bank extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its direct or indirect partners/members is a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code.

The undersigned has furnished the Administrative Agent and the Borrower with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by one of the following forms from each of its direct or indirect partners/members that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption: (i) an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, or (ii) an IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, from each of such partner's/member's beneficial owners that is claiming the portfolio interest exemption. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Administrative Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this certificate to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized signatory as of the day and year first written above.

[Name of Lender]
By Name: Title:

[RESERVED]

FORM OF REVOLVING LOAN NOTE

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

THIS REVOLVING LOAN NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT REFERRED TO BELOW. TRANSFERS OF THIS NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MUST BE RECORDED IN THE REGISTER MAINTAINED BY THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT PURSUANT TO THE TERMS OF SUCH CREDIT AGREEMENT.

	[insert date
FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Raprovage") hereby unconditionally promises to pay to linear name of applicable Landar (the "Landar") or its registered assigns at the Eugling Office.	

"Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to [insert name of applicable Lender] (the "Lender") or its registered assigns at the Funding Office specified in the Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined) in Dollars and in immediately available funds, on the Revolving Termination Date the principal amount of (a) [insert amount of applicable Lender's Commitment] (\$[_____]), or, if less, (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Loans made by the Lender to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.4 of the Credit Agreement referred to below. The Borrower further agrees to pay interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in the Credit Agreement.

The holder of this Revolving Loan Note (this "Note") is authorized to indorse on the schedules annexed hereto and made a part hereof or on a continuation thereof which shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof the date, Type and amount of each Loan made pursuant to the Credit Agreement and the date and amount of each payment or prepayment of principal thereof, each continuation thereof, each conversion of all or a portion thereof to another Type and, in the case of SOFR Loans, the length of each Interest Period with respect thereto. Each such indorsement shall constitute prima facie evidence of the accuracy of the information indorsed. The failure to make any such indorsement or any error in any such indorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower in respect of any Loan.

This Note (a) is one of the Notes referred to in the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, among the Borrower, Ribbon Communications Inc., a Delaware corporation, as Holdings, the Lenders party thereto, and HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as Administrative Agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement and (c) is subject to optional prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement. This Note is secured and guaranteed as provided in the Loan Documents. Reference is hereby made to the Loan Documents for a description of the properties and assets in which a security interest has been granted, the nature and extent of the security and the guarantees, the terms and conditions upon which the security interests and each guarantee were granted and the rights of the holder of this Note in respect thereof.

Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any one or more Events of Default, all principal and all accrued interest then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as provided in the Credit Agreement.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, indorser or otherwise, hereby waive presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING TO THE CONTRARY CONTAINED HEREIN OR IN THE CREDIT AGREEMENT, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REGISTRATION AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 10.6</u> OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

THIS NOTE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

STATE OF NEW TORK.		
	RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.	
	Ву:	
	Name:	
	Title:	

LOANS, CONVERSIONS AND REPAYMENTS OF ABR LOANS

Date	Amount of ABR Loans	Amount Converted to ABR Loans	Amount of Principal of ABR Loans Repaid	Amount of ABR Loans Converted to SOFR Loans	Unpaid Principal Balance of ABR Loans	Notation Made By

LOANS, CONTINUATIONS, CONVERSIONS AND REPAYMENTS OF SOFR LOANS

Date	Amount of SOFR Loans	Amount Converted to SOFR Loans	Requested Interest Period and Rate (Daily SOFR/ Term SOFR)	Amount of Principal of SOFR Loans Repaid	Amount of SOFR Loans Converted to ABR Loans	Unpaid Principal Balance of SOFR Loans	Notation Made By

FORM OF TERM LOAN NOTE

THIS TERM LOAN NOTE HAS BEEN ISSUED WITH ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT FOR UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. THE ISSUE PRICE, AMOUNT OF ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT, ISSUE DATE AND YIELD TO MATURITY OF THIS TERM NOTE MAY BE OBTAINED BY WRITING TO [] AT [].

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

THIS TERM LOAN NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT REFERRED TO BELOW. TRANSFERS OF THIS CLOSING DATE TERM LOAN NOTE AND THE OBLIGATIONS REPRESENTED HEREBY MUST BE RECORDED IN THE TERM LOAN REGISTER MAINTAINED BY THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT PURSUANT TO THE TERMS OF SUCH CREDIT AGREEMENT.

[insert date]
FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the
"Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to [] (the "Lender") or its registered assigns at the Funding Office specified in the Credit
Agreement (as hereinafter defined) in Dollars and in immediately available funds, the principal amount of (a) [] DOLLARS (\$[]),
or, if less, (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans made by the Lender pursuant to the Credit Agreement referred to below. The
principal amount hereof shall be paid in the amounts and on the dates specified in Section 2.3 of the Credit Agreement. The Borrower further agrees to pay
interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in the Credit
Agreement.

The holder of this Term Loan Note (this "Note") is authorized to indorse on the schedules annexed hereto and made a part hereof or on a continuation thereof which shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof the date, Type and amount of the Term Loan and the date and amount of each payment or prepayment of principal with respect thereto, each conversion of all or a portion thereof to another Type, each continuation of all or a portion thereof as the same Type and, in the case of SOFR Loans, the length of each Interest Period with respect thereto. Each such indorsement shall constitute prima facie evidence of the accuracy of the information indorsed. The failure to make any such indorsement or any error in any such indorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower in respect of the Term Loan.

This Note (a) is one of the Term Loan Notes referred to in the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, among the Borrower, Ribbon Communications Inc., a Delaware corporation, as Holdings, the Lenders party thereto, and HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as Administrative Agent (as amended, restated, amended and restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement, and (c) is subject to optional and mandatory prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement. This Note is secured and guaranteed as provided in the Loan Documents. Reference is hereby made to the Loan Documents for a description of the properties and assets in which a security interest has been granted, the nature and extent of the security and the guarantees, the terms and conditions upon which the security interests and each guarantee were granted and the rights of the holder of this Note in respect thereof.

Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any one or more Events of Default, all principal and all accrued interest then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as provided in the Credit Agreement.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, indorser or otherwise, hereby waive presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

NOTWITHSTANDING ANYTHING TO THE CONTRARY CONTAINED HEREIN OR IN THE CREDIT AGREEMENT, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REGISTRATION AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 10.6</u> OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

THIS NOTE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK

STATE OF NEW YORK.	
	RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.
	Ву:
	Name:
	Title:

LOANS, CONVERSIONS AND REPAYMENTS OF ABR LOANS

Date	Amount of ABR Loans	Amount Converted to ABR Loans	Amount of Principal of ABR Loans Repaid	Amount of ABR Loans Converted to SOFR Loans	Unpaid Principal Balance of ABR Loans	Notation Made By

LOANS, CONTINUATIONS, CONVERSIONS AND REPAYMENTS OF SOFR LOANS

Date	Amount of SOFRs Loans	Amount Converted to SOFR Loans	Requested Interest Period and Rate (Daily SOFR/ Term SOFR)	Amount of Principal of SOFR Loans Repaid	Amount of SOFR Loans Converted to ABR Loans	Unpaid Principal Balance of SOFR Loans	Notation Made By

FORM OF COLLATERAL INFORMATION CERTIFICATE

(Please see attached form)¹³

13 NTD: To be included separately.

COLLATERAL INFORMATION CERTIFICATE	
RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.	
as the Borrower	
Dated as of June 21, 2024	

COLLATERAL INFORMATION CERTIFICATE

To: HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as Administrative Agent

THIS COLLATERAL INFORMATION CERTIFICATE is being delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(a)(ii) of that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), Ribbon Communications Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings"), certain other subsidiaries of the Borrower from time to time party thereto as guarantors (each a "Subsidiary Loan Party" and, collectively with the Borrower and Holdings, the "Loan Parties"), the lenders party thereto (the "Lenders"), and HPS Investment Partners, LLC, as administrative agent for such Lenders (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent").

Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings set forth in the Credit Agreement or the other Loan Documents referenced therein. Other terms which are used but not otherwise defined herein but which are defined in Article 8 or Article 9 of the UCC shall have the respective meanings set forth in such applicable Article of the UCC.

The undersigned, being the duly appointed President and Chief Executive Officer of the Borrower, hereby certifies on behalf of each Loan Party as of the date hereof that:

NAMES:

1. The exact legal name of the Borrower and each other Loan Party as it appears in its respective organizational documents, its respective type of organization, its respective jurisdiction of formation, its respective organizational identification number and its respective Federal Employer Identification Number, is as follows:

	Type of	Jurisdiction of	Organizational ID	
<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Organization</u>	<u>Formation</u>	<u>No.</u>	<u>Federal EIN</u>
Ribbon Communications	Corporation	Delaware	6416609	82-1669692
Inc.				
Ribbon Communications	Corporation	Delaware	2782901	04-3387074
Operating Company, Inc.				

2. Set forth below is each other legal name that each Loan Party has had during the last five years, together with the date of the relevant change:

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Prior Legal Name</u>	Date/Details of Name Change
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Sonus, Inc.; Sonus Networks, Inc.	Name change from Sonus Networks, Inc. to Sonus, Inc. on 10/27/2017. Name change back to Sonus Networks, Inc. on 11/28/2017. Name change to Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. on 12/28/2018; effective 1/1/2019
Ribbon Communications Inc.	Solstice Sapphire Investments, Inc.; Sonus Networks, Inc.	Name change from Solstice Sapphire Investments, Inc. to Sonus Networks, Inc. on 10/27/2017. Name change from Sonus Networks, Inc. to Ribbon Communications Inc. on 11/28/2017.

3. Within the past five years, the following Persons have been merged into a Loan Party or such Loan Party has acquired all or a material portion of the assets of such Person (including the exact legal name and jurisdiction of organization of such entity):

<u>Loan Party</u>	Name of Party	Jurisdiction of	<u>Date</u>	Description of
	<u>Merged</u>	<u>Organization</u>		<u>Transaction</u>
	with or Acquired			
Ribbon Communications	GENBAND US LLC	Delaware	12/20/2019	Merger
Operating Company, Inc.				
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Communications	Delaware	11/12/2021	Merger
Operating Company, Inc.	International, Inc.			
Ribbon Communications	Edgewater Networks, Inc.	Delaware	12/31/2021	Merger
Operating Company, Inc.				

- 4. The following is a list of all changes in the identity or corporate structure of any of the Loan Parties in any way within the past five years:
 - a. Genband US LLC merged with and into Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. effective December 20, 2019, with Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. remaining as the surviving corporation.
 - b. Ribbon Communications International, Inc. merged with and into Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. effective November 12, 2021, with Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. remaining as the surviving corporation.
 - c. Edgewater Networks, Inc. merged with and into Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. effective December 31, 2021, with Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. remaining as the surviving corporation.

5. The following is a list of all other names (including trade names or similar appellations) used by a Loan Party during the past five years:

<u>Loan Party</u>	Other Names Used Within Last Five Years
Ribbon Communications Inc.	Solstice Sapphire Investments, Inc.; Sonus Networks, Inc.; Sonus Networks; Ribbon
	Communications
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Sonus; Sonus Networks; Sonus, Inc.; Sonus Networks, Inc.; Ribbon Communications
	Operating Company; Ribbon Communications; Ureach Technologies, Inc; GENBAND US
	LLC; Ribbon Communications International, Inc.

6. The following is a list of all the duly authorized, issued and outstanding shares of common and preferred stock of, or partnership and other ownership interest in, each Loan Party and each of its Subsidiaries and the record and beneficial owners of such shares of common and preferred stock, or partnership and other ownership interests and denoting (x) whether such shares or partnership or other ownership interests are certificated and (y) whether such shares or partnership or other ownership interests constitute "margin stock" (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States):

Record Owner	<u>Issuer</u>	Class of	<u>Jurisdiction</u>	Certificate	# Shares or	<u>%</u>	<u>Margin</u>
		<u>Shares</u>	of Issuer	<u>#</u>	% Owned	<u>Pledged</u>	Stock
							<u>(Y/N)</u>
Publicly traded	Ribbon	Common	Delaware	N/A	N/A	0%	Y
	Communications Inc.	Stock					
Publicly traded	Ribbon	Series A	Delaware	N/A	N/A	0%	N
	Communications Inc.	Preferred					
		Stock ¹⁶					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon	Common	Delaware	2	1,000 shares	100%	N
Inc.	Communications	Stock			(100%		
	Operating				ownership)		
	Company, Inc.						

- 7. The following is a list of each equity investment of each Loan Party that represents 50% or less of the equity of the entity in which such investment is made, indicating the information specified in Item 6: None.
- 8. To the extent not described above, no stock, debt instruments, cash collateral or other property of any Loan Party is currently pledged to any Person, except as follows: None.
- 9. The following is a description of all the occasions in which any Loan Party has become a "new debtor" (as defined in Section 9-102(a)(56) of the UCC) with respect to a currently effective security agreement previously entered into by any other Person: None.

¹⁶ NTD: To be redeemed in connection with Closing.

LOCATIONS:

10. The following is a list of the mailing address of each Loan Party, or, for any Loan Party that is not a registered organization or is not organized under any state of the United States, the place of business of each Loan Party or, if such Loan Party has more than one place of business, the location of the chief executive office of such Loan Party.

<u>Loan Party</u>	Mailing Address / Address of Place of Business /
	Address of Chief Executive Office
Ribbon Communications Inc.	6500 Chase Oaks Blvd., Suite 100, Plano, TX 75023
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	6500 Chase Oaks Blvd., Suite 100, Plano, TX 75023

11. The following is a list of all locations not identified in Item 10, above, where each Loan Party maintains its books and records relating to the Collateral:

<u>Loan Party</u>	Address where Books and Records are Maintained		
Ribbon Communications Inc.	None.		
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	None.		

12. The following is a list of all locations where each Loan Party maintains any Collateral:

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Locations</u>	Leased/Owned
Ribbon Communications Operating	4 Technology Park Drive	Leased
Company, Inc.	Westford, MA 01886	
Ribbon Communications Operating	1821 Walden Office Square, Suite 200	Leased
Company, Inc.	Schaumburg, IL 60173	
Ribbon Communications Operating	Sanmina 1220 Don Haskins	Leased
Company, Inc.	Suite A, Plant #1382	
	El Paso, TX 79936	
Ribbon Communications Operating Bangkok Wattana Centre Co, Ltd., 399 Interchange21		Leased
Company, Inc. Building Level 32 & 33, Suite 3231, Sukhumvit Rd.		
	Klongtoey-Nua, Wattana, Bangkok 10110	
Ribbon Communications Operating	999 Gaysom Plaza, 5th Floor, Unit 5B-1, Suite 508,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Ploenchit Rd., Lumpini, Patumwan,	
	Bangkok, Thailand 10330	
Ribbon Communications Operating	6500 Chase Oaks Blvd., Suite 100, Plano, TX 75023	Leased
Company, Inc.		

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Locations</u>	<u>Leased/Owned</u>
Ribbon Communications Operating	Teltech, 4700 Nall Rd.,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Farmers Branch, TX 75244	
Ribbon Communications Operating	Ivy, 901 Jupiter Road,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Plano, TX 75074	
Ribbon Communications Operating	5927 S. Miami Ave.	Leased
Company, Inc.	Berrington Center, Imperial Center Business Park	
	Morrisville, NC 27560	
Ribbon Communications Operating	Terremark North America LLC	Leased
Company, Inc.	Verizon	
	1232 Alma Road	
	Richardson, TX 75081	
Ribbon Communications Operating	Kuhn – Alexander	Leased
Company, Inc.	1830 Lillian Dr.	
	Athens, AL 35611	
Ribbon Communications Operating	5100 NW 33rd Ave, Suite 150,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Ft. Lauderdale FL 33309	
Ribbon Communications Operating	12234 North IH 35, Bldg. A, Austin, TX, 78753	Leased
Company, Inc.		
Ribbon Communications Operating	Matt Pendleton's Engineering Lab, 503 Bayberry Ct.,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Cedar Park TX 78613	
Ribbon Communications Operating	6700 W. Morelos Place, Chandler, AZ, 85226	Leased
Company, Inc.		
Ribbon Communications Operating	9125 Viscount Row, Dallas, Texas, 75247	Leased
Company, Inc.		
Ribbon Communications Operating	Janusz Rys's Engineering Lab, 1519 Kathleen Way,	Leased
Company, Inc.	Elk Grove Village, IL 60007, USA	

- **13.** The following is a list of all real property owned by each Loan Party: None.
- 14. The following is a list of all real property leased or subleased by or to each Loan Party:

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Lessor</u>	<u>Address</u>	Description of Lease
Ribbon Communications	Michelson Farm-Westford Technology,	4 Technology Park Drive	97,500 SF
Operating Company, Inc.	Park IV Limited, Partnership	Westford, MA 01886	12/15/2010 - 8/31/2028
Ribbon Communications	Gateway Walden LLC	1821 Walden Office Square,	Office
Operating Company, Inc.		Suite 200	2,733 SF
		Schaumburg, IL 60173	2/1/2001 - 10/31/2024

<u>Loan Party</u>	Lessor	Address	Description of Lease
Ribbon Communications	Bradber Owner, LLC	5927 S. Miami Ave.	Office
Operating Company, Inc.		Berrington Center, Imperial	27,095 SF
		Center Business Park	1/1/2016 - 4/30/2027
		Morrisville, NC 27560	
Ribbon Communications	AR LC, LLC	6500 Chase Oaks Blvd.,	Ribbon Communications Inc.'s
Operating Company, Inc.		Suite 100, Plano, TX 75023	headquarters
			Office
			107,762 SF
			10/1/2020 – 9/30/2032
Ribbon Communications	Bangkok Wattana Centre Co, Ltd	Bangkok Wattana Centre	Office
Operating Company, Inc.		Co, Ltd., 399 Interchange21	210 SF
		Building Level 32 & 33,	02/01/2023 - 31/12/2024
		Suite 3231, Sukhumvit Rd.	
		Klongtoey-Nua, Wattana,	
		Bangkok 10110	
Ribbon Communications	Bangkok Gaysom Centre Ltd.	999 Gaysom Plaza,	Office
Operating Company, Inc.		5th Floor, Unit 5B-1,	211 SF
		Suite 508,	08/01/2019 - 31/12/2024
		Ploenchit Rd.,	
		Lumpini, Patumwan,	
		Bangkok, Thailand 10330	
Ribbon Communications	DE Lakeshore LLC	5100 NW 33rd Ave,	Office
Operating Company, Inc.		Suite 150, Ft. Lauderdale FL	22,552 SF
		33309	01/01/2012 - 02/29/2028

INFORMATION ABOUT COLLATERAL:

Material Contracts:

15. The following is a list of all material licenses or sublicenses pursuant to which any third party licenses or sublicenses to a Loan Party the right to use any intellectual property rights, including any right to use any software or any patent, trademark or copyright exclusive of any mass market, non-customized licenses or sublicenses (collectively, the "*Inbound Licenses*"). For purposes of this Section 15, the Loan Parties have considered licenses or sublicenses the loss of which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, as "material".

<u>Loan Party</u>	Licensor	Name and Date of License Agreement	Description of Licensed Intellectual Property Rights
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Tail-f Systems	Software License Agreement, dated September 26, 2007	Tail-f CONFD embedded management software license
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Tail-f System	Software License Agreement, dated September 26, 2007	Tail-f license for all future SBC products
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Oracle America, Inc.	Times Ten Master Agreement: Oracle Java Binary License and Redistribution Agreement (US-BLRA-13900942-26- MAY-2014), dated May 26, 2014	Oracle DB, TimesTen DB, MySQL
		Database & MySQL Master Agreement: Oracle PartnerNetwork ISV Master Distribution Agreement (US-OPN-MA-ISV-653933-31-DEC- 2015; the "agreement"),	
		Times Ten: Last updated January 1, 2022 with distribution term from January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2024	
		Oracle DB: Last updated December 30, 2021 with distribution term from December 31, 2021 through December 30, 2024	
		MySQL: Most recent amendment executed Feb 26, 2024 with distribution term through December 31, 2024 until Oracle sends us an updated Master agreement.	

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Licensor</u>	Name and Date of	Description of Licensed Intellectual
		<u>License Agreement</u>	<u>Property Rights</u>
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Oracle America, Inc.	Java Binary License and Redistribution Agreement, Effective as of May 26, 2021 with distribution term through May 25, 2024	Java, JDMK
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Sipro Lab Telecom Inc.	License Agreement for G.729 Standard, G.729 Annex A, G.729 Annex B, Effective as of May 28, 2013	G.729 codec
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	SFDC.com	SalesForce - EA Subscription 1/15/2015. New Order Form executed on December 21, 2023 with distribution term from January 13, 2024 through January 12, 2027	Helps transform business into Social Enterprise
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Oracle	Oracle 5/28/2014	Oracle Software Update and License Support
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Microsoft	Microsoft - Software EA 12/1/2014	Microsoft: 2013-16 Enterprise Agreement Renewal; EA 3 year
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Redhat	Updated contract effective 1/1/19 – License and Distribution agreement	Royalty for Linux Runtime
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Open Clovis	License and Distribution Agreement. Most recent Amendment No. 6, effective September 16, 2021 with distribution term from January 1, 2022 through December 31, 2024 for unlimited software distribution and support rights	Royalty for ASP System Controller Node Runtime Licence

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Licensor</u>	Name and Date of	Description of Licensed Intellectual
		<u>License Agreement</u>	<u>Property Rights</u>
Ribbon	Voiceage	Patent License Agreement. Most recent	Royalty for AMR Codec (Wideband)
Communications		addendum June 2015.	
Operating			
Company, Inc.			
Ribbon	Radisys	OEM Reseller Agreement – April 2013	Royalty for Service Profile Editor
Communications			
Operating			
Company, Inc.			

- 16. The following is a list of all material licenses or sublicenses pursuant to which each Loan Party licenses or sublicenses to any third party the right to use any intellectual property rights, including any right to use any software or any Patent, Trademark or Copyright (collectively, the "*Outbound Licenses*"): Excludes ordinary course licensing of our software products. None.
- 17. The following is a list of (and the location of) all material equipment and other personal property leased or subleased by each Loan Party from any third party (collectively, the "*Personal Property Leases*"):

Ribbon Communications Inc.

None.

Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

<u>Lessor/Sublessor</u>	Title of Lease/Sublease	Description of	Address where
		Leased/Subleased	Leased/Subleased
		<u>Equipment</u>	Equipment is Located
Canon Solutions America	Copier/ printer Lease	Copiers/ printer	4 Technology Park Drive
			Westford, MA 01827
Canon Solutions America	Copier/ printer Lease	Copiers/ printer	5100 NW 33rd Ave, Suite 150, Ft.
			Lauderdale FL 33309

18. [Reserved]

19. [Reserved]

Government Licenses and Contracts:

20. The following is a list of all material federal, state and other governmental licenses or authorizations required or reasonably necessary to operate each Loan Party's business as currently conducted or as contemplated by such Loan Party to be operated immediately after the Closing Date (collectively, the "Governmental Licenses"):

<u>Loan Party</u>	<u>Description of Governmental License/Authorization</u>		
Ribbon Communications Operating	There are certain governmental licenses or authorizations required for the Borrower in the ordinary course		
Company, Inc.	to conduct business at the federal, state and local levels. Certain Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. products as telecommunications equipment are subject to local country laws and regulations. Such products have been homologated at the country level, subject to applicable local laws and regulations.		
	In addition, the Company has, or is in process of applying for, certain state contractor licenses for performing support and maintenance services related to Ribbon's products.		

21. The following is a list of the Government Contracts of each Loan Party. As used herein, "Government Contracts" means a contract between a Loan Party and either (i) the federal government of the United States or (ii) a state or local government or, in each case, any agency or instrumentality thereof that provides (or can reasonably be expected to provide) for payment to such Loan Party. Except as set forth below, none of the Loan Parties hold any accounts receivable which constitute Health-Care Insurance Receivables with a Government Payor: None.

Intellectual Property:

22. The following is a list of domestic registered patents and patent applications owned, licensed or otherwise used by each Loan Party:

<u>Issued Patents and Pending Patent Applications of Ribbon Communications Inc.</u>

None.

Issued Patents and Pending Patent Applications of Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

Please see Exhibit A.

23. The following is a list of domestic registered trademarks, trademark registrations, service mark registrations or applications therefor owned by each Loan Party:

Registered Trademarks and Pending Trademark Applications of Ribbon Communications Inc.

None.

Registered Trademarks and Pending Trademark Applications of Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

Please see Exhibit A.

24. The following is a list of domestic copyrights and applications therefor, owned by each Loan Party:

Registered Copyrights and Pending Copyright Applications of Ribbon Communications Inc.

None.

Registered Copyrights of Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.

Please see Exhibit A.

- 25. Exhibit B contains a list of all domain names owned or used by each Loan Party.
- 26. The following is a list of all promissory notes, instruments (other than checks to be deposited in the ordinary course of business), tangible chattel paper in an amount exceeding \$500,000 held by each Loan Party, corporate stock and shares, and intercompany notes (regardless of amount):

Corporate Stock/Shares

Record Owner	<u>Issuer</u>	Jurisdiction of	Certificate	% Owned	Number/Class of
		<u>Issuer</u>	<u>Number</u>		Shares Owned
Ribbon Communications Inc.	Ribbon Communications Operating	Delaware	2	100%	1,000
	Company, Inc.				
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Communications B.V.	Netherlands	N/A	100%	1
Operating Company, Inc.					Ordinary share
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Networks B.V.	Netherlands	N/A	100%	187 Shares
Operating Company, Inc.					Note: 1 share owned
					by ECI Telecom Ltd.
Ribbon Communications	Network Equipment	Delaware	SNI-1	100%	100 common shares
Operating Company, Inc.	Technologies, Inc.				
Ribbon Communications	GENBAND Inc. (f/k/a Ribbon	Massachusetts	2	100%	100
Operating Company, Inc.	Communications Securities Corp.)				Common Shares

Record Owner	<u>Issuer</u>	Jurisdiction of	<u>Certificate</u>	% Owned	Number/Class of
		<u>Issuer</u>	<u>Number</u>		Shares Owned
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Communications Pvt. Ltd.	India	N/A	100%	660,593
Operating Company, Inc.					Equity Shares
					Note: 1 share is owned
					by Ribbon
					Communications
					Federal Inc.
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Communications Israel	Israel	N/A	100	100 Ordinary Shares
Operating Company, Inc.	Limited				
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Communications Operating	Thailand	N/A	N/A	N/A
Operating Company, Inc.	Company, Inc. (Thailand Branch)				

Intercompany Notes

6. Promissory Note, dated as of March 3, 2020, by and between Ribbon Communications Operating Company Inc. (as lender) and ECI Telecom Group, Ltd. (as debtor) in the aggregate amount of \$51.3 million, including principal and interest.

Other Assets

27. The Loan Parties own the following types of assets:

<u>Loan Party</u>	Aircraft (Y/N)	Motor Vehicles (Y/N)	Vessels, Boats, Ships (Y/N)	Franchise Agreements (Y/N)	Commercial Tort Claims (Y/N)
Ribbon Communications Inc.	N	N	N	N	N
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	N	N	N	N	N

- 28. The following is a list of all Commercial Tort Claims held by each Loan Party, including a reasonable description thereof: None.
- 29. The following is a list of all property and casualty insurance, comprehensive general liability insurance, product liability insurance, business interruption insurance and all other insurance maintained by each Loan Party:

Please see Exhibit C.

30. The following is a true and correct list of all letters of credit as to which any Loan Party is the beneficiary or otherwise has any right to payment or performance: None.

INFORMATION ABOUT THE LOAN PARTIES:

31. Each Loan Party is qualified to do business in the following jurisdictions as of the Closing Date; <u>provided</u> that the failure to be so qualified in any jurisdiction could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect:

<u>Loan Party</u>	Jurisdictions in which Qualified to do Business
Ribbon Communications Inc.	Delaware, Texas
Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Delaware
1 5 1 3	Alabama
	Alaska
	Arizona
	Arkansas
	California
	Colorado
	Connecticut
	District of Columbia
	Florida
	Georgia
	Idaho
	Indiana
	Iowa
	Kansas
	Kentucky
	Louisiana
	Maine
	Maryland
	Massachusetts
	Michigan
	Minnesota
	Mississippi
	Missouri
	Montana
	Nebraska
	Nevada
	North Carolina
	New Hampshire
	New Jersey
	New York
	North Dakota
	Ohio
	Oklahoma
	Oregon
	Pennsylvania
	South Carolina
	South Dakota
	Tennessee
	Texas
	Utah
	Virginia
	West Virginia
	Wyoming
	wyoning

[signature page follows]

The undersigned hereby certifies the foregoing information to be true and correct in all material respects and executes this Collateral Information Certificate as of the date first written above on behalf of the Borrower.

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

Name: Patrick Macken

Title: Chief Executive Officer and President



$\label{eq:company} \textbf{INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY OF} \\ \textbf{RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.} \\ \textbf{ } 2$

1. Trademarks and Trademark Applications

<u>Owner</u>	<u>Mark</u>	Serial # /	Filing Date	Registration Date	<u>Status</u>
		Registration #			
Ribbon Communications	SONUS (IC 9)	2565627	4/7/1999	4/30/2002	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	EDGEMARC (IC 9)	3038033	12/21/2004	01/03/2006	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	EDGEPROTECT (IC 9)	3119408	01/03/2005	07/25/2006	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	EDGEVIEW (IC 9)	5605173	02/12/2018	11/13/2018	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	EDGEWATER (IC 9, 42)	5569697	02/12/2018	09/25/2018	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	EDGEWATER NETWORKS	4230839	05/27/2011	10/23/2012	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	(and design) (IC 9)				
Ribbon Communications	G6 (IC 9)	2450844	02/15/2000	05/15/2001	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	G9 (IC 9)	3653287	05/02/2008	07/14/2009	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	GENVIEW (IC 9)	4692865	12/17/2012	02/24/2015	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					

 $[\]frac{2}{2}$ NTD: Additional intellectual property owned by the Loan Parties to be disclosed on a post-closing basis pursuant to Schedule 5.3 of the Credit Agreement.

<u>Owner</u>	<u>Mark</u>	Serial # / Registration #	Filing Date	Registration Date	<u>Status</u>
Ribbon Communications	KINETO (IC 42)	2908991	10/11/2001	12/7/2004	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	, ,				
Ribbon Communications	KINETO (IC 9)	2908992	10/11/2001	12/7/2004	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	NETSCORE (IC 9)	3806662	10/29/2009	6/22/2010	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON (IC 9, 38, 42)	5915391	9/15/2017	11/19/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON (IC 37)	7254247	11/22/2022	12/26/2023	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON (IC 9)	98180203	09/14/2023		Pending
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON (IC 42)	98180209	09/14/2023		Pending
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON CALL TRUST (IC 38,	6472001	03/11/2020	08/31/2021	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	42)				
Ribbon Communications	RIBBON PROTECT (IC 42)	5921530	11/17/2017	11/26/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design (IC 9) (b&w)	5852298	11/17/2017	9/3/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design (IC 42) (b&w)	5891905	11/17/2017	10/22/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design (IC 38) (b&w)	5710852	11/17/2017	3/26/2019	Registered

<u>Owner</u>	<u>Mark</u>	Serial # /	Filing Date	Registration Date	<u>Status</u>
		Registration #			
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design (IC 9)(b&w)	98180206	09/14/2023		Pending
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design (IC 42)(b&w)	98180212	09/14/2023		Pending
Operating Company, Inc.					
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design and Ribbon (IC	5858080	11/17/2017	9/10/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	9)(b&w)(horizontal)				
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design and Ribbon (IC	5728937	11/17/2017	4/16/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	38)(b&w)(horizontal)				
Ribbon Communications	Ribbon Design and Ribbon (IC	5897780	11/17/2017	10/29/2019	Registered
Operating Company, Inc.	42)(b&w)(horizontal)				

2. Copyrights

	<u>Owner</u>	Copyright Title	Registration #	Registration Date
1.	Ribbon Communications Operating	Brokerage house interface : version 2.1.	TX0003893175	9/15/1994
	Company, Inc.			
2.	Ribbon Communications Operating	CENTERPIECE.PAS.	TX0002521067	9/26/1988
	Company, Inc.			

3. Patents and Patent Applications

	Division Name	Title	Application No.	Filing Date	Patent No.	Issue Date
1.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS;	63/079,298	9/16/2020		
		APPARATUS AND				
		SYSTEMS FOR				
		BUILDING AND/OR				
		IMPLEMENTING				
		DETECTION				
		SYSTEMS USING				
		ARTIFICIAL				
		INTELLIGENCE				

2.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	KEY PERFORMANCE	16/817,488	3/12/2020	10,944,776	3/9/2021
		INDICATOR				
		ANOMALY				
		DETECTION IN				
		TELEPHONY				
		NETWORKS				
3.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS;	16/817,546	3/12/2020	10,949,749	3/16/2021
		SYSTEMS AND				
		APPARATUS				
		FOR USING				
		SESSION; DEVICE				
		AND/OR USER				
4	Pill of Communications Operation Communication	SIGNATURES	16/017 (01	2/12/2020	10.040.750.D2	2/17/2021
4.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS;	16/817,601	3/12/2020	10,949,750 B2	3/16/2021
		SYSTEMS AND APPARATUS				
		FOR USING				
		SESSION; DEVICE				
		AND/OR USER				
		SIGNATURES				
5.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	16/850,954	4/16/2020	11777790	10/3/2023
		METHODS AND				
		APPARATUS FOR				
		MIGRATING A				
		NETWORK				
		INTERFACE AND/OR				
		IP ADDRESS FROM				
		ONE POD TO				
		ANOTHER POD IN A				
		KUBERNETES SYSTEM				
6.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	16/787,990	2/11/2020	11,240,097	2/1/2022
0.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, inc.	METHODS AND	10/787,990	2/11/2020	11,240,097	2/1/2022
		APPARATUS FOR				
		MINIMIZING				[
		AND/OR				[
		PREVENTING				[
		MESSAGE				[
		PROCESSING				[
		FAULTS				
7.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	201941051509	12/19/2019		
		METHODS AND				[
		APPARATUS FOR				[
		MINIMIZING				1
1		AND/OR				1
		PREVENTING MESSAGE				
		PROCESSING				[
		FAULTS				[
L		1110110	1			

9.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc. Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR DYNAMIC DETECTION AND/OR MITIGATION OF ANOMALIES METHODS AND APPARATUS TO PRESERVE ORIGINAL	16/785,506 201941054108	2/7/2020	11271960	3/8/2022
		ATTESTATION/SIGNATURE INFORMATION FOR DIVERTED CALLS				
10.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR EFFICIENT LOAD BALANCING AMONG MICROSERVICES AND/OR PROCESSING ENTITIES	17/023,521	9/17/2020	11,070,595	7/20/2021
11.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR DETERMINING BEST- QUALITY REALTIME- MEDIA PATH IN UNIFIED COMMUNICATIONS APPLICATIONS	17/014,745	9/8/2020	11736386	8/22/2023
12.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS METHODS, APPARATUS AND SYSTEMS FOR PROVIDING EFFICIENT AND SCALABLE MEDIA SERVICES	202141010261	3/11/2021		

10	Dat G i i G i G	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	(2/1/57.040	2/20/2021	1	1
13.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Mechanism to	63/167,849	3/30/2021		
		Extend Applicability of				
		Centralized Call				
		verification Services				
14.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	17/357,808	6/24/2021	11363075	6/14/2022
		APPARATUS FOR				
		EFFICIENT LOAD				
		BALANCING AMONG				
		MICROSERVICES				
		AND/OR PROCESSING				
		ENTITIES				
15.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS;	17/482,407	9/22/2021	11729263	8/15/2023
		APPARATUS AND				
		SYSTEMS				
		FOR CLOUD NATIVE				
		APPLICATION MULTI-				
		FACTOR LOAD				
		BALANCING				
16.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	17/510,589	10/26/2021	11909912	2/20/2024
		APPARATUS FOR CALL				
		TRAFFIC ANOMALY				
		MITIGATION				
17.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	17/573,563	1/11/2022	11647072	5/9/2023
		APPARATUS FOR				
		EFFICIENT FAILURE				
		RECOVERY AND				
		SCALING OF A				
		COMMUNICATIONS				
		SYSTEM				
18.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, SYSTEMS	63/347,016	5/30/2022		
		AND APPARATUS FOR				
		GENERATING AND/OR				
		USING				
		COMMUNICATIONS				
		TRAINING DATA				
19.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, SYSTEMS	17/848,231	6/23/2022		
		AND APPARATUS FOR				
		GENERATING AND/OR				
		USING				
		COMMUNICATIONS				
		TRAINING DATA				
		TRAINING DATA				

20.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Mechanism for Handling Maintenance Events Without Service Impact in Public Cloud Deployments	202241039806	7/11/2022		
21.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, DEVICES, AND SYSTEMS FOR PROVIDING DYNAMIC PROTECTION AGAINST AMPLIFICATION ATTACKS	17/884,846	8/10/2022		
22.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR GENERATING AND/OR USING COMMUNICATIONS MEDIA FINGERPRINTS	17/882,447	8/5/2022		
23.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR ADDING AND/OR PROVIDING STIR/SHAKEN DIVERSION INFORMATION	17/120,092	12/11/2020	11,496,307	11/8/2022
24.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR ADDING AND/OR PROVIDING STIR/SHAKEN DIVERSION INFORMATION	17/960,779	10/5/2022	11764963	9/19/2023
25.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR CALL TRAFFIC ANOMALY MITIGATION	3,179,127	10/18/2022		
26.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATION NETWORK CONFIGURATION	63/479,797	1/13/2023		

27.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS METHODS, APPARATUS AND SYSTEMS FOR PROVIDING EFFICIENT AND SCALABLE MEDIA SERVICES	17/325,866	5/20/2021	11706135	7/18/2023
28.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR EFFICIENT LOAD BALANCING AMONG MICROSERVICES AND/OR PROCESSING ENTITIES	17/735,791	5/3/2022	11595449	2/28/2023
29.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATION NETWORK CONFIGURATION	63/489,524	3/10/2023		
30.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR CALL TRAFFIC ANOMALY MITIGATION	22201647.9	10/14/2022		
31.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATION NETWORK CONFIGURATION	18/349,664	7/10/2023		
32.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATION NETWORK CONFIGURATION	24162799.1	3/11/2024		
33.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	SPECTRAL DEFRAGMENTATION IN COMMUNICATION NETWORKS	63/495,708	4/12/2023		
34.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	PREPLAN ASSIGNMENT GENERATION	18/306,779	4/25/2023		
35.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND APPARATUS FOR GENERATING AND/OR USING COMMUNICATIONS MEDIA FINGERPRINTS	PCT/US23/23731	5/26/2023		

26	Pillon Communications Constitute C	COMMUNICATION	10/224 054	5/26/2022	<u> </u>	
36.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATION	18/324,854	5/26/2023		
		NETWORK				
		CONFIGURATION		- /- / /		
37.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, SYSTEMS	PCT/US23/23725	5/26/2023		
		AND APPARATUS FOR				
		GENERATING AND/OR				
		USING				
		COMMUNICATIONS				
		TRAINING DATA				
38.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	OPTICAL	18/329,370	6/5/2023		
		COMMUNICATION				
		NETWORK				
		CONFIGURATION				
39.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	OPTICAL	23184569.4	7/11/2023		
		COMMUNICATION				
		NETWORK				
		CONFIGURATION				
40.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, APPARATUS	18/209,363	6/13/2023		
		AND SYSTEMS FOR				
		CLOUD NATIVE				
		APPLICATION MULTI-				
		FACTOR LOAD				
		BALANCING				
41.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS, SYSTEMS	18/213,371	6/23/2023		
		AND APPARATUS FOR				
		HANDLING				
		MAINTENANCE EVENTS				
		IN PUBLIC CLOUD				
		DEPLOYMENTS				
42.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	18/214,991	6/27/2023		
		METHODS AND				
		APPARATUS FOR				
		DETERMINING BEST-				
		QUALITY REALTIME-				
		MEDIA PATH IN UNIFIED				
		COMMUNICATIONS				
		APPLICATIONS				
43.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	18/208,737	6/12/2023		
		METHODS, APPARATUS				
		AND SYSTEMS FOR				
		PROVIDING EFFICIENT				
		AND SCALABLE MEDIA				
		SERVICES				

44.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	18/213,999	6/26/2023	I	
44.	Kibbon Communications Operating Company, inc.	APPARATUS TO PRESERVE	18/213,999	0/20/2023		
		ORIGINAL				
		ATTESTATION/SIGNATURE				
		INFORMATION FOR				
		DIVERTED CALLS				
45.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CONNECTIVITY AWARE	18/356,054	7/20/2023		
		PATH FINDING				
46.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	COMMUNICATIONS	18/091,898	12/30/2022	11,902,311	2/13/2024
		METHODS AND				
		APPARATUS FOR				
		DYNAMIC DETECTION				
		AND/OR MITIGATION OF				
		THREATS AND/OR				
		ANOMALIES				
47.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Learning-based automated call	63/615,256	12/27/2023		
		flow testing				
48.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CONNECTIVITY AWARE	24151983.4	1/15/2024		
		PATH FINDING				
49.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	63/346,989	5/30/2022		
		APPARATUS FOR				
		GENERATING AND/OR				
		USING COMMUNICATIONS				
		MEDIA FINGERPRINTS				
50.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	METHODS AND	18/443,408	2/16/2024		
		APPARATUS FOR CALL				
		TRAFFIC ANOMALY				
		MITIGATION				

51.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CONTENT CACHING IN THE RADIO ACCESS NETWORK (RAN)	12/536,537	08/06/2009	8,111,630	2/7/2012
52.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CONTENT CACHING IN THE RADIO ACCESS NETWORK (RAN)	13/339,629	12/29/2011	8,576,744	11/5/2013
53.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	TRANSPARENT INTERACTION WITH MULTI-LAYER PROTOCOLS VIA SELECTIVE BRIDGING AND PROXYING	12/645,009	12/22/2009	8,208,430	6/26/2012
54.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	DESTINATION LEARNING AND MOBILITY DETECTION IN TRANSIT NETWORK DEVICE IN LTE & UMTS RADIO ACCESS NETWORKS	13/243,418	09/23/2011	8,565,076	10/22/2013
55.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	SESSION HANDOVER IN MOBILE- NETWORK CONTENT-DELIVERY DEVICES	12/939,690	11/04/2010	8,451,800	5/28/2013
56.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CROSS-LAYER PIPELINING OPTIMIZATIONS FOR REDUCED ROUNDTRIPS AND IMPROVING QUALITY OF EXPERIENCE	12/535,081	08/04/2009	8,085,810	12/27/2011
57.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	APPLICATION, USAGE & RADIO LINK AWARE TRANSPORT NETWORK SCHEDULER	12/696,378	01/29/2010	8,717,890	5/6/2014

58.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	CONTENT CACHING	14/071,009	11/04/2013	9,001,840	4/7/2015
36.	Kibbon Communications Operating Company, inc.	IN THE RADIO	14/0/1,009	11/04/2013	9,001,040	4///2013
		ACCESS NETWORK				
		(RAN)				
59.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Adaptive Chunked &	13/048,378	03/15/2011	9,043,467	5/26/2015
٥,٠	ration communications operating company, inc.	Content Aware Pacing	13/010,3/0	03/13/2011	7,015,107	3/20/2013
		of Multi-Media				
		Delivery over				
		HTTP Transport &				
		Network Controlled Bit				
		Rate Selection (P09)				
60.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	RAN Analytics,	13/555,787	07/23/2012	8,908,507	12/9/2014
00.	These communications operating company, me.	Control, And Tuning	13,000,707	0772572012	0,500,007	12/3/2011
		Via Multi-Protocol,				
		Multi-Domain, And				
		Multi- RAT Analysis				
		(P17, P18) - SUL,				
		KPIs,				
		Export				
61.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Content & RAN Aware	13/679,458	11/16/2012	9,001,682	4/7/2015
		Network Selection in				
		Multiple Wireless				
		Access and Small-				
		Cell Overlay Wireless				
		Access Networks (P19)				
62.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Distributed RAN	13/858,473	04/08/2013	9,204,329	12/1/2015
		Information Collection,				
		Consolidation & RAN				
		Analytics (PP20)				
63.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	DESTINATION	14/033,578	09/23/2013	9,204,474	12/1/2015
		LEARNING AND				
		MOBILITY				
		DETECTION IN				
		TRANSIT NETWORK				
		DEVICE IN LTE AND				
		UMTS RADIO				
		ACCESS NETWORKS				
64.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Burst Packet Scheduler	12/942,913	11/09/2010	8,755,405	6/17/2014
		for Improved RAN				
		Efficiency in				
		UMTS/HSPA				
		Networks				
		(P07)				1

65.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	System and Method for Collecting, Reporting and Analyzing data on application level activity and other user information in a mobile data network	12/324,672	11/26/2008	8,108,517	1/31/2012
66.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus for Real-Time collection of information about application level activity and other user information in a mobile data network	12/324,675	11/26/2008	8,935,381	1/13/2015
67.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus for Storing data on application-level activity and other user information to enable real-time multidimensional reporting about user of a mobile data network	12/324,671	11/26/2008	8,195,661	6/5/2012
68.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus for Real-Time multi- dimensional Reporting and analyzing data on application level activity and other user information in a mobile data network	12/324,611	11/26/2008	8,732,170	5/20/2014
69.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	System and Method for Collecting, Reporting and Analyzing data on application level activity and other user information in a mobile data network (Continuation Application)	13/357,435	01/24/2012	8,755,297	6/17/2014
70.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus for Storing data on application-level activity and other user information to enable real-time multidimensional reporting about user of a mobile data network (continuation)	13/466,748	05/08/2012	8,958,313	2/17/2015

71.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	SYSTEM AND	12/412,273	03/26/2009	8,775,391	7/8/2014
		METHOD FOR	,			
		SHARING				
		ANONYMOUS USER				
		PROFILES WITH A				
		THIRD PARTY				
72.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus	13/198,290	08/04/2011	8,838,784	9/16/2014
		for Privacy Safe				
		Actionable Analytics				
		on Mobile data usage				
73.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus	13/576,310	07/31/2012	8,462,659	6/11/2013
		pertaining to the				
		assessment of mobile				
		communications				
		network infrastructure				
		latency through high-				
		speed channels				
74.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Method and Apparatus	13/788,364	03/07/2013	8,605,597	12/10/2013
		pertaining to the				
		assessment of mobile				
		communications				
		network infrastructure				
		latency through				
		high-speed channels				
		(continuation)				
75.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Determining an	13/393,153	03/22/2012	9,003,022	4/7/2015
		average effective data				
		through-put as				
		corresponds to a				
		network served end				
7.0	Pil a i i a a i a	user	14/140.500	01/06/2011	0.426.040	0/22/2016
76.	Ribbon Communications Operating Company, Inc.	Domain Name	14/148,528	01/06/2014	9,426,049	8/23/2016
		Resolution				

DOMAIN NAMES

[Attached]

INSURANCE

[Attached]

FORM OF NOTICE OF BORROWING

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

To: HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC 40 West 57 th Street – 33 rd Floor New York, NY 10019 Attention: Daniel Zevnik Daniel.zevnik@hpspartners.com RE: Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "Administrative Agent"). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings given to such terms in the Credit Agreement. Ladies and Gentlemen: The undersigned refers to the Credit Agreement and hereby gives you notice, pursuant to Section [2.2][2.5] of the Credit Agreement, of the borrowing of a [Term Loan][Revolving Loan]. 1. The requested Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day, is 2. The aggregate amount of the requested Loan is \$ 3. The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. 4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three].
RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to the party thereto, and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "Administrative Agent"). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings given to such terms in the Credit Agreement. Ladies and Gentlemen: The undersigned refers to the Credit Agreement and hereby gives you notice, pursuant to Section[2.2][2.5] of the Credit Agreement, of the borrowing of a [Term Loan][Revolving Loan]. 1. The requested Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day, is 2. The aggregate amount of the requested Loan is \$ 3. The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. 4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three].
The undersigned refers to the Credit Agreement and hereby gives you notice, pursuant to Section [2.2][2.5] of the Credit Agreement, of the borrowing of a [Term Loan][Revolving Loan]. 1. The requested Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day, is 2. The aggregate amount of the requested Loan is \$ 3. The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. 4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three]
borrowing of a [Term Loan][Revolving Loan]. 1. The requested Borrowing Date, which shall be a Business Day, is 2. The aggregate amount of the requested Loan is \$ 3. The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. 4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three]
 The aggregate amount of the requested Loan is \$ The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three]
 3. The requested Loan shall consist of [\$ of ABR Loans] [and] [\$ of SOFR Loans]. 4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three]
4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the requested Loan shall be [one][three]
[six] months.] 14
5. [The undersigned hereby directs the Administrative Agent to disburse proceeds from the Loans to be made on the Closi Date as described and as set forth in the Sources and Uses/Funds Flow [attached hereto as <u>ExhibitA</u>][separately provided to the Administrative Agent]

(a) each representation and warranty of each Loan Party contained in or pursuant to any Loan Document (i) to the extent qualifie	d by
materiality, is true and correct, and (ii) to the extent not qualified by materiality, is true and correct in all material respects, in each case, on and as of the	date
hereof as if made on and as of the date hereof, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date, in which case	such
representations and warranties shall have been true and correct in all material respects (or all respects to the extent that such representations and warranties	anties
are qualified by materiality) as of such earlier date;	

- (b) no Default or Event of Default exists or will occur after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested herein; and
- [(c) with respect to the Revolving Extension of Credit requested hereby, after giving effect to such Revolving Extension of Credit, the availability and borrowing limitations specified in Section 2.4 of the Credit Agreement will be satisfied.] $\frac{17}{12}$

[Signature page follows]

17 For borrowings of a Revolving Loan only.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this n the day and year first written above.	notice to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized officer as of
	RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.
	By:
	Name:
	Title:

[EXHIBITA

SOURCES AND USES/FUNDS FLOW]

(see attached)

FORM OF NOTICE OF CONVERSION/CONTINUATION

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.

Date:
HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC 40 West 57th Street – 33rd Floor New York, NY 10019 Attention: Daniel Zevnik Daniel.zevnik@hpspartners.com
Credit Agreement, dated as of June 21, 2024, by and among RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS INC., a Delaware corporation ("Holdings") RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC., a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the Lenders from time to time party thereto, and HPS INVESTMENT PARTNERS, LLC, as Administrative Agent for such Lenders (in such capacity; the "Administrative Agent"). Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings given to such terms in the Credit Agreement.
s and Gentlemen:
The undersigned, in his/her capacity as a Responsible Officer of the Borrower and not in his/her individual capacity, refers to the Credit Agreement greby gives you irrevocable notice pursuant to Section [2.13(a)][2.13(b)] of the Credit Agreement, of the [conversion] [continuation] of the Loans field herein, that:
1. The date of the [conversion] [continuation] is
2. The aggregate amount of the proposed Loans to be [converted] [continued] is \$
3. The Loans are to be [converted into] [continued as] [SOFR] [ABR] Loans.
4. [The duration of the Interest Period for the SOFR Loans included in the [conversion] [continuation] shall be [one][three][six] months.] 18
[The undersigned hereby certifies that no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing as of the date hereof.] 19
[Signature page follows]
lude for a SOFR Loan borrowing. lude for conversion from ABR Loans to SOFR Loans or continuation of SOFR Loans.
1

RIBBON COMMUNICATIONS OPERATING COMPANY, INC.
By:
Name:
Title:



Ribbon Communications Inc. Announces Closing of New \$385 Million Senior Secured Credit Facility

Proceeds will be used to repay outstanding debt under current credit facility and to redeem Series A Preferred Stock

June 21, 2024

Investor Relations +1 (978) 614-8050 <u>ir@rbbn.com</u>

Media Contact Catherine Berthier +1 (646) 741-1974 cberthier@rbbn.com Plano, TX – Ribbon Communications Inc. (Nasdaq: RBBN) ("Ribbon"), a global provider of real time communications technology and IP optical networking solutions to many of the world's largest service providers, enterprises, and critical infrastructure operators to modernize and protect their networks, today announced that it has completed the previously announced \$385 million senior secured credit facility (the "2024 Credit Facility") comprised of a \$350 million term loan and a \$35 million revolving credit facility. Proceeds from the term loan under the 2024 Credit Facility will be used to refinance the prior credit facility, redeem in full Ribbon's outstanding Series A Preferred Stock and pay fees, costs and expenses related to the 2024 Credit Facility. Excess proceeds from the term loan will be used for working capital and other general corporate purposes.

Loans under the 2024 Credit Facility will mature on June 21, 2029. The loans will initially bear interest at a rate per annum equal to SOFR plus 6.25%. After Ribbon delivers the financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024 pursuant to the 2024 Credit Facility, the interest rate will be SOFR plus a margin of 5.75% to 6.25% depending on the Company's consolidated net leverage. At the Company's option, interest may be calculated using an alternative base rate plus a margin ranging from 4.75% to 5.25%. Outstanding amounts under the 2024 Credit Facility are secured by substantially all of the assets of Ribbon, and certain of the Ribbon's subsidiaries.

HPS Investment Partners, LLC will serve as Administrative Agent under the 2024 Credit Facility and HPS Investment Partners, LLC and WhiteHorse Capital served as joint lead arrangers and bookrunners.

"We are pleased to complete this important milestone for the Company that provides us with the right capital structure as we look to continue to profitably grow the business" said Mick Lopez, Chief Financial Officer of Ribbon Communications. "We believe that HPS and WhiteHorse Capital will be excellent financial partners due to their strategic perspective and financial strength. With them, we believe our capital structure will have the flexibility to address our future growth opportunities."

In connection with the closing of the 2024 Credit Facility, the Company also issued a notice of redemption in full of its Series A Preferred Stock. Under the terms of the redemption, the Series A Preferred Stock will be redeemed on June 25, 2024.

About Ribbon

Ribbon Communications (Nasdaq: RBBN) delivers communications software, IP and optical networking solutions to service providers, enterprises and critical infrastructure sectors globally. We engage deeply with our customers, helping them modernize their networks for improved competitive positioning and business outcomes in today's smart, always-on and data-hungry world. Our innovative, end-to-end solutions portfolio delivers unparalleled scale, performance, and agility, including core to edge software-centric solutions, cloud-native offers, leading-edge security and analytics tools, along with IP and optical networking solutions for 5G and broadband internet. We maintain a keen focus on our commitments to Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) matters, offering an annual Sustainability Report to our stakeholders. To learn more about Ribbon visit rbbn.com.



Important Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

The information in this release contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, which are subject to a number of risks and uncertainties. All statements other than statements of historical facts contained in this release, including without limitation statements regarding the Company's future growth and the redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock, are forward-looking statements. Without limiting the foregoing, the words "believes", "estimates", "expects", "expectations", "intends", "may", "plans", "projects" and other similar language, are intended to identify forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements are based on the Company's current expectations and assumptions regarding its business, the economy and other future conditions. Because forward-looking statements relate to the future, they are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict. Actual results may differ materially from those contemplated in these forward-looking statements due to various risks, uncertainties and other important factors, including, among others, the effects of geopolitical instabilities and wars, including in Israel and Ukraine (and the impact of sanctions and trade restrictions imposed as a result thereof); operational disruptions at facilities located in Israel including as a result of military call-ups of the Company's employees in Israel, closure of the offices there or the temporary or long-term closure of contract manufacturing in the region; the potential impact of litigation; risks related to supply chain disruptions, including as a result of component availability; the impact of new terms and/or covenants in the 2024 Credit Facility; risks resulting from higher interests rates and continued inflationary pressures; the impact of restructuring and cost-containment activities; unpredictable fluctuations in quarterly revenue and operating results; risks related to cybersecurity and data intrusion; failure to compete successfully against telecommunications equipment and networking companies; failure to grow the Company's recognition of revenues; macroeconomic conditions, including inflation; market acceptance of the Company's products and services; rapid technological and market change; the ability to protect Company intellectual property rights and obtain necessary licenses; the ability to maintain partner, reseller, distribution and vendor support and supply relationships; the potential for defects in the Company's products; increases in tariffs, trade restrictions or taxes on the Company's products; and currency fluctuations

These factors are not intended to be an all-encompassing list of risks and uncertainties that may affect the Company's business and results from operations. Additional information regarding these and other factors can be found in the Company's reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including, without limitation, its Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023. In providing forward-looking statements, the Company expressly disclaims any obligation to update these statements publicly or otherwise, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.